

# Identification of Mitogenic Factors in Bovine Whey

A thesis submitted to the University of Adelaide, South Australia, for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

by

Mary-Louise Rogers, B. Ag Sc. (Hons 1 Animal Sciences) (Adel.)

Department of Medicine, University of Adelaide, South Australia. January 2003

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

TABLE OF CONTENTSii
TABLE OF FIGURES vi
ABBREVIATIONSviii
ABSTRACTX
STATEMENT xii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTSxiii
PUBLICATIONS FROM THESIS xiv
CHAPTER One: Introduction and Literature Review1
1.1 Introduction2
1.2 Cell-growth Promoting Agents in Bovine Milk2
1.3 Polypeptide Growth factors4
1.3.1 Insulin-like growth factors of bovine milk
1.3.2 Other growth factors of bovine milk
1.3.2.1 Transforming growth factor-betas12
1.3.2.2 Platelet-derived growth factor
1.4 Other Bioactive Peptides from Proteins Found in Bovine Milk
1.5 Lactoferrin
1.6 Isolation of Bioactive Proteins from Bovine Milk
Table 1.1 Classification, properties and distribution of bovine milk proteins 36
Table 1.2 Characteristics of growth factors found in bovine milk
CHAPTER Two: General Materials and Methods
2.1 Materials
2.1.1 Recombinant growth factors
2.1.2 Cells
2.1.3 Antibodies
2.1.4 Reagents
2.2 Methods 41

2.2.1 Production of whey extract
2.2.2 Cell culture
2.2.3 Cell growth assay 43
2.2.4 Gel-filtration
2.2.5 Protein measurement
CHAPTER Three: Cell-growth Promotion by Whey Extract
<b>3.1 Introduction</b>
3.2 Materials and Methods 50
3.2.1 Promotion of cell growth by whey and whey extract
3.2.2 Cell growth in whey extract compared to recombinant growth factors 51
3.2.3 Cell growth in the presence of gel-filtration fractions
3.2.4 Epithelial cell growth inhibition produced by gel-filtration fractions
3.3 Results 53
3.3.1 Cell growth in response to whey and whey extract
3.3.2 Cell growth by whey extract compared with pure growth factors
3.3.3 Bioactivity of gel-filtration fractions of whey extract
<b>3.4 Discussion</b>
CHAPTER Four: Platelet-Derived Growth factor in Bovine Whey
4.1 Introduction
4.1 Introduction
<ul> <li>4.1 Introduction</li></ul>
4.1 Introduction       82         4.2 Materials and Methods.       86         4.2.1 BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in gel-filtration fractions of whey extract       86         4.2.2 PDGF radioreceptor assay       86
4.1 Introduction       82         4.2 Materials and Methods.       86         4.2.1 BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in gel-filtration fractions of whey extract       86         4.2.2 PDGF radioreceptor assay       86         4.2.3 PDGF immunoblots.       88
4.1 Introduction824.2 Materials and Methods.864.2.1 BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in gel-filtration fractions of whey extract864.2.2 PDGF radioreceptor assay864.2.3 PDGF immunoblots884.2.4 Immuno-neutralisation of PDGF induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth.89
4.1 Introduction824.2 Materials and Methods.864.2.1 BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in gel-filtration fractions of whey extract864.2.2 PDGF radioreceptor assay864.2.3 PDGF immunoblots884.2.4 Immuno-neutralisation of PDGF induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth.894.3 Results90
4.1 Introduction824.2 Materials and Methods.864.2.1 BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in gel-filtration fractions of whey extract864.2.2 PDGF radioreceptor assay864.2.3 PDGF immunoblots884.2.4 Immuno-neutralisation of PDGF induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth894.3 Results904.3.1 Detection of PDGF-like activity by radioreceptor assays90
4.1 Introduction824.2 Materials and Methods.864.2.1 BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in gel-filtration fractions of whey extract864.2.2 PDGF radioreceptor assay864.2.3 PDGF immunoblots884.2.4 Immuno-neutralisation of PDGF induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth.894.3 Results904.3.1 Detection of PDGF-like activity by radioreceptor assays904.3.2 Identification of PDGF by immunoblotting.90
4.1 Introduction824.2 Materials and Methods.864.2.1 BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in gel-filtration fractions of whey extract864.2.2 PDGF radioreceptor assay864.2.3 PDGF immunoblots884.2.4 Immuno-neutralisation of PDGF induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth.894.3 Results904.3.1 Detection of PDGF-like activity by radioreceptor assays904.3.2 Identification of PDGF by immunoblotting.904.3.3 Quantifying PDGF activity of whey extract93
4.1 Introduction824.2 Materials and Methods.864.2.1 BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in gel-filtration fractions of whey extract864.2.2 PDGF radioreceptor assay864.2.3 PDGF immunoblots884.2.4 Immuno-neutralisation of PDGF induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth.894.3 Results904.3.1 Detection of PDGF-like activity by radioreceptor assays904.3.2 Identification of PDGF by immunoblotting.904.3.3 Quantifying PDGF activity of whey extract934.3.4 Contribution of PDGF to the growth factor component of whey extract95

iii

CHAPTER Five: Heparin-binding Factors in Bovine Whey	
5.1 Introduction	
5.2 Materials and Methods	
5.2.1 Heparin-Sepharose chromatography	
5.2.2 Cell-growth assays	
5.2.3 Radioreceptor assays	
5.2.4 FGF immunoblots	
5.2.5 Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis	
5.3 Results	
5.3.1 Heparin-affinity chromatography.	
5.3.2 Cell-growth activity of heparin-binding whey fractions	
5.3.3 Verification of FGF activity by radioreceptor assay	
5.3.4 Detection of FGF by immunoblotting	
5.3.5 SDS-PAGE of heparin-binding whey fractions	
5.3.6 Cell-growth activity of heparin-binding whey fractions	
5.4 Discussion	
<b>CHAPTER Six:</b> Transforming Growth Factor-Beta in Bovine Whe	ey 126
6.1. Introduction	
6.2 Materials and Methods	
6.2.1 TGF-β bioassay	
6.2.2 Preparation milk and whey samples	
6.2.3 Stability of latent TGF- $\beta$ in whey extract	
6.2.4 Gel-filtration	
6.2.5 Purification of TGF-β	
6.2.6 SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis	
6.2.7 Sequence analysis	
6.2.8 Protein measurements	136
6.2.9 Neutralising TGF-β bioactivity	136
6.3 Results	
6.3.1 Latent TGF- $\beta$ like activity in bovine milk and whey	
Table 6.1 TGF- $\beta$ activity in bovine milk and cheese whey	
6.3.2 Latent TGF- $\beta$ in whey extract	141
6.3.3 Stability of latent TGF-β	

Table 6.2 Stability of whey-derived latent TGF- $\beta$
Table 6.3 Effect of heparin on whey-derived TGF- $\beta$ activity
6.3.4 Fractionation of latent TGF- $\beta$ by gel-filtration
6.3.5 Purification of TGF-β146
Table 6.4 Purification of TGF- $\beta$ from bovine cheese whey
6.3.6 Neutralisation of TGF-β bioactivity149
Table 6.5 Neutralising the effect of TGF- $\beta$ purified from bovine whey
6.4 Discussion
CHAPTER Seven: Epidermal Growth Factor-Like Activity in Bovine Whey 162
7.1 Introduction
7.2 Materials and Methods176
7.2.1 EGF radioreceptor assays 176
7.2.2 Ultrafiltration of whey extract
7.2.3 Heparin-Sepharose chromatography of permeate
7.2.4 Partial purification of EGF-like activity from whey extract
7.2.5 SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
7.3 Results
7.3.1 EGF-like activity recovered from whey extract
7.3.2 Concentration of whey EGF-like activity by ultrafiltration
7.3.3 Heparin-affinity of whey EGF-like activity191
7.3.4 Partial purification of EGF-like activity of whey extract
Table 7.1 Purification of EGF-like activity from whey extract
7.4 Discussion 199
CHAPTER Eight: Conclusion 204
8.1 Summary of Thesis and Future Work205
8.1.1 Growth factor concentrations in whey extract
Table 8.1 Concentration of growth factors in bovine whey extract and whey 205
8.1.2 Cell growth studies with whey extract
8.1.3 Platelet-derived growth factor
8.1.4 Fibroblast growth factor
8.1.5 Transforming growth factor-betas
8.1.6 Epidermal growth factor
REFERENCES

## **TABLE OF FIGURES\***

Figure 2.1 Isolation of whey extract from bovine cheese whey	42
Figure 3.1 Growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells in response to whey and whey extract	55
Figure 3.2 Growth of cells in response to whey extract	56
Figure 3.3 Growth of epithelial cells in response to whey extract	57
Figure 3.4 Growth of cells in response to whey extract compared to PDGF	60
<b>Figure 3.5</b> Growth of cells in response to whey extract compared to TGF- $\beta$ 1	61
Figure 3.6 Growth of cells in response to whey extract compared to EGF	62
Figure 3.7 Growth of cells in response to whey extract compared to FGF	63
Figure 3.8 Growth of cells in response to whey extract compared to IGF	64
Figure 3.9 Growth of L6 myoblasts from gel-filtration fractions of whey extract	66
Figure 3.10 Growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells from gel-filtration fractions	67
Figure 3.11 Growth of skin fibroblasts from gel-filtration fractions	68
Figure 3.12 Inhibition of MDCK growth by gel-filtration fractions	69
Figure 3.13 Inhibition of IEC growth by gel-filtration fractions	70
Figure 4.1 PDGF and BALB/c 3T3 activity from acid gel-filtration fractions	91
Figure 4.2 PDGF activity in whey extract detected by RRA and immunoblotting	92
Figure 4.3 Quantification of PDGF in whey extract	94
Figure 4.4 Effect of anti-PDGF on the BALB/c 3T3 response to whey extract	96
Figure 5.1 FPLC profile of heparin-Sepharose chromatography of whey extract	114
Figure 5.2 Growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells in response to heparin-affinity fractions	116

vi

Figure 5.3	Radioreceptor assays of heparin-affinity fractions of whey extract	117
Figure 5.4	Immunoblotting of heparin-affinity fractions	119
Figure 5.5	SDS-PAGE analysis of heparin-affinity fractions	121
Figure 5.6	Growth of cells produced by fractions without heparin-binding factors	122
Figure 6.1	Purification of TGF- $\beta$ from bovine cheese whey	135
Figure 6.2	Inhibition of Mv1Lu cell growth by bovine cheese whey	140
Figure 6.3	TGF- $\beta$ activity in neutral and acid Superose 6 fractions	144
Figure 6.4	TGF- $\beta$ activity in neutral and acid Superose 12 fractions	145
Figure 6.5	Step E of the purification of TGF- $\beta$ from bovine cheese whey	147
Figure 6.6	SDS-PAGE analysis of purified TGF- $\beta$ from bovine cheese whey	150
Figure 6.7	Neutralising the Mv1Lu cell growth inhibitory activity of whey	152
Figure 6.8	BALB/c 3T3 response to whey extract neutralised with anti-TGF- $\beta$	154
Figure 7.1	Partial purification of bovine EGF from whey extract	181
Figure 7.2	Standard curves for EGF assays	184
Figure 7.3	EGF-like activity and BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity of whey extract	185
Figure 7.4	EGF activity of pooled acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract	187
Figure 7.5	EGF and BALB/c 3T3 cell activity of low molecular weight fraction	189
Figure 7.6	EGF and BALB/c 3T3 cell activity of high molecular weight fraction	190
Figure 7.7	Heparin-affinity analysis of EGF-like activity from whey extract	193
Figure 7.8	EGF activity and RP-HPLC of low molecular weight fraction	194
Figure 7.9	Further purification of EGF-like activity from whey extract	196
Figure 7.1	<b>0</b> SDS-PAGE analysis of partially purified EGF from whey extract	198

### \*FIGURE TITLES HAVE BEEN ABBREVIATED

vii

## **ABBREVIATIONS**

$\alpha_2$ -M	alpha two-macroglobulin
A 214 nm	absorbance at 214 nm
A <sub>280 nm</sub>	absorbance at 280 nm
A431	human epidermoid carcinoma cell line
AG2804	simian virus 40-transformed human lung fibroblasts
BALB/c 3T3	mouse BALB/c 3T3 embryo fibroblasts
BHK-21	baby hamster kidney fibroblasts
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CSIRO	Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified minimal essential Eagles Medium
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
EGF	epidermal growth factor
EGFR	EGF receptor
FBS	fetal bovine serum
FGF	fibroblast growth factor
FGFR	fibroblast growth factor receptor
FPLC	fast protein liquid chromatography
h	hour
HB-EGF	heparin binding growth factor
HBSS	HEPES-buffered saline
HER/ erbB	human EGF receptor/ EGF receptor
HFBA	heptafluorobutyric acid

HPLC	high pressure liquid chromatography
HSPG	heparan sulphate proteoglycans
IEC-6	rat small intestinal epithelial cells
IGF	insulin-like growth factor
IgG	immunoglobulin G
L6	rat L6 skeletal muscle myoblasts
LAP	latency associated peptide
LTBP	latent TGF-β binding protein
MDCK	canine kidney epithelial cells
min	minute
Mr	molecular weight
Mv1Lu	mink lung epithelial cells
PAGE	polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
PDGF	platelet-derived growth factor
PDGF-Ra	platelet derived growth factor receptor alpha
<b>PDGF-R</b> β	platelet derived growth factor receptor beta
RRA	radioreceptor assay
SDS	sodium dodecyl sulphate
SPARC	secreted protein, acidic and rich in cysteine
TFA	trifluoroacetic acid
TGF-β	transforming growth factor-beta
TGF-α	transforming growth factor alpha
Tris	tris (hydroxymethyl) aminomethane

This list excludes nomenclature of amino acids, chemical elements and SI units.

ix

÷

#### ABSTRACT

Bovine milk contains factors that can support the growth of cells in culture. However, milk growth factors are at very low concentrations and not easily purified and investigated. Cation-exchange chromatography of cheese whey was shown by Francis *et al.* (1995) to produce a mixture of whey proteins with enriched growth factor activity (termed whey extract). In the current thesis, growth factors and binding proteins of bovine milk that have not been extensively investigated are done so using whey extract as the starting material.

Initially, whey extract was shown to contain more than one type of growth factor and to support the *in-vitro* growth of mesodermal-derived cells (such as BALB/c 3T3 cells) but inhibit epithelial cell growth. Gel-filtration experiments showed that mitogens and epithelial cell growth inhibitors present in whey extract are attached to high molecular weight whey proteins and are released from such associations under acid conditions.

Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) was identified and measured in acid gelfiltration fractions of whey extract. There was only a small amount of PDGF found in whey extract and this was predominantly the PDGF-BB isoform. Importantly, PDGF did not account for the majority of the BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity of whey extract. PDGF was associated with a high molecular weight whey protein that conferred latency on this factor and was released from this association under acid conditions. The PDGF binding protein was not identified, but appeared not to be related to known PDGF binding proteins.

A small amount of fibroblast growth factor (FGF)-1 and FGF-2 was detected in bovine whey extract and is the first report of FGF in bovine milk. However, when FGF

х

was removed from whey extract there was no significant effect on its BALB/c 3T3 cell bioactivity.

The epithelial cell growth inhibitory activity found in whey extract was identified as transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- $\beta$ ). The bulk of TGF- $\beta$  in bovine whey and whey extract was latent and could be activated by acid. Over 85% of this activity shown to be TGF- $\beta$ 2. An 80 kDa latent TGF- $\beta$  complex present in whey extract was identified and is the first description of this size complex in a biological fluid. TGF- $\beta$  was a significant contributor to the BALB/C 3T3 bioactivity of acid treated whey extract. However, neither TGF- $\beta$  or any other growth factor known to be present in bovine milk could account for all the BALB/C 3T3 bioactivity of whey extract. Epidermal growth factor (EGF) has previously not been purified from bovine milk. In the current thesis, an EGF-like molecule was identified in bovine whey extract. Heparin affinity chromatography showed that the EGF-activity of whey extract was a betacellulin-like molecule.

The results of this thesis show bovine whey extract contain small amounts of active growth factors and large amounts of latent mitogens that can be activated by acid treatment. It is also concluded that in addition to the known levels of IGF, the major growth factors in bovine whey are TGF- $\beta$  and to a lesser extent PDGF. FGF appears to be a minor bovine whey growth factor. Preliminary results show an EGF-like molecule may be a major BALB/c 3T3 cell mitogen of whey extract.

xi

## **STATEMENT**

This thesis contains no material that has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma at any university or other tertiary institution, and to the best of my knowledge, it contains no material previously published or written by another person, except where due reference is made in the text of the thesis.

I give consent to this copy of my thesis when deposited in the University library, being available for loan and photocopying.

Mary-Louise Rogers

January 21 2003

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I Thank my supervisors Dr David Belford and Dr Ole Wiebkin and the Department of Medicine, Adelaide University. This work was supported by The Adelaide University postgraduate scholarship and a supplementary scholarship provided by the Co-Operative Research Centre for Tissue Growth and Repair. I thank the CSIRO Division of Health Sciences and Nutrition, Adelaide, South Australia for the provision of laboratory facilities. I also thank the CSIRO Division of Food Science and Technology, Melbourne, Highett, Victoria for carrying out the production of whey extract and large scale fractionation of whey extract and making it available for use in this current research. In particular, I acknowledge the helpful discussions with Dr Geoff Regester and the assistance of Dr Geoff Smithers.

I thank Geoff Francis for his advice and encouragement in the protein purification work. I also acknowledge the helpful technical assistance in cell culture and protein purification work by Helen Webb, Ilka Preibe, Sarah Tiley and others based at the CSIRO division of Health Sciences and Nutrition, Adelaide, South Australia.

I also thank Professor John Wallace and Dr Briony Forbes of the department of Biochemistry, Molecular Biosciences, Adelaide University for their encouragement to persist and publish this thesis.

I finally thank my family, friends and work colleagues for their support throughout.

### **PUBLICATIONS FROM THESIS**

#### **Refereed Journal Articles**

Rogers M-L, Belford DA, Francis GL, Ballard FJ. (1995) Identification of fibroblast growth factors in bovine cheese whey *Journal of Dairy Research* **62** (3) 501-507

Belford DA, Rogers M-L, Regester GO, Francis GL, Liepe IJ, Priebe IK, Ballard FJ. (1995) Milk-derived Growth factors as Serum Supplements for the Growth of Fibroblast and Epithelial Cells *In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol.* **31** (10) 752-760

Rogers M-L, Goddard C, Regester GO, Ballard FJ, Belford DA. (1996) Latent transforming growth factor- $\beta$  activity in bovine milk: concentration, stability and molecular weight forms *Journal of Endocrinology* **151** (1) 77-86

Belford DA, Rogers M-L, Francis GL, Payne C, Ballard FJ, Goddard C. (1997) Plateletderived growth factor, insulin-like growth factors and transforming growth factor- $\beta$  do not account for the cell growth activity present in bovine milk *Journal of Endocrinology* **154** (1) 45-55

#### Abstracts

Rogers M-L, Belford DA, Francis GL, Ballard FJ. (1994) Identification of Fibroblast Growth Factors in Bovine Cheese Whey, 19th Lorne Protein Structure and Function Conference, 6-10th February 1994, Lorne, Victoria, Australia.

Rogers M-L, Belford DA, Goddard C, Ballard FJ. (1995) Latent Transforming Growth Factor-Beta In Bovine Milk 20th Lorne Protein Structure and Function Conference, 4-9th February 1995, Lorne, Victoria, Australia.\*

Rogers M-L, Belford DA, Goddard C, Ballard FJ. (1995) Transforming Growth Factor-Beta Activity In Bovine Milk 14th Joint Meeting of British Endocrine Societies/ 1st Joint Meeting with The European Federation of Endocrine Societies, The Journal of Endocrinology 144 (Supplement 51)

Belford DA, Rogers M-L, Goddard C, Ballard FJ. (1995) Milk derived growth factor: Isolation, Characterisation and *in-vitro* Activity in the Cells of Wound Repair. International Symposium on Growth Factors and Wound Repair: Basic Science and Potential Clinical Applications September 28 - October 1 1995, Boston Massachusetts USA.

\* Awarded student poster prize at 20th Lorne Protein Structure and Function Conference 1995, Lorne, Victoria, Australia.

## Patent

Belford DA, Rogers M-L, Francis GL, Regester GO, Smithers GW, Ballard FJ. (1994) Improved Cell Growth Promoting Preparations from Milk and Milk by-products *Patent Specification AU95/00237*Australian Industrial Property Organisation, Woden, A.C.T., Australia. **CHAPTER One:** 

Introduction and Literature Review

#### **1.1 Introduction**

Since the late 1970's, bovine milk has been found to contain factors that induce the growth of cells in culture. These growth factors need to be identified before developing hypotheses on how milk affects neonatal and mammary development. In the past, the volume of milk required to purify even nano molar amounts of mitogens was considered not practical to consider seriously. It has since been found found that cation-exchange chromatography of bovine cheese whey has the capacity to produce a highly concentrated fraction of whey protein containing cell-growth promoting activity (Francis *et al.* 1995). In this current study, the cation-exchange fraction of bovine cheese whey was used to evaluate and characterise growth factor activity of milk. Since commencing this project, numerous studies have focused on further analysing the presence and properties of growth factors in bovine whey. This chapter will primarily encompass a review of literature up to 1992, however, where appropriate, more recent references have been included.

#### **1.2 Cell-growth Promoting Agents in Bovine Milk**

Klagsbrun was the first to publish that bovine colostrum contains factors that stimulate DNA synthesis and cellular division in mammalian cells (Klagsbrun and Neuman 1979). Tissue culture media supplemented with as little as 0.4% (v/v) colostrum was shown to induce the growth of BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts. Significantly, bovine milk obtained 60 hours after birth contained only 1% of the growth factor activity of colostrum. Steimer *et al.* (1981) then showed that mature bovine milk can

support the growth of many types of cells *in-vitro* if supplemented with factors that promote cell attachment. Since bovine serum contains cell attachment factors, it was found that supplementing bovine milk with as little as 0.5% serum produces a typical cell growth response seen equivalent to 10% serum (Sereni and Berserga 1981; Pakkanen *et al.* 1992; Derouiche *et al.* 1990; Ramirez *et al.* 1990).

It is known that various factors are present in whole milk that may promote cell These include growth factors, bioactive peptides, lactoferrin, hormones, growth. vitamins, and trace elements (Shing and Klagsbrun 1984; Brantl et al. 1979; Jahnke and Lazarus 1984; Masson et al. 1971; Schams et al. 1984, Schams et al. 1986; Blanc 1981). Of all these agents in milk, only growth factors and bioactive peptides can produce significant cell growth in-vitro. Lactoferrin, vitamins and trace elements are present in bovine milk at relatively low concentrations and by themselves do not significantly promote cell growth in tissue culture media. (Wattanbe et al. 1984; Lampreave et al. 1990; Blanc 1981; Steimer et al. 1981). Hormones such as growth hormone, thyroid hormones and prolactin are present in bovine milk but are not known to produce notable cell growth in-vitro (Forsyth 1986; Schams et al. 1984, Schams et al. 1986; Ronge and Blum 1988; Collier et al. 1993). On the other hand, insulin, peptide growth factors and bioactive casein fragments isolated from bovine milk are understood to promote the growth of cells in-vitro (Hadsell et al. 1990; Ruan et al. 1992; Cox and Burk 1991; Shing and Klagsbrun 1987; Brantl et al. 1979; Jahnke and Lazarus 1984; Nagaune et al. 1989; Mati et al. 1993; Wilson et al. 1989; Antila et al. 1991). The work submitted for this thesis investigates peptide mitogens found in bovine whey.

#### **1.3 Polypeptide Growth factors**

Polypeptide growth factors can be defined as proteins that regulate a variety of cellular events including cell division, differentiation, and gene transcription. As such, growth factors may contribute to the growth of cells supplemented with milk fractions *in-vitro*. Eight families of polypeptide growth factors have been isolated and characterised from mammals. These are the epidermal growth factor family, the platelet-derived growth factors, insulin-like growth factors, fibroblast growth factors, transforming growth factor-betas, nerve growth factors, interleukins, and hemopoietic growth factors (Bradshaw and Cavanaugh 1990).

To date, bovine milk has been shown to contain only three types of growth factors. These are the insulin-like growth factors, transforming growth factor-betas and plateletderived growth factor-like molecules. Milk growth factors that have been most widely investigated (see **Table 1.2**) are insulin-like growth factors and transforming growth factor-beta (Malvern *et al.* 1987; Francis *et al.* 1988; Cox and Burk 1991; Jin *et al.* 1991). A platelet-derived growth factor-like molecule has been purified from bovine colostrum but not identified in mature milk (Shing and Klagsbrun 1984, *op cit* 1987; Shing *et al.* 1987). Although epidermal growth factor has not been purified from bovine milk, Read *et al.* (1985) showed that pasteurised cow milk contained a small amount of epidermal growth factor-like activity, whereas Yagi *et al.* (1986) reported a much higher concentration. However, Iacopetta *et al.* (1992) reported that use of highly specific EGF assays show there is little if any epidermal growth factor in cow milk.

Nerve growth factor (NGF) has been isolated from mouse, human and rat milk but not from bovine milk (Wright and Gaull 1985; Siminowski *et al.* 1986; Murphy *et al.* 

1977; Hirata and Orth 1979). Although NGF has been identified in both neuronal and non-neuronal tissues of the cow but does not significantly induce the growth of cells other than those of neuronal origin (Meier *et al.* 1986; Aloe *et al.* 1982; Greene and Shooter 1980; Chao 1990). Haemopoietic factors such as tissue necrotising factor-alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ), and colony stimulating factors in addition to the interleukins have been isolated from human milk (Mushtaha *et al.* 1989; Rudolff *et al.* 1992; Sinha and Yunis 1983; Gilmore *et al.* 1994; Soder 1987; Munoz *et al.* 1990; Saito *et al.* 1991; Palkowetz *et al.* 1994). Although these factors are particularly important in the cellular immune system, there is no suggestion in the literature that their presence in milk would promote cell growth (Palkowetz *et al.* 1994; Saito *et al.* 1991; Rudolff *et al.* 1992). NGF, haemopoietic factors and the interleukins will not be addressed in this thesis.

#### 1.3.1 Insulin-like growth factors of bovine milk

The only growth factor found in bovine milk that has been extensively investigated is insulin-like growth factor (IGF). Bovine milk has been shown to contain the two types of IGF found in mammals. Both IGF-I and IGF-II have been purified and characterised from bovine milk and whey (Malvern *et al.* 1987; Francis *et al.* 1988). Although minor constituents of milk protein, they are potent mitogens, anabolic agents, and differentiation factors for a range of cells *in-vitro*, where IGF-I and IGF-II have similar biologic activity (Rechler and Nissley 1990). They are 7.5 kDa peptides that contain three disulphide bonds and have identical amino acids in 62% of their sequence. In addition, the amino acid sequence of the IGFs is highly conserved across species (Zangger *et al.* 1987). In this respect, the sequence of bovine and human IGF-I is identical and the sequence of bovine IGF-II is 94% identical to the human molecule (Honegger and Humbel 1986).

In raw cows milk, the average concentration of IGF-I is 4.3 ng/ml and IGF-II is 1.0 ng/ml (Collier *et al.* 1991; Vega *et al.* 1991). A truncated IGF-I lacking the first three N-terminal residues des (1-3) IGF-I has also been isolated from bovine colostrum (Francis *et al.* 1988). This truncated IGF-I was initially discovered by Sara *et al.* (1986) in human fetal and adult brain extracts. It has also been isolated from the porcine uterus and human platelet lysates, but is absent in adult serum (Ogasawara *et al.* 1989; Karey *et al.* 1989). Bovine colostrum des (1-3) IGF-I comprises approximately 50% of the IGF-I fraction (Francis *et al.* 1986). Although the exact concentration of des-IGF-I is unknown in mature milk, it has been found to account for no more than 3% of IGF-I concentration (Shimamoto *et al.* 1992).

A very important control of the biologic activity of IGF in milk is its binding proteins (IGFBPs). The majority of IGF in milk, blood, and other extracellular fluids is complexed to binding proteins. At least six IGFBPs have been identified, and four of them (IGFBP-1-4) are found in serum in significant concentrations (Ballard *et al.* 1989; Langford and Miell 1993). Greater than 90% of circulating IGF is found in a complex comprising IGF attached to the 45-53 kDa glycosylated IGFBP-3 that is bound to a second acid-labile sub-unit of 84-85 kDa (Baxter *et al.* 1989). The remainder of the circulating IGFs are bound to IGFBP-1, or -2,-4,-5 or -6 in 25-40 kDa complexes (Langford and Miell 1993). The attachment of IGF to IGFBPs has been shown to prolong the half life of IGF, prevent binding to its receptors and enhance the activity of IGF in some cultured cell lines (Richler and Nissley 1990). In bovine milk, a 45 kDa IGFBP that could be detached from IGF-I under acid conditions was detected by Campbell and Baumrucker (1989), who suggested that it was IGFBP-3 that lacks the acid labile subunit. This was confirmed by a study showing IGFBP-3 that lacks the acid labile subunit, and IGFBP-2 are present in bovine milk (Vega *et al.* 1991).

Other lower molecular weightIGF-binding proteins also appear to be present in bovine milk but they have not been identified (Ronge and Blum 1989; McGrath *et al.* 1991; Skaar *et al.* 1991; Vega *et al.* 1991).

Bovine colostrum des (1-3) IGF-I is five to ten times more potent than IGF-I in *invitro* assays (Ballard *et al.* 1987; Francis *et al.* 1988). This has been shown to be the result of an increased availability to bind receptors because of reduced affinity for several of the binding proteins (Ross *et al.* 1989; Ballard *et al.* 1989). Site directed mutagenesis and biological assays showed that if the third amino acid residue of IGF-I (glutamate) is missing (as found in des (1-3) IGF-I), there is reduced binding with IGFBP-2 and increased potency *in-vitro* (Bagley *et al.* 1989; Carlsson-Skwirut *et al.* 1989). This was confirmed by *in-vitro* studies that compared the potency of IGF-I to des (1-3) IGF-I in the presence of IGFBPs. When IGFBPs were added to a cell line that did not secrete IGFBPs into the medium, the actions of IGF-I but not des (1-3) IGF-I were inhibited (Ross *et al.* 1989). Other *in-vitro* and *in-vivo* studies have verified that the lack of binding to IGFBPs by des (1-3) IGF-I makes it more potent than native IGF (McGrath *et al.* 1991; King *et al.* 1992; Gillespie *et al.* 1990).

Binding of IGF to its receptors mediates its functions at a cellular level. In the bovine mammary gland, IGF receptors are localised to the epithelial cells (Dehoff *et al.* 1988; Collier *et al.* 1989; Hadsell *et al.* 1990). There are two types of receptors that bind IGF with significant affinity and the insulin receptor which binds the IGFs with lower affinity. The type I IGF receptor shares 40% structural homology with the insulin receptor. This receptor binds IGF-I with a higher affinity than IGF-II, and exhibits a lower affinity for insulin (Ullrich *et al.* 1986). The type II IGF receptor is the 274 kDa IGF-II/Mannose-6-phosphate receptor (MacDonald *et al.* 1988). It binds IGF-II and proteins that contain a mannose-6-phosphate recognition site, but has lower affinity for

IGF-I and does not bind insulin (Kiess *et al.* 1988). Both IGF-I and IGF-II bind to the insulin receptor, but with only 1% of the affinity of insulin (Czech 1989). The type I IGF receptor has been suggested to mediate the mitogenic effects of IGF since antibodies directed against this receptor block both IGF-I and IGF-II stimulated DNA synthesis in cultured cells (Flier *et al.* 1986; Conover *et al.* 1986). The role of the type II IGF receptor is still unclear. It has been proposed that the type II receptor sequesters IGF-II into the interior of cells and targets lysosomal enzymes to the lysosome (Oka *et al.* 1985; Braukle *et al.* 1987; Pfeffer 1988). Interestingly, a soluble protein that is composed of the extracellular domain of the type II IGF receptor has been found in fetal serum (White *et al.* 1982; Causin *et al.* 1988; Hey *et al.* 1987; Gelato *et al.* 1988; Czech *et al.* 1990). This serum receptor carries as much as 20-40% of circulating IGF-II in fetal monkeys and sheep (Gelato *et al.* 1988; Hey *et al.* 1987). However, in the rat, the soluble type II receptor binds only 1-2% of fetal serum IGF-II, whereas the binding proteins are more significant carriers of IGF-II (White *et al.* 1982).

IGF found in bovine mammary secretions has been suggested to originate from either the mammary gland or maternal serum. *De-novo* synthesis of IGF has been demonstrated in stromal fibroblasts but not epithelial cells of the bovine mammary gland. Hauser *et al.* (1990) showed that IGF-I mRNA is present in mammary tissue which supported the hypothesis of local synthesis. It was then demonstrated that IGF-I is produced by bovine mammary explants but not isolated acini *in-vitro*, so that the source of IGF-I is mammary stromal fibroblasts (Campbell *et al.* 1991). However, it was noted that IGF production by stromal cells is lower than that required for colostrum, but may contribute to IGF in mature milk. The second origin proposed for IGF in bovine milk is from maternal serum. Prosser *et al.* (1990, Prosser *et al.* 1992; Prosser and Fleet 1992) demonstrated that <sup>125</sup>I-IGF-I or <sup>125</sup>I-IGF-II infused into lactating goats

mammary gland artery is transported from the serum into milk. IGF-I was transported from the serum to goat milk though the epithelial cell layer, but IGF-II entered milk via intracellular means. It has also been found that there are greater numbers of IGF receptors on bovine mammary epithelial cells during pregnancy and a dramatic increase in IGF binding to mammary tissue at the onset of lactation (Hadsell *et al.* 1990; Dehoff *et al.* 1988; Collier *et al.* 1989). This has led to the suggestion that epithelial receptors actively sequester IGF from maternal serum in early lactation. It is important to note that in general the appearance of IGF are accompanied by specific IGFBPs. In this respect, most IGFs in the milk are bound to IGFBPs which are synthesised and secreted by bovine mammary secretory epithelial cells. It has been demonstrated that IGFBPs are localised to the bovine mammary epithelial cells *in-vivo*, secreted by these cells *invitro* and up-regulated by IGFs (Collier *et al.* 1993; McGrath *et al.* 1991). Indeed, IGFBPs are secreted in prepartum and colostral secretions of the bovine mammary gland at sufficient concentration to bind free IGF entering milk (Campbell *et al.* 1991).

The concentration of IGF in bovine milk has been found to be related to stage of lactation and the number of lactations that cows have had. IGF-I concentration is high in colostrum, and within two days after parturition declines below that found in serum. A gradual decline in IGF-I concentration then continues through the remainder of lactation (Ronge and Blum 1988; Ronge *et al.* 1988; Vega *et al.* 1991; Collier *et al.* 1991). Cows also exhibit lower concentrations of IGF-I in first lactations compared with subsequent lactations (Campbell and Baumrucker 1989). Collier *et al.* (1991), showed that although older cows have a higher concentration of IGF-I in their milk than animals that are undergoing their first lactation, no correlation existed between milk yield and IGF-I concentration. It was suggested that the higher concentration in older

animals is related to body size, numbers of type I IGF receptors and rate of uptake or metabolism of IGF-I in the mammary gland.

Although serum growth hormone stimulates IGF-I production in the liver, there is no evidence that it directly controls milk IGF produced in bovine lactation. It was initially found that treatment of lactating cows with growth hormone increases IGF-I levels in milk, and causes a dramatic rise in intracellular IGF-I in mammary epithelial cells (Glimm et al. 1988; Prosser et al. 1989). In addition, growth hormone increases IGFBP production by mammary epithelial cells (Byatt et al. 1992). However, Ronge and Blum (1988), showed that serum growth hormone increases naturally after parturition and reaches a maximum concentration at peak milk production, at a time when milk IGF levels are low. Subsequently, Hadsell et al. (1993) showed growth hormone treatment increased serum IGF levels in cows at all stages of lactation, but had no effect on mammary prepartum IGF-I and produced only a modest increase in colostral IGF-I. It was also found that des (1-3) IGF-I concentration is not increased in lactating cows treated with growth hormone (Shimamato et al. 1992). Current evidence therefore suggests that the level of IGF secreted into bovine milk is controlled locally in the mammary gland, rather than by serum growth hormone. Examples of local control are the change in IGF receptor population on mammary epithelial cells and IGFBP levels in mammary tissue that may modulate the level of IGF secreted into colostrum (Hadsell et al. 1990, Hadsell et al. 1993).

Bovine milk IGF has been suggested to be important in mammary gland development and in the maturing neonatal gut. Collier *et al.* (1993) showed that IGF-I increased bovine mammary epithelial cell DNA synthesis *in-vitro* and infusion of IGF-I into late pregnant cows increased mammary growth. Since 50% of IGF-I in bovine colostrum is des (1-3) IGF-I, it has been suggested that this factor is an important regulator of

mammary growth and differentiation (Ruan et al. 1992). Recently, mice that overexpress des (1-3) IGF-I in the mammary gland have been produced by Hadsell et al. (1996). Mammary tissue from these mice showed incomplete mammary involution, ductile hypertrophy, and loss of secretory lobules associated with increased deposition of collagen. There are several factors that suggest bovine milk IGF is resistant to digestion and may retain bioactivity within the neonatal gut. The first is that IGFs are stable to acid conditions and not altered by transient heat used in pasteurising bovine milk (Collier et al. 1991). Secondly, at birth neonatal calves are monogastric and have low gastic acid and intestinal enzyme activity. In addition, it has been postulated that milk IGFs may be protected from degradation by the presence of IGFBPs and protease inhibitors such as colostrum-specific trypsin inhibitor (Lindberg 1979). A role for bovine milk IGF-I in intestinal cell proliferation was suggested by Corps and Brown (1987) after showing that both IGF-I and bovine milk induce rat intestinal epithelial cell growth. A subsequent study by Baumrucker and Blum (1993) showed that calves fed a milk replacement that contained IGF had more ilieal and jejunal proliferation than without IGF. (Further research is necessary to determine all the roles of bovine milk IGF in neonatal growth and development).

#### **1.3.2** Other growth factors of bovine milk

Transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- $\beta$ ) and platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) have been purified from bovine mammary secretions (Cox and Burk 1991; Jin *et al.* 1991; Shing and Klagsbrun 1984, *op cit* 1987). Other growth factors such as fibroblast growth factors and members of the epidermal growth factor family have been identified in bovine tissue or fluids but not in milk (Gospodarowicz 1975; Thomas *et al.* 1980; Zurfluh *et al.* 1990).

Shing and Klagsbrun (1984, *op cit* 1987; Shing *et al.* 1987), showed that bovine milk contained different growth factors than human milk. Under their experimental conditions, bovine mammary secretions (unlike human milk), did not contain a high concentration of epidermal growth factor (EGF). Instead, they found a PDGF-like molecule was the most predominant factor in bovine colostrum. Interestingly, the methods used by Shing and Klagsbrun (1987) to isolate PDGF are now known to preclude the isolation of TGF- $\beta$  in that whey was separated from casein by acid-treating colostrum and then heating it for 30 minutes at 100°C. Brown *et al.* (1990) has since shown that native and recombinant TGF- $\beta$  is denatured at tempearatures above 70°C at incubation times of more than 10 minutes. More recently, Tokuyama and Tokuyama (1989) identified a TGF- $\beta$ -like substance in bovine colostrum and Cox and Burk (1991) formally characterised TGF- $\beta$  in bovine milk.

#### 1.3.2.1 Transforming growth factor-betas

Transforming growth factor-betas (TGF- $\beta$ ) have been identified in bovine milk but their form and function in mammary secretions have not been described (Cox and Burk 1991; Jin *et al.* 1991; Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1989, Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1993). TGF- $\beta$  was originally described as a substance present in transformed cells or tumours that promoted anchorage-independent growth of normal rat kidney (NRK) fibroblasts in the presence of EGF (DeLarco and Todaro 1978; Roberts *et al.* 1981). It has since been found that TGF- $\beta$ s are present in almost all mammalian cells and abundant in platelets and bone (Assoian *et al.* 1983; Seyedin *et al.* 1987; Danielpour *et al.* 1989; Flanders *et al.* 1989). Ongoing research has revealed that TGF- $\beta$  modulates the growth and function of many cell types, regulates extracellular matrix production and is an immunosuppressive agent (Roberts and Sporn 1993). The description of TGF- $\beta$  has therefore been modified to a growth factor/cytokine with multifunctional properties that is present in most mammalian cells (Roberts and Sporn 1993).

Five forms of TGF-B have been identified in vertebrates, and on the basis of structural homology belong to the TGF- $\beta$  supergene family that also includes inhibins, activins, Mullerian inhibitory substance and bone morphogenic proteins (Mason et al. 1985; Ling et al. 1986; Cate et al 1986; Wang et al. 1988). The TGF-ßs occur principally as 25 kDa homodimers, although heterodimeric forms of TGF- $\beta$  have been found in low abundance (Cheifetz et al. 1988; Ogawa et al. 1992). Three distinct isoforms: TGF-\u00b31, TGF-\u00b32, and TGF-\u00b33 are expressed in mammals (Derynck et al. 1985; Seyedin et al. 1987; Cheifetz et al. 1987; Derynck et al. 1988). Even though TGF-\beta1, TGF-\beta2 and TGF-\beta3 are encoded by different genes, there is a significant degree of homology in their amino acid sequences. The position of the nine cysteine residues are precisely conserved in all isoforms of TGF- $\beta$ , which is important in disulphide links within and between the peptide chains of TGF-B (Derynck et al. 1985; Marquardt et al. 1987; Derynck et al. 1988). Human TGF-B1 is 71% homologous to TGF-\u03b32 and 77% homologous to TGF-\u03b333, while TGF-\u03b32 is approximately 80% homologous to TGF-B3 (Derynck et al. 1988; ten Dijke et al. 1990). All the TGF-Bs have similar in-vitro, but distinct in-vivo actions in mammals (Cheifetz et al. 1990; Joyce et al. 1990).

The primary structure of the TGF- $\beta$ s found in mammals is highly conserved. The amino acid sequences of all mammalian TGF- $\beta$ 1 are identical, with the exception of murine TGF- $\beta$ 1, which substitutes a serine for an alanine in position 75 (Derynck *et al.* 1986; Derynck *et al.* 1988; Derynck and Rhee 1987; Van Obberghen-Schilling *et al.* 1987). The primary structure of TGF- $\beta$ 2 is totally conserved among human, bovine and

porcine species (Marquardt *et al.* 1987; Seyedin *et al.* 1987; Cheifetz *et al.* 1987). Human TGF-β3 is identical to that found in cattle and over 90% homologous to pig TGF-β3 (ten Dijke *et al.* 1988; Graycar *et al.* 1989; Derynck *et al.* 1988).

The concentration of TGF- $\beta$  in colostrum and bovine milk is not known but, it has been revealed that TGF- $\beta$  is present in the whey fraction of colostrum and milk (Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1989; Cox and Burk 1991). The data presented by Tokuyama and Tokuyama (1989) suggests that like IGF, the concentration of TGF- $\beta$  in mammary secretions is related to the stage of lactation. They showed TGF- $\beta$  activity is higher in bovine colostrum than milk samples taken 5 days after parturition. Research has also shown that TGF- $\beta$ 2 is the most predominant form of TGF- $\beta$  in mammary secretions (Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1993; Jin *et al.* 1991). In colostrum, the majority of TGF- $\beta$  purified was found to cross-react to antibodies specific to TGF- $\beta$ 2 (Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1993). However; the presence of small amounts of TGF- $\beta$ 1 in the purified colostral TGF- $\beta$  was not excluded. In mature milk, the ratio of TGF- $\beta$ 1 to TGF- $\beta$ 2 in was found by Jin *et al* (1991) to be 15:85.

TGF- $\beta$  is expressed by cells in an inactive complex from which that mature TGF- $\beta$  must be released before it can exert biologic effects in its environment. Activation of latent TGF- $\beta$  complexes is probably one of the most important steps in regulating the actions of this factor *in-vivo*. There are two types of latent TGF- $\beta$  complexes released from producer cells, one larger than the other. The first is comprised of active TGF- $\beta$  and its latency associated peptide (LAP) and is called 'the small latent complex' (Wakefield *et al.* 1989; Miyazono and Heldin 1991). The second is the LAP and the latent TGF- $\beta$  binding protein (LTBP) and is termed the 'large latent complex' (Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Miyazano *et al.* 1988; Kanzaki *et al.* 1990).

Analysis of the cDNA coding for TGF- $\beta$  and of the expressed protein has revealed that TGF- $\beta$ 1 is initially synthesised as a 390 amino acid precursor peptide or pre-proprotein (Derynck *et al.* 1985; Gentry *et al.* 1987). Active TGF- $\beta$ 1 is a dimer of 112 amino acids derived from the carboxyl terminus of the precursor protein and proteolytically cleaved from the N-terminal remnant of the precursor. On its release from cells, TGF- $\beta$ 1 remains non-covalently associated with a 249 amino acid dimer of the N-terminal remnant of the pre-pro-protein called the pro-protein (Gentry *et al.* 1987, Gentry *et al.* 1988; Wakefield *et al.* 1988). TGF- $\beta$ 2 and- $\beta$ 3 have also been found in complexes with their pro-proteins when their precursor cDNA are transfected into mammalian cells (Madisen *et al.* 1990; Brown *et al.* 1990). Further investigation revealed that the pro-protein is required for processing and secretion of TGF- $\beta$ . Gray and Mason (1990) were unable to get cells to express TGF- $\beta$  when they were transfected with the cDNA of mature TGF- $\beta$ 1 without its pro-protein.

Research has shown that the pro-protein confers latency to mature TGF- $\beta$ . The proprotein has since been termed the 'latency associated peptide (LAP) and association of mature TGF- $\beta$  with the LAP described as the 'small latent complex' (Wakefield *et al.* 1989; Miyazono and Heldin 1991). Investigations revealed that the small latent complex could not bind TGF- $\beta$  receptors or specific antibodies (Pircher *et al.* 1986; Gentry *et al.* 1987, Gentry *et al.* 1988). However, TGF- $\beta$  could be released from association with its pro-protein by acid, base, heat or plasmin and then bind the specific receptors and antibodies (Lawrence *et al.* 1985; Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Lyons *et al.* 1988; Lyons *et al.* 1990; Miyazono *et al.* 1993). In addition, Wakefield *et al.* (1988), were able to show that the bonds joining LAP with TGF- $\beta$  are non-covalent because some re-association of TGF- $\beta$  with LAP occured after transient acid treatment.

The latent TGF- $\beta$  complex released from platelets and some cultured cell lines was found to be larger than the small latent complex. In addition to the LAP, a latent TGFβ1 binding protein (LTBP) of 125-200 kD was present with TGF-β1 as a 'large latent complex' (Wakefield et al. 1988; Miyazano et al. 1988; Okada et al. 1989; Kanzaki et al. 1990). LTBP is transcribed from a gene that is separate to the pre-pro-protein of TGF-β and LAP (Kanzaki et al. 1990; Miyazano et al. 1991). Olofsson et al. (1992) revealed that the precursors of all three isoforms of TGF- $\beta$  can be expressed with LTBP in large latent complexes in-vitro. Importantly, research showed that LTBP is not required for TGF-B latency. LTBP was found to be attached to LAP by disulphide bonds, but not bound to mature TGF-β (Wakefield et al. 1988; Miyazono et al. 1988; Kanzaki et al. 1990). Furthermore, Gentry et al. (1987) demonstrated small latent TGFβ complexes that lack LTBP are latent. Chinese hamster ovary cells transfected with the cDNA of pre-pro-proteinTGF- $\beta$  but not LTBP, were shown to secrete small TGF- $\beta$ complexes that are latent. More recent research revealed that there are several types of human LTBP, two of which have been isolated and cloned. LTBP-1 is transcribed from a gene that is separate to LTBP-2, but they have similar amino acid sequences, especially the EGF-like repeats and cysteine-rich regions (Kanzaki et al. 1990; Moren et al. 1994). To date, the presence of species specific LTBPs has not been investigated.

Several roles have been proposed for the LTBP, including the intracellular processing and secretion of latent TGF- $\beta$ , targeting of latent TGF- $\beta$  to extracellular matrix, and cell-mediated activation of latent TGF- $\beta$  (Miyazono *et al.* 1991; Taipale *et al.* 1994; Moren *et al.* 1994; Mizoi *et al.* 1993; Flaumenhaft *et al.* 1993). Studies on the biosynthesis and processing of TGF- $\beta$  in cells such as human erythroleukemia cell line (HEL) revealed that the large latent complex is more efficiently excreted from cells when compared to the small latent complex (Miyazono *et al.* 1991, Miyazono *et al.* 

1993). The latent TGF- $\beta$  binding protein has been shown to regulate the targeting of TGF- $\beta$  to extracellular matrix (Taipale *et al.* 1994; Moren *et al.* 1994; Mizoi *et al.* 1993). It is also required for the cell-mediated activation of TGF- $\beta$  by macrophages and co-cultures of endothelial and smooth muscle cells (Nunes *et al.* 1995; Flaumenhaft *et al.* 1993b).

Small latent complexes are the predominant form secreted by chinese hamster ovary (CHO) or COS cells transfected with precursor cDNA coding for TGF- $\beta$ 1 or TGF- $\beta$ 2 (Gentry *et al.* 1987; Madisen *et al.* 1990). They are also found in tissue culture medium conditioned by bone organ cultures and osteoblast cell lines, HT1080 fibrosarcoma cells, BSC 40 monkey kidney cells and human glioblastoma cells (Dallas *et al.* 1994; Bonewald *et al.* 1991; Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Lioubin *et al.* 1991; Olofsson *et al.* 1992). Large latent complexes are predominant in platelets (Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Miyazono *et al.* 1988; Okada *et al.* 1989) They are also secreted by human skin fibroblasts, HEL cell lines, human glioblastoma cell lines, and cultures of bovine smooth muscle and endothelial cells (Kanzaki *et al.* 1990; Moren *et al.* 1994; Miyazono *et al.* 1991; Olofsson *et al.* 1992; Flaumenhaft *et al.* 1993b). Platelets and several cell lines were found to produce multiple latent forms (Lioubin *et al.* 1991; Olofsson *et al.* 1992; Grainger *et al.* 1995).

There has been no information on the type of latent TGF- $\beta$  present in bovine milk, or the proportion of active to latent TGF- $\beta$  in bovine mammary secretions. Cox and Burk (1991), showed that acid treatment of whole milk results in an increase of TGF- $\beta$ detected when compared to untreated milk. Since acid treatment is known to release TGF- $\beta$  from its interaction with LAP, it was assumed that there was a significant amount of latent TGF- $\beta$  in milk (Pircher *et al.* 1984; Lawrence *et al.* 1985; Brown *et al.* 1990). There is no data on the latency of TGF- $\beta$  in bovine colostrum. However,

Tokuyama and Tokuyama (1989) suggested it was active because high levels of TGF- $\beta$ were detected in colostrum compared to TGF- $\beta$  in serum which was known to be latent (Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1989). It is now known that the mild acid used by Tokuyama and Tokuyama (1989) to separate whey from casein could release active TGF- $\beta$  from LAP (Pircher *et al.* 1984; Lawrence *et al.* 1985). A subsequent study of by Saito *et al.* (1993) reported the proportions of latent to active TGF- $\beta$  in human mammary secretions. Whey was separated from casein by centrifugation and TGF- $\beta$ activity was then measured before and after acid activation. In this study, latent TGF- $\beta$  in human milk (Saito *et al.* 1993). To date, their is no information on the size of latent TGF- $\beta$  in mammalian milk, or if LTBPs are present.

Most cells have TGF- $\beta$  receptors and three different glycoslated receptors have been identified (type I, II and III). Although none of the bovine TGF- $\beta$  receptors have been cloned or sequenced, TGF- $\beta$  binds to all types of mammalian cells which suggests there is high homology between bovine and other mammals receptors (Frolik *et al.* 1984; Massague *et al.* 1992). Indeed, when human, rat, pig and mouse receptors for TGF- $\beta$ were cloned and sequenced their primary structures were found to be very similar (Lin *et al.* 1992; Franzen *et al.* 1993; Ebner *et al.* 1993). All TGF- $\beta$  isoforms can bind to TGF- $\beta$  receptors, however, their receptor affinities are different. TGF- $\beta$ 1 binds the type I receptor equally as well as TGF- $\beta$ 2, but TGF  $\beta$ 3 binds the type I receptor with less affinity than the other isoforms. TGF- $\beta$ 1 binds to the type II receptor with much greater affinity than TGF- $\beta$ 2 which in turn binds type II stronger than TGF- $\beta$ 3. Type III TGF receptor binds all TGF- $\beta$  species with the same affinity (Massague 1992). The type I and II receptors are transmembrane serine-theonine kinases of 55 and 80 kDa

respectively (Franzen *et al.* 1993; Lin *et al.* 1992). They have been suggested to mediate the cell growth inhibitory and stimulatory effects of TGF- $\beta$  by serine-threonine phosphorylation (Wrana *et al.* 1992). The type III receptor is a membrane bound proteoglycan of 250-350 kDa called betaglycan (Lopez-Casillas *et al.* 1991; Wang *et al.* 1991). It does not transduce TGF- $\beta$  signals but may function to concentrate TGF- $\beta$  on the cell surface and present TGF- $\beta$  to the type I and II receptors (Lopez-Casillas *et al.* 1991; Lopez-Casillas *et al.* 1993). Interestingly, plasmin has been shown to cleave TGF- $\beta$  from betaglycan found on fibroblast cells in-vitro (Lamarre *et al.* 1994). This suggests that similar to the latent complexes, TGF- $\beta$  bound to betaglycan may associate with the extracellular matrix and act as an intracellular store for TGF- $\beta$  (Fukushima *et al.* 1993; Lamarre *et al.* 1994; Taipale *et al.* 1994).

In serum and some cell culture media, active TGF- $\beta$  binds to proteins that result in its inactivation. These include decorin and  $\alpha$ 2-macroglobulin (Yamaguchi *et al. 1990*; Huang *et al. 1988*). Decorin is a small proteoglycan that has been shown to be expressed on some cells in-vitro and binds active TGF- $\beta$ 1 (Yamaguchi *et al. 1990*). Importantly, it neutralised the growth stimulatory activity of TGF- $\beta$  *in-vitro*. Plasma TGF- $\beta$  is predominantly found in covalent associations with  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin ( $\alpha$ 2-M), a 720 kDa tetramer which exhibits differential affinity for TGF- $\beta$  depending on its activation status and the isoform of TGF- $\beta$  (Danielpour and Sporn 1990; Webb *et al. 1994*, Webb *et al* 1995).

All the available evidence supports the hypothesis that the main role for  $\alpha$ 2-M is to bind excess serum TGF- $\beta$  and present it to organs for turnover or serum clearance. Wakefield *et al.* (1987, Wakefield *et al* 1988) showed that active TGF- $\beta$  can associate with  $\alpha$ 2-M and be released from the complex under strong acid. However, acid

denatured the  $\alpha$ 2-M tetramer in such a way that prevented any reforming of the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex, or any further activity of  $\alpha$ 2-M. This is the opposite to that observed for the latent TGF- $\beta$  complexes, where some TGF- $\beta$  reassociates with the latency associated peptide (LAP) following transient acidification and reneutralisation (Wakefield et al. 1988). Other agents such as heat, transient alkalinity, and plasmin that activate TGF- $\beta$  have not been reported to activate the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex (Wakefield et al. 1988; Brown et al. 1990). This led to the suggestion that unlike the interaction of TGF- $\beta$  with LAP which is non-covalent and reversible, TGF- $\beta$  binds to  $\alpha$ 2-M covalently and irreversibly. Further research showed that a specific conformation of  $\alpha$ 2-M binds to active TGF- $\beta$  in the serum and more readily binds hepatic  $\alpha$ 2-M receptors (Huang et al. 1988; Lemarre et al. 1991) This TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex can not interact with TGF- $\beta$  receptors but is cleared from the circulation by  $\alpha$ 2-M receptors in the liver (Wakefeild et al. 1988; Wakefield et al 1990; Lemarre et al. 1991; Miyazono et al. 1993). However, McCaffrey et al. (1989, McCaffrey et al 1992, McCaffrey et al 1994) has proposed that some of the TGF- $\beta$  binds non covalently to  $\alpha$ 2-M in such a way that results in TGF- $\beta$  being available to cells. Data produced, showed a minor portion of TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complexes are formed by bonds that can be dissociated by heparin. The biological significance of this release of TGF- $\beta$  from the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex is unknown.

TGF- $\beta$  in bovine milk has been suggested to originate from mammary gland epithelial cells, maternal plasma, or milk cells. Expression of all three TGF- $\beta$  isoforms have been detected in the bovine mammary gland (Maier *et al.* 1991). TGF- $\beta$ 1 and TGF- $\beta$ 2 were expressed most strongly by alveolar epithelial cells which secrete milk protein in the lactating bovine mammary gland (Maier *et al.* 1991). No TGF- $\beta$
expression was detected in cytospin preparations of bovine milk-derived cells (Maier et al. 1991). This suggests that maternal cells such as leucocytes and macrophages that are transferred to the newborn during suckling and are known to contain TGF- $\beta$  are not an important source of TGF- $\beta$ . Interestingly, the literature appears to show their is variation in the origin of milk TGF- $\beta$  across species. In contrast to cow milk, Letterio *et* al. (1994) reported TGF- $\beta$ 1 in cytospin preparations of mouse milk derived cells. Like the cow, expression of TGF- $\beta$  isoforms in the mouse mammary gland was found in the alveolar cells during lactation but the pattern of expression for each isoform was also different to that observed in the cow (Robinson et al. 1991). Curiously, Palkowetz et al. (1994) reported that TGF- $\beta$  was not present in medium conditioned by human mammary gland epithelial cells. Conversely, cultured rat mammary epithelial cells secrete latent TGF- $\beta$  (Either and Van De Velde 1990). To date, there has been no animal studies on the transfer of TGF-B from maternal serum to milk. However, Letterio's et al. (1994) study on TGF-B1 null mice, demonstrated that TGF-B passes from the mother to the foetus, where it is bound by extracellular matrix. Further animal studies are required to determine the exact source of milk TGF- $\beta$  for each mammal.

Proposed roles for milk-derived TGF- $\beta$  in the neonate have included regulation of intestinal maturation and host defence. Receptors for TGF- $\beta$  are present in neonatal tissue, suggesting roles for TGF- $\beta$  during development (Heine *et al.* 1987; Flanders *et al.* 1989; Thompson *et al.* 1989). Whether milk derived TGF- $\beta$  is important during neonatal gut maturation is still unclear. Their is some evidence that TGF- $\beta$  is important in epithelial differentiation in the gut. TGF- $\beta$  has been shown to inhibit proliferation of human and rodent intestinal epithelial cells and promote their differentiation *in-vitro* and *in-vivo* (Kurokowa *et al.* 1987; McCabe *et al.* 1993; Puolakkainen *et al.* 1994). In

addition, TGF-B mRNA is expressed in gastrointestinal epithelium, and a rat intestinal cell line was demonstrated to expresses TGF-B mRNA and secrete latent TGF-B (McCabe et al. 1993; Kurokowa et al. 1987; Koyama and Podolsky 1989). Significant roles for TGF- $\beta$  in the immune system have been reported in the literature (Palladino *et* al. 1990; Fontana et al. 1992). It is therefore not surprising that milk TGF- $\beta$  has been implicated in host defence of the neonate. TGF- $\beta$  strongly inhibits the immune function of T cells, B cells, macrophages and killer cells (Ranges et al. 1987; Kuppner et al. 1989; Kehrl et al, 1986; Espevik et al. 1987; Rook et al. 1986). It is also involved in the class switch from IgM to IgA in the B lymphocytes (Lebman et al. 1989; Chen and Since the developing B cells are present in the lymph nodes of the Li 1990). gastrointestinal tract, this has led to the suggestion that milk derived TGF- $\beta$  may stimulate intestinal immunoglobulin production in the neonate (Chen and Li 1990). In addition, Donnet-Hughes et al. (1995), showed that TGF-B2 could modulate the expression of MHC antigens in gut intestinal epithelial cells. They postulated that milk TGF-β could down regulate class II MHC antigens in the neonatal gut until weaning. Other studies have suggested that milk TGF- $\beta$  may protect the neonatal gut against infections and allergic diseases (Stoek et al. 1989; Ishizaka et al. 1994).

Interestingly, orally administered TGF- $\beta$  can be mainly recovered from the kidney and to a lesser extent the heart, lung and liver when given to neonatal mice (Letterio *et al.* 1994). This suggests that TGF- $\beta$  may have physiological actions at sites distant from the gastrointestinal tract. Alternatively, the molecule may bind to proteins in the serum such as  $\alpha$ 2-M and be eliminated. Plasma clearance studies in adult mice have shown that intravenously administered TGF- $\beta$  quickly accumulates in the lungs, kidneys and liver (Lamarre *et al.* 1991). Conversely, TGF- $\beta$  bound to an  $\alpha$ 2-M conformation amassed mostly in the liver and when the  $\alpha$ 2-M receptors were blocked, TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M

persisted in the circulation (Lamarre *et al.* 1991). It was suggested that free TGF- $\beta$  in the serum bound to receptors located in multiple organs, but the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M was eliminated through the  $\alpha$ 2-M receptors in the liver. However, it is yet to be determined whether TGF- $\beta$  present in mammary secretions is biologically accessible and in sufficient quantity to have significant roles in the neonate. Current evidence would suggest, however, that a primary role of mammary gland-derived TGF- $\beta$  is as an autocrine regulator of glandular growth and milk protein production (Sudlow *et al. 1994*; Robinson *et al. 1993*; Robinson *et al. 1991*). In this regard, significant expression of TGF- $\beta$  isoforms in the mouse mammary gland during pregnancy was found to decrease during lactation (Robinson *et al. 1991*).

#### 1.3.2.2 Platelet-derived growth factor

A platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) like molecule has been identified in bovine mammary secretions but not sequenced (Shing and Klagsbrun 1984; *op cit* 1987; Shing *et al.* 1987). PDGF has also been purified from platelets obtained from bovine blood but was not sequenced (Narczewska *et al.* 1985). Nevertheless, receptor binding and radio-immuno assay studies have shown that the structure of PDGF is highly homologous among mammals. Human PDGF was found to bind equally well to cells from cows, pigs, monkeys and humans (Bowen-Pope and Ross 1982). PDGF-like activity cells isolated from sera of a wide range of species is able to displace iodinated human PDGF from fibroblasts *in-vitro* (Singh 1982; Singh 1987). In addition, a polyclonal antibody produced against human PDGF was found to recognise cow, rabbit, rat and pig PDGF (Raines and Ross 1985; Huang *et al.* 1983; Owen *et al.* 1984). The description of the structure of human PDGF is therefore thought to apply to the cow.

Human PDGF is a cationic glycoprotein composed of disulphide linked dimers of 16-18 kDa PDGF-A and 14-16 kDa PDGF-B chains (Antoniades 1981; Deuel *et al.* 1981; Raines and Ross 1982; Antoniades and Hunkapiller 1983). The mature A and B chains show 60% amino acid sequence similarity with perfect conservation of all eight cysteine residues (Johnsson *et al.* 1982; Betsholtz *et al.* 1986; Bonthron *et al.* 1988) Specifically, PDGF-AA, PDGF-BB and PDGF-AB are the three types of PDGF found in platelets, macrophages and cultures of normal and transformed cells of humans (Heldin *et al.* 1986; Shimokado *et al.* 1985; Hammacher *et al.* 1988; Hart *et al.* 1990).

The highly conserved binding of PDGF to its receptors has been used to define the type of PDGF found in cow and other mammals cells. The predominant isoform in platelets of the cow, chicken, dog, rat, pig and sheep was found to be PDGF-BB (Bowen-Pope *et al.* 1989). However, approximately 70% of human platelet PDGF consists of PDGF-AB, the remainder is principally PDGF-BB together with small amounts of PDGF-AA (Hammacher *et al.* 1988; Hart *et al.* 1990). The form of PDGF produced by activated macrophages of many species including the cow, and that secreted by cultured endothelial and epithelial cells is mainly PDGF-BB (Shimokado *et al.* 1985; Kartha *et al.* 1988; Bowen-Pope *et al.* 1989). Conversely, smooth muscle cells, nerve cells and fibroblasts secrete PDGF-AA *in-vitro* (Sejersen *et al.* 1986; Seifert *et al.* 1984; Noble *et al.* 1988; Nister *et al.* 1988; Paulsson *et al.* 1987; Bowen-Pope *et al.* 1989).

The major growth factor activity in bovine colostrum was purified and described by Shing and Klagsbrun (1984, *op cit* 1987; Shing *et al.* 1987) as a PDGF-like molecule. It was a 30 kDa disulphide linked dimer comprised of two identical chains and had an isoelectric point of 10. These were structural properties similar to human PDGF. However, they did not sequence the molecule nor did they determine which PDGF

chain(s) the dimer was composed of. Purified bovine colostral factor was also able to displace human PDGF from receptors on human fibroblasts in radio-receptor experiments. Even though the growth factor was not sequenced, the highly specific radio-receptor assay was enough evidence for Shing and Klagsbrun (1987) to conclude it was a PDGF-like molecule. Interestingly, Brown and Blakeley (1984) partially purified a PDGF-like molecule from goat colostrum. Although they did not purify the molecule to homogeneity nor did they sequence it, they were able to show that it had biochemical and physical similarities to human PDGF.

The mitogenic activity of the different isoforms of PDGF depends on the cell type and parallels the ability of the cells to bind the different isoforms. PDGF stimulates the proliferation of a wide range of cells and the migration of mesenchymal cells by binding to specific receptors. As previously mentioned, the interaction of PDGF with its receptors is highly conserved. <sup>125</sup>I-human-PDGF binds with equal affinity with cells from mouse, cow, monkey and man (Bowen-Pope and Ross 1982). Two cell-associated receptors for PDGF have been characterised, one is the PDGF-R $\alpha$ , the other PDGF-R $\beta$ , and both contain tyrosine kinases (Hart *et al.* 1988; Heldin *et al.* 1988; Matsui *et al.* 1989, Matsui *et al* 1989). Soluble forms of PDGF receptors have also been identified in human plasma and cell-conditioned medium (Tiesman and Hart 1993). Receptor binding studies have shown that PDGF-R $\alpha$  recognises PDGF-A and PDGF-B, whereas PDGF-R $\beta$  binds only PDGF-B (Heldin *et al.* 1988; Hart *et al.* 1988; Seifert *et al.* 1989).

A number of models have been developed concerning the mechanism of PDGF receptor signal transduction. The most widely excepted are that receptors must dimerise for signal transduction to occur (Hammacher *et al.* 1989; Seifert *et al.* 1989; Heldin *et al.* 1989; Eriksson *et al.* 1992). In the presence of PDGF, a complex is formed, consisting of one PDGF isoforms and two receptor molecules. The three possible

receptor dimers are  $\alpha/\alpha$ ,  $\alpha/\beta$  and  $\beta/\beta$ . In the absence of PDGF, receptors are present on the cell as independent monomers or weakly associated dimers (Seifert *et al.* 1989). According to the specificities of the two receptor chains, the  $\alpha/\alpha$  should bind all three PDGF forms, the  $\alpha/\beta$  both PDGF-AB and PDGF-BB and  $\beta/\beta$  only PDGF-BB (Seifert *et al.* 1989; Eriksson *et al.* 1992; Ueno *et al.* 1993). However, it has been shown that PDGF-AB can bind and signal through the  $\beta/\beta$  receptor with low affinity (Seifert *et al.* 1993; Abboud *et al.* 1994).

PDGF receptors have been found on cells derived from connective, muscle, and nervous tissue, but rareley on endothelial cells or epithelial cells and not on activated macrophages or megakarocytes (see Raines *et al.* 1990 for review). Most of the cell types examined have at least 5 times as many PDGF-R $\beta$  as PDGF-R $\alpha$  and no natural cell type expresses only PDGF-R $\alpha$ . For example, human dermal fibroblasts do not express  $\alpha$ -subunits, and are poorly stimulated by PDGF-AA (Seifert *et al.* 1989; Grotendorst *et al.* 1991). There appears to be little difference in the biologic activities of PDGF-AA, -AB and -BB. Rather, the type and number of receptor subunits expressed on cells reflects the responsiveness of cells to each type of PDGF.

PDGF released into the circulation is rapidly inactivated by binding to  $\alpha_2$ macroglobulin ( $\alpha_2$ -M), and to extracellular matrix proteins such as "secreted protein, acidic and rich in cysteine" (SPARC), as well as proteoglycans (Huang *et al.* 1983, *op cit* 1984; Raines *et al.* 1984; Raines *et al.* 1992; Raines and Ross 1992). Experimental evidence shows that PDGF-AB and PDGF-BB, but not PDGF-AA bind to native and proteinase activated forms of  $\alpha_2$ -M non-covalently (Bonner and Orsonio-Vargas 1995). Binding to native  $\alpha_2$ -M appears to protect PDGF-BB and PDGF-AB from degradation and serves as an extracellular reservoir for this molecule (Bonner *et al.* 1995). On the

other hand, proteinase-activated fast  $\alpha_2$ -M mediates the clearance of PDGF-BB and PDGF-AB from the liver through the  $\alpha_2$ -M receptor/low density lipoprotein receptorrelated protein system (Bonner *et al.* 1995). SPARC is an extracellular matrix protein that is up-regulated following vascular injury. PDGF-B chains have been demonstrated to bind SPARC non-covalently, in a reversible pH dependent manner (Raines *et al.* 1992). Since macrophages secrete mainly PDGF-B and mesenchymal-derived (fibroblast and smooth muscle) cells PDGF-A chains, it has been postulated that  $\alpha_2$ -M and SPARC allow for discrimination during tissue repair processes or during the pathogenesis of fibroproliferative diseases (Bonner *et al.* 1995; Bonner and Orsonio-Vargas 1995). In addition, purified heparin sulphate proteoglycans that are known to associate with endothelial cell membranes or matrices also bind long dimeric forms of PDGF containing basic sequences encoded by exon 6 of the A and B chains (Raines and Ross 1992). It was suggested that the larger forms of PDGF are immobilised on cell membranes or matrix and cleaved to release the active molecules.

Accumulating evidence suggests that PDGF has important roles in fibroblast proliferation, wound repair, fibrotic disease, atherosclerosis and tumour growth. *Invitro* experiments have shown PDGF is required for the BALB/c 3T3 fibroblast cell cycle that culminates in the synthesis of new DNA and mitosis (Pledger *et al.* 1977; Vogel *et al.* 1978). The involvement of PDGF in wound repair has been demonstrated *in-vitro* and *in-vivo*. Platelets, activated macrophages, capillaries, fibroblasts and smooth muscle cells that are found at wound sites all secrete large amounts of PDGF (Kaplan *et al.* 1979; Mornex *et al.* 1986; Pierce *et al.* 1988, Pierce *et al.* 1991). PDGF also induces a motility response in mesenchymal-derived cells and mononuclear cells associated with wound repair (Grotendorst *et al.* 1981; Deuel *et al.* 1982; Hammacher *et al.* 1989; Seigbahn *et al.* 1990). In addition, other events in wound healing such as fibroblast

proliferation and secretion of collagenase and fibronectin are stimulated *in-vitro* by PDGF (Seppa *et al.* 1982; Peirce *et al.* 1991; Bauer *et al.* 1985). Confirmation of the importance of PDGF in wound healing has been provided by *in-vivo* experiments. A clinical trial showed that locally applied PDGF-BB to chronic pressure ulcers accelerates wound closure (Robson *et al.* 1992). Atherosclerosis and some tumours that involve excess cellular proliferation have been proposed to be driven by abnormal expression of PDGF. In situ hybridisation experiments showed that in artherosclerotic plaques, increased expression of PDGF and the PDGF- $\beta$  receptor is associated with excess endothelial and vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation respectively (Wilcox *et al.* 1990). PDGF-BB has also been identified as an autocrine growth factor for sarcomas and as a paracrine factor in malignant tumours of mammary epithelial cells (Wang *et al.* 1994; Coltrera *et al* 1995).

PDGF has been suggested to be important in the proliferation and development of maternal, embryonal and fetal tissues. It was found that PDGF chains and PDGF-R subunits are expressed in many cell types within fetal and maternal tissues (Mercola *et al.* 1988, Mercola *et al.* 1990; Goustin *et al.* 1985; Bidwell *et al.* 1995). The importance of PDGF in fetal development has been supported by the physiology of transgenic mice deficient for PDGF-B or the  $\beta$  PDGF-receptor. Mice pups deficient for PDGF-B died shortly before or at birth from haemorrhages and/or fatal renal and cardiovascular abnormalities (Leveen *et al.* 1994). Post mortum showed that the kidneys lacked mesengial cells, the heart and major vessels were dilated, and the mice were thrombocytopenic and severely anaemic. Mice lacking the  $\beta$  receptor died from similar renal and red blood cell abnormalities, but did not have defects in the major vessels or heart (Soriano 1994). It was suggested that the PDGF-B chain and  $\beta$  receptor are essential for the development of the kidney mesangium and normal red blood cells. It

was also proposed that the maturation of major blood vessels involves the signalling of PDGF-BB or PDGF-AB through the  $\alpha/\alpha$  receptor but not the  $\alpha/\beta$  or  $\beta/\beta$  dimers.

There has been only one study of PDGF in mammary secretions. As already mentioned Shing and Klagsbrun identified a PDGF-like molecule in colostrum and proposed that it was the major growth factor in bovine milk (Shing and Klagsbrun 1984, *op cit* 1987; Shing *et al.*1987). They found that the level of PDGF-like molecule was highest in colostrum but not detectable in mature milk. Since milk PDGF has not been extensively investigated, many more studies are needed to determine the structure and function of this factor. Firstly, it will have to be established if any PDGF is present in mature milk. Then other work could include purifying and determining the sequence of bovine milk derived bovine PDGF and if there are binding proteins that protect PDGF from inactivation. In addition, the source of bovine milk PDGF could be investigated. The role of bovine milk-derived PDGF in the new born should only be studied after determining there is sufficient quantity to be physiologically relevant.

#### **1.4 Other Bioactive Peptides from Proteins Found in Bovine Milk**

Peptides with various types of biological activity (other than growth factors) have been isolated from the hydrolysates of casein and whey protein. These include the bombesin-like peptides, peptide kinins, the opioid peptides, and casein fragments with mitogenic activity (Jahnke and Lazaus 1984; Antila *et al.* 1991; Wilson *et al.* 1989; Nagaune *et al.* 1989; Mati *et al.* 1993).

Gastrointestinal peptides with hormonal activities have been isolated from bovine milk. These comprise bombesin and peptide kinins. A bombesin like peptide has been

shown to be present in bovine milk (Jahnke and Lazarus 1984). This peptide acts as a hormone that effects the release of gastric acid and a wide variety of gastrointestinal peptides and hormones throughout the gut. It does not by itself induce the growth of cells in culture (Puccio and Lehy 1989; Jiang *et al.* 1989). Both bradykinin and kinin peptides have been purified from bovine milk (Wilson *et al.* 1989). These peptides are important in the contraction of muscle cells especially in the gut, but do not induce growth of cells in culture (Berseth *et al.* 1990).

Opioid peptides such as the  $\beta$ -casomorphins,  $\beta$ -lactorphin and  $\alpha$ -lactorphin have been isolated from bovine milk. These peptides are fragments of large milk proteins such as casein,  $\beta$ -lactoglobulin or  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin (Brantl *et al.* 1979; Antila *et al.* 1991). They all have effects on opioid receptors and smooth muscle cells but do not produce cell growth *in-vitro*.

Peptide fragments derived from tryptic hydrolysis of bovine  $\beta$ -casein or phosphoglycoproteins have been shown to stimulate DNA synthesis in BALB/c 3T3 and hybridoma cells respectively (Nagaune *et al.* 1989; Mati *et al.* 1993). The mitogen derived from  $\beta$ -casein hydrolysis was equivalent to the amino acid region 177-183 of bovine  $\beta$ -casein, but the fragment derived from phospho-glycoprotein has not been sequenced. The importance of these peptides is not known at present. Further experiments that show whether they are present when milk is incubated with the natural acid stomach contents will indicate their biological significance.

#### **1.5 Lactoferrin**

Lactoferrin is an iron-binding glycoprotein widely distributed in external secretions (Groves 1960; Masson *et al.* 1966; Harmon *et al.* 1976). The concentration of

lactoferrin in bovine milk is much less than found in human milk. The average concentration in mature bovine milk is 0.1 mg/ml and in human milk. The average concentration in mature bovine milk is 0.1 mg/ml and in human milk is 2 mg/ml (Masson and Heremans 1971). Each lactoferrin molecule binds two iron molecules. It has been proposed that lactoferrin contributes to the lack of free iron in milk which may inhibit the growth of bacteria. Indeed, bacterial species which rely on iron to transport oxygen in aerobic metabolism are affected by the lack of available iron in milk (Byers and Arveneaux 1971; Oram and Reiter 1968). Also, lactoferrin has direct cytotoxic activity against bacteria, fungi and viruses (Bullen *et al.* 1972; Reiter 1983, *op cit* 1985; Rainard 1986; Smith and Oliver 1981). Besides these protective effects it exerts immunoregulatory functions. It has roles in the regulation of myelopoiesis, iron deposition in the monocyte-macrophage system and hydroxyl radical production by neutrophils (Birgens *et al.* 1983; Birgens 1984; Oria *et al.* 1988, Oria *et al.* 1993). It acts as an inhibitor of IL-1, IL-2 and TNF- $\beta$ , and represses the synthesis of IL-6 in monocytes upon stimulation with lipopolysaccharide (Zucali *et al.* 1979, Zucali *et al.* 1989; Wang *et al.* 1984; Crouch *et al.* 1992).

Another possible function of milk lactoferrin is that of a promoter of iron absorption in the neonate. Animal experiments have shown that lactoferrin-iron is as well absorbed as iron supplements (Fransson *et al.* 1983; Fransson *et al.* 1983b). The presence of lactoferrin receptors in the intestinal brush border of humans and monkeys have been reported (Cox *et al.* 1979; Davidson and Lonnerdal 1988). The binding of lactoferrin to these receptors has been suggested to be evidence for the hypothesis that receptormediated uptake of iron is responsible for the high bioavailability of human breast milk iron. This hypothesis holds that when milk lactoferrin is iron saturated it is protected from proteolysis during its passage through the gastrointestinal tract. After it reaches the lactoferrin receptors at the brush border it releases iron into the circulation, and the

lactoferrin subsequently becomes partly digested. This agrees with the appearance of intact lactoferrin in the faeces of breast fed infants (Prentice *et al.* 1989; Davidson and Lonnerdal 1987). However, a subsequent study on the influence of lactoferrin on iron absorption from human milk in infants has been inconclusive (Davidson *et al.* 1994). The absorption of iron from human milk by breast fed infants was low and increased with the removal of lactoferrin. Further studies are needed to define the role of milk lactoferrin and its intestinal receptors in the neonate.

There are some reports that lactoferrin can stimulate the growth of cells in-vitro. (Oria et al. 1988; Amouric et al. 1984; Azuma et al. 1989b). Although iron is required for cell growth, there has been no evidence that lactoferrin is involved in transporting iron *in-vitro*. This is in contrast to transferrin which is the iron-binding protein present in plasma. Transferrin supplies iron to cells by binding a specific receptor followed by endocytosis during which iron is retained in the cell and the receptor is recycled (Dautey-Varsat 1986). No such iron-transport function has been established for lactoferrin in-vitro. Although lactoferrin receptors have been described on lymphocytes, monocytes and macrophages (Mazurier et al. 1989; Birgens et al. 1983; Birgens 1984) a study by Oria et al. (1988) showed that iron uptake from lactoferrin by monocytes was poor. Nevertheless, despite its inability to act as an iron-transport protein it can stimulate cell growth in-vitro. Lactoferrin purified from milk has been shown to promote the growth of bovine epithelial cells, human cancer cell lines, L6 myoblasts, BALB/c 3T3 cells and rat crypt cells (Rejman et al. 1992, Rejman et al. 1992b; Hashizume et al. 1983; Amouric et al. 1984; Byatt et al. 1990; Azuma et al. 1989b; Nichols et al. 1987). However, since lactoferrin binds non-specifically to a number of milk proteins, the possibility that growth promoting agents were co-purified with lactoferrin may need to be investigated (Wattanbe et al. 1984; Lampreave et al. 1990).

The anti-bacterial, cytotoxic and immune effects of milk lactoferrin have suggested roles for this protein in breast fed infants. However, bovine milk contains a relatively small amount of lactoferrin in comparison to human milk.

#### **1.6 Isolation of Bioactive Proteins from Bovine Milk**

The starting point for detailed analysis of milk growth factors is a method to separate the cell-growth promoting activity from other components of milk. Mitogenic factors in bovine milk are a minor proportion of total milk protein (see **Table 1.1**). They are also contained in the whey fraction of milk, but not the casein component (Brown and Blakeley 1983; Klagsbrun 1980; Shing and Klagsbrun 1984). Importantly, the cell-growth promoting activity of mature milk can be recovered from whey produced as an industrial residue; specifically, whey produced as a by-product of cheese manufacture or from acid or enzyme-induced precipitation of milk casein (Klagsbrun 1979; Damerdji *et al.* 1988; Derouiche *et al.* 1990; Pakkanen *et al.* 1992; Legrand *et al.* 1993; Capiaumont *et al.* 1994). The use of large scale cheese whey fractions to study milk growth factors is economically advantageous. Indeed, cheese whey is considered a waste product and world wide production of cheese whey is in the order of 130 million tonnes per year. Current use in animal feed and food manufacturing is far less than cheese whey created (Zall 1992).

There are various methods that could be used to produce fractions of whey that contain the growth factors of milk. To date, large scale membrane exclusion techniques and cation-exchange chromatography have been used to produce mitogenic fractions from cheese whey (Damerdji *et al.* 1988; Derouiche *et al.* 1989; Legrand *et al.* 1993;

Francis et al. 1995). Mitogenic cheese whey concentrates of molecular mass greater than 10 kDa have been obtained by ultafiltration procedures (Damerdji et al. 1988; Derouiche et al. 1989; Legrand et al. 1993). This method concentrates whey protein but does not separate the low percentage of protein comprising growth factors from the major whey proteins listed in Table 1.1. Indeed, a 10-30 kDa concentrate of whey protein which contained the majority of whey mitogens was shown to contain up to 85% of total whey protein (Francis *et al.* 1995). Specifically, the major whey proteins  $\beta$ lactoglobulin (18 kDa) and α-lactalbumin (14 kDa) were still present in this concentrate. This means that the growth factors are still a very minor component of the total protein present in this whey fraction. Conversely, cation-exchange chromatography of cheese whey has been utilised to produce a whey fraction that has no major whey proteins whilst retaining high concentrations of mitogens. It was known that  $\beta$ -lactoglobulin and  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin have different isoelectric points than most growth factors (see Table 1.1 and Table 1.2). Francis et al. (1995), showed that cation-exchange chromatography of cheese whey could eliminate the majority of whey protein, while retaining the whey growth factors. Over 97% of whey proteins including  $\beta$ -lactoglobulin,  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin, casein fragments and serum albumin were removed by this process.

Cation-exchange chromatography of cheese whey can produce a fraction of highly concentrated growth factor activity. All the growth factor activity contained in cheese whey adheres to cation-exchange resins at neutral pH and elutes with 0.4-0.6 M NaCl (Francis *et al.* 1995). Typically, 30 to 60g of whey extract is obtained from one litre of whey, which comprises 0.5% of whey protein. Significantly less of the whey extract protein was needed than that of microfiltered whey to produce cell growth promotion. This means there has been a significant purification of the mitogenic fraction of whey while eliminating the majority of whey protein. Moreover, the non-adsorbed material

contained most of the whey protein, but no cell-growth promoting activity. In addition, stepwise removal of whey protein bound to the resin with 1.0 M NaCl after the 0.4 M NaCl elution revealed material bound between 0.4 and 1.0 M NaCl did not induce cell-growth. The major protein in this fraction was lactoferrin, which in previous reports had been shown to stimulate the growth of cells in culture (Hashizuma *et al.* 1983; Azuma *et al.* 1989b; Byatt *et al.* 1990). Nevertheless, poor stimulation of cell-growth in the fraction containing lactoferrin suggested the earlier reported activity of lactoferrin may be due to co-purified growth factors.

Before assigning biologic functions to milk growth factors, their form and concentration has first to be established. There is little information on fibroblast growth factors (FGF), platelet-derived growth factors (PDGF), transforming growth factor-betas (TGF- $\beta$ ) and epidermal growth factors (EGF) in bovine milk (Shing and Klagsbrun 1987; Cox and Burk 1991; Jin *et al.* 1991; Read *et al.* 1985; Yagi *et al.* 1986). It is known however, that they are at very low concentrations in milk. Large amounts of a cation exchange fraction that contains concentrated growth factor activity could therefore be used to simplify the search and characterisation of milk growth factors. The results presented in **Chapters 3 to 7** represent experimental work on growth factors in bovine whey conducted between February 1992 and November 1995. More recent information from literature that relates to my thesis will be included in the appropriate chapters.

Class of milk protein		Mol. weight	Isoelectric point	Amount in milk	% of whey protein
		kDa	pI	g/l	%
Caseins					
	as1	22-23	4.2-4.8	12-15	0
	as2	25	4.8-5.1	3-4	0
	β	23-24	4.8-5.1	9-11	0
	ĸ	19	4.1-5.8	2-4	0
MFGM					
proteins					
Î.	zone A to D	30-200		0.4	0
Whey proteins					
	Soluble casein and MFGM fragments	4-80	4.7-5.8	1-3	10-20 <sup>1</sup>
Major					
	β-Lactoglobulin	18	5.1-5.5	2-5	55-70
	$\alpha$ -Lactalbumin	14	4.2-4.5	0.6-1.7	15-25
	Serum albumin	66	5.1	0.4	5
	Immunoglobulins	153-1000	5.5-8.3	0.7	10
Minor					
	Lactoferrin/ Transferrin	75-80	8.8	0.02-0.1	0.3
	β2-Microglobulin	46	10	0.006	0.01
	Growth Factors	5-30	5.0-10	NR	NR
Enzymes					
	Lysosyme	15	9.5	0.0001	0.001
	Lipases	60-96	4.0-5.0	0.002	0
	Proteinases	83	various	0.3-trace	0
	Phosphatases	40-190	7.0-8.0	0.02	0
	Lactoperoxidase	78	8.5	0.1	1.5
	Ribonuclease	13.6	8.5	0.02	0.3
Total				29-37	100

## Table 1.1 Classification, properties and distribution of bovine milkproteins (Adapted from Eigel et al. 1984)

<sup>1</sup>This includes peptides derived from proteolysis of  $\beta$ -casein and glycomacropeptides derived from hydrolysis of  $\kappa$ -casein. MFGM: milk fat globule membrane proteins. NR: not recorded

	Isoform	Mol. weight	Isoelectric point	Amount
		kDa	pI	ng/ml
Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF)	PDGF-like	30	10	NR <sup>A</sup>
Transforming growth factor-β	molecules			
( <b>IGF</b> -β)	TGF-β1 TGF-β2	25 25	NR NR	NR <sup>B</sup> NR <sup>B</sup>
Epidermal growth factor (EGF)	EGF	6-200	NR	2-324 <sup>C</sup>
Insulin-like growth factor (IGF)	IGF-I	76	8.8	4 3 D
	des (1-3) IGF-I	7.0	8.0	3-50% of
	IGF-II	7.5	6.7	1.0 <sup>F</sup>

### Table 1.2 Characteristics of growth factors found in bovine milk and colostrum

<sup>1</sup> Refers to growth factors detected in bovine colostrum only. NR: not recorded.

<sup>A</sup> Shing and Klagsbrun (1987)
<sup>B</sup> Jin *et al.* (1991); Cox and Burk (1991)
<sup>C</sup> Read *et al.* (1985); Iacopetta *et al.* (1992)
<sup>D</sup> Collier *et al.* (1986); Shimamoto *et al.* (1991)
<sup>E</sup> Francis *et al.* (1986); Shimamoto *et al.* (1991)

<sup>F</sup> Vega *et al.* (1991)

**CHAPTER Two:** 

## **General Materials and Methods**

#### 2.1 Materials

#### 2.1.1 Recombinant growth factors

Platelet-derived growth factor-AA and -BB (PDGF-AA, PDGF-BB), acidic and basic fibroblast growth factors (aFGF/FGF-1, bFGF/FGF-2) and transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 (TGF- $\beta$ 1) were purchased from Austral Biologicals (San Ramon, California, USA). Insulin-like growth factor-I and II (IGF-I, IGF-II) were obtained from GroPep (Adelaide, South Australia, Australia) and epidermal growth factor (EGF) was from Chiron Mimotopes Peptide Systems (Rosebank, Victoria, Australia).

#### 2.1.2 Cells

The following cell lines were purchased from the American Type Culture Collection, (Camden, New Jersey, USA): Mouse BALB/c 3T3 embryo fibroblasts (CCL 163), rat L6 skeletal muscle myoblasts (CRL 1458), rat small intestine epithelial cells (IEC-6; CRL 1592), baby hamster kidney cells (BHK-21, ATCC CCL 10), mink lung epithelial cells (Mv1Lu, CCL64) and the human epidermoid carcinoma cell line A431 (CRL 1555). Canine kidney epithelial cells (MDCK) were donated by Arthur Webster Pty Ltd (Castlle Hill, New South Wales, Australia). Human diploid skin fibroblasts were provided by the Women's and Children's Hospital, (North Adelaide, South Australia, Australia). A Simian virus 40-transformed human lung fibroblast, AG2804, was obtained from the Institute of Medical Research (Camden, New Jersey, USA).

#### 2.1.3 Antibodies

Anti-human PDGF IgG raised in goats that recognises human, bovine and porcine PDGF and neutralises their activity in cell culture was obtained from Upstate Biotechnology Incorporated (Lake Placid, New York, USA). Anti-goat/sheep IgG conjugated to alkaline phosphatase and anti-goat/sheep IgG was bought from Silenus Laboratories (Hawthorn, Melbourne, Australia) Polyclonal anti-bovine FGF-2 was purchased from Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd (Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia) and anti-FGF-1 was a gift from Dr I Hendry, John Curtin School of Medical Research (Australian National University, ACT, Australia). The FGF antibodies were raised in rabbits and anti rabbit IgG conjugated to alkaline phosphatase was bought from Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd (Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia). Monoclonal mouse anti-TGF- $\beta$  was from Genzyme Corporation (Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA). A control monoclonal antibody of anti-alkaline phosphatase was bought from Silenus Laboratories, (Hawthorn, Melbourne, Australia).

#### 2.1.4 Reagents

Fetal bovine serum (FBS) was purchased from HyClone Laboratories (Logan, Utah, USA), or Cytosystems (Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia). Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium, fungizone and trypsin were obtained from Flow Laboratories (Irvine, Strathclyde, Great Britain). Radio-immunoassay grade bovine serum albumin, heparin (sodium salt), nitro blue tetrazolium and 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl phosphate, streptomycin and penicillin were from Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd (Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia). <sup>125</sup>I and rainbow<sup>™</sup> molecular weight markers were obtained from

Amersham Australia. (North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). Analytical grade acetonitrile and propanol were purchased from Waters Corporation Australia (Rydalmere, New South Wales, Australia). Trifluoroacetic acid was obtained from BDH Chemicals Australia Pty Ltd (Kilsyth, Victoria, Australia) and heptafluorobutyric acid was from Beckman Pty Ltd (Gladesville, New South Wales, Australia).

#### **2.2 Methods**

#### 2.2.1 Production of whey extract

Cation-exchange chromatography was used to obtain a fraction of cheese whey (whey extract) as previously described by Francis (*et al.* 1995) (**Figure 2.1**). Pasteurised whey obtained as an end product of cheese manufacture (pH 5.6) was passed through a 0.8  $\mu$ m ceramic filter to remove solids (Membralox, Bajet, France) (**A**). The ultrafiltrate was adjusted to pH 6.5 and applied to a Pharmacia BPG 575 cm diameter column filled with 3000 ml of S-Sepharose Fast Flow cation-exchange resin (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). The column had previously been equilibrated with 50 mM sodium citrate buffer, pH 6.5 (**B**). After washing the column with equilibration buffer, the adsorbed material was eluted with 0.5 M NaCl made in the same buffer (**C**). Salt was then removed from the eluted material by diafiltering the extract against de-ionised water. This was done with a 3 kDa excluding membrane (Sartorius, Gottingen, Niedersachsen, Germany) in an Amicon DC-10 ultrafiltration unit (Amicon, Danvers, Massachusetts, USA). The material was then concentrated (**D**) using the same device and then freeze-dried (**E**). Protein content of the whey extract was measured as described in **2.2.5** and was consistently greater than

Figure 2.1: Isolation of whey extract from bovine cheese whey

Pasteurised Cheddar Cheese Whey

# $\nabla$

A Ultrafiltration: 0.8  $\mu$ m membrane then adjusting whey to pH 6.5

**B** Cation-exchange: whey loaded onto S-Sepharose Fast Flow media



C Protein eluted with 0.5 M NaCl





E Desalted protein concentrate freeze-dried

98% of the dried weight. The freeze-dried cation-exchange fraction is termed 'whey extract'.

#### 2.2.2 Cell culture

All cells used were cultured in Dulbecco's modified minimal essential Eagle's medium (DMEM) containing 60  $\mu$ g/ml penicillin, 100  $\mu$ g/ml streptomycin, 500  $\mu$ g/ml fungizone and 10% (v/v) FBS in an atmosphere of 5% (v/v) CO<sub>2</sub> at 37° C. Stock cultures were maintained in Corning 75 cm<sup>2</sup> flasks (Corning Australia, Alexandria, New South Wales, Australia) and routinely passaged after suspension in 0.125% (v/v) trypsin/0.5 mM EDTA made in Dulbecco's phosphate buffered saline to detach cells. The 96-well plates used for cell growth assays were purchased from Nunc Pty Ltd (Roskilde, Denmark). All culture media and material used in culture (except fungizone) were routinely passed though 0.22  $\mu$ m GV filters on sterile glass filtering devices under suction or through those attached to syringes (Waters-Millipore, Rydalmere, New South Wales, Australia).

#### 2.2.3 Cell growth assay

The ability of whey extract fractions or recombinant growth factors to induce the growth of mammalian cells was determined by a 96-well plate dye binding assay modified from Oliver (1989). Cells were subcultured in DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS and  $100 \mu l$  containing  $10-20 \times 10^3$  cells added to each of the 96 wells in Nunc tissue culture plates (Nunc Pty Ltd, Roskilde, Denmark). The plates were incubated overnight at  $37^\circ$  C to facilitate cell attachment and then wells were washed in DMEM for 2-4 hours to remove residual FBS. Dilutions of whey extract or growth factors were added to wells in a final

volume of 100  $\mu$ l. DMEM alone and dilutions of FBS were also included on all 96-well plates as standard references of cell growth. Plates were incubated for 48 h at 37° C and then wells were washed with 0.15 M NaCl three times before fixing cells with 100  $\mu$ l of methanol/well for 30 min. Each well was then stained with 100  $\mu$ l of 1% (w/v) methylene blue made in 0.01 M disodium tetraborate, pH 8.5, and the culture plates incubated for 30 min at room temperature. Wells were then washed with 0.01 M disodium tetraborate, pH 8.5, before adding 100 $\mu$ l of 1:1 (v/v) ethanol: 0.1 M HCl. The cell mass was then quantified by determining the absorbance of methylene blue at 655 nm in each well using an automated plate reader (Biorad model 450). Data was expressed as a percentage of the response observed in 10% (v/v) FBS, with the growth in DMEM alone subtracted. The results were graphed using Sigma Plot and analysed using one-way ANOVA (Jandel Scientific, San Rafael, California, USA).

#### 2.2.4 Gel-filtration

Gel-filtration of dried whey extract was carried out using a Pharmacia Superdex 75 HR 35/600 (3.5 x 60 cm) size exclusion column coupled to a fast protein liquid chromatography (FPLC) system (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech). A running buffer of 50 mM NaH<sub>2</sub>PO4, 150 mM NaCl and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile, pH 7.4, was used for neutral gel-filtration. Acid gel-filtration was undertaken in a buffer of 150 mM NaCl, 1 M acetic acid and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile, pH 2.0. The Superdex column was equilibrated in the relevant running buffer and loaded with 15 ml of a 25 mg/ml solution of filter sterilised whey extract. Protein was then eluted from the column at a flow rate of 22 cm/h and five minute fractions of 17.5 ml collected. The Superdex 75 HR 35/600 column was calibrated under neutral conditions using protein standards. Anomalous

behaviour of standards in acid prevented calibration of the gel-filtration column under acid conditions. The molecular weight standards used were IgG (150 kDa), bovine serum albumin (67 kDa), ovalbumin (45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (29 kDa) cytochrome c (12.4 kDa) (Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia.) and human insulin (7 kDa) (Humulin, Melbourne, Victoria, Australia).

#### 2.2.5 Protein measurement

Protein was measured by with reference to bovine serum albumin (Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia) by the method of Lowry *et al.* (1951) or by a bichinoninic acid-binding assay as described in the manufactures instructions (Pierce, Rockford, Illinios, USA).

**CHAPTER Three:** 

## **Cell-growth Promotion by Whey Extract**

#### **3.1 Introduction**

Specific growth factors have been suggested to control the progression of normal cells through a cell cycle. The interval between consecutive mitosis that encompasses DNA synthesis (S phase) and mitosis (M) has been termed the mammalian cell cvcle. G<sub>1</sub> is the gap between mitosis and the onset of DNA synthesis, and G<sub>2</sub> between S phase and mitosis. The parameters of the BALB/c 3T3 fibroblast cell cycle have been well defined, and research has shown which growth factors are necessary for fibroblasts to traverse a cycle. BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts that have become growth arrested by high cell density or serum starvation enter a quiescent phase designated  $G_0$ , and do not enter  $G_1$ . Stiles and colleagues demonstrated that BALB/c 3T3 cells in G<sub>0</sub> proceed through the cell cycle when provided with a sequence of platelet rich and platelet poor fractions of serum (Stiles et al. 1979; Smith and Stiles 1981). G<sub>0</sub> cells were described as being made 'competent' to proliferate by transient exposure to PDGF released from platelets and then enter early G<sub>1</sub>. Competent BALB/c 3T3 cells then 'progress' through a cell cycle when supplied with platelet-poor plasma components such as EGF and IGF-I. Competence factors did not cause progression, nor progression factors competence. Further research has shown that EGF manifests its function at early G<sub>1</sub> and IGF-I at the G<sub>1</sub>/S boundary or a few hours before the onset of DNA synthesis (Leof et al. 1983; Campsi and Pardee 1984). In addition, FGF and bombesin have been described as competence factors for endothelial and Swiss 3T3 embryo fibroblasts respectively (Bouche et al. 1987; Rozengurt and Sinnett-Smith 1983).

The coordinated control of cell proliferation by growth factors observed in BALB/c 3T3 cells *in-vitro*, is not found in many other types of mammalian cells. The length of

G<sub>1</sub> can often be heterogenous, and not all cells show a competence response (Chen and Rabinovitch 1989; Mulder and Childress-Fields 1990). Also, cells derived from the epithelial layer like MDCK cells, respond to different growth factors than those from the mesenchyme such as BALB/c 3T3 cells. However, the presence of a variety of growth factor receptors on mammalian cells suggests that cell growth and development *in-vitro* and *in-vivo* are determined by combinations of growth factors. An example of this is that TGF- $\beta$  may induce BALB/c 3T3 cells to grow in the presence of FGF by increasing the production of proteoglycans in the extracellular matrix which bind FGF (Nugent and Edelman 1992). In addition, TGF-B may also act indirectly through the induction of PDGF expression. Research showed that binding of TGF- $\beta$  to its type I and II receptors on human skin fibroblasts and L6 myoblasts, induced the expression of PDGF which then stimulated the same cells to proliferate (Soma and Grotendorst 1989; Segarini 1990; Blachowski et al. 1993) In contrast, most epithelial cells lack PDGF receptors, so that TGF- $\beta$  may not act as an indirect mitogen in these cells (Raines *et al.* 1990). Indeed, epithelial cells such as MDCK or IEC-6 cells are potently inhibited by TGF- $\beta$ (Kurokowa et al. 1987; Barnard et al. 1989; Danielpour et al. 1989). Epithelial cells do, however, grow in the presence of EGF or FGF (Malo and Menard 1982; Thompson et al. 1987).

The specific response of mammalian cells lines to growth factors can be used to suggest the types of mitogens present in complex biological fluids such as bovine whey. This requires that cell lines be grown in media supplemented with whey and the response compared to that achieved by growth factors. To date, insulin-like growth factors (IGF) and transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- $\beta$ ) are the only mitogens that have been isolated and purified from mature bovine milk whey (Malvern *et al.* 1987; Cox and Burk 1991). There is no literature to suggest only IGF and TGF- $\beta$  determine

the growth of mammalian cells in bovine milk (Hadsell *et al.* 1990; Ruan *et al.* 1992; Cox and Burk 1991; Steimer and Klagsbrun 1981; Steimer *et al.* 1981, Shing and Klagsbrun 1987). Other as yet unspecified mitogens may be responsible for the observed growth of cells in mature bovine milk. Platelet-derived growth factor activity has been identified by Shing and Klagsbrun (1984, *op cit* 1987; Shing *et al.* 1987) in bovine colostrum, but not in mature milk. Shing and Klagsbrun (1984) also suggested EGF was absent from bovine milk, but both Read *et al.* (1985) and Yagi *et al.* (1986) claimed to have measured detectable levels of the molecule. Conversely, Iacopetta *et al.* (1992) found there was little if any EGF in bovine milk. Fibroblast growth factors and a member of the epidermal growth factor family called transforming growth factor-alpha (TGF- $\alpha$ ), have been identified in bovine tissue and fluids but not milk (Gospodarowicz 1975; Thomas *et al.* 1980; Kobrin *et al.* 1987; Zurfluh *et al.* 1990).

The aim of the current study was to use a bovine whey fraction in mammalian cell growth studies to suggest the types of growth factors present in bovine milk. Cation-exchange chromatography has been shown to recover the mitogenic activity of cheese whey (Francis *et al.* 1995). This fraction (termed whey extract), will be used to characterise the mitogens of mature bovine milk. Initially, the growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells in media supplemented with bovine whey will be contrasted with that achieved with whey extract. This will be followed by observing the growth of mesenchymal-derived and epithelial cells in whey extract. The growth of cells in media containing a recombinant growth factor will then be compared to the level of stimulation induced by whey extract. Growth factors that will be used include recombinant PDGF, TGF- $\beta$ , FGF, EGF and IGF. Neutral and acid gel-filtration will then be used to separate the growth factor activity of whey extract. This study will show if whey extract can be used to isolate mitogens that have not yet been described in bovine milk.

#### **3.2 Materials and Methods**

Pasteurised bovine cheese whey was passed though a 0.2  $\mu$ m syringe filter (Amicon, Danvers, Massachusetts, USA) before use in the cell growth assay. The production of whey extract was carried out as described in **2.2.1**. One litre of whey yeilded 60 mg freeze-dried whey extract. Gel-filtration of whey extract under neutral and acid conditions was done using a Superdex 75 HR 35/600 column as outlined in **2.2.4**.

#### 3.2.1 Promotion of cell growth by whey and whey extract

The ability of whey extract to promote the growth of BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts was compared to that produced by dilutions of microfiltered whey using the cell growth assay described in **2.2.3**. Cells were subcultured in 96-well tissue culture plates (20 x  $10^3/100 \mu$ l well) in DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS, and allowed to attach overnight. Cheese whey was microfiltered and the protein content measured as described in **2.2.5**. Whey was serially diluted in DMEM and the maximum amount of whey added to 100µl wells was 20µl. Whey extract was dissolved in DMEM at a concentration of 25 mg/ml and also serially diluted. Wells were washed for 2 hr in DMEM before the addition of the indicated dilutions of whey or whey extract in a final volume of 100 µl and incubated for a further 48 h. DMEM and DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS were also included on each plate and all treatments were assayed in triplicate. The growth of L6 myoblasts, human skin fibroblasts and BALB/c 3T3 cells (10-20 x  $10^5/96$ -well plate) in whey extract alone was also compared using the same method. Increase in cell mass was quantified by the methylene blue binding assay as indicated in **2.2.3**. Data are

expressed as the percentage of cell mass response observed in 10% (v/v) FBS, with the growth in DMEM subtracted.

The ability of whey extract to promote the growth of epithelial cells was also examined using the cell growth assay described in **2.2.3**. MDCK, and IEC-6 cells were subcultured in 96-well tissue culture plates ( $20 \times 10^3/100 \mu$ l well) in DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS and allowed to attach overnight. Whey extract was dissolved in DMEM at a concentration of 25 mg/ml or in DMEM supplemented with 1% (v/v) FBS and then serially diluted in the same media. Wells were washed for 2 hr in DMEM before the addition of the indicated dilutions of whey extract in a final volume of 100 µl and incubated for a further 48 h. DMEM and DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS were also included on each plate and all treatments were assayed in triplicate. Cell mass was quantified by the dye binding assay as indicated in **2.2.3** and data expressed as percentage of response observed in 10% (v/v) FBS, with the growth in DMEM subtracted.

#### 3.2.2 Cell growth in whey extract compared to recombinant growth factors

The response of L6 myoblasts, BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts and human skin fibroblasts to PDGF-AA, PDGF-BB, TGF- $\beta$ 1, EGF, aFGF/FGF-1, bFGF/FGF-2, IGF-I and IGF-II in comparison to whey extract were determined by the 96-well dye binding assay. Whey extract and FBS were diluted in DMEM; recombinant growth factors were diluted in DMEM containing 0.1% (wt/v) bovine serum albumin (BSA). The cells (10-20 x  $10^{5}/96$ -well plate) were grown overnight in 100 µl of DMEM/10% (v/v) FBS as indicated in 2.2.3 and then washed in DMEM for 2-4 h to remove residual serum. Dilutions of whey extract or recombinant growth factors were then added to wells in

final volume of 100  $\mu$ l. DMEM/0.1% (wt/v) BSA and DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS were also included on each plate. Cell mass was then quantified after 48 h by the methylene blue binding described in **2.2.3**. Data are expressed as the percentage of the response observed in 10% (v/v) FBS, with the growth in DMEM containing 0.1% (wt/v) BSA subtracted.

#### 3.2.3 Cell growth in the presence of gel-filtration fractions

The growth of L6 myoblasts, BALB/c 3T3 cells and human skin fibroblasts in response to neutral and acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract was determined using the 96-well plate methylene blue binding assay. Samples (375 mg) of whey extract were subject to neutral and acid gel-filtration as described in **2.2.4** and 100  $\mu$ l of each 17.5 ml fraction was freeze-dried with 10  $\mu$ l of 10 mg/ml BSA and then dissolved in 1 ml of DMEM. L6 myoblasts, BALB/c 3T3 cells and human skin fibroblasts were subcultured in 96-well plates (10-20 x 10<sup>5</sup>/plate) as described in **2.2.3** and allowed to attach overnight in DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS. After washing the cells in DMEM for 2-4 h, 100  $\mu$ l of each dissolved fraction was added to wells in triplicate. DMEM and dilutions of FBS were also incorporated onto each plate. After a 48 h incubation period, cell mass was quantified by methylene blue binding as indicated in **2.2.3**. Data is shown as the percentage of cell growth observed in 10% (v/v) FBS, with the response to DMEM alone subtracted.

#### 3.2.4 Epithelial cell growth inhibition produced by gel-filtration fractions

Neutral and acid gel-filtration fractions were tested for their ability to inhibit the growth of MDCK and IEC-6 epithelial cells by modifying the 96-well plate cell growth

assay. Cells were allowed to attach overnight (20 x  $10^{5}/96$ -well plates) in DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS. 100 µl of neutral and acid gel-filtration fractions were freeze-dried with 10 µl of 10 mg/ml BSA and made up in 1 ml of DMEM that was supplemented with 5% (v/v) FBS. Cells were then washed in DMEM for 2-4 h before 100 µl of each dissolved fraction containing 5% (v/v) FBS was added to three wells of each plate. Standard references of DMEM containing 5% (v/v) FBS and DMEM alone were included on each plate. Cell mass was then quantified after a further 48 h incubation by the dye-binding assay as indicated in **2.2.3**. Data are expressed as a percentage of growth in DMEM containing 5% (v/v) FBS in the absence of gel-filtration fractions, with the growth in DMEM alone subtracted.

#### **3.3 Results**

#### 3.3.1 Cell growth in response to whey and whey extract

The ability of whey and whey extract to promote the growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells were examined by the 96-well plate dye-binding assay. Cells were allowed to attach overnight in the presence of 10% (v/v) FBS before the addition of whey or whey extract. The amount of whey that could be added to cells growing in tissue culture plates is around 20% of volume or 80  $\mu$ g of whey protein per 100  $\mu$ l well. In contrast to this, powdered whey extract was dissolved in tissue culture media at concentrations of 25 mg/ml and the maximum amount added to 100  $\mu$ l wells was 500  $\mu$ g. **Figure 3.1** shows there was very little BALB/c 3T3 cell growth produced by whey in comparison to whey extract. Whey extract at 0.5 mg/ml produced cell growth that was nearly three times greater than bovine cheese whey at the same protein concentration. Furthermore, the maximum BALB/c 3T3 cell growth induced by whey was only 20% of that produced by

10% fetal calf serum. In comparison, **Figure 3.1** shows that whey extract could produce maximum cell growth 1.25 fold greater that that achieved with 10% FBS.

The growth of L6 myoblasts, and human skin fibroblast in tissue culture media supplemented with whey extract was also examined (**Figure 3.2**). All cell lines grew in media supplemented with whey extract in a dose dependent manner and achieved growth greater than that seen in 10% (v/v) FBS. Human skin fibroblasts were particularly responsive; as little as 250  $\mu$ g/ml induced a 48 h growth response equivalent to 10% (v/v) FBS.

The growth of IEC-6 and MDCK epithelial cells in media supplemented with whey extract is shown in **Figure 3.3**. The growth of MDCK and IEC-6 cells in DMEM supplemented with 5 mg/ml whey extract was depressed to the level seen in DMEM alone. However, 0.2 to 1.2 mg/ml of whey extract induced IEC-6 cell growth to reach a maximal cell density equivalent to 50% of the response to 10% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.3 A**). MDCK cell density was highest at 0.1 mg/ml of whey extract and only reached the same level of growth as 20% of that observed with 10% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.3 B**).

The ability of whey extract to supplement epithelial cell-growth in a low concentration of serum was then examined by diluting whey extract in DMEM supplemented with 1% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.3**). The inclusion of 1% (v/v) FBS in the dilution series of whey extract enhanced IEC-6 and MDCK cell growth in an additive manner. IEC-6 and MDCK cell growth was inhibited the most at the highest concentration (5 mg/ml) of whey extract (**Figure 3.3 A**, **B**). Significantly, the response of IEC-6 cells to 1.2 to 2.5 mg/ml whey extract in 1% (v/v) FBS was greater than that obtained with 10% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.3 A**). The maximal growth of MDCK cells supplemented with 1% (v/v) FBS was reached with low concentrations of whey extract and was nearly equivalent to that obtained with 10% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.3 B**).



**Figure 3.1** Growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells in response to whey and whey extract. BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts were subcultured in DMEM containing 10% FBS using 96-well plates, and allowed to attach overnight. Wells were then washed in DMEM to remove residual FBS before the addition of the indicated concentrations of whey ( $\Delta$ ) or whey extract ( $\Box$ ) diluted in DMEM. After a 48-h incubation period, cell growth was quantified using an automated methylene blue dye-binding assay. Results are expressed as a percentage of the response to a 10% FBS standard incorporated onto each plate (mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of triplicate measurements). The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted.



**Figure 3.2** Growth of cells in response to whey extract. L6 myoblasts (O), BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts ( $\Box$ ), and human skin fibroblasts ( $\Delta$ ) were subcultured in DMEM containing 10% FBS using 96-well plates, and allowed to attach overnight. Wells were then washed in DMEM to remove residual FBS before the addition of the indicated concentrations of whey extract diluted in DMEM. After a 48-h incubation period, cell growth was quantified using an automated methylene blue dye-binding assay. Results are expressed as a percentage of the response to a 10% FBS standard incorporated onto each plate (mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of triplicate measurements). The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted.


**Figure 3.3** Growth of epithelial cells in response to whey extract alone ( $\blacksquare$ ), or whey extract in the presence of 1% FBS ( $\square$ ). IEC-6 (A) and MDCK (B) cells were subcultured into 96-well plates, and allowed to attach overnight in DMEM/10% FBS. Wells were then washed in DMEM to remove residual FBS, before the addition of the indicated concentrations of whey extract diluted in DMEM or DMEM supplemented with 1% FBS. After a 48-h incubation period, cell density was determined using an automated methylene blue dye-binding assay. Results are expressed as a percentage of the response to a 10% FBS standard incorporated onto each plate (mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of triplicate determinations). The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted.

#### 3.3.2 Cell growth by whey extract compared with pure growth factors

The cell growth produced by whey extract was compared to that generated by recombinant human PDGF-AA, PDGF-BB, TGF- $\beta$ 1, FGF-1, FGF-2, IGF-I and IGF-II using 96-well plate dye-binding assays. A series of dilutions of whey extract and each growth factor were added to 96-well plates of L6 myoblasts, BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts and human skin fibroblasts. In terms of maximal cell density attained for each cell line, whey extract was more potent than any pure growth factor tested or 10% (v/v) FBS (**Figures 3.4, 3.5, 3.6, 3.7, 3.8**).

PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB were the most potent growth factors for BALB/c 3T3 and human skin fibroblasts (**Figure 3.4 D**, **F**). PDGF-BB was slightly more potent than PDGF-AA on BALB/c 3T3 cells, especially at 0.5 to 50 ng/ml. In contrast, both factors were equipotent on human skin fibroblasts and 100 ng/ml produced maximal cell density. PDGF-BB at concentrations of 6-100 ng/ml exerted a growth response on L6 myoblasts equal to half of that seen with 10% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.4 B**). However, PDGF-AA was inactive on L6 myoblasts.

TGF- $\beta$ 1 induced the growth of BALB/c 3T3 and human skin fibroblasts to nearly 50% of the response observed with 10% (v/v) FBS at concentrations of 12-50 ng/ml and 1-3 ng/ml respectively. Maximal L6 myoblast cell density produced by TGF- $\beta$ 1 was less than 25% of the 10% (v/v) FBS response and required 50 ng/ml of TGF- $\beta$ 1 (**Figure 3.5 B, D, F**).

EGF concentrations of 6 to 12 ng/ml stimulated the growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells to nearly 50% of that seen with 10% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.6 D**). In contrast, L6 myoblasts

and human skin fibroblasts did not grow much above that seen DMEM in media supplemented with EGF (Figure 3.6 B, F).

Over 100 ng/ml of FGF increased the cell density of BALB/c 3T3 and human skin fibroblasts to that seen with 25-50% of the response to 10% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.7 D**, **F**). FGF-2 was more potent than FGF-1 on BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts (**Figure 3.7 D**). The maximum L6 myoblast cells were induced to grow in FGF was less than 25% of the cell growth seen with 10% FBS. This was with 50 ng/ml of FGF (**Figure 3.7 B**).

IGF-I produced maximum L6 myoblast and human skin fibroblast cell growth of approximately 40% of that in 10% (v/v) FBS at 100 and 12 ng/ml respectively (**Figure 3.8 B, F**). IGF-I and IGF-II induced similar growth of L6 myoblasts and skin fibroblasts (**Figure 3.8 B, F**). BALB/c 3T3 cells did not grow much above that observed in DMEM in media supplemented with either isoform of IGF (**Figure 3.8 D**).

## 3.3.3 Bioactivity of gel-filtration fractions of whey extract

The bioactivity of whey extract was further investigated by gel-filtration. Samples of whey extract were subject to both neutral and acid Superdex 35/600 chromatography. The ability of the recovered fractions to induce the growth of L6 myoblast, BALB/c 3T3 and human skin fibroblasts, and inhibit epithelial cell-growth was measured using the 96-well plate dye binding assay.

Neutral gel-filtration of whey extract showed that the most potent fractions for L6 myoblast, BALB/c 3T3 and human skin fibroblast cells were near the 150 kDa standard (**Figures 3.9 A, 3.10 A, 3.11 A**). In contrast, fractions recovered from acid gel-filtration that most increased cell density had little detectable protein and chromatographed below the 45 kDa standard (**Figures 3.9 B, 3.10 B, 3.11 B**). Indeed, a larger number of acid than neutral fractions induced cell growth in all three cell lines. Under acid conditions,



**Figure 3.4** Growth of cells in response to whey extract ( $\bullet$ ) compared to PDGF-BB ( $\Box$ ) or PDGF-AA (O). L6 myoblasts (A,B), BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts (C,D) and human skin fibroblasts (E,F) were subcultured in 96-well plates in DMEM/10% FBS and allowed to attach overnight. After washing cells for two hours in DMEM, a dilution series of PDGF-BB, PDGF-AA, and whey extract were added to the 96-well plates, which were then incubated for 48 h. Cell growth was then measured using an automated methylene dye-binding assay (**2.2.3**). Results are expressed as a percentage of the response to a 10% FBS standard incorporated onto each plate (mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of three measurements). The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted.



**Figure 3.5** Growth of cells in response to whey extract ( $\bullet$ ) compared to TGF- $\beta$ 1 ( $\Box$ ). Experimental details are as for **Figure 3.4**. Cells are: L6 myoblasts (A,B), BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts (C,D), and human skin fibroblasts (E,F). Results are the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of three measurements and expressed as a percentage of the response to a 10% FBS standard. The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted from all data.



**Figure 3.6** Growth of cells in response to whey extract ( $\bullet$ ) compared to EGF (O). Experimental details are as for **Figure 3.4**. Cells are: L6 myoblasts (A,B), BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts (C,D), and human skin fibroblasts (E,F). Results are the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of three measurements and expressed as a percentage of the response to a 10% FBS standard. The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted from all data.



**Figure 3.7** Growth of cells in response to whey extract ( $\bullet$ ) compared to FGF-1 ( $\Box$ ) and FGF-2 ( $\blacksquare$ ). Experimental details are as for **Figure 3.4**. Cells are: L6 myoblasts (A,B), BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts (C,D), and human skin fibroblasts (E,F). Results are the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of three measurements and expressed as a percentage of the response to a 10% FBS standard. The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted from all data.



**Figure 3.8** Growth of cells in response to whey extract ( $\bullet$ ) compared to IGF-I ( $\Delta$ ) and IGF-II ( $\nabla$ ). Experimental details are as for **Figure 3.4**. Cells are: L6 myoblasts (A,B), BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts (C,D), and human skin fibroblasts (E,F). Results are the mean  $\pm$  s.E.M of three measurements and expressed as a percentage of the response to a 10% FBS standard. The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted from all data.

the major peak of bioactivity for L6 myoblasts and human skin fibroblasts chromatographed near the 7 kDa standard. A smaller group of acid fractions that produced growth in the same cells were eluted between the 45 and 12.4 kDa standards (**Figure 3.9 B, Figure 3.11 B**). In comparison, bioactivity for BALB/c 3T3 cell growth, above 60% of that seen with 10% (v/v) FBS, eluted near the 29 kDa standard (**Figure 3.10 B**). A small group of fractions also produced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth and chromatographed below the 12.4 kDa standard.

The nature of the inhibitory activity for MDCK and IEC-6 cells observed in **Figure 3.3** was also investigated by gel-filtration. Portions of fractions from neutral and acid gel-filtration of whey extract were tested on MDCK and IEC-6 cells in the presence of 5% (v/v) FBS by a cell growth inhibition assay. Some fractions recovered from neutral gel-filtration of whey extract that chromatographed below the 12.4 kDa standard slightly inhibited the growth of MDCK and IEC-6 in 5% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.12 A and Figure 3.13 A**). In contrast, there was a distinct group of acid gel-filtration fractions that inhibited epithelial cell growth. They eluted between the 29 and 12.4 kDa standards and inhibited MDCK and IEC-6 cell growth to 20% of that seen in 5% (v/v) FBS alone (**Figure 3.12 B and Figure 3.13 B**).



**Figure 3.9** Growth of L6 myoblasts produced by fractions recovered from neutral and acid Superdex 75 gel-filtration of whey extract. A 375 mg sample of whey extract was chromatographed under neutral conditions (A), using a running buffer of 50 mM NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 150 mM NaCl and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile, pH 7.4, at 22 cm/h. Acid gel-filtration of a 375 mg sample of whey extract (B) was undertaken in 150 mM NaCl, 1 M acetic acid and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile, pH 2.0, at 22 cm/h. Five minute fractions (36) of 17.5 ml were collected. Portions of neutral ( $\blacksquare$ ) and acid ( $\square$ ) fractions were tested for their ability to increase L6 myoblast density using a 96-well plate dye binding assay. Results are expressed as a percent of the response to a 10% FBS standard incorporated onto each plate (mean ± S.E.M of three measurements). The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted. The column was standardised under neutral conditions with IgG (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa).



**Figure 3.10** The ability of fractions obtained from neutral (A) and acid (B) Superdex 75 gel-filtration of whey extract to induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth. Experimental procedures that include measuring the growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells in neutral ( $\bullet$ ) and acid (O) fractions were carried out as for **Figure 3.9**. Results are the mean ± S.E.M of triplicate determinations. The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted. The column was standardised under neutral conditions with IgG (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa).



Figure 3.11 Growth of human skin fibroblasts produced by fractions obtained from neutral (A) and acid (B) Superdex 75 gel-filtration of whey extract. Experimental procedures that include measuring the growth of human skin fibroblasts in neutral ( $\triangle$ ) and acid ( $\Delta$ ) fractions were carried out as for Figure 3.9. Results are the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of triplicate determinations and the response to DMEM alone has been subtracted. The column was standardised under neutral conditions with IgG (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa).



**Figure 3.12** Inhibition of MDCK cell growth produced by fractions obtained from neutral (A) and acid (B) Superdex 75 gel-filtration of whey extract. A 375 mg sample of whey extract was chromatographed under neutral and acid conditions as described in **Figure 3.9**. Portions of neutral ( $\blacklozenge$ ) and acid ( $\Box$ ) fractions were then tested for their ability to decrease MDCK density in the presence of 5% FBS. Cell growth was quantified by the 96-well plate dye-binding assay and expressed as a percent of the 5% FBS response, each point representing the mean ± S.E.M of triplicate cultures. The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted. The column was standardised under neutral conditions with IgG (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa).



Figure 3.13 Inhibition of IEC-6 cell growth produced by fractions obtained from neutral (A) and acid (B) Superdex 75 gel-filtration of whey extract. A 375 mg sample of whey extract was chromatographed under neutral and acid conditions as described in Figure 3.9. Portions of neutral ( $\blacksquare$ ) and acid (O) fractions were then tested for their ability to decrease IEC-6 growth in the presence of 5% FBS. Cell growth was quantified by the 96-well plate dye-binding assay and expressed as a percent of the 5% FBS response, each point representing the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of triplicate determinations. The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted. The column was standardised under neutral conditions with IgG (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa).

## **3.4 Discussion**

The results presented in this chapter show that whey extract contains mitogens that induce the growth of mesenchymal derived cells and inhibit the growth of epithelial cells. Previous research had suggested that mature bovine milk contains very little mitogenic activity (Klagsbrun and Neuman 1979; Shing and Klagsbrun 1984). It was also found that boyine milk, acid whey or cheese whey could support a small amount of growth in cells that were pre-treated with attachment factors (Steimer et al. 1981; Derouiche et al. 1990; Legrand et al. 1993). Although this earlier work suggested that mature boyine milk contains very little mitogenic activity, subsequent research revealed it contained at least two classes of growth factors. These are the insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) and transforming growth factor-betas (TGF-βs; Ronge and Blum 1988; Collier et al. 1991; Cox and Burk 1991). In this current chapter, a cation-exchange fraction of bovine cheese whey (whey extract) was used to investigate the cell growth promoting activity of bovine milk. Cation-exchange chromatography had been shown to exclude most major whey proteins because of their more acidic isoelectric points than growth factors (Francis et al. 1995). The results presented in this chapter show that whey extract contains several types of growth factor activity, not all of which can be explained by the IGFs and TGF- $\beta$ s.

The cell growth studies presented in this chapter are from a dye-binding procedure that quantified change in mass and number of cells grown in 96-well plates (Oliver *et al.* 1989). The cells were grown overnight in the presence of 10% serum to promote cell attachment and then washed for two hours in serum free medium before exposure to dilutions of test materials. **Figure 3.1** shows whey extract is a more potent growth

promoter of BALB/c 3T3 cells than cheese whey. This could be explained by the cation exchange process enriching the growth factor component already present in bovine cheese whey. On average, cheese whey contains between 4 and 6 mg/ml protein, it contains only traces of mitogens; with most of the whey proteins being large globular proteins such as  $\beta$ -lactoglobulin,  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin, immunoglobulins and bovine serum albumin (Eigel et al. 1984; Whitney 1984). Typically, 30 to 60 mg of protein termed 'whey extract' is obtained from cation-exchange chromatography of one litre of whey, which comprises only 0.5% of total whey protein. Most of the major whey proteins are eliminated during the process, and fluid is removed when the final product is freezedried. Whey extract can then be made up to 25 mg/ml in tissue culture media and added to cells at concentrations up to 5 mg/ml. In contrast, the amount of mitogenic protein that can be added to 100 µl wells when microfiltered whey is tested on cells is limited to 20 µl/100 µl well or 0.8-1.2 mg/ml. Indeed, earlier studies found that whey only supports the growth of attached cells when it comprises 10-20% of tissue culture media (Steimer et al. 1981; Damerdji et al. 1988; Derouiche et al. 1990). By eliminating most of the non-mitogenic proteins and fluid, whey extract serves as a useful starting point to characterise the growth factor activity of whey.

The maximal cell density of L6 myoblasts, BALB/c 3T3 and human skin fibroblasts achieved with whey extract exceeded that observed in 10% fetal bovine serum (**Figure 3.1, 3.2**). Whey extract also induced significantly higher growth than any single recombinant growth factor tested, including PDGF, TGF- $\beta$ 1, EGF, FGF and IGF (**Figures 3.4, 3.5, 3.6, 3.7 3.8**). This is evidence for the proposal that the cation-exchange process used to isolate whey extract did not purify only one class of growth factor activity. Instead, the results suggest several classes of factors are present in whey extract and they act additively or synergistically. A number of investigators have shown

that cells require more than one growth factor for sustained growth. Initial research on BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts demonstrated that both competence and progression factors are required for the cells to traverse a cell cycle. PDGF is an example of a competence factor and EGF a progression factor (Stiles *et al.* 1979; Smith and Stiles 1981). However, the assay used in the present study could not distinguish between competence and progression factors because the BALB/c 3T3 cells were not quiescent when the factors were added to cells. Indeed, BALB/c 3T3 cells responded to the competence factors PDGF and FGF as well as the progression factors IGF and EGF (**Figures 3.4**, **3.7**, **3.8**, **3.6**).

Importantly, research has revealed that both fibroblast and myoblast cells used in the current study do respond both additively and synergistically to mixtures of growth factors. Both fibroblast and myoblast cell lines have receptors for a variety of growth factors including the IGFs, PDGFs, TGF-βs, FGFs and EGF (Rechler and Nissley 1990; Raines et al. 1990; Segarini 1990; Carpenter and Wahl 1990). Research has also shown that IGF-I together with PDGF and/or EGF can induce additive growth to the same level as serum in BALB/c 3T3 cells and human skin fibroblasts (Stiles et al. 1979; Scher et al. 1979; Leof et al. 1982; Phillips and Cristofalo 1988; Chen and Rabinovitch 1989). An example of the synergistic properties of growth factors is shown in the action of TGF-β enhancing the growth promoting action of FGF and PDGF in cell culture. TGFβ induce BALB/c 3T3 cells to grow in the presence of FGF by increasing the production of proteoglycans in the extracellular matrix which bind FGF (Nugent and Edelman 1993; Soma and Grotendorst 1989; Segarini 1990; Blachowski et al. 1993). It could be argued that since enhanced cell growth can be produced by mixtures of growth factors, the response of attached cells to whey extract could be explained by more than one mitogen.

Although a source of growth factor activity for L6 myoblasts, BALB/c 3T3 cells and human skin fibroblasts, whey extract primarily inhibited the growth of epithelial cells (**Figure 3.3**). IEC-6 cells grew more than MDCK epithelial cells in whey extract. However, MDCK cells were stimulated to grow at very low concentrations of whey extract. The addition of 1% FBS to the culture media containing a dilution series of whey extract produced an additive response in the IEC-6 and MDCK cells (**Figure 3.3**). Similar additive responses have been reported after addition of low amounts of FBS to fibroblasts and hybridomas growing in whey protein fractions (Damerdji *et al.* 1988; Ramirez *et al.* 1990; Legrand *et al.* 1993).

The cell growth inhibition shown in Figure 3.3 does not support earlier research on epithelial cell growth in bovine colostrum and mature milk (Steimer et al. 1981; Corps and Brown 1987). In these reports, colostrum and to a lesser extent mature milk induced the growth of attached epithelial cells such as MDCK and rat intestinal epithelial cells. Corps and Brown (1987) also showed that IGF-I or EGF but not PDGF promoted the growth of intestinal epithelial cells that were also responsive to bovine colostrum. However, there was no direct evidence that IGF and EGF were responsible for epithelial cell growth observed in the presence of colostrum. IGF binding proteins which inhibit the action of IGF are found in bovine milk and EGF is said to be absent from bovine milk (Skaar et al. 1991; Vega et al. 1991; Iacopetta et al. 1992). Importantly, whey extract may also contain epithelial cell growth promoting agents, albeit at lower levels than epithelial cell growth inhibitors. This is shown in the response of IEC-6 cells (Figure 3.3 A) and to a lesser extent MDCK cells (Figure 3.3 **B**) to a dilution series of whey extract. The strong inhibitory action of whey extract on epithelial cells could be explained by the growth factor profile of whey extract being different from that found in colostral and mature whey. It is known that bovine

colostrum contains higher concentrations of growth factors than mature bovine milk. Indeed, the concentration of milk mitogens which include epithelial cell growth inhibitors decrease over the lactation period as the volume of mammary secretions increases (Ronge and Blum 1988; Collier *et al.* 1991; Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1989; Cox and Burk 1991). The results presented in this chapter do not necessarily suggest that whey extract contains significantly different epithelial cell mitogens and inhibitors than mature milk. Rather, the cation exchange process used to obtain whey extract may have enriched the epithelial cell inhibitors of whey more than growth promoters.

The inhibition of MDCK and IEC-6 cells by whey extract could be explained by TGF- $\beta$ -like activity. This factor has been shown to potently inhibit the growth of MDCK and IEC-6 cells used in the present study (Kurokowa et al. 1987; Barnard et al. 1989; Danielpour *et al.* 1989). Moreover, TGF- $\beta$  has been identified and purified from both bovine colostrum and milk (Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1989; Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1993; Cox and Burk 1991; Jin et al. 1991). In addition, TGF-β released from cells is normally in a latent form which is also suggested by the current chromatography experiments of whey extract (Figure 3.12 and Figure 3.13). Most of the TGF- $\beta$  secreted by cells and found in platelets and bone is inactive. It can be activated and released from its association with a 'latency associated peptide' by in-vitro exposure to acid (Pircher et al. 1984; Lawrence et al. 1985; Brown et al. 1990). In the current experiments, acid treatment of whey extract during acid size-exclusion increased the ability of the whey fraction to inhibit the growth of epithelial cells. Curiously, the inhibitory activity chromatographed with an apparent molecular weight below that predicted for the active 25 kDa TGF- $\beta$  dimer (Figure 3.12 B and Figure 3.13 B). However, the hydrophobic nature of the active 25 kDa TGF-B homodimer has been alluded to by Jin et al. (1991), and hydrophobic binding of peptides to gel-filtration

resins has been reported (O'Callaghan *et al.* 1995). Although the current data suggests the epithelial cell inhibitory activity of whey extract is TGF- $\beta$ , further experiments are needed to confirm this.

The gel-filtration experiments also revealed that whey extract contains L6 myoblast, BALB/c 3T3 and human skin fibroblast growth promoting activities that can be separated from whey large proteins by acid treatment (Figures 3.9, 3.10, 3.11). Only two to three fractions recovered from neutral gel-filtration of whey extract induced cell growth. These fractions chromatographed between the 67 and 150 kDa standards, where the bulk of the whey extract protein eluted. In contrast, over five times as many fractions obtained from acid gel-filtration of whey extract increased cell density. These fractions eluted near the 6-29 kDa standards, where absorbance at 280 nm revealed there was little detectable whey extract protein. This suggests that the smaller mitogens found in whey extract associate with larger proteins at neutral pH, and acid treatment prevents such aggregates forming. The large proteins that attach to the mitogens at neutral pH could be their growth factor binding proteins and/or other whey proteins. In tissues and the circulation many growth factors such as IGF, PDGF and TGF- $\beta$  are associated with large binding proteins (Baxter et al. 1989; Bonner et al. 1995a; Raines et al. 1992; Wakefield et al. 1988; Brown et al. 1990). The growth factor-binding proteins complexes can-not bind to receptors and so are inactive. Transient acid treatment can release the bonds between the growth factors and binding proteins so that the mitogens regain their bioactivity. This may explain the increased number of mitogenic fractions produced by acid compared to neutral gel-filtration of whey extract. However, since whey extract is still active without acid treatment and elutes with the major whey proteins at neutral pH, (Figures 3.1, 3.2, 3.9, 3.10, 3.11), some of the mitogens may be in transient physical associations with large proteins. Indeed, under equilibrium

conditions it would be expected that some of the growth factors will be bound to the large proteins and some will be free. Indeed, aggregation of whey proteins have been reported. For example, the 78 kDa lactoperoxidase, the most abundant protein in whey extract forms physical associations with other whey proteins such as lysosyme, RNAase and immunoglobulins (Frances *et al.* 1995; Hulea *et al.* 1989).

The presence of IGF in whey extract is suggested by the response of L6 myoblasts to pure IGF and to acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract (Figure 3.8 B and Figure **3.9 B).** L6 myoblasts responded to purified IGF-I and IGF-II above that seen in DMEM alone (Figure 3.8 B). Although this response was small, it agrees with previous research that established pure IGF preparations are mitogenic for L6 cells (Richman et al. 1980; Ballard et al. 1986). However, other factors such as PDGF-BB, TGF-B1 and FGF are also known to be weakly mitogenic for L6 myoblasts, which is also confirmed by Figures 3.4, 3.5, 3.7 (Blachowski et al. 1993; Segarini 1990; Linkhart et al. 1980). The presence of IGF binding proteins (IGFBPs) are also suggested by the shift in L6 bioactivity from the high (Figure 3.9 A) to low (Figure 3.9 B) molecular weight after neutral and acid gel-filtration of whey extract receptively. It is well established that some complexes of 7 kDa IGFs with acid labile IGFBPs are disrupted by gel-filtration under acidic conditions (Zapf et al. 1975; Moses et al. 1976; Rechler and Nissley 1990). Previous research has also established that bovine milk contains IGF-I, IGF-II and IGFBP-2 and 3 (Ronge and Blum 1988; Vega et al. 1991; McGrath et al. 1991; Skaar et al. 1991). However, under equilibrium conditions some IGF may be present in whey extract unattached to IGFBPs and therefore be bioactive and others bound to IGFBPs. This is seen by the fact that whey extract induces L6 cell growth at neutral pH (Figure 3.8 A). In addition, after neutral gel-filtration of whey extract, only the high molecular weight fractions induced L6 growth (Figure 3.9 A). Significantly, IGF by itself cannot

account for the bioactivity of whey extract. Saturating concentrations (100 ng/ml) of recombinant IGF did not produce the same level of L6 growth as whey extract (**Figure 3.8 A,B**) or the 6-7 kDa peak of acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract (**Figure 3.9 A**).

Two peaks of BALB/c 3T3 activity were recovered from acid size exclusion chromatography of whey extract (Figure 3.10 B). BALB/c 3T3 cells also responded to pure preparations of PDGF, TGF- $\beta$ 1, EGF and FGF (Figures 3.4, 3.5, 3.6, 3.7). The peak of mitogenic activity eluting between the 45 and 12.4 kDa standards may contain growth factors such as 30 kDa PDGF, the 25 kDa TGF-β and the 16-25 kDa FGF-1. Indeed, Shing and Klagsbrun (1984, op cit 1987) purified an acid and heat stable 30 kDa PDGF-like factor from bovine colostrum that induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth. TGF- $\beta$ has been purified from bovine milk and low concentrations of TGF- $\beta$  have been shown to be mitogenic for fibroblasts, whereas high concentrations can be inhibitory (Jin et al. 1991: Roberts et al. 1985: Benzakour et al. 1992). FGF-1 and FGF-2 are heparin binding proteins that have been traditionally thought to be absent from physiological fluids such as serum and milk, but, Hill et al. (1994) demonstrated soluble FGF is in maternal serum. In addition, Sandowski et al. (1993), found heparin binding factors in bovine prepartum mammary secretions. However, the instability of FGF-2 in acid suggests only FGF-1 could be recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract (Thomas et al. 1980; Thomas et al. 1984). The second group of acid gel-filtration fractions that induced high BALB/c 3T3 cell density chromatographed between the 12.4 and 6 kDa standards (Figure 3.10 B), and may contain the 7 kDa IGF's or 6 kDa EGF. However, the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth activity found in these fractions is greater than that of saturating concentrations of IGF and EGF (Figure 3.8 D, 3.6 D). In addition, only trace amounts of the 6 kDa EGF have been detected in bovine milk (Iacopetta et al.

1992). Further studies are required to determine what milk growth factors contribute to the peak of low molecular fractions which induce BALB/c3T3 cell growth.

Maximal growth of human skin fibroblasts in whey extract was 100-200% of that seen in 10% FBS (Figure 3.1-3.8). PDGF, TGF-β1, FGF and IGF were also mitogenic for human skin fibroblasts (Figures 3.4 F, 3.5 F, 3.7 F, 3.8 F). Human skin fibroblasts are known to contain receptors for each of these growth factors and for EGF (Heldin et al. 1988; Roberts et al. 1985; Bouche et al. 1987; Clemmons and Van Wyk 1985; Conover et al. 1986; Xu et al. 1984; Phillips and Cristofalo 1988). Acid gel-filtration separated whey extract into two groups of fractions that induced the growth of human skin fibroblasts (Figure 3.11 B). These peaks of mitogenic activity were similar to those which promoted L6 cell density (Figure 3.9 B), with peak bioactivity eluting at 6-7 kDa (Figure 3.11 B). This is in the region where IGF-I (7 kDa) and EGF (6 kDa) would be expected to elute. Research has previously shown that IGF-I and EGF are required for serum free growth of human skin fibroblasts. It has also revealed that IGF-I together with EGF can induce the same level of cell growth as serum in human skin fibroblasts (Phillips and Cristofalo 1988; Chen and Rabinovitch 1989). Pure IGF or EGF alone did not induce the level of cell growth produced by the 6-7 kDa peak of acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract (Figure 3.8 F, Figure 3.6 F, Figure 3.11 B), although combination experiments were not undertaken in the current study. The presence of undefined mitogens or synergistic actions of growth factors in the peak of fractions eluting at 6 kDa after acid gel-filtration of whey extract must be considered.

Whey extract has potential for defining the mitogens of bovine whey. Although it comprises 2 % of total whey protein, at concentrations up to 5 mg/ml it is more potent than 10% (v/v) FBS or any pure growth factor on L6 myoblasts, BALB/c 3T3 and human skin fibroblasts. Gel-filtration experiments confirmed that more than one type of

mitogen is present in whey extract. They also showed whey extract mitogens can be associated with high molecular weight whey proteins, either in acid-labile complexes or in physical associations with whey proteins such as lactoperoxidase. In addition, a group of fractions obtained from acid gel-filtration of whey extract potently inhibited the growth of epithelial cells. Saturating concentrations of recombinant growth factors did not produce the level of L6 myoblast, BALB/c 3T3 and skin fibroblast growth seen in the peak of bioactivity eluting near the 6 kDa standard. A second peak of bioactive fractions recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract (eluting between the 29 and 12 kDa standards) induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth greater than that seen with pure growth factors. In the following chapters whey extract will be used to investigate both mesenchymal and epithelial cell growth factors of bovine milk. **CHAPTER Four:** 

# **Platelet-Derived Growth Factor in Bovine Whey**

# **4.1 Introduction**

Shing and Klagsbrun (1984, op cit 1987) suggested platelet derived growth factor (PDGF) is the principal BALB/c 3T3 cell growth promoting activity in bovine colostrum. They first found BALB/c 3T3 cells could be stimulated to grow by media supplemented with colostrum but not mature milk (Klagsbrun and Neuman 1979; Shing and Klagsbrun 1984). Subsequently, they investigated the growth factor activity in bovine colostrum alone (Shing and Klagsbrun 1987). The major BALB/c 3T3 growth promoting activity in bovine colostrum was purified and found to have a molecular weight of 30 kDa and isoelectric point (pI) of 10. It was also shown to be heat stable and composed of two polypeptide chains linked by disulphide bonds (Shing and Klagsbrun 1987; Shing et al. 1987). The BALB/c 3T3 cell growth promoting activity, dimmeric structure, pI and heat stability of the purified colostrum-derived growth factor, suggested it was related to human PDGF. Further, purified bovine colostral factor displaced human <sup>125</sup>I-PDGF from receptors on human fibroblasts in radio-receptor experiments, which was enough evidence for Shing and Klagsbrun (1987) to conclude it was a PDGF-like molecule. Brown and Blakeley (1984) also partially purified a PDGFlike molecule from goat colostrum and were also able to show that it had biochemical and physical similarities to human PDGF.

Although PDGF has not been extensively characterised in milk, it is one of the best characterised mitogens of connective tissue cells such as fibroblasts and smooth muscle cells (Kohler and Lipton 1974; Ross *et al.* 1974; Rutherford and Ross 1976; Busch *et al.* 1976). Other cellular responses to PDGF include chemotaxis, differentiation, and modulation of functions such as contraction and the production of extracellular matrix

components (Grotendorst et al. 1981; Seigbahn et al. 1990; Raff 1989; Berk et al. 1986; Gullberg et al. 1990; Owen et al. 1982; Majack et al. 1985).

Human PDGFs has been well characterised and found to be cationic glycoprotein composed of the 16-18 kDa PDGF-A and/or 14-16 kDa PDGF-B chains linked by disulphide bonds (Heldin *et al.* 1979; Antoniades 1981; Deuel *et al.* 1981; Antoniades and Hunkapiller 1983). The three forms are PDGF-AA, PDGF-BB and PDGF-AB (Hart *et al.* 1990). Active PDGF is stable to heat or acid and contains a high number of basic residues that give it a pI of 9.8-10 (Deuel *et al.* 1981). Two cell-associated receptors for PDGF have been characterised, one is the PDGF-R $\alpha$ , the other PDGF-R $\beta$ , and they must dimmerise before signal transduction occurs (Hart *et al.* 1988; Heldin *et al.* 1988; Nister *et al.* 1988; Hammacher *et al.* 1989; Seifert *et al.* 1989; Heldin *et al.* 1989; Eriksson *et al.* 1992). The  $\alpha/\alpha$  binds all three PDGF forms, the  $\alpha/\beta$  both PDGF-AB and PDGF-BB and  $\beta/\beta$  only PDGF-BB (Seifert *et al.* 1989; Eriksson *et al.* 1992; Ueno *et al.* 1993).

The amino acid sequence of bovine PDGF is not known; although a 28-31 kDa PDGF-like molecule, composed of 14 and 16 kDa chains has been purified from bovine platelets it was not sequenced (Narczewska *et al.* 1985). However, receptor and immunological studies revealed bovine PDGF shares a high degree of homology with its human counterpart. Human PDGF was found to bind equally well to cells from cows, and humans (Bowen-Pope and Ross 1982). PDGF-like activity from bovine sera was also able to displace iodinated human PDGF from fibroblasts *in-vitro* (Singh *et al.* 1982, Singh 1987). In addition, a polyclonal antibody produced against human PDGF was found to recognise bovine PDGF-like activity (Raines and Ross 1985; Huang *et al.* 1983). The highly conserved binding has been used to identify PDGF-like activity in many bovine tissues, cells and in colostrum. The predominant isoform in bovine

platelets was found to be PDGF-BB (Bowen-Pope *et al.* 1989). This contrasts with human platelets, where approximately 70% consists of PDGF-AB, the remainder is principally PDGF-BB together with small amounts of PDGF-AA (Hart *et al.* 1989). The form of PDGF produced by activated macrophages of many species including the cow, and that secreted by cultured endothelial and epithelial cells is mainly PDGF-BB. Conversely, smooth muscle cells, nerve cells and fibroblasts secrete PDGF-AA *in-vitro* (Claesson-Welsh *et al.* 1988; Paulsson *et al.* 1987; Seifert *et al.* 1984; Noble *et al.* 1988; Shimokado *et al.* 1986). Shing and Klagsbrun (1987), showed that a purified bovine colostral factor displaced human PDGF from receptors on human fibroblasts. However, there is no data on which type of human PDGF was used in the experiments, or on the isoforms present in bovine colostrum.

In tissues and body fluids such as milk, growth factors can bind to protective proteins that prevent degradation and serve as a reservoir of the molecule. In **Chapter 3**, it was demonstrated that the bioactivity of whey extract can be separated from high molecular weight proteins by acid gel-filtration. PDGF is known to bind to  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin ( $\alpha_2$ -M), and extracellular matrix proteins such as 'secreted protein acidic and rich in cysteine' (SPARC), as well as proteoglycans (Huang *et al.* 1983, *op cit* 1984; Raines *et al.* 1984; Raines *et al.* 1992; Raines and Ross 1992). In blood or tissues, it appears that the ability of PDGF to bind these proteins depends on the PDGF isoform present. PDGF-AA is rapidly degraded and does not bind protective proteins in the circulation, although it can bind proteoglycans on cell membranes and matrices (Huang *et al.* 1983, *op cit* 1984; Raines *et al.* 1984; Raines *et al.* 1992). In the circulation fast  $\alpha_2$ -M bind PDGF-BB or PDGF-AB covalently and destroys their bioactivity and the complexes are rapidly excreted through the liver (Bonner *et al.* 1995; Bonner and Osornio-Vargas 1995; Raines *et al.* 1992). However, during tissue repair processes PDGF-BB and

PDGF-AB bind native  $\alpha_2$ -M or SPARC non-covalently and appear to be protected from degradation (Bonner *et al.* 1995; Bonner and Osornio-Vargas 1995). Although there is little literature on milk PDGF it would be expected that to protect it from rapid degradation it would be attached to similar protective proteins.

There are no studies on PDGF in mature bovine milk. Shing and Klagsbrun (1984) found that the level of PDGF-like activity was high in colostrum but declined as lactation progressed till it was undetectable in mature milk. However, as already seen in Chapter 3, the mitogens of mature milk are enriched in whey extract. As little as 2.0 mg of whey extract induced BALB/c 3T3 cells to grow in excess of that seen in 10% (v/v) fetal boyine serum (Figure 3.1). The most potent recombinant growth factors for BALB/c 3T3 cells were found to be PDGF (Figure 3.4). Significantly, BALB/c 3T3 cells were potently stimulated by a group of fractions recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract that eluted at the molecular weight region consistent with the presence of PDGF (Figure 3.10). In this current study, acid gel-filtration fractions recovered from whey extract will be used to determine if PDGF is present in bovine whey. These fractions will be tested for their ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I-human-PDGF-AA from BALB/c 3T3 cell monolayers and the presence of PDGF confirmed by immunoblotting. The contribution PDGF makes to the ability of BALB/c 3T3 cells to grow in whey extract will be then tested by a neutralising antibody directed against PDGF-AB, PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB.

## 4.2 Materials and Methods.

The production of whey extract was carried out as previously described in section **2.2.1**. One litre of whey yielded 60 mg freeze-dried whey extract Acid gel-filtration of dried whey extract was undertaken using a Superdex 75 HR 35/600 column as described in **2.2.4**.

# 4.2.1 BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in gel-filtration fractions of whey extract

The growth of, BALB/c 3T3 cells in response to acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract was determined using the 96-well plate methylene blue binding assay. A 375 mg sample of whey extract was subject to acid gel-filtration as described in 2.2.4 and 100  $\mu$ l of each 17.5 ml fraction was freeze-dried with 10  $\mu$ l of 10 mg/ml BSA and then dissolved in 1 ml of DMEM. BALB/c 3T3 cells were subcultured in 96-well plates as described in 2.2.3.

### 4.2.2 PDGF radioreceptor assay

Radioreceptor assays (RRA) as described by Singh (1987) were used to detect PDGF-like molecules in acid gel-filtration fraction of whey extract. <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA (specific activity 50  $\mu$ Ci/ $\mu$ g) was prepared using the chloramine-T method (Van Obberghen-Schilling and Pouyssegur 1983) and separated from free <sup>125</sup>I by G-50 Sephadex gel-filtration. BALB/c 3T3 cells were subcultured in Costar 24-well plates (Costar, Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA) and grown to confluence in DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS. The monolayers of cells were then washed twice in HEPES-

buffered saline (0.1 M HEPES, 0.12 M NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 1.2 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, and 8 mM glucose, pH 7.6) containing 0.5% (wt/v) bovine serum albumin (BSA), and incubated at 4°C for 4 h. Portions (1 ml) of each fraction obtained from acid gel-filtration of whey extract were dried under vacuum and then made up in 1 ml of HEPES without saline, pH 7.6 that contained 0.5% (wt/v) BSA. PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB were diluted in HEPES-buffered saline containing 0.5% (wt/v) BSA. The cells were then incubated for 12 h at 4°C in HEPES-buffered saline containing <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA (1.5 x 10<sup>4</sup> cpm) and the dissolved acid gel-filtration fractions or growth factor standards in a final volume of 0.5 ml. Monolayers were harvested by washing three times with Hanks' balanced salts solutions (HBSS) at 4°C (1.26 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 5.36 mM KCl, 0.44 mM KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 0.82 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 136.9 mM NaCl, 0.033 mM Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, 5.55 mM glucose, 0.01 g/l phenol-red, pH 7.3). This was followed by dissolution in 1 ml of 0.5 M NaOH containing 0.1% (v/v) Triton X-100.

Radioactivity was counted in a gamma counter, and the ability of fractions or PDGF to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA from receptors expressed as a percentage of binding in HEPES-buffered saline. Standard curves for <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA displacement were obtained by using increasing amounts of either PDGF-AA or PDGF-BB. Portions (1.5 ml) of acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract that displaced <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA were pooled, freeze-dried and made up and diluted in HEPES containing 0.5% (wt/v) BSA. PDGF-like activity recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract was then estimated by comparing the ability of dilutions of pooled activity to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA to that of PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB using the standard curves.

Data was fitted to a four parameter logistic dose response equation using Tablecurve (Jandel Scientific, San Rafael, California, USA). Non-specific binding in HEPESbuffered saline containing excess PDGF (500 ng/ml PDGF-AA; 800 ng/ml of PDGF- BB) was consistently 10-15% of the total binding. For each plate, the total amount of  $^{125}$ I-h-PDGF-AA bound to monolayers in HEPES-buffered saline was around 20% of the 1.5 x 10<sup>4</sup> cpm added. The protein concentration of the pooled fraction was determined as shown in **2.2.5**.

#### 4.2.3 PDGF immunoblots

Evidence that fractions obtained by acid gel-filtration of dried whey extract contain PDGF was provided by immunoblotting. The salt contained in each fraction was removed before electrophoresis, by dialysing against 10 mM acetic acid for 24 h at 4°C in Spectra/por #3 dialysis tubing (2.9 cm diameter, 3.5 kDa cut off, Spectrum, Houstin, Texas, USA). Portions of the desalted fractions (2.5 ml) were vacuum dried and subject to 12.5% SDS-PAGE under reducing and non-reducing conditions (Laemmli 1970). Recombinant human PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB (500 ng/lane) were included as positive controls and rainbow molecular weight makers utilised for estimating molecular weight. Protein was transferred from the gels to nitrocellulose sheets (Schleicher and Scheuell Pty Ltd, Dassel, Germany) using a semi-dry Novablot system (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde). The nitrocellulose sheets were then incubated in wash buffer (0.2 M NaCl, 0.1 % (wt/v) BSA, 0.1% (wt/v) polyethylene Glycol, 50 mM Tris, pH 7.4) containing 0.3% (wt/v) BSA to block non-specific binding of antibodies. Nitrocellulose sheets were then incubated at 4°C overnight with polyclonal anti-human PDGF-AB (10 µg/ml of wash buffer) that had been raised in goats and recognises human, bovine and porcine PDGF-AA, -BB and -AB (Upstate Biotechnology Inc New York, New York, USA). The non-bound antibody was removed by soaking the nitrocellulose sheets in fresh wash buffer with frequent changes over 1 h. The nitrocellulose sheets were then incubated in a second antibody of anti-goat/sheep IgG conjugated to alkaline

phosphatase (Silenus Laboratories, Hawthorn, Australia) that was diluted in wash buffer (1:500) for 1 h. After removing non-bound antibody by frequent changes of wash buffer over 1.5 h, the immuno-reactive bands were developed with a 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl phosphate/nitro-blue tetrazolium substrate (Sigma-Aldrich Pty Ltd).

#### 4.2.4 Immuno-neutralisation of PDGF induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth

To determine the contribution PDGF makes to the ability of whey extract to induce the growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells, whey extract was incubated with an anti-human PDGF IgG (Upstate Biotechnology Inc New York, New York, USA) which neutralises PDGF activity. Preliminary experiments showed 25 µg/ml of this antibody neutralised BALB/c 3T3 fibroblasts growth produced by 25 and 10 ng/ml PDGF-BB. A control antibody of the same subclass (goat/sheep IgG) was also tested on dilutions of PDGF-BB in the same assay (Silenus Laboratories, Hawthorn, Melbourne, Australia).

Whey extract was made to 25 mg/ml in sterile water and a portion (10 ml) acidified to pH 2 with 25  $\mu$ l of concentrated HCl. Both neutral and acidified whey extract were then sterile filtered and made to 1 mg/ml with DMEM containing 0.1% (wt/v) BSA. BALB/c 3T3 cells were subcultured into 96-well plates as described in **2.2.3**. Dilutions of whey extract and recombinant PDGF were then added to plates with and without 25  $\mu$ g/ml of anti-PDGF-AB. After 48 h cell mass was then quantified by the methylene blue binding assay (**2.2.3**) and data expressed as the percentage of growth response observed in 10% (v/v) FBS, with the growth in DMEM alone subtracted. The data obtained from neutralising BALB/c 3T3 cell growth activity were also examined by analysis of variance. An F-test was used to compare the results obtained from treatments and when this showed a significant difference, means were subject to the

standardised student's t-test. When there was only two treatments, they were compared using a simple student's t-test (Miller *et al.* 1990).

# 4.3 Results

### 4.3.1 Detection of PDGF-like activity by radioreceptor assays

In Chapter 3, the results presented in Figure 3.10, showed that acid gel-filtration of whey extract separates BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity from the bulk of whey extract proteins. This BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity was now screened for PDGF activity by radioreceptor assays. A sample of whey extract (375 mg) was subject to acid gel-filtration (2.2.4) and portions of the recovered fractions tested for ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA from BALB/c 3T3 monolayers (4.2.2). The same set of fractions were also tested for ability to induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth by the 96-well plate dye binding assay (4.2.1). Figure 4.1 shows the PDGF and BALB/c 3T3 cell activity of fractions eluting from acid gel-filtration of whey extract. A single peak of fractions that displaced <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA from BALB/c 3T3 monolayers was detected and chromatographed between the 45 and 29 kDa standards. However, the major group of fractions that produced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth activity eluted after the 29 kDa standard, in agreement with Figure 3.10 B.

## 4.3.2 Identification of PDGF by immunoblotting

Confirmation that acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract that displaced <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA from BALB/c 3T3 monolayers contained PDGF, was provided by



**Figure 4.1** PDGF and BALB/c 3T3 activity recovered from acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract. A 375 mg sample of whey extract was chromatographed under acid conditions as described in **2.2.4** on a Superdex 75-35/600 column at 22 cm/h. Five minute fractions of 17.5 ml were collected. Portions (1 ml) of fractions were tested for PDGF activity by measuring their ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA from BALB/c 3T3 cells (•) as described in **4.2.2**. Results are expressed as a percentage of the total binding of <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA to cells. A portion of each acid gel-filtration fraction (100  $\mu$ l) was also tested for ability to induce BALB/c 3T3 growth (O) outlined in **2.2.3**. Cell growth data is expressed as a % of the response to a 10% FBS standard incorporated onto each plate and the response to DMEM alone has been subtracted. Values are the means of triplicate determinations. The column was standardised under neutral conditions with IgG (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa).



**Figure 4.2** PDGF activity in acid whey extract detected by both PDGF radioreceptor assay (RRA) and immunoblotting. A 375 mg sample of whey extract was subject to acid gel-filtration (pH 2.0) as described in **Figure 4.1**, and PDGF activity measured by the RRA ( $\bullet$ ) described in **4.2.2**. Results are expressed as a percentage of the total binding of <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA to cells (mean ± S.E.M of three measurements). The column was standardised as for **Figure 4.1** (IgG (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa)). The fractions were de-salted and portions (2.5 ml) were freeze dried and subject to SDS-PAGE under reducing and non-reducing conditions and then immunoblotted and exposed to anti PDGF-AB as described in **4.2.3**. PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB (500 ng) were included on immunoblots are indicated (ovalbumin (46 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (30 kDa), trypsin inhibitor (21.5), lysosyme (14.3) and aprotinin (6.5 kDa)).
immunoblotting. A 375 mg sample of whey extract was subject to acid gel-filtration and portions of the acid fractions were dialysed against 10 mM acetic acid to remove salt and vaccum dried. Portions of the desalted fractions and PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB were then subjected to non-reducing and reducing SDS-PAGE. Recombinant human PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB (500 ng) were also included as controls. The protein from gels was then transferred to nitocellulose and probed with 10 µg/ml of anti-PDGF-AB which recognises all PDGF isoforms. The desalted fractions were also tested for PDGF activity by the radioreceptor assay. Under non-reducing conditions, broad bands migrating at 30 kDa were detected in protein from fractions that had also competed for <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA in the radioreceptor assay (**Figure 4.2**). Recombinant human PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB migrated to 32 and 30 kDa respectively. Reducing conditions revealed a band at 15-16 kDa for the fractions containing PDGF-like activity and bands at 14 kDa for PDGF-AA and 16 kDa PDGF-BB respectively.

## 4.3.3 Quantifying PDGF activity of whey extract

To quantify the amount of PDGF recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract, PDGF activity that eluted in two fractions between 262 and 297 ml (**Figure 4.2**) was pooled, diluted and ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA compared to PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB. **Figure 4.3** shows that binding of <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA to BALB/c 3T3 monolayers was competed for by dilutions of pooled PDGF activity and both PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB. The slope of the dose response curve obtained from displacement of <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA by dilutions of pooled PDGF-like activity was identical to PDGF-BB, but not PDGF-AA. <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA was competed for by the pooled column fractions with a 50% reduction in binding at 0.5 mg/ml and PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB competed



**Figure 4.3** Quantification of PDGF in pooled acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract. Two acid Superdex 35/600 fractions of whey extract eluting between 262 and 297 ml that had PDGF-like activity (**Figure 4.2**) were pooled. The PDGF-like activity was serially diluted and tested for their ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA from BALB/c 3T3 cell monolayers ( $\Box$ ) as indicated in **4.3.3**. The amount of PDGF was estimated by reference to standard curves for dilutions of PDGF-AA ( $\blacksquare$ ) and PDGF-BB ( $\bullet$ ). Results (mean ± S.E.M of three measurements) are expressed as a percentage of the total binding of <sup>125</sup>I-h-PDGF-AA to cells. Protein in the pooled fractions was estimated by comparison to bovine serum albumin by the method of Lowery *et al.* (1951) and shown in **2.2.5**.

with half maximal inhibition at 7 and 31 ng/ml respectively. A total of 0.36  $\mu$ g of PDGF-AA and 1.9  $\mu$ g of PDGF-BB equivalents were recovered from loading 375 mg of whey extract onto the gel-filtration column. These results and a series of three similar experiments showed 1.1 ± 0.1 ng of PDGF-AA or 4.8 ± 0.4 ng of PDGF-BB like molecules were present per mg of whey extract loaded onto the Superdex column (mean ± s.E.M, n=4).

## 4.3.4 Contribution of PDGF to the growth factor component of whey extract

The contribution of PDGF to the BALB/c 3T3 stimulator activity of whey extract was investigated by immuno-neutralising PDGF. Since PDGF-activity was recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract, the ability of immuno-neutralising PDGF to inhibit BALB/c 3T3 growth induced by acid-treated whey extract was also studied. Both acidified and non-acidified whey extract (1.0 mg/ml) were incubated with an antibody that neutralises PDGF, and their ability to stimulate BALB/c 3T3 cell growth measured by the 96-well plate dye binding assay. Figure 4.4 shows that 25  $\mu$ g/ml of anti-PDGF-AB neutralised 25 ng/ml of PDGF-BB activity but the control antibody (anti sheep/goat IgG) had little effect on BALB/c 3T3 cell growth. There was no significant difference in the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth produced by 1 mg/ml neutral whey extract before and after treatment with 25  $\mu$ g/ml of anti-PDGF-AB. However, there was a small but significant difference in the BALB/c 3T3 response to 1 mg/ml acid-treated whey extract after it was incubated with 25  $\mu$ g/ml of anti-PDGF.



**Figure 4.4** The effect of anti-PDGF on the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth response to neutral and acid-treated whey extract. Whey extract was made to 25 mg/ml and a portion acidified to pH 2 with HCl and this and the untreated material diluted to 1 mg/ml in DMEM containing 0.1% (wt/v) BSA and tested on BALB/c 3T3 cells in 96-well plates as described in **4.2.4**. Samples (100  $\mu$ l) of neutral (**WExtract**) and acid whey extract (**Acid WExtract**) in addition to 25 ng/ml PDGF-BB were assayed with and without 25  $\mu$ g/ml of anti-PDGF-AB at the time of culture. The PDGF-BB standard (25 ng/ml) was also tested with a control antibody of 25  $\mu$ g/ml of anti-goat/sheep IgG. After 48-h, the increase in cell mass was quantified by the methylene blue assay described in **2.2.3**. Results are expressed as a percentage of the response to a FBS standard incorporated onto each plate (mean ± S.E.M of three measurements). The response to DMEM alone has been subtracted from the results. \*\*p<0.05 anti-PDGF-AB added to PDGF-BB vs no antibody; \*p<0.05 vs no antibody.

## **4.4 Discussion**

The results of this study show that bovine whey extract contains a platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF). Previous research had established that a PDGF-like molecule is a major mitogen of bovine and goat colostrum and induces BALB/c 3T3 cell growth (Shing and Klagsbrun 1984, op cit 1987; Brown and Blakeley 1984). The low level of BALB/c 3T3 cell growth factor activity in mature bovine milk compared to colostrum has to date, led to the assumption that PDGF is found only in colostrum (Shing and Klagsbrun 1984, op cit 1987; Shing et al. 1987). However, the highly concentrated mitogens in a cation-exchange fraction of bovine cheese whey (whey extract) has provided an ideal material for determining if PDGF is present in mature bovine milk. Homology in PDGF ligand-receptor interactions across species supplied a means to detect PDGF in whey extract by a radioreceptor assay (Singh et al. 1982; Bowen-Pope and Ross 1982; Bowen-Pope et al. 1989). It is apparent from Figure 4.1 that a group of acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract displaced human <sup>125</sup>I-PDGF-AA from BALB/c 3T3 monolayers. The presence of PDGF in these acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract was confirmed by immunoblotting with anti-PDGF-AB (Figure 4.2). In addition, the shift in immuno-reactive bands from 30 kDa under non-reducing to 15-16 kDa with reducing conditions (Figure 4.2) is consistent with previous observations that PDGF is a disulphide linked dimer (Raines and Ross 1982; Antoniades and Hunkapiller 1983). To date, this is the first report of PDGF-like activity in mature bovine milk.

Measurement of PDGF activity in whey extract by radioreceptor assays demonstrates that bovine milk contain only small amounts of PDGF. According to the features of PDGF receptor binding, <sup>125</sup>I-hPDGF-AA binds the  $\alpha/\alpha$  receptor dimer and all three

PDGF isoforms present in whey extract displace it in radioreceptor assays (Seifert *et al.* 1989; Eriksson *et al.* 1992; Ueno *et al.* 1993). As seen by **Figure 4.3**, the slope of the PDGF-like activity in whey extract is similar to human PDGF-BB, but not PDGF-AA. This could indicate that the measurement of PDGF-BB in bovine whey is more accurate than PDGF-AA, or more likely, that PDGF-BB is the predominant isoform in whey. In this regard, there were 4.8 ng of PDGF-BB-like molecules present per mg of whey extract, which translates to 0.14 ng of PDGF-BB equivalents present per ml of bovine whey. Previous radioreceptor assays has demonstrated that the predominant isoform in bovine platelets, bovine macrophages and most bovine cells is PDGF-BB (Shimokado *et al.* 1985; Kartha *et al.* 1988; Bowen-Pope *et al.* 1989; Seifert *et al.* 1984).

The data presented in this chapter indicate that PDGF does not contribute to the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth promoting activity of neutral whey extract but does to acidtreated whey extract. Radioreceptor assays that tested PDGF activity in neutral gelfiltration fractions of whey extract were inconclusive due to interference from major whey proteins (data not shown). However, antibodies that neutralised the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth promoting activity of PDGF had little effect on the potency of neutral whey extract (**Figure 4.4**). The same antibody had a small but significant effect on the BALB/c 3T3 cell activity of acid-treated whey extract (**Figure 4.4**). These results are expected as PDGF activity was recovered from whey extract after it was subject to acid gel-filtration (**Figure 4.1** and **Figure 4.2**). Indeed, previous research has shown that human PDGF found in plasma and the extracellular matrix is bound to and inactivated by binding proteins (Raines *et al.* 1984; Raines *et al.* 1992; Raines and Ross 1992). PDGF activity may be inactivated by high molecular weight proteins in whey extract before it is treated with acid.

The acid gel-filtration experiments show that whey extract fractions containing PDGF activity do not contain the most BALB/cT3 bioactivity. PDGF activity eluted between the 45 and 29 kDa standards, whereas the major peak of BALB/c 3T3 activity eluted near to the 29 kDa standard (Figure 4.1). Previous literature has shown that PDGF in bovine colostrum accounts for most of its bioactivity in BALB/c 3T3 cells. Shing and Klagsbrun (1984, op cit 1987), showed that the peak of BALB/c 3T3 activity recovered from acid gel-filtration of colostrum is primarily due to PDGF. Brown and Blakeley (1984), also found that goat colostrum contained a high concentration of a PDGF-like molecule. The results reported here argue that PDGF does contribute to the BALB/c 3T3 cell activity of acid-treated whey extract but is not the major mitogen in this fraction. Other mitogens eluting with the major peak of BALB/c 3T3 cell activity at 29 kDa may also include such factors as FGF and TGF-β. Indeed, research has shown that both FGF and TGF- $\beta$  induce fibroblast growth and may be present in fluids such as milk (Gospodarowicz 1974; Roberts et al. 1985; Hill et al. 1994; Cox and Burk 1991). Since bFGF is unstable in acid, only aFGF could contribute to the 29 kDa peak of BALB/c 3T3 activity shown in Figure 4.1 (Gospodarowicz 1975; Thomas et al. 1984). In Chapter 3, Figures 3.3, 3.12, 3.13 show whey extract contains TGF- $\beta$ -like activity in the form of epithelial cell growth inhibition. In addition, Figure 4.1, show fractions of whey extract that contained the highest level of TGF- $\beta$ -like activity co-eluted with high BALB/c 3T3 cell bioactivity. Further work is needed to clarify whether FGF and TGF-B are major contributors to the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth of acid-treated whey extract.

Previous research revealed that growth factors can act synergistically or additively to induce high levels of BALB/c 3T3 cell growth. It could be argued that the peak of fractions from acid gel-filtration of whey extract that induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth

may contain PDGF, FGF, TGF- $\beta$  and other un-identified factors. The synergistic or additive effect of these factors, even in small concentration could be responsible for this growth (Soma and Grotendorst 1989; Segarini 1990; Nugent and Edelman 1992; Blachowski *et al.* 1993).

Although the association of binding proteins to milk-derived PDGF has not been described, the plasma PDGF binding protein  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin ( $\alpha_2$ -M) has been identified in both bovine colostrum and mature milk (Perez et al. 1989; Rantamaki and Muller 1992). Also, two PDGF binding proteins of 150 and 40 kDa that have less affinity for PDGF have been identified in serum but have not been characterised (Raines et al. 1984). It has been proposed that  $\alpha_2$ -M enters mammary secretions from the circulation or is locally produced in the mammary gland (Perez *et al.* 1989). Indeed,  $\alpha_2$ -M concentrations in colostrum expressed as percent of serum levels resembled those reported for albumin and therefore suggested that  $\alpha_2$ -M is passively transferred into milk from serum. Local production of  $\alpha_2$ -M by mammary epithelial cells or macrophages, or leucocytes entering the secretory cells cannot be excluded as almost all cell types secrete  $\alpha_2$ -M *in-vitro* (Mosher *et al.* 1977; White *et al.* 1980; Hovi *et al.* 1977). Notably, the 725 kDa  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin ( $\alpha_2$ -M) has been shown to be the most potent binding protein for plasma derived PDGF (Huang et al. 1983; Bowen-Pope et al. 1984; Raines et al. 1984; Bonner et al. 1992). PDGF-BB and PDGF-AB bind to native and proteinase activated  $\alpha_2$ -M but, PDGF-AA does not bind  $\alpha_2$ -M (Bonner and Osornio-Vargas 1995). This previous data on  $\alpha_2$ -M in plasma suggests that if this factor was present in whey extract it would bind bovine whey derived PDGF-BB. Indeed, PDGF-BB is the predominant form of PDGF in whey extract (Figure 4.3). Also, other reports show the concentration of  $\alpha_2$ -M in bovine whey (4.5 µg/ml) may be sufficient to

bind the low concentration of PDGF-BB detected in whey extract (Perez *et al.* 1989; Bonner and Osornio-Vargas 1995).

Further chromatography is required to detect the presence and form of  $\alpha_2$ -M in bovine whey extract. The Superdex 35/600 gel-filtration column used in the current experiments does not have the capacity to separate proteins greater than 150 kDa, so that binding proteins such as the 725 kDa  $\alpha_2$ -M will be eluted in the void volume. This will also happen when the pH of 2.0 used in the current gel-filtration experiments denatures the 725 kDa  $\alpha_2$ -M tetramer into subunits of 440 kDa (Raines *et al.* 1984; Bonner *et al.* 1992). Future experiments could involve assaying neutral and Superose 6 chromatography fractions of whey extract for PDGF and  $\alpha_2$ -M. This is needed to determine if native and/or proteinase activated  $\alpha_2$ -M are major PDGF binding proteins in milk.

In addition to plasma derived PDGF binding proteins, extracellular proteins have been demonstrated to bind and inactivate PDGF (Raines and Ross 1992; Raines *et al.* 1992). PDGF-B dimers, but not PDGF-AA, binds to the extracellular glycoprotein SPARC (or "secreted protein, acidic and rich in cysteine") in a reversible pH dependent non-covalent manner (Raines *et al.* 1992). It has been demonstrated that SPARC is expressed in low levels in platelets and normal adult tissues, but is up-regulated along with PDGF-B chain expression following vascular injury. Also, purified heparin sulphate proteoglycans that are known to be associated with endothelial cell membrane or matrices have been shown to bind long dimeric forms of PDGF A and B chains containing basic sequences (Raines and Ross 1992). Although both SPARC and heparin-like molecules have been detected in platelets and serum, there is no evidence that these extracellular proteins are present in milk (Snow *et al.* 1987; Raines *et al.* 1992).

The role of PDGF in bovine milk and its origin is not known at present. However, the high concentration of PDGF detected in colostrum (200 ng/ml) compared to bovine whey extract measured in the current study suggests it is important in the colostral phase (Shing and Klagsbrun 1987). Importantly, the validity of using whey extract to measure PDGF in bovine milk is strong considering both the characteristics of PDGF and cheese whey. PDGF is a cationic protein with a pI of 10 and would be expected to bind the cation-exchange resin in the production of whey extract from cheese whey (Deuel *et al.* 1981). Further, the pH of approximateley 5.6 used to produce bovine cheese whey helps prevent degradation of protein by encouraging the association of PDGF with protective binding proteins (Whitney 1988).

Production of transgenic mice deficient in either PDGF-B or the PDGF-Rβ has demonstrated the importance of PDGF for fetal development. Deficient mice showed renal, cardiovascular and haematological abnormalities and died before or at birth (Leveen *et al.* 1994; Soriano 1994). However, experiments which involve calves receiving colostrum deficient in PDGF are required to demonstrate the importance of this growth factor for neonatal development. Although transfer of PDGF to mammary secretions from secretory epithelial cells has not been demonstrated, Coltrera *et al.* (1995) have shown that PDGF-BB produced by human mammary epithelial cells is strongly correlated with mesenchymal proliferation. These findings suggest that bovine milk derived PDGF may be important for mammary development. Other possible sources of milk PDGF include macrophages that secrete mainly B chain isomers. Indeed, serum derived macrophages are the most predominant cell type found in bovine milk (Shimokado *et al.* 1985; Saad and Ostensson 1990). Since PDGF can be released from binding proteins in acid conditions, this suggests that milk derived PDGF will be active in the neonatal gut (Bonner *et al.* 1992; Raines *et al.* 1992). Further research is

needed to establish if PDGF and protein decline in parallel over bovine lactation and physiological relevance of PDGF in mature milk. The current data indicates that unlike colostral whey, mature whey does not contain high levels of PDGF.

**CHAPTER Five:** 

# Heparin-binding Factors in Bovine Whey

# **5.1 Introduction**

The capacity of crude preparations of tissue or physiological fluids to stimulate fibroblast growth can be partly explained by growth factors. Those mitogens capable of inducing fibroblast growth include the platelet-derived growth factors (PDGFs), the transforming growth factors (TGFs), epidermal growth factor, and the fibroblast growth factors (FGFs) (Stiles et al. 1979; Roberts et al. 1985; Anzano et al. 1983; Leoff et al. 1983; Gospodarowicz 1974). Importantly, very few of these factors have been identified in bovine milk and nor have the milk mitogens that support the growth of fibroblasts when media is supplemented with bovine milk. The results presented in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4 of this document have demonstrated that whey extract can be used to survey the growth factors in mature milk. Although comprising only 2% of whey protein, at concentrations up to 5 mg/ml whey extract is more potent than 10% FBS on BALB/c 3T3 cells (Figure 3.1 and 3.2). Whey extract was also used to identify PDGF-like molecules in mature milk (Chapter 4). To date, there is no literature on fibroblast growth factors (FGFs) in milk, although they have been found in bovine tissue and other fluids (Gospodarowicz 1975; Thomas et al. 1980). Notablly, they have been identified in mammary tissue and in pre-partum mammary secretions (Barraclough et al. 1990; Ke et al. 1993; Sandowski et al. 1993).

Basic fibroblast growth factor (FGF-2/bFGF) and acidic fibroblast growth factor (FGF-1/aFGF) were initially characterised by their ability to promote the growth of cultured fibroblasts (Gospodarowicz 1974; *op cit* 1975; Thomas *et al.* 1984; Bohlen 1984). However, since 1985 more than seven additional members of the FGF family have been identified by their sequence homology to FGF-1 or FGF-2, rather than their

ability to promote fibroblast growth (Baird and Klagsbrun 1991). The most fully characterised FGFs are FGF-1 and FGF-2. The amino acid sequence of bovine and human FGF-1 differs in only 11 amino acids, whereas FGF-2 found in cows and humans are identical (Esch et al. 1985; Abraham et al. 1986; Gimenez-Gallego et al. 1985; Gimenez-Gallego et al. 1986). FGFs bind at high affinity with tyrosine kinasecontaining FGF receptors that includes at least four members designated FGFR-1 to FGFR-4 (Lee et al. 1989; Dionne et al. 1990; Keegan et al. 1991; Partanen et al. 1991; Givol and Yayon 1992). Splicing variants of these receptors have also been found and they have altered affinities for members of the FGF family (Werner et al. 1992; Shi et al. 1993). FGFs also bind at low affinity with the heparan sulfate chain of cell surface proteoglycans (HSPGs) (Moscatelli et al. 1987 a; Keifer et al. 1990; Yayon et al. 1991). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans are obligate partners in binding of FGF-1 or FGF-2 to FGFRs and for induction of mitogenesis (Rapraeger et al. 1991; Ornitz and Leder 1991; Ornitz et al. 1992; Rapraeger Reiland and 1993). This has led to the suggestion that a ternary complex of FGF, FGFR and HSPGs is required for FGF binding and biological response (Bellot et al. 1991; Yayon et al. 1991; Kan et al. 1993; Savona et al. 1991).

FGF-1 and FGF-2 are potent modulators of cell proliferation and differentiation and are important regulators of angiogenesis and wound repair (Klagsbrun 1989; Gospodarowicz 1990;. Gospodarowicz 1990b; Baird and Bohlen 1990). As such their presence in milk would add to the list of factors present in milk that can influence cell growth in mammary glands and in the neonatal gut. One method of isolating FGFs makes use of their ability to bind heparin. Indeed, heparin-affinity chromatography has been widely used to purify and characterise FGF from a wide variety of tissues of mesodermal and ectodermal origin (Gospodarowicz *et al.* 1987; Klagsbrun 1989; Baird and Bohlen 1990). Indeed, two heparin-binding growth factors of 19 and 6 kDa were

recovered from bovine pre-partum (milk-like) secretions but no direct evidence for FGF-1 or FGF-2 in milk has yet been obtained (Sandowski *et al.* 1993),.

In this chapter, heparin-affinity chromatography is used to isolate FGF factors from whey extract. Elutions from heparin-affinity chromatography of a whey extract will be tested on BALB/c-3T3 fibroblasts in cell growth assays. The presence of FGF-1 and FGF-2 will then tested in the heparin-binding fractions by immunoblotting and radioreceptor assays. The amount of FGF in whey extract will be estimated; its contribution to the mitogenic activity of whey extract will be examined before and after the heparin-binding factors are removed.

## **5.2 Materials and Methods**

The production of whey extract from bovine cheese whey was carried out as previously described in section 2.2.1. One litre of whey yielded 30 mg freeze-dried whey extract. Materials are described in **Chapter 2** unless otherwise stated.

## 5.2.1 Heparin-Sepharose chromatography

Lobb *et al.* (1986) showed that FGF-1 and FGF-2 bind and elute from heparinaffinity columns using stepwise concentrations of salt and a flow rate of 14 cm/h. This research showed only heparin-binding proteins bind to affinity columns and FGF-1 elutes in 1.2 M NaCl and FGF-2 in 2.0 M NaCl. In the current procedure, chromatography was performed using heparin-Sepharose CL-6B in a (2.5 cm radius) Bio-rad column (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). Heparin-Sepharose was packed into the column as described by the manufacturer, with a final column volume of 98 ml.

Initially, the heparin-affinity column was pre-equilibrated with 0.6 M NaCl in 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.0 and 1 g of whey extract was dissolved in the same buffer at a concentration of 25 mg/ml and loaded onto the column. The column was then attached to an FPLC system (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech), washed with 0.6 M NaCl in 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7 and eluted stepwise with 2 column volumes of 0.8 M, 1.2 and 2.0 M NaCl in 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7 at 14 cm/h. The recovered protein from each step was desalted by dialysing against 0.1 M NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> using Specta/Por # 3 cellulose membranes that exclude molecules less than 3.5 kDa (Spectrum, Houston, Texas, USA).

To maximise recovery of protein, NaCl was replaced in heparin-affinity elution buffers by the volatile NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub> so that the eluted protein does not require desalting. After equilibrating with 0.6 M NaCl in 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.0, the heparin-affinity column was loaded with 1.0 g of whey extract dissolved in equilibration buffer and the column washed in of 0.1 M NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub>, pH 7.0. The protein was then eluted stepwise from the heparin-Sepharose at 14 cm/h (4 ml/min) with 200 ml of 0.8, 1.2, and 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub>, pH 7.0. Under these conditions, FGF-1 is eluted first in the 1.2 M eluate and then FGF-2 in the 2.0 M fraction (Lobb *et al.* 1986). Eight ml fractions were collected, and the peak of protein recovered at each NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub> concentration pooled. The 0.8, 1.2 and 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub> pools were then sub-divided and freeze-dried. Protein was determined using the method described in **2.2.5** with bovine serum albumin as reference (RIA grade; Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd, Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia).

Whey extract that had not bound to heparin-Sepharose during affinity chromatography was desalted and freeze-dried. This pool included whey extract passing though the column during loading and that washed off with equilibration buffer and 0.1 M NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub>. The material was desalted by diafiltering against deionised water in an Amicon CH-2 ultrafiltration unit with a 3 kDa excluding membrane (Amicon, Danvers, Massachusetts, USA; Sartorius, Gottingen, Niedersachsen, Germany). It was concentrated using the same device and then freeze-dried and is termed 'non heparin-binding whey extract'.

#### 5.2.2 Cell-growth assays

The growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells in response to heparin-binding fractions of whey extract was determined using the 96-well plate methylene blue binding assay described in **2.2.3**. One g of whey extract was subject to heparin-Sepharose chromatography as outlined in **5.2.1**. A dried portion of the protein recovered from the column at each NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub> concentration was dissolved in DMEM containing 0.1% bovine serum albumin (BSA) and then serially diluted in the same media. Dilutions of recombinant FGF-1/aFGF and FGF-2/bFGF were included on each plate. Samples of whey extract before and after removing the heparin-binding factors were also dissolved in DMEM and diluted in the same cell media. BALB/c 3T3 cells were subcultured in 96-well plates as described in **2.2.3** and allowed to attach overnight in DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS. After washing the cells in DMEM for 2-4 h, 100  $\mu$ l of the diluted samples were added to wells in triplicate. DMEM and dilutions of FBS were also incorporated onto each plate. After a 48 h incubation period, cell mass was quantified by methylene blue binding as indicated in **2.2.3**. Data is presented as the percentage of cell growth observed in 10% (v/v) FBS, with the response in DMEM alone subtracted.

#### 5.2.3 Radioreceptor assays

Radioreceptor assays (RRA's) to detect FGF-like molecules in heparin-affinity fractions of whey extract were performed using BHK-21 cells (Neufeld and Gospodarowicz 1985; Moscatelli 1987). <sup>125</sup>I-h-FGF-2 with a specific activity of 54 µCi/µg was prepared using a modification of the chloramine-T method (Van Obberghen-Schilling and Pouyssegur 1983; Gargosky et al. 1990). It was then separated from free <sup>125</sup>I by G-50 Sephadex gel-filtration. BHK-21 cells were subcultured in 24-well plates (Costar, Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA) and grown to confluence in DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS. The monolayers of cells were then washed twice in HEPES-buffered saline (HBSS; 0.1 M HEPES, 0.12 M NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 1.2 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, and 8 mM glucose, pH 7.6) containing 0.5% (wt/v) bovine serum albumin (BSA), and incubated at 4°C for 4 h. Portions of the dried 1.2 and 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub> elutions from heparin-affinity chromatography of whey extract were made up in HBSS with 0.5% (wt/v) BSA. They were then serially diluted in the same buffer as were recombinant FGF-1 and FGF-2. The cells were incubated for 12 h in HEPESbuffered saline containing diluted samples and <sup>125</sup>I-FGF-2 (1.5 x 10<sup>4</sup> cpm) in a final volume of 0.5 ml.

Research has indicated that FGFs may bind both their high affinity receptors and heparan sulphate proteoglycans. Moscatelli (1987), showed that binding of FGF to heparan sulphate proteoglycans is sensitive to high salt concentrations. To ensure the current assay is only measuring FGFs bound to the high affinity transmembrane receptor, the monolayers were washed with a high salt buffer. Monolayers were first harvested by washing twice with Hanks' balanced salts solutions (1.26 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 5.36 mM KCl, 0.44 mM KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 0.82 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 136.9 mM NaCl, 0.033 mM Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>,

5.55 mM glucose, 0.01 g/l phenol-red, pH 7.3) at 4°C. The cells were then washed once with Hanks' containing 2.0 M NaCl at 4°C. The monolayer were then dissolved by adding 1 ml of 0.5 M NaOH containing 0.1% (v/v) Triton X-100 to wells. Radioactivity was counted in a gamma counter, and the ability of samples to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-FGF-2 from receptors expressed as a percentage of binding in HEPES-buffered saline. FGFlike activity recovered from heparin-affinity fractions of whey extract was then estimated by comparing the ability of dilutions of pooled activity to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-FGF-2 to that of FGF-2 and FGF-1 using the standard curves. Data was fitted to a four parameter logistic dose response equation using Tablecurve (Jandel Scientific, San Rafael, California, USA). Non-specific binding in HEPES-buffered saline containing excess FGF (400 ng/ml FGF-2; 400 ng/ml of FGF-1) was consistently 10-15% of the total binding. For each plate, the total amount of <sup>125</sup>I-h-FGF-2 bound to monolayers in HEPES-buffered saline was around 20% of the 1.5 x 10<sup>4</sup> cpm added. The protein concentration of the pooled fractions were determined as shown in **2.2.5**.

#### 5.2.4 FGF immunoblots

Immunoblotting was used to confirm the presence of FGF in heparin-binding fractions of whey extract (Wadzinski *et al.* 1987). Samples from the 1.2 and 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> elutions were dissolved in 100 µl SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) buffer (5% (wt/v) SDS, 100 mM Tris, and 5% (wt/v) bromophenol blue, pH 8.0) containing the reducing agent dithiothreitol (1.5%) (Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd, Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia). Portions of recombinant aFGF/FGF-1 and bFGF/FGF-2 were also dissolved in reducing SDS-PAGE buffer in addition to a sample of rainbow molecular weight markers. The samples were then heated for 5 minutes at 95°C, and loaded onto 15 % polyacrylamide gels and subject to SDS-PAGE. The

amount of protein loaded was 9 µg of the 1.2 M peak, 2.7 µg of the 2.0 M peak and 220 ng of FGF-1 and FGF-2. On each gel there were also 5µg of each protein present in the rainbow molecular weight markers. The protein from the gels was then electroblotted onto nitrocellulose (Schleicher and Schuell Pty Ltd, Dassel D-3354, Germany) sheets. This was done using a semi-dry Novablot system as described by the manufacturer (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). The nitrocellulose sheets were incubated in wash buffer (0.2 M NaCl, 0.1 % (wt/v) BSA, 0.1% (wt/v) polyethylene Glycol, 50 mM Tris, pH 7.4) containing 0.3% (wt/v) BSA to block non-specific binding of antibodies. Nitrocellulose sheets were then incubated at 4°C overnight with either polyclonal anti-bovine FGF-1 (1:100; Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd, Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia) or anti-bovine FGF-2 (1:1000; I Hendry, Australian National University, ACT, Australia). The non-bound antibody was then removed by soaking the nitrocellulose sheets in fresh wash buffer (4 x 15 min). The nitrocellulose sheets were then incubated in a second antibody of anti-rabbit IgG conjugated to alkaline phosphatase (Silenus Laboratories, Hawthorn, Australia) that was diluted in wash buffer (1:500) for 1 h. After removing non-bound antibody by frequent changes of wash buffer over 1.5 h, the immuno-reactive bands were developed with a 5bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl phosphate/nitro-blue tetrazolium substrate (Sigma-Aldrich Pty Ltd, Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia).

## 5.2.5 Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

The FGF-activity recovered from heparin-affinity chromatography of whey extract was subject to reducing SDS-polyacrylamide gel-electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE). Samples of the 0.8, 1.2 and 2.0 M  $NH_4HCO_3$  elutions from heparin-affinity of whey extract (5.2.1) and FGF-1 and FGF-2 were analysed by 8-25% SDS-PAGE with a

Pharmacia Phast System. The samples were all dissolved in reducing SDS-PAGE buffer and heated (as described in 5.2.4). Four  $\mu$ l of each sample and Phast-gel molecular weight markers was loaded on to a 8-25% polyacrylamide preformed slab gel. They were then subject to PAGE and stained with Coomassie blue according to the manufacturers instructions (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia).

## 5.3 Results.

## 5.3.1 Heparin-affinity chromatography.

As a first step in isolating heparin-binding growth factors, classical heparin-affinity chromatography was used on whey extract. Whey extract was loaded onto a heparin-Sepharose column in the presence of 0.6 M NaCl in 10 mM Tris, pH 7.0, and eluted stepwise with 0.8, 1.2 and 2.0 M NaCl in 10 mM Tris, pH 7 at 14 cm/h. However, only a small amount of protein was recovered, which was barely detectable after the samples were desalted (data not shown). Use of the volatile salt NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> in the elution buffer allowed immediate freeze-drying of the recovered fractions and resulted in detectable protein. Subsequently, 1 g of whey extract was loaded onto a heparin-Sepharose column and eluted with 0.8, 1.2 and 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> at 14 cm/h (**Figure 5.1**). This yielded 2.2, 0.48 and 0.22 mg of protein respectively.



Figure 5.1 FPLC profile from heparin-Sepharose chromatography of 1.0 g of whey extract. A heparin-Sepharose column was equilibrated with 0.6 M NaCl in 10 mM Tris-HCl, as described in 5.2.1. One gram of whey extract was dissolved in the equilibration buffer at a concentration of 25 mg/ml, loaded on to the column, washed with the same buffer and then coupled to an FPLC system. The column was then washed with 0.1 M NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> and then stepwise eluted with 0.8 (A), 1.2 (B), and 2.0 M (C) NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> at 14 cm/h. Fractions (of 8 ml) were collected, and each peak of absorbance pooled and freeze dried (Pool A, Pool B, Pool C). The total protein recoveries were 1.2 mg, 0.48 mg and 0.22 mg respectively.

## 5.3.2 Cell-growth activity of heparin-binding whey fractions

Dilutions of the protein recovered from heparin-affinity chromatography of whey extract were tested for their ability to induce BALB/c-3T3 cell growth using the dye binding assay (2.2.3). Cells were allowed to attach overnight in the presence of 10% (v/v) FBS before the addition of dilutions of pooled protein collected at each NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub> concentration used in heparin-affinity chromatography of whey extract. Dilutions of recombinant aFGF/FGF-1 and bFGF/FGF-2 were included each plate. As shown in **Figure 5.2 A** and **B**, the protein recovered in all fractions and FGF induced the growth of BALB/c-3T3 cells in a dose-dependant fashion. Maximal responses to both the 1.2 and 2 M fractions were achieved at between 10-20  $\mu$ g/ml of protein. This was nearly ten times less than the 0.8 M fraction.

#### 5.3.3 Verification of FGF activity by radioreceptor assay

Evidence that the heparin-binding fractions of whey extract contained FGF-1 and FGF-2 was provided by radioreceptor assay using BHK-21 cells. Samples of the 1.2 and 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub> elutions recovered from heparin-Sepharose chromatography of whey extract were tested for their ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I labelled FGF-2 from BHK-21 cells (**Figure 5.3**). Dilutions of both the 1.2 and 2.0 M eluates were effective in competing with labelled FGF-2 for receptor sites on cell monolayers (**Figure 5.3** A and **B**). Comparison to a FGF-2 standard (**Figure 5.3** A) indicated 3 ng of FGF-2/µg of protein was found in the 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HC0<sub>3</sub> fraction. This indicated that 660 ng of FGF-2 was present in the 220 µg of protein recovered in the 2.0 M fraction. Since 30 mg of



**Figure 5.2** Growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells in response to fractions obtained from heparin-affinity chromatography of whey extract. Whey extract was subject to heparin-Sepharose chromatography as described in **Figure 5.1** and **Pool A**, **Pool B** and **Pool C** collected from the 0.8 M, 1.2 M and the 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> elutions respectively. A dilution series of the 0.8 M elution ( $\bullet$ ), the 1.2 M elution (O) and FGF-1 ( $\blacksquare$ ) were tested for their ability to induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth (A) in 96-well plates as described in **5.2.2**. Using the same method, dilutions of the 2.0 M fraction ( $\Box$ ) and FGF-2 ( $\nabla$ ) were also tested on BALB/c 3T3 cells (B). Data are expressed (mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of three measurements) as a percentage of the response to a 20% FBS standard incorporated on to each plate, with the response to DMEM alone subtracted. The protein in each elution has been estimated by comparison to bovine serum albumin by the method described in **2.2.5**.



Figure 5.3 Radioreceptor assays of heparin-affinity fractions of whey extract. Whey extract was subject to heparin-Sepharose chromatography as described in 5.2.1 and Figure 5.1 A portion of the pooled fractions recovered from both the (A) 2.0 M ( $\Delta$ ) and (B) the 1.2 M ( $\nabla$ ) NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> elutions were serially diluted and tested for their ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I-FGF-2 from BHK-21 cells as described in 5.2.3. This was compared to indicated concentrations of unlabelled FGF-2 ( $\bullet$ ) and FGF-1 ( $\blacksquare$ ). Data are expressed (mean of two measurements) as the percentage bound in the absence of unlabelled peptide. Non-specific binding (10-20%) has not been subtracted. Protein in each elution has been estimated by comparison to bovine serum albumin by the method described in 2.2.5.

whey extract protein was recovered from each litre of whey, this indicates the presence of 19.8  $\rho$ g of FGF-2/ml of whey. Using the same assay with reference to a recombinant FGF-1 standard (**Figure 5.3 B**), 0.4 ng of FGF-1/µg protein was detected in the 1.2 M eluate. This corresponds to 192 ng of FGF-1 in the 480 µg recovered from the 1.2 M elution, corresponding to 5.8  $\rho$ g of FGF-1/ml of whey.

## 5.3.4 Detection of FGF by immunoblotting

Further confirmation that whey-derived heparin-binding fractions contains FGF was provided by immunoblotting. Portions of the 1.2 M (9  $\mu$ g) and 2.0 M (2.7  $\mu$ g) NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> eluates recovered from heparin-affinity chromatography of whey extract were subject to SDS-PAGE. They were then electroblotted onto nitrocellulose and probed with antibovine FGF-1 or anti-bovine FGF-2. The presence of FGF-1 in the protein eluting at 1.2 M NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> was confirmed by the detection of a single broad immunoreactive band at 15 kDa (**Figure 5.4 A, lane 1**). This protein migrated slightly further than recombinant human FGF-1 (1-154) (**Figure 5.4 A, lane 2**). Two bands at 14 and 17 kDa were detected in the 2.0 M eluate when probed with an antibody raised against a synthetic peptide corresponding to the first 24 amino acids of bovine FGF-2 (**Figure 5.4 B lane 3**). The higher molecular mass band migrated to the same position as the recombinant FGF-2 (1-146) standard (**Figure 5.4 B lane 4**). There was no evidence of immunoreactive FGF-1 or FGF-2 in the 0.8 M NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> fraction or of cross-reactivity between anti-bovine FGF-1 and FGF-2 or anti-bovine FGF-2 and FGF-1 (results not shown).



**Figure 5.4** Immunoblots of fractions from heparin-Sepharose chromatography of whey extract probed with A: anti-bovine FGF-1 and **B:** anti-bovine FGF-2. Whey extract was applied to a heparin-affinity column and eluted from with 0.8, 1.2 and 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> as described in **5.3.1**. Portions of the 1.2 M elution (**lane 1**; 9  $\mu$ g) and the 2.0 M elution (**lane 3**; 2.7  $\mu$ g) recovered from heparin-affinity chromatography of whey extract were subject to SDS-PAGE and then electroblotted onto nitrocellulose and then probed with either anti-bovine FGF-1 or anti-bovine FGF-2 as described in **5.2.4**. 220 ng of recombinant FGF-1 (**lane 2**) and FGF-2 (**lane 4**) were also included on all gels in addition to rainbow molecular weight markers (5  $\mu$ g of each protein). The positions of the rainbow molecular weight markers of 21.5 kDa (trypsin inhibitor) and 14.3 kDa (lysosyme) are shown above. There was no cross-reactivity between anti-bovine FGF-1 and FGF-2 or anti-bovine FGF-1 (data not shown).

#### 5.3.5 SDS-PAGE of heparin-binding whey fractions

The purity of the FGF-like activity in heparin-affinity fractions of whey extract was examined by SDS 8-25% PAGE. The amount of protein loaded was 3  $\mu$ g of the 0.8 M peak, 2  $\mu$ g of the 1.2 M peak, 0.55  $\mu$ g of the 2.0 M peak and 200 ng of FGF-1 and FGF-2. **Figure 5.5** shows photographs of the reducing gel. In comparison to the 1.2 and 2.0 M eluates, the 0.8 M fraction resolved into numerous bands of protein. The 1.2 M eluate separated into at least four proteins, one of which migrated near ~15 kDa (**Figure 5.5 A**). In the 2.0 M elution only two protein bands were detected and these were of relatively low molecular weight (**Figure 5.5 B**). However, the low purity of each fraction means that FGF could not be visible in either the 1.2 or 2.0 M elutions.

## 5.3.6 Cell-growth activity of heparin-binding whey fractions

The ability of whey extract to promote BALB/c-3T3 cell growth before and after the removal of heparin-binding factors was examined by the 96-well plate dye-binding assay (2.2.3). The whey extract that did not bind the heparin-Sepharose was pooled, desalted and freeze-dried as described in 5.2.1. This 'non heparin-binding whey extract' and the original whey extract was dissolved in DMEM at 25 mg/ml, serially diluted in the same media and tested for ability to promote BALB/c-3T3 cell growth. Figure 5.6 shows that the ability of whey extract to induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth was not significantly affected by the removal of heparin-binding factors.



Figure 5.5 SDS-PAGE of fractions from heparin-Sepharose chromatography of whey extract. Whey extract was applied to a heparin-affinity column and eluted with 0.8, 1.2 and 2.0 M NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> as described in 5.3.1 A sample of the 0.8 M elution (3  $\mu$ g; lane 5), the 1.2 M elution (2  $\mu$ g; lane 4) and the 2.0 M elution (0.55  $\mu$ g; lane 6) was subject to SDS-PAGE under reducing conditions on a 8-25% Polyacrylamide preformed slab gel and stained with Coomassie blue (5.2.5). Portions (200 ng) of recombinant FGF-2 (lane 1) and FGF-1 (lane 2) were also included on the gels in addition to molecular weight markers (3  $\mu$ g; lane 3). The positions (Mr in kDa) of the molecular weight markers are also shown (bovine serum albumin (67 kDa), ovalbumin (43 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (30 kDa), soybean trypsin inhibitor (20.1 kDa), and  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin (14.4kDa)).



Figure 5.6 Growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells in response to whey extract and whey extract that has had heparin-binding factors removed. Whey extract was subject to heparin-Sepharose chromatography; (Figure 5.1) and the non-heparin binding material collected, de-salted and freeze-dried as described in 5.2.1 A dilution series of a portion of whey extract (O) and non heparin-binding whey extract ( $\Delta$ ) were tested for their ability to induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in 96-well plates as shown in 5.2.2. Data are expressed (mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of three measurements) as a percentage of the response to a 10% FBS standard incorporated on to each plate, with the response to DMEM alone subtracted.

## **5.4 Discussion**

Although fibroblast growth factors are found in several different mammalian tissues, they have not been identified in milk or colostrum (Gospodarowicz *et al.* 1987; Klagsbrun 1989). In this chapter, heparin-Sepharose chromatography was used to identify acidic FGF/FGF-1 and basic FGF/FGF-2 in bovine whey. To achieve this result, a cation-exchange fraction was first obtained from whey that contained high cell growth activity and this was then subject to heparin-affinity chromatography. Indeed, the cation-exchange fraction (whey extract) was shown in **Chapter 3** and **Chapter 4** to induce fibroblasts to grow at a higher level than whey or even 10% (v/v) FBS (**Figure 3.1**, **3.2**). A similar cation-exchange step is included in the routine isolation of FGF-1 and FGF-2 from bovine brain (Lobb *et al.* 1986). The 1.2 M elution from heparin-affinity chromatography of whey extract contained FGF-1 and the 2.0 M fraction FGF-2, which is consistent with previous tissue-derived FGF isolation procedures (Lobb *et al.* 1986).

The small contribution of FGF proteins to the BALB/c 3T3 cell bioactivity of whey extract agrees with their reported instability in serum and their autocrine/paracrine action. As shown in **Figure 5.6**, removal of the heparin-binding fraction from whey extract made little difference to its BALB/c 3T3 growth factor activity. Moreover, only a small amount of FGF was measured in whey extract, equivalent to 18 ng of FGF-2 and 5.8 ng FGF-1 from each litre of whey (**Figure 5.3**). Since FGF-2 is unstable in the acid conditions used to separate whey from solids, this may account for its observed low frequency (Gospodarowicz 1975; Thomas *et al.* 1980). Importantly, there is little evidence that FGFs are circulating hormones (Gauthier *et al.* 1987). However, like most

growth factors, it is more likely that they are attached to binding proteins that make them inactive in serum and fluids like milk. Binding proteins related to the external domain of the FGFR-1 have been found in human and bovine blood and maternal serum (Hanneken *et al.* 1994; Hill *et al.* 1994). Interestingly, the 78 kDa lactoperoxidase that was found by Francis *et al.* (1995) to be the most abundant protein in whey extract, is known to form physical associations with other whey proteins such as lysosyme, RNAase and immunoglobulins (Hulea *et al.* 1989). It is possible it also forms physical associations with growth factors in the whey extract.

Although growth factors are a minor component of whey protein, the impurity of the FGF containing fractions (seen in **Figure 5.5**) was surprising given the reported specificity of heparin-affinity chromatography (Gospodarowicz *et al.* 1987; Klagsbrun 1989; Baird and Bohlen 1990). Furthermore, addition of an ammonium sulphate precipitation step to the isolation procedure (see Lobb *et al.* 1986) did not significantly enhance the purity of the final product (data not shown). This may reflect the diversity of protein in the whey fraction. Attempts to quantify FGF in crude whey or the cation-exchange fraction by Radioreceptor assays were also inconclusive due to interference from major whey proteins.

All three fractions recovered from the heparin-affinity column induced the growth of BALB/c-3T3 cells, which were also responsive to purified recombinant FGF. Although the bioactive constituents in the 0.8 M fraction were not identified, it may contain factors such as platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF). This mitogen has been shown to elute from a heparin-affinity column in 0.8 M salt (Raines and Ross 1982; Ferrera and Henzel 1989; Raines and Ross 1992). Identification of FGF-1 in the 1.2 M fraction by radioreceptor and immuno assays is consistent with previously reported protocols (Lobb *et al.* 1986). N-terminal heterogeneity of tissue-derived FGF-1 is well described and

would account for the lower molecular mass of the whey-derived molecule observed in immunoblots compared to the recombinant FGF-1(1-154) standard (Figure 5.4; Gospodarowicz *et al.* 1987; Baird and Bohlen 1990). However, other heparin-binding factors may be present in the 1.2 M fraction as the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth response to this fraction could not be explained by the presence of FGF-1 alone (Figure 5.2 A).

To date, FGF-2 is the only known factor that requires 2.0 M salt for elution from a heparin-affinity column (Lobb *et al.* 1986; Klagsbrun 1992). The presence of FGF-2 in the 2.0 M whey-derived eluate was confirmed by immunoblotting (**Figure 5.4**). The presence of a 14 kDa band may reflect cleavage during the relatively harsh conditions of the cheese-making process. Although multiple forms of FGF-2 have been reported, they are generally of higher molecular mass and consistent with alternative translation sites (Brigstock *et al.* 1990). The concentration of FGF-2 in the 2 M eluate would account for the observed bioactivity in the BALB/c-3T3 cell-growth assay (**Figure 5.2 B**).

The detection of FGF-1 and FGF-2 in whey adds to the list of growth factors described in milk (Brown and Blakeley 1984; Francis *et al.* 1988; Jin *et al.* 1991). It is consistent with a previous report describing heparin-binding growth factors in bovine prepartum secretions (Sandowski *et al.* 1993). The source and significance of FGF in milk are unknown; assuming no losses during the isolation procedure, the concentration of FGF-2 in milk (19.8 ng/l) is within the physiologically active range (Gospodarowicz *et al.* 1987). Earlier studies showing expression of FGF is a feature of mammary gland fibroblasts and myo-epithelial cells, rather than the epithelial cells, would argue against a mammary gland origin (Barraclough *et al.* 1990; Ke *et al.* 1993). Indeed, the presence of soluble FGF is unusual and may be derived from lysis of the cellular component of milk during cheesemaking (Lee *et al.* 1980; Brooker *et al.* 1983; Saad and Ostensson 1990; Klagsbrun 1992).

**CHAPTER Six:** 

# Transforming Growth Factor-Beta in Bovine Whey

# **6.1. Introduction**

Preliminary findings in **Chapter 3**, **Figures 3.3**, **3.12** and **3.13** indicate that whey extract contains a large amount of epithelial cell growth inhibitory material suggesting the presence of TGF- $\beta$ . This factor has been identified in bovine milk and whey and its activity studied over a lactation (Tokyuyama and Tokuyama 1989; Cox and Burk 1991). However, the concentration of TGF- $\beta$  in milk and whey is not known, nor its molecular weight form and stability.

TGF- $\beta$  belongs to a supergene family of polypeptides that influence cell-growth, extracellular matrix production and development (Roberts and Sporn 1990). Three isoforms (TGF- $\beta$ 1 2 and 3) with similar *in-vitro*, but distinct *in-vivo* actions, have been described in mammalian species (Derynck et al. 1985; Seyedin et al. 1987; Cheifetz et al. 1987; Derynck et al. 1988; Cheifetz et al. 1990; Joyce et al. 1990). The primary structure of the TGF-Bs found in mammals is highly conserved. The amino acid sequences of human and bovine TGF-\beta1, TGF-\beta2 and TGF-\beta3 are identical (Dernyck et al. 1987; Van Obberghen-Schilling et al. 1987; Seyedin et al. 1987; Cheifetz et al. 1987; ten Dijke et al. 1988; Graycar et al. 1989). TGF-β is expressed by cells in an inactive complex from which the mature TGF- $\beta$  must be released before it can exert biologic effects in its environment. Latent TGF-B complexes can be activated in-vitro by heat, extreme pH, dissociating agents such as urea and sodium dodecyl sulphate, and by enzymes including plasmin (Lawrence et al. 1985; Wakefield et al. 1988; Lyons et al. 1988; Lyons et al. 1990; Miyazono et al. 1993). Activation of latent TGF-β complexes is one of the most important steps in regulating the actions of this factor invivo. Once released in-vivo, the active TGF- $\beta$  is bound by several proteins and

proteoglycans, including  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin, betaglycan and decorin (Huang *et al.* 1988; Lamarre *et al.* 1994; Yamaguchi *et al.* 1990).

There are two types of latent TGF- $\beta$  complexes released from producer cells, one larger than the other. The first is comprised of active TGF- $\beta$  and its latency associated peptide (LAP) and is called 'the small latent complex' (Wakefield et al. 1989; Miyazono and Heldin 1991). The second is the LAP and the latent TGF- $\beta$  binding protein (LTBP) and is termed the 'large latent complex' (Wakefield et al. 1988; Miyazano et al. 1988; Kanzaki et al. 1990). The LTBP was found to be covalently bound to the LAP by disulphide bond(s), but not to mature TGF- $\beta$  and was not required for TGF- $\beta$  latency. Furthermore, it was demonstrated that the association of TGF- $\beta$  with LAP is sufficient to confer latency to mature TGF-β (Pircher et al. 1986; Gentry et al. 1987, opcit 1988). Large latent complexes are the predominant form of TGF-B found in platelets (Wakefield et al. 1988; Miyazono et al. 1988; Okada et al. 1989). They are also secreted by various cell lines that include human skin fibroblasts, bovine smooth muscle and endothelial cells (Kanzaki et al. 1990; Moren et al. 1994; Miyazono et al. 1991; Olofsson et al. 1992; Flaumenhaft et al. 1993b). Several cell lines and platelets produce multiple latent forms of TGF-B (Lioubin et al. 1991; Olofsson et al. 1992; Grainger et al. 1995). Significantly, small latent complexes of TGF-B have not been recovered from in-vivo sources.

The aims of the research undertaken in this current chapter are to investigate the form of TGF- $\beta$  found in bovine milk and determine its contribution to the growth factor activity of milk. Prior results in **Chapter 3** suggest that a large proportion of TGF- $\beta$  in whey extract requires acid treatment before it is active and that this TGF- $\beta$ -like activity is an important mitogen for BALB/c 3T3 cells. In the current study, the concentration of TGF- $\beta$  in several batches of milk, whey and whey extract will be determined. Whey
extract will be used to investigate the nature and stability of bovine milk-derived latent TGF- $\beta$ . TGF- $\beta$  will then be purified from whey extract to homogeneity and its contribution to the BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity of whey extract determined.

# **6.2 Materials and Methods**

Pasteurised milk and whey were supplied by the Division of Food Science and Technology, Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation (CSIRO; Highett, Victoria, Australia). The production of whey extract from bovine cheese whey was carried out as previously described in section **2.2.1**. One litre of whey yielded 60 mg freeze-dried whey extract. Recombinant human TGF- $\beta$ 1 (TGF- $\beta$ 1) was obtained from Austral Biologicals, (San Ramon, California, USA) and monoclonal mouse anti-TGF- $\beta$  was from Genzyme Corporation (Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA). Monoclonal mouse anti-alkaline phosphatase was obtained from Silenus Laboratories (Hawthorn, Melbourne, Australia). Heparin (sodium salt) was from Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd (Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia).

#### 6.2.1 TGF-β bioassay

A cell-growth inhibition assay was performed according to the method of Absher *et al.* (1991), with some modifications. Mv1Lu cells were routinely cultured in Dulbecco's modified minimal essential Eagle's medium (DMEM) containing 10% (v/v) fetal bovine serum (FBS) at 37°C in 5% (v/v) CO<sub>2</sub>. Cells were plated at (20 x  $10^3/100$  µl well) in 96-well microplates in DMEM with 10% (v/v) FBS and allowed to attach overnight. After a 2 h wash in serum free DMEM, diluted milk-derived samples, whey

fractions or TGF- $\beta$ 1 were added in a final volume of 100 µl containing 5% (v/v) FBS and incubated for a further 48 h. Seven dilutions of each sample were routinely assayed in triplicate. Standard references of DMEM containing 5% (v/v) FBS and DMEM alone were included on each plate. Cell mass was then measured after a further 48 h incubation by the dye-binding assay as indicated in **2.2.3**. Data are expressed as the percent of growth in DMEM containing 5% (v/v) FBS in the absence of TGF- $\beta$  or test samples, with the growth in DMEM alone subtracted. TGF- $\beta$  was quantified by comparing Mv1Lu cell-growth inhibition in response to milk-derived samples with that of a standard TGF- $\beta$ 1 using Tablecurve (Jandel Scientific, San Rafael, California, USA).

#### 6.2.2 Preparation milk and whey samples

Pasteurised milk was centrifuged at 15,000 g for 1 h at 4°C and filtered through a 10  $\mu$ m filter (Waters-Millipore, Rydalmere, New South Wales, Australia) under suction to remove residual lipids. The skimmed milk was then centrifuged at 30,000g for 1.5 h at 4°C. Latent TGF- $\beta$  in milk and whey was activated at room temperature by drop wise addition of 5 M HCl to pH 2.0, then neutralised with 5 M NaOH and diluted with phosphate buffered saline (PBS; 1.47 mM KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 12.5 mM Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, 2.68 mM KCl, 136.9 mM NaCl, pH 7.3). All whey and milk samples were routinely filtered through 0.22  $\mu$ m GV syringe filters before the bioassays (Waters-Millipore, Rydalmere, New South Wales, Australia).

#### 6.2.3 Stability of latent TGF- $\beta$ in whey extract

Whey extract obtained from cation-exchange chromatography of cheese whey was

exposed to acid, alkali, or heat prior to the Mv1Lu bioassay, as described by Lawrence (1991). In addition, both crude and acid-activated cationic whey extract were assayed in the presence of heparin. All samples were routinely filtered through 0.22  $\mu$ m GV syringe filters before the bioassay (Waters-Millipore).

*pH treatment*: Whey extract was dissolved in sterile water at 26 mg/ml, and 5 M HCl or NaOH added drop-wise to pH 2.0 or 11 respectively. The protein solution was left at room temperature for 10 min, neutralised with 5 M HCl or NaOH, and the final concentration of protein made up to 25 mg/ml.

*Heat treatment*: Whey extract was made up to 25 mg/ml in sterile water before boiling for 2 minutes.

*Urea treatment*: Whey extract (25 mg/ml) was made up in 10 mM NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> buffer (pH 7.0) containing 8 M urea, and allowed to stand at room temperature for 4 hours before assaying.

*Heparin treatment*: The stability of TGF- $\beta$  present in whey was further examined by adding heparin (100 µg/ml) to dilutions of both crude and acid-activated whey extract immediately prior to the Mv1Lu bioassay.

#### 6.2.4 Gel-filtration

Gel-filtration of whey extract was carried out using a Pharmacia Superose 6 HR  $10/30 (1.0 \times 30 \text{ cm})$  or Superose 12 HR  $10/30 \text{ column} (1.0 \times 30 \text{ cm})$  coupled to an FPLC system (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). Neutral chromatography (pH 7.4) was carried out in a running buffer of 50 mM NaH<sub>2</sub>PO4, 150 mM NaCl and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile. Acid gel-filtration (pH 2.0) was undertaken in a buffer containing 150 mM NaCl, 1 M acetic acid and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile. Whey extract was dissolved in the relevant running buffer at 25 mg/ml,

sterilised through a 0.22  $\mu$ m GV syringe filter (Waters-Millipore) and 200  $\mu$ l applied to the Superose column. The column was then eluted at a flow rate of 23 cm/hour (0.3 ml/min) and 30 fractions of 0.9 ml were collected and tested for TGF- $\beta$  activity both before and after acid activation.

Fractions recovered from neutral Superose gel-filtration of whey extract that were found to contain latent Mv1Lu cell-growth inhibitory activity were then pooled and acid activated. This was by drop-wise addition of 5 M HCl to pH 2.0 and re-neutralising with 5 M NaOH after 10 minutes. The pooled activated fractions were then filter sterilised and a portion (200  $\mu$ l) re-chromatographed as described for neutral size exclusion chromatography. Portions of collected fractions were tested for TGF- $\beta$ activity.

Columns were calibrated under neutral conditions using  $\alpha$ 2-macroglobulin (720 kDa, Boeringer Mannheim Australia Pty Ltd, Castle Hill, NSW, Australia), thyroglobulin (669 kDa),  $\beta$ -amylase (200 kDa), alcohol dehydrogenase (150 kDa), bovine serum albumin (67 kDa), ovalbumin (45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (29 kDa) and cytochrome c (12.4 kDa) (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). The void volume (Vo) and total column volume (Vt) was determined with blue dextran (2,000 kDa AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia) and acetone respectively (BDH Laboratory Supplies, Kilsyth, Victoria, Australia).

#### **6.2.5** Purification of TGF- $\beta$

TGF- $\beta$  was purified from bovine cheese whey using a five-step chromatographic procedure (**Figure 6.1**). Each stage was followed by testing the ability of the fractions to inhibit the growth of Mv1Lu cells.

A Whey extract was prepared from bovine cheese whey as described in 2.2.1.

**B** A portion of whey extract was then subject to acid gel-filtration using two Amicon Moduline columns (15 x 60 cm) operating in series, each filled with 10 l of Amicon Cellufine Media (Amicon Corp, Danvers, Massachusetts, USA), controlled by an FPLC system. The columns were pre-equilibrated with a running buffer of 150 mM NaCl, 10 mM HCl (pH 2.0). Whey extract (66g) was dissolved at 25 mg/ml, applied to the column, and eluted in the same running buffer at 23 cm/h (67 ml/min). A low molecular weight pool (less than 65 kDa by SDS PAGE), was collected and neutralised with 5 M NaOH and diafiltered against H<sub>2</sub>O. This was done using an Amicon CH-2 ultrafiltration unit with a 3 kDa excluding membrane (Amicon, Danvers, Massachusetts, USA; Sartorius, Gottingen, Niedersachsen, Germany). The material was concentrated in the same device and then freeze-dried.

C A second acid gel-filtration step was then performed using a Pharmacia Superdex 75 HR 35/600 size exclusion column (3.5 x 60 cm), equilibrated in a running buffer of 150 mM NaCl, 1 M acetic acid and 10 % (v/v) acetonitrile, pH 2.0 (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). 250 mg of the low molecular weight fraction from **Step B** was dissolved in the running buffer at 25 mg/ml, pumped on to the column, and eluted at 22 cm/h using an FPLC system. Forty 17.5 ml fractions were collected.

**D** Fractions from **C** that contained TGF- $\beta$  activity were pooled and then subject to reverse-phase HPLC on a Waters Deltapak C4 (25 x100 mm) column (Waters-Millipore, Rydalmere, New South Wales, Australia) equilibrated in 0.1% (v/v) TFA, pH 2.0. The pool of TGF- $\beta$  from **C** was injected onto the C4 column and eluted with a linear gradient of 0-80 % (v/v) acetonitrile over 1 hour. Thirty fractions of 10 ml were collected.

E TGF- $\beta$  containing fractions were then further diluted in 0.1% (v/v) TFA, re-applied to the C4 column, and eluted with a gradient of 0.08 % (v/v) acetonitrile per minute over three hours. Fractions of 10 ml (90) were collected.

F A portion of the pooled TGF- $\beta$  activity after E was freeze-dried and then subject to N-terminal sequence analysis as described in 6.2.7.

#### 6.2.6 SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

The TGF<sub>β</sub>-activity of whey extract was subject to SDS-polyacrylamide gelelectrophoresis (SDS-PAGE). Samples of the purified activity from Figure 6.1 E were lyophilised and dissolved in either SDS-PAGE buffer or reducing SDS-PAGE buffer and subject to non-reducing or reducing electrophoresis respectively. PAGE was undertaken on a 8-25% polyacrylamide preformed slab gel using a Pharmacia Phast System (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). The SDS-PAGE buffer contained 5% (wt/v) SDS, 100 mM Tris, and 5% (wt/v) bromophenol blue, pH 8.0; the reducing buffer also contained dithiothreitol (1.5%) (Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd, Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia). Phast-gel molecular weight standards (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech) and a TGF-B1 standard (Austral Biologicals, San Ramon, California, USA) was also made up in both non-reducing and reducing sample buffer. All samples were heated for 5 minutes at 95°C, and 4 µl of each sample were loaded on to 8-25% polyacrylamide preformed gels and subject to SDS-PAGE according to the manufacturers instructions (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). The gels were then silver stained (Merril et al. 1984).

# Figure 6.1: Purification of TGF- $\beta$ from bovine cheese whey



#### 6.2.7 Sequence analysis

The amino acid sequence was analysed by Edman degradation with an automated gas phase sequencer (Hewlett-Packard G1000A, Hewlett-Packard Company Corvallis, Oregon, U.S.A; (Hunkapiller *et al.* 1983)).

#### 6.2.8 Protein measurements

Protein concentrations were determined with reference to bovine serum albumin (Sigma Aldrich Pty Ltd, Castle Hill, New South Wales, Australia) by the method of Lowry *et al.* (1951) or by a bichinoninic acid-binding assay as described in the manufactures instructions (Pierce, Rockford, Illinios, USA).

#### 6.2.9 Neutralising TGF-β bioactivity

A TGF- $\beta$  antibody was used to neutralise the Mv1Lu cell growth inhibitory activity in whey. The antibody was a monoclonal antibody that recognises TGF- $\beta$ 1, - $\beta$ 2 and - $\beta$ 3 and can neutralise their activity in Mv1Lu cells (Genzyme Corp., Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA; Dasch *et al.* 1989). Initially, anti-TGF- $\beta$  was tested on a recombinant human TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard (Austral Biologicals, San Ramon, California, USA) in the Mv1Lu bioassay in 96-well plates described in **6.2.1**. In a preliminary experiment, several concentrations of anti-TGF- $\beta$  were tested on diluted TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard and after 48 h incubation, the cell mass was quantified as indicated in **6.2.1** Six µg/ml of anti-TGF- $\beta$  was found to block 2-3 ng/ml of TGF- $\beta$  activity in Mv1Lu cells.

The bioactivity of whey fractions and the TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard in Mv1Lu assays were then subject to 6 µg/ml of neutralising anti-TGF- $\beta$ . Mv1Lu cells were subcultured in DMEM/10% (v/v) FBS in 96-well plates as described in **6.2.1** and washed for 2 h in DMEM. The whey fractions and the TGF- $\beta$  standard were diluted in DMEM/5% (v/v) FBS and added to wells in the presence and absence of anti-TGF- $\beta$  (6 µg/ml) in a final volume of 100 µl. Control wells consisted of a control antibody (anti-alkaline phosphatase) with and without TGF- $\beta$ 1, DMEM alone, DMEM/6 µg/ml anti-TGF- $\beta$ , and DMEM/5% (v/v) FBS. All treatments were assayed in triplicate and after 48 h incubation, the increase in cell mass in the 96-well plates was quantified by the methylene blue binding assay described in **6.2.1**. Data are expressed as the percentage of cell mass response observed in 5% (v/v) FBS, with the growth in DMEM alone subtracted. TGF- $\beta$  concentration was quantified by comparing Mv1Lu cell-growth inhibition in response to whey-derived samples with that of standard TGF- $\beta$ 1, using Tablecurve (Jandel Scientific, San Rafael, California, USA).

The ability of anti-TGF- $\beta$  to neutralise the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth activity in whey fractions was examined using the cell growth assay described in **2.2.3**. Initially, anti-TGF- $\beta$  was tested on recombinant human TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard (Austral Biologicals, San Ramon, California, USA) in the 96-well plate BALB/c 3T3 cell growth assays described in **2.2.3**. Ten µg/ml was found to neutralise the bioactivity of 5 ng/ml of recombinant TGF- $\beta$ 1. Whey fractions and a TGF- $\beta$  standard were then subject to anti-TGF- $\beta$  (10 µg/ml) in the cell bioassay. The samples were diluted in DMEM/0.1% (wt/v) BSA and added to wells in the presence and absence of anti-TGF- $\beta$  (10 µg/ml) in a final volume of 100 µl. The assays also incorporated a control antibody (anti-alkaline phosphatase) with and without TGF- $\beta$ 1, DMEM/0.1% (wt/v) BSA alone, DMEM/0.1% (wt/v) BSA with 10 µg/ml anti-TGF- $\beta$ , and DMEM containing 10% (v/v) FBS. PDGF-BB (10 µg/ml) was also incubated with anti-TGF- $\beta$  to show the specificity of the antibody. All treatments were assayed in triplicate and after 48 h, the increase in cell mass in the 96-well plates was quantified by the methylene blue binding assay as indicated in **2.2.3**. Data are expressed as the percentage of cell mass response observed in 10% (v/v) FBS with the growth in DMEM/0.1% (wt/v) BSA subtracted.

The data obtained from neutralising Mv1Lu cell bioactivity in whey and neutralising BALB/c 3T3 cell growth activity in whey were each examined by analysis of variance. An F-test was used to compare the results obtained from treatments and when this showed a significant difference, means were subject to the standardised student's t-test. When there was only two treatments, they were compared using a simple student's t-test (Miller *et al.* 1990).

### 6.3 Results

#### 6.3.1 Latent TGF- $\beta$ like activity in bovine milk and whey

The concentration of TGF- $\beta$  in milk was determined by comparing Mv1Lu cell growth inhibition in the presence of defatted bovine milk samples to a TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard (**Table 6.1**). Transient acidification, a process that results in precipitation of the casein component of milk, was found to increase the Mv1Lu cell-growth inhibitory activity in the acid whey fraction (**Table 6.1**). Accordingly, commercial whey was then evaluated as a source of TGF- $\beta$ . The concentration of bioactive TGF- $\beta$  in whey was

increased 12-13 fold after transient acidification (**Table 6.1** and **Figure 6.2**). Their appears to be no notable difference between the concentration of acid-activated TGF- $\beta$  in skim milk whey and commercial cheese whey. However, the cell-growth inhibition curve in response to dilutions of non-acidified raw milk was not parallel to that produced by the TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard (data not shown), indicating interference in the assay by components present in milk. In contrast, the Mv1Lu cell-growth inhibition curve produced in response to acid-activated whey is parallel to the TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard (**Figure 6.2**).

	Bovine skim milk (n=5)		Bovine cheese whey (n=9)		
TGF-β	no acid	acidified	no acid	acidified	
ng/ml	$1.8 \pm 0.3$	$4.3 \pm 0.9$	$0.3 \pm 0.08$	$3.7 \pm 0.7$	
ng/mg (protein)	$0.1 \pm 0.01$	$0.7\pm0.05$	$0.05 \pm 0.01$	$0.7\pm0.04$	

Table 6.1 TGF- $\beta$  activity in bovine milk and cheese whey

Samples of milk and cheese whey were tested for TGF- $\beta$  activity before and after transient acidification using the Mv1Lu cell growth inhibition assay (6.2.1). For each experiment, seven dilutions of the sample were assayed in triplicate and the mean TGF- $\beta$  concentration determined. Values represent the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of the indicated number of experiments.



**Figure 6.2** Inhibition of Mv1Lu cell growth by untreated ( $\Box$ ) and acidified ( $\blacksquare$ ) bovine cheese whey in comparison to TGF- $\beta$ 1 (O). Crude and acidified whey, and a TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard were diluted in PBS and assayed in Mv1Lu cells in the presence of 5% FBS as described in 6.2.1. The response is expressed as a percentage of cell growth in 5% FBS, each point representing the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. of triplicate cultures. The growth response to DMEM alone has been subtracted.

#### 6.3.2 Latent TGF- $\beta$ in whey extract

The results in **6.3.1** show that the concentration of TGF- $\beta$  in milk or whey is too low to permit further investigation of its stability and form. However, as indicated in **Chapter 3**, the cation-exchange fraction of commercial cheese whey (whey extract) contains concentrated latent TGF- $\beta$  activity. Indeed, **Figures 3.3**, **3.12** and **3.13** indicate that whey extract contains a large amount of epithelial cell growth inhibitory activity after it was acid-treated, suggesting the presence of TGF- $\beta$ . In a series of 4 separate experiments, 2.5 ± 0.2 ng of total TGF- $\beta$ /ml whey bound to the cation-exchange resin and was eluted with 0.5 M NaCl (whey extract), compared to 0.05 ± 0.03 ng total TGF- $\beta$ /ml in the column flow through. Whey extract was used in all further experiments on TGF- $\beta$  in bovine whey.

#### 6.3.3 Stability of latent TGF- $\beta$

Stability of whey-derived latent TGF- $\beta$  was examined by exposing solutions of whey extract to acid, alkali, 8 M urea and heat. **Table 6.2** shows that latent TGF- $\beta$  activity in the Mv1Lu cell-growth inhibition bioassay was increased by all treatments, although acidification resulted in the most consistent activation. In a separate series of experiments, addition of heparin (100 µg/ml) to dilutions of the neutral and acidified whey extract increased TGF- $\beta$  activity by 1.9 fold and 1.6 fold respectively (**Table 6.3**). Notably, the activity of dilutions of a TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard were also increased 1.7 fold by the inclusion of heparin in the tissue culture medium (data not shown).

Treatment	TGF-β (ng/mg)
None (n=9)	$0.8 \pm 0.1$
Acid (n=9)	$42.2\pm6.8$
Alkali (n=3)	$26.0\pm6.0$
Heat (n=2)	$9.07\pm3.0$
Urea (n=3)	$52.0 \pm 17.0$

Table 6.2 Stability of whey-derived latent TGF- $\beta$ 

Latent TGF- $\beta$  in whey was concentrated by cation exchange chromatography as described in section **2.2.1**. One litre of whey yielded 60 mg freeze-dried whey extract. Whey extract was resuspended in the relevant buffer (see **6.2.3**) before exposure to acid (pH 2.0), alkali (pH 11), urea (8 M), or heat (100° C). TGF- $\beta$  activity was measured by comparing the ability of the treated fractions to inhibit growth of Mv1Lu cells to TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard (**6.2.1**). For each experiment, 7 dilutions of each treatment group were assayed in triplicate and the mean TGF- $\beta$  activity determined. Values are the mean ± S.E.M of the indicated number of experiments.

-	TGF-β (ng/mg)		
	no heparin	with heparin	
Neutral whey extract	$0.15 \pm 0.03$	$0.28 \pm 0.05$	
Acid-activated whey extract	$55.8 \pm 7.6$	$85.6 \pm 18.6$	

Table 6.3 Effect of heparin on whey-derived TGF- $\beta$  activity

Crude and acid-activated whey extract were prepared as described in 6.2.3 and assayed in the presence and absence of heparin (100  $\mu$ g/ml). Seven dilutions of each treatment group were assayed in triplicate and the mean TGF- $\beta$  activity determined (6.2.1). Values are the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of six experiments.

#### 6.3.4 Fractionation of latent TGF- $\beta$ by gel-filtration

The nature of the latent TGF- $\beta$  complex in whey was further investigated by gelfiltration chromatography. Samples of whey extract were subject to both neutral and acid Superose 6 and 12 size exclusion chromatography and TGF-B activity in the recovered fractions measured using the Mv1Lu bioassay. Where gel-filtration was undertaken under neutral conditions, the fractions were assayed both before and after acidification. Figure 6.3 A shows the elution profile and TGF- $\beta$  activity of the cationic whey extract after neutral Superose 6 chromatography. TGF-B activity in untreated fractions was less than 5% of the activity observed after transiently acidifying portions of these fractions prior to bioassay. The major peak of activity eluted with an apparent molecular weight of 80 kDa. A smaller peak of TGF-B activity was detected at an elution volume corresponding to 600 kDa. Acid Superose 6 gel-filtration of the cationic whey extract produced the bioactivity profile shown in Figure 6.3 B. TGF- $\beta$  activity was detected in the low molecular mass region, consistent with the release of the latency associated peptide (LAP), and the appearance of the active molecule. No activity was retained in either high molecular weight complex. Retention of active TGF- $\beta$  on the Superose column was greater than expected for the 25 kDa TGF- $\beta$  homodimer.

To confirm the molecular weight of the latent whey-derived TGF- $\beta$  complex, and to exclude the possibility that the low molecular weight activity shown in **Figure 6.3 B** represented retention of a high molecular mass complex under acidic conditions, the elution volume of acid activated high molecular weight TGF- $\beta$  activity was accurately determined under neutral conditions using a Superose 12 column (**Figure 6.4 A, B**).



**Figure 6.3** TGF- $\beta$  activity in neutral and acid Superose 6 gel-filtration fractions of whey extract. A 5 mg sample of whey extract was chromatographed under neutral (A) or acidic (B) conditions as described in **6.2.4**, and each fraction tested for inhibition of Mv1Lu cell growth in the presence of 5% FBS (**6.2.1**). Neutral fractions (A) were assayed both before ( $\bigcirc$ ) and after (O) transient acid treatment. Acid fractions (B) were tested without further treatment ( $\square$ ). Mv1Lu growth is expressed as a percentage of the 5% FBS response, each point representing the mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. of triplicate determinations. The growth response to DMEM alone has been subtracted. The column was standardised under neutral conditions ( $\alpha$ 2-macroglobulin (M; 720 kDa), thyroglobulin (T; 669 kDa),  $\beta$ -amylase ( $\beta$ ; 200 kDa), alcohol dehydrogenase (A; 150 kDa), bovine serum albumin (B; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (O; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (C; 29 kDa) and cytochrome c (Y;12.4 kDa)). The void volume (Vo) and Vt were determined using blue dextran (2000 kDa) and acetone respectively.



**Figure 6.4.** TGF- $\beta$  activity in Superose 12 gel-filtration fractions of neutral and acid treated whey extract. (A) A 5 mg sample of whey extract was chromatographed under neutral conditions (6.2.4), and each fraction tested for ability to inhibit Mv1Lu cell growth in the presence of 5% FBS (6.2.1). Fractions were assayed both before ( $\bullet$ ) and after (O) transient acid treatment. (B) A portion of the pooled fractions containing latent activity, corresponding to an elution volume of 11-13 ml in Figure A, was transiently acidified, neutralised and re-chromatographed under neutral conditions ( $\Box$ ). Mv1Lu growth is expressed as a percentage of the 5% FBS response, each point representing mean ± S.E.M. of triplicate determinations. The growth response to DMEM alone has been subtracted. The column was standardised with  $\beta$ -amylase ( $\beta$ ; 200 kDa), alcohol dehydrogenase (A; 150 kDa), bovine serum albumin (B; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (O; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (C; 29 kDa) and cytochrome C (Y;12.4 kDa). The void volume (Vo) was determined using blue dextran (2000 kDa).

Although the Superose 12 column did not resolve the 600 kDa peak, the major peak of latent activity again eluted with an apparent molecular weight of 80 kDa (**Figure 6.4 B**). A portion of the high molecular weight TGF- $\beta$  peak, corresponding to an elution volume of 12-14 ml in **Figure 6.4 A**, was then transiently acidified and rechromatographed under neutral conditions. Under these conditions over 85 % of TGF- $\beta$ activity chromatographed at a low molecular weight, corresponding to an elution volume of 20-22 ml (**Figure 6.4 B**). Again, retention on the column was greater than expected for the active 25 kDa TGF- $\beta$  homodimer. Some 15% of the bioactivity was eluted in a position corresponding to an apparent molecular mass of 80 kDa, suggesting re-association of TGF- $\beta$  with LAP under neutral conditions.

#### **6.3.5** *Purification of TGF-* $\beta$

To establish that the Mv1Lu cell-growth inhibitory activity of bovine whey could be accounted for by TGF- $\beta$  alone, the measured activity was purified by the five step procedure outlined in **Figure 6.1**. A 66 g of batch of whey extract was prepared from microfiltered cheese whey and subjected to two acid gel-filtration steps followed by reverse-phase HPLC steps. The final reverse phase HPLC step yielded two peaks of Mv1Lu growth inhibitory activity (**Figure 6.5**) which chromatographed at 30-31% and 37-38% acetonitrile.

The bulk of TGF- $\beta$  activity eluted in the second peak (**Peak B**), which was identified as bovine TGF- $\beta$ 2 by N-terminal sequencing (ALDAAYCFRN; Cheifetz *et al.* 1987). **Table 6.4** summarises the results of the purification. Approximately 33 µg of TGF- $\beta$ 2like activity was recovered from 5940 g of cheese whey and the specific activity of 616197 ng/mg indicated it was around 62% pure. The overall purification of TGF- $\beta$ 2



Figure 6.5 Step *E* of the purification of TGF- $\beta$  from bovine cheese whey (Figure 6.1). Active fractions from Step *D* were pooled, diluted in 0.1% TFA, and pumped over a C4 reverse phase column which was eluted with a gradient of 0.08 % acetonitrile/min (---; 6.2.5). The fractions were assayed for TGF- $\beta$  activity (6.2.1) by measuring their ability to induce Mv1Lu cell growth in 5% FBS ( $\bullet$ ), each point representing the mean of triplicate determinations. An N-terminal sequence identical to bovine TGF- $\beta$ 2 was obtained from Peak B.

Purification	Protein	Total Protein	Total Activity	Specific Activity	Recovery	Relative Purification
Step	(mg/ml)	(mg)	(ng)	(ng/mg)	(%)	Fold
Cheese whey	5.4	5940000	4070000	0.70	100	1
Cation	25.0	66000	594000	9.0	15	13
Exchange						
Step B	25.0	7000	511000	73	12	107
Step C	3.66	3100	465360	151	11	222
Step D	0.13	130	408639	3220	10	4700
Step E	0.05	15	35454	2302	1	3385
(Peak A)						
Step E	0.0004	0.5	333144	616197	8	906170
(Peak B)						

# Table 6.4 Purification of TGF- $\beta$ from bovine cheese whey

TGF- $\beta$  was isolated from bovine cheese whey as described in **6.2.5**. Mv1Lu bioactivity was measured in the fractions collected at each step (**6.2.1**) and the active fractions pooled and assayed in triplicate over 7 dilutions. TGF- $\beta$  activity was then quantified by comparing the pooled fractions Mv1Lu cell-growth inhibitory activity with that of standard TGF- $\beta$ 1. Protein was measured by a dye binding assay (**6.2.8**) and the total and specific TGF- $\beta$  activity at each step in **Figure 6.1** determined. Two peaks of activity were recovered from the final purification step (see **Figure 6.5**).

was 906170-fold with a recovery of 0.8%. Almost 4  $\mu$ g of TGF- $\beta$ -like activity was recovered from **Peak A** of the final HPLC step (**Figure 6.5**). Previous results reported by Jin *et al.* (1991), suggest this material may be TGF- $\beta$ 1. In the current experiments, this material was only 10-20% of the total TGF- $\beta$  activity recovered from cheese whey and the specific activity of 2302 ng/mg indicated it was only 2.3% pure.

A portion of **Peak A** (300 ng) and **Peak B** (140ng) shown in **Figure 5** and recombinant TGF- $\beta$ 1 (150 ng; Austral Biologicals) were subject to reducing and non-reducing SDS-PAGE. The sample from **Peak B** that contained TGF- $\beta$ 2 (**Figure 6.6 A**, **lane 3**) resolved under non-reducing conditions at a apparent molecular weight of 25 kDa similar to that of the TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard (**lane 1**). When the TGF- $\beta$ 2 sample (**Peak B**) and the TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard were dissociated with dithiothreitol only single bands were visible near 14 kDa (**Figure 6.6 B**, **lane 3**). This indicates it was a dimmeric protein that behaved identically to recombinant TGF- $\beta$ 1 in gel-electrophoresis. The relatively impure sample of **Peak A** resolved into numerous bands under non-reducing conditions (**Figure 6.6 B**, **lane 4**).

#### 6.3.6 Neutralisation of TGF- $\beta$ bioactivity

To show that the Mv1Lu inhibitory activity measured in whey was accounted for by TGF- $\beta$  alone, a monoclonal anti-TGF- $\beta$  was used to immuno-neutralise the *in-vitro* activity of TGF- $\beta$ . Preliminary experiments demonstrated that a concentration of 6  $\mu$ g/ml of monoclonal anti-TGF- $\beta$  was required to neutralise 2-3 ng of recombinant TGF- $\beta$ 1 activity in Mv1Lu cells. A control antibody of the same immunoglobulin subclass (monoclonal; anti-alkaline phosphatase Immunoglobulin G<sub>1</sub>) did not affect the



**Figure 6.6** Non-reducing and reducing SDS-PAGE of TGF- $\beta$  from bovine whey. TGF- $\beta$  was purified from bovine whey as described in **6.2.5**, with the final reverse phase HPLC producing two peaks of TGF- $\beta$  activity (**Figure 6.5:** Peak A and Peak B). Samples of Peak A (300ng; lane 4), Peak B (140 ng; lane 3), recombinant TGF- $\beta$ 1 (150 ng; lane 1) and molecular weight markers (500 ng; lane 2) were subject to SDS-PAGE under non-reducing (A) and reducing (B) conditions on preformed slab gels and then silver stained (**6.2.6**; Merril *et al.* 1984). The positions of the molecular weight markers (**Mr** in **kDa**) are indicated (bovine serum albumin (67 kDa), ovalbumin (43 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (30 kDa), soybean trypsin inhibitor (20.1 kDa), and . $\alpha$ lactalbumin (14.4 kDa)).

inhibition of Mv1Lu cells by TGF- $\beta$ 1 (see **Figure 6.7**). The Mv1Lu inhibitory activity in acid-treated whey, whey extract and acid-treated whey extract was neutralised by inclusion of anti-TGF- $\beta$  in the medium (**Figure 6.7**). Notably, acidified but not neutral whey was affected by the antibody. The MV1Lu activity of both the whey extract and acid-treated whey extract were neutralised by anti-TGF- $\beta$ . Indeed, the bioactivity of whey extract at all stages of TGF- $\beta$  purification was susceptible to immunoneutralisation by this antibody (**Table 6.5**).

The ability of anti-TGF- $\beta$  to neutralise TGF- $\beta$  activity in BALB/c 3T3 cells was also examined. TGF- $\beta$  alone (5 ng/ml) stimulated an increase in BALB/c 3T3 cell growth, which was significantly inhibited by 10 µg/ml of anti-TGF- $\beta$  but not a control antibody at the same concentration. A higher concentration of TGF- $\beta$  (50 ng/ml) was only partially neutralised by this level of anti-TGF- $\beta$  (**Figure 6.8**). Ten µg/ml of anti-TGF- $\beta$ inhibited the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth response to 5.0 mg/ml of whey extract but not 0.5 mg/ml of whey extract (**Figure 6.8**). Anti-TGF- $\beta$  at the same concentration (10 µg/ml) significantly decreased the cell growth response produced by both 0.5 and 0.1 mg/ml of acid-treated whey extract. The cell growth response produced by 10 ng/ml PDGF-BB was not affected by anti-TGF- $\beta$  (data not shown).



**Figure 6.7** Neutralising the Mv1Lu cell growth inhibitory activity of whey. Whey and acidified whey were prepared as described in 6.2.2; whey extract (WExtract) and acidified whey extract (Acid WExtract) processed as shown in 6.2.3. These and a TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard were diluted in DMEM/5% FBS and assayed in Mv1Lu cells in the presence and absence of 6 µg/ml of anti-TGF- $\beta$  as described in 6.2.9. The TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard was also tested with 6 µg/ml of a control monoclonal antibody (alkaline phosphatase) of the same subclass (IgG<sub>1</sub>; anti-AP). The response is expressed as a percentage of cell growth in 5% FBS, with the response in DMEM alone subtracted (6.2.1). Dilutions of each treatment were assayed in triplicate and the values represent the mean ± S.E.M. of three experiments. \*\* p<0.05 anti-TGF- $\beta$  added to TGF- $\beta$ 1 vs no antibody; \* p<0.05 vs no antibody.

Purification Step	Specific Activity	TGF-β Activity	
		- aTGF-β	+ aTGF-β
	(ng/mg)	(ng/ml)	(ng/ml)
1. Cheese whey	0.70	$3.8 \pm 0.7$	$1.5 \pm 0.6$
2. Cation Exchange fraction	9.0	$3.0 \pm 0.4$	$0.1 \pm 0.06$
3. Gel-filtration (B)	73	$5.6 \pm 0.9$	$0.9 \pm 0.1$
4. Gel-filtration (C)	151	$1.8 \pm 0.05$	$0.2 \pm 0.1$
5. C4 HPLC ( <i>D</i> )	3220	$3.6 \pm 0.2$	$0.6 \pm 0.06$
6. C4 HPLC ( <i>E</i> )			
(Peak A)	2302	$1.7 \pm 0.1$	$0.07\pm0.05$
(Peak B)	616197	$4.4 \pm 0.5$	$0.4 \pm 0.1$

# Table 6.5 Neutralising the effect of TGF- $\beta$ purified from bovine whey

TGF- $\beta$  was isolated from bovine cheese whey as described in 6.2.5 and the recoveries described in **Table 6.4**. Dilutions of the pool obtained from each step were incubated in the presence and absence of 6 µg/ml of neutralising antibody (+aTGF- $\beta$ , -aTGF- $\beta$ ; 6.2.9). TGF- $\beta$  activity was measured by comparing the ability of each fraction to inhibit Mv1Lu growth to TGF- $\beta$ 1 (6.2.1, mean ± S.E.M of triplicate measurements). Two peaks of activity were recovered from the final purification step (see Figure 6.5). Protein was measured by a dye binding assay described in 6.2.8.



**Figure 6.8** BALB/c 3T3 cell growth response to whey extract treated with a TGF- $\beta$  antibody. Whey extract (**WExtract**) was prepared as described in **2.2.1** and acidified whey extract (**Acid WExtract**) processed as shown in **6.2.3**. These samples and a TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard were then diluted in DMEM/0.1% BSA and assayed in BALB/c 3T3 cells as described in **6.2.9**. A monoclonal **anti-TGF-** $\beta$ 1,-2,-3 (10 µg/ml) was added to portions of the diluted samples at the time of culture. The TGF- $\beta$ 1 standard was also tested with 10 µg/ml of a control monoclonal antibody (alkaline phosphatase) of the same subclass (IgG<sub>1</sub>; **anti-AP**). The response is expressed as a percentage of cell growth in 10% FBS, with the response in DMEM alone subtracted. Each treatment were assayed in triplicate and the values represent the mean ± S.E.M. of three experiments. \*\* p<0.05 anti-TGF- $\beta$ 1 added to TGF- $\beta$ 1 vs no antibody; \* p<0.05 vs no antibody.

# **6.4 Discussion**

In the current chapter, the research undertaken aimed to quantify and describe the active and latent TGF- $\beta$  activity in bovine milk and investigate the significance of TGF- $\beta$  to the mitogenic activity of milk. The concentration of total (acid-activatable) TGF- $\beta$  in milk was 4.3 ± 0.8 ng/ml. Similar concentrations of total TGF- $\beta$  activity were found in commercial cheese whey (3.7 ± 0.7 ng/ml), suggesting little if any loss into the curd during the cheese making process. Indeed, acid treatment of milk results in precipitation of the case of the case of milk to produce an 'acid whey' (Jennes 1988; Bassette and Acosta 1988; Zall 1992). The results presented in **Chapter 3** have already shown that cation-exchange chromatography of cheese whey can produce a fraction that contains concentrated whey mitogens. When total TGF- $\beta$  activity was measured throughout this process, the amount recovered in the cation-exchange fraction (whey extract) was greater than 98% of that present in the original material. Since most of the major whey proteins and other non-mitogenic peptides and sugars are removed during the cation-exchange process, there was a 60-fold increase in specific total TGF- $\beta$  activity (from 0.7 ± 0.04 in whey to 42.2 ± 6.8 ng/mg in whey extract).

Further characterisation of bovine milk-derived TGF- $\beta$  was therefore undertaken using whey extract. Chemical and physical treatments, including exposure to acid, alkali, urea and heat all increased the TGF- $\beta$  activity of whey extract (**Table 6.2**). This is in agreement with other research on the activation of latent TGF- $\beta$  *in-vitro* (Lawrence *et al.* 1985; Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Brown *et al.* 1990). However, boiling of the cationic whey extract was found to cause significant protein precipitation, which may account for the lower degree of activation compared to an earlier study using recombinant TGF-

 $\beta$  (Brown *et al. 1990*). Remarkably, heparin was found to increase TGF- $\beta$  activity in both the TGF- $\beta$  standard and whey extract. This suggests that heparin was interfering with the association of TGF- $\beta$  with FBS-derived  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin in the assay, rather than dissociating TGF- $\beta$  from milk-derived  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin (Danielpour and Sporn 1990; McCaffrey *et al. 1989*).

Around 90% of TGF- $\beta$  activity recovered from whey was identified as TGF- $\beta$ 2 by purification to homogeneity and sequencing. Purified TGF- $\beta$ 2 from cheese whey migrated on SDS PAGE to approximately 25 kDa and when the sample was dissociated only a single band was observed (**Figure 6.6**). A second, smaller peak of TGF- $\beta$ activity was recovered from the last stage of purification (**Peak A**, **Figure 6.5**, **Table 6.4**). The two peaks of TGF- $\beta$  obtained from cheese whey are similar to those obtained by Jin *et al.* (1991) from bovine milk and indicate the second peak of TGF- $\beta$  activity is likely to be TGF- $\beta$ 1. Importantly, TGF- $\beta$  activity detected in both milk and whey and throughout the purification procedure was neutralised by a monoclonal antibody that recognised all mammalian isoforms of TGF- $\beta$  (**Figure 6.7**, **Table 6.5**).

Neutral Superose 6 gel-filtration chromatography of the whey-derived cationexchange fraction resolved two peaks of latent TGF- $\beta$  activity. Acidification followed by chromatography under neutral conditions, or chromatography under acidic conditions, released active TGF- $\beta$  from both high molecular weight latent peaks (**Figure 6.3**, **6.4**). The major peak of activity corresponded to a molecular weight of 80 kDa, suggesting that milk-derived TGF- $\beta$  exists predominantly as the small latent complex, lacking the LTBP. Small latent complexes have been detected in tissue culture medium conditioned by bone organ cultures and osteoblast cell lines (Dallas *et al.* 1994; Bonewald *et al.* 1991), HT1080 fibrosarcoma cells (Wakefield *et al.* 1988), BSC 40 monkey kidney cells (Lioubin *et al.* 1991), human glioblastoma cells (Olofsson *et al.* 

1992) and are the primary forms secreted by CHO or COS cells transfected with TGF- $\beta$ 1 or TGF- $\beta$ 2 precursor cDNA (Moren *et al.* 1994; Gentry *et al.* 1987; Madisen *et al.* 1990). In addition, the small latent complex constitutes 20-40% of platelet TGF- $\beta$ 1 and is retained in the clot after degranulation (Grainger *et al.* 1995b). However, the majority of latent TGF- $\beta$  isolated from rat and human platelets and human serum comprises the large latent complex and chromatographs on a Superose 6 column with an apparent molecular weight of 400-700 kDa (Miyazono *et al.* 1988; Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Okada *et al.* 1989; O'Connor-McCourt and Wakefield 1987). The current report is the first description of a small latent-like complex in a biological fluid.

The latent TGF- $\beta$  binding protein has been shown to regulate the targeting of TGF- $\beta$  to extracellular matrix and is required for the cell-mediated activation of TGF- $\beta$  by macrophages and co-cultures of endothelial and smooth muscle cells (Taipale *et al.* 1994; Moren *et al.* 1994; Mizoi *et al.* 1993; Nunes *et al.* 1995; Flaumenhaft *et al.* 1993b). Other authors have further suggested that latent forms of TGF- $\beta$  lacking the LTBP are characteristic of secreted or soluble forms of TGF- $\beta$  (Dallas *et al.* 1994; Bonewald *et al.* 1991). Whilst the data in this chapter would support this contention, the *in-vivo* mechanism of activation, and physiological role of small latent complexes remain to be elucidated.

An additional smaller peak of latent whey-derived TGF- $\beta$  activity was observed at an elution volume corresponding to 600 kDa (**Figure 6.3**, **6.4**). Both  $\alpha$ 2-macroglobulinbound TGF- $\beta$  and the large latent complex elute from Superose 6 columns in the 500-700 kDa region (Bonewald *et al. 1991*; Wakefield *et al. 1988*; Miyazono *et al. 1988*). Indeed,  $\alpha$ 2-macroglobulin has been detected in bovine milk (Rantamaki and Muller 1992); and Wakefield *et al.* (1987) and Wakefield *et al.* (1988) showed that active TGF- $\beta$  can associate with  $\alpha$ 2-M and be released from the complex under strong acid.

However, in Wakefield *et al*'s (1987) experiments, acid denatured the  $\alpha$ 2-M tetramer to prevent any reforming of the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex, or any further activity of  $\alpha$ 2-M. In contrast to the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex, the large latent complex consists of the LTBP covalently bonded to the LAP, not TGF- $\beta$  (Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Miyazono *et al.* 1988; Kanzaki *et al.* 1990). Transient acid treatment of this large latent complex results in some TGF- $\beta$  reassociating with the LAP under equilibrium conditions (Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Miyazono *et al.* 1988). Significantly, **Figure 6.4 B** shows that whey contains some acid activated TGF- $\beta$  that can re-associate with a large protein and remain bioactive, suggesting that the binding protein is not  $\alpha$ 2-M. Indeed, other dissociating agents that worked for whey extract such as heat and transient alkalinity, (**Table 6.2**) are not known to activate the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex (Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Brown *et al.* 1990). Further studies will be required to fully describe the structure of the large latent TGF- $\beta$  complex found in bovine milk.

Active TGF- $\beta$  chromatographed on both the Superose 12 and Superose 6 resins with an apparent molecular weight below that predicted for the active 25 kDa dimer (**Figure 6.3**, **6.4**). An identical result was reported by Miyazono *et al.* (1988) for acid-activated platelet TGF- $\beta$  after passage down a Superose 6 column. Similar chromatographic behaviour was seen on a Superdex 75 Prep grade resin (**Step** *C*, **6.1**), in this case, further purification of active fractions yielded sequence pure TGF- $\beta$ 2 (**Figure 6.5**). The hydrophobic nature of the active 25 kDa TGF- $\beta$  homodimer has also been described by other workers (Miyazono *et al.* 1988; Brown *et al.* 1990; Jin *et al.* 1991). In addition, hydrophobic binding of peptides to gel-filtration resins have been reported (O'Callaghan *et al.* 1995). Indeed, acid Superose 12 gel-filtration chromatography did not resolve whey-derived TGF- $\beta$  into a discernible peak of activity unless acetonitrile was included

in the running buffer. In contrast, the elution volume of the 80 kDa latent form of wheyderived TGF- $\beta$  was identical in both the presence and absence of acetonitrile.

The data presented in this chapter indicates that a high proportion of whey derived TGF- $\beta$  is inactive. Over 92% of TGF- $\beta$  in cheese whey and 98% in whey extract was latent and could be activated by acid treatment (Figure 6.2, Table 6.1, 6.2). Accordingly, the contribution of TGF- $\beta$  to the ability of non-acidified whey extract to induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth appears to be minimal. A neutralising TGF-β antibody was tested on both whey extract and acid-treated whey extract. This antibody neutralises the ability of the active mature molecule of TGF- $\beta$ 1, TGF- $\beta$ 2 and TGF- $\beta$ 3 in BALB/c 3T3 cell culture (Genzyme Corporation; Dasch et al. 1990). Figure 6.8 shows that 10  $\mu$ g/ml of anti-TGF- $\beta$  neutralised 5 ng/ml of TGF- $\beta$  activity in BALB/c 3T3 cells but a control antibody of the same subclass had no consequence on cell growth produced by TGF-B. Importantly, anti-TGF-B only had a significant effect at the maximal concentration of neutral whey extract (5 mg/ml) that can be added to BALB/c 3T3 cells in culture (Figure 6.8). Lower concentrations of neutral whey extract contained little active TGF- $\beta$  (**Table 6.2**), and therefore neutralising the effect of TGF- $\beta$ had minimal consequence on the BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity of whey extract. Moreover, **Figure 3.5 B** shows the BALB/c 3T3 cell density produced by low amounts of TGF- $\beta$  is barely above zero. Importantly, anti-TGF- $\beta$  had a much greater effect on the bioactivity of whey extract after it was acidified and contained large amounts of active TGF-B (Figure 6.8). Indeed, 0.1 mg/ml of acid-treated extract used in the data presented in Figure 6.8 contains 4.2 ng of TGF-β activity (Table 6.2) and induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth to nearly 60% of that produced by 10% FBS. This BALB/c 3T3 cell growth activity was significantly inhibited to less than half of this value by anti-TGF- $\beta$  and is within the range of TGF- $\beta$  that can be neutralised by 10  $\mu$ g/ml anti-TGF- $\beta$ .

The current work again argues that the growth factors in whey extract only significantly induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth when they are activated by acid treatment. As shown in **Chapters 5** and **4**, FGF and PDGF do not notably contribute to the BALB/c 3T3 cell bioactivity in neutral whey extract. **Figure 5.6** shows that removing the FGF fraction from whey extract made little difference to its BALB/c 3T3 growth factor activity. **Figure 4.4** indicates that an antibody that neutralised the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth promoting activity of PDGF had little effect on the potency of neutral whey extract. A significant component of the BALB/c 3 T3 cell growth promoting activity in neutral whey extract. A significant component of the BALB/c 3 T3 cell growth promoting activity in neutral whey extract.

TGF-β in milk could be derived from the mammary gland, maternal plasma, epithelial cells, or milk cells (Maier *et al.* 1991; Either and Van De Velde 1990; Letterio *et al.* 1994). The concentrations of TGF-β detected in bovine milk are well within the physiological range for this growth factor. Moreover, TGF-β activity has been shown to be increased in bovine colostrum compared to milk samples taken 5 days after parturition (Tokuyama and Tokuyama 1989). Proposed roles for milk-derived TGF-β in the neonate have included regulation of gut epithelial differentiation and immune function (Puolakkainen *et al.* 1994; Donnet-Hughes *et al.* 1995; Ishizaka *et al.* 1994). Letterio *et al.* (1994) also showed that orally administered TGF-β is absorbed by the gastrointestinal tract and may have roles at sites distant from the gastrointestinal tract. However, the primary role of mammary gland-derived TGF-β may be as an autocrine regulator of glandular growth and milk protein production (Sudlow *et al.* 1994; Robinson *et al.* 1993; Robinson *et al.* 1991). Indeed, significant expression of TGF-β isoforms in the mouse mammary gland during pregnancy decreases during lactation (Robinson *et al.* 1991). Thus, the presence of a small latent complex in milk may represent an "excretory" rather than "secretory" form of TGF- $\beta$  after release from a primary site of action within the mammary gland.

**CHAPTER Seven:** 

# **Epidermal Growth Factor-Like Activity in Bovine Whey**

# 7.1 Introduction

In the previous four chapters, the results have shown that the BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity produced by bovine whey can not be explained by PDGF, FGF, and TGF- $\beta$  alone. Other mitogens present in whey that induce fibroblast growth could include members of the epidermal growth factor family. Epidermal growth factor (EGF) and the closely related transforming growth factor-alpha (TGF- $\alpha$ ) have been identified in a number of mammalian milks but not in bovine milk. EGF has been found in human, mouse, porcine and rat milk (Carpenter 1980; Beardmore and Richards 1983; Jaeger *et al.* 1987; Raaberg *et al.* 1990). TGF- $\alpha$  has been identified in human milk and in rodent mammary tissue (Zweibel *et al.* 1986; Connolly and Rose 1988; Okada *et al.* 1991; Snedeker *et al.* 1991). EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  bind receptors on cells of mesenchymal origin and stimulate events associated with cell proliferation. They bind the same receptor and produce similar *in-vitro* proliferate effects (Massague 1983, *op cit* 1983b). The ability of human EGF (hEGF) to stimulate BALB/c 3T3 cell growth is illustrated in **Figure 3.6 D** in **Chapter 3.** Here, 6 to 12 ng/ml of hEGF induces growth to nearly 40% of that seen with 10% (v/v) FBS.

The most striking characteristic of the primary structure of both EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  is the conservation of six cysteines which form three disulphide bonds (Savage *et al.* 1973; Winkler *et al.* 1986). This pattern of six cysteines found in a region of 40 amino acids (called the EGF-like motif) has also been detected in a number of proteins. Mitogens containing this motif include amphiregulin, heregulin and neuregulins schwannomaderived growth factor, heparin-binding EGF and betacellulin (Shoyab *et al.* 1989; Kimura *et al.* 1990; Marchionni *et al.* 1993; Toyoda *et al.* 1995; Higashiyama *et al.* 1991; Shing *et al.* 1993; Wattanbe *et al.* 1994). To date, EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  are the only mitogens containing EGF-motifs that have been detected in mammary secretions.

EGF is a small molecular weight mitogen of 5000 to 6000 Da that has been purified and sequenced from the human, rat and guinea pig, mouse and horse, but not the cow (Gregory 1975; Simpson *et al.* 1985; Savage *et al.* 1972; Stewart *et al.* 1994). It is synthesised as a large precursor molecule that is anchored to the plasma membrane (Scott *et al.* 1983; Bell *et al.* 1986). Precursor EGF (prepro-EGF) comprises a hydrophobic signal sequence, the mature 53 amino acid EGF, a hydrophobic transmembrane domain, at least 7 EGF-like motifs and a cytoplasmic domain (Mroczkowski *et al.* 1989). Their are eight EGF-motifs in the precursor; in addition to the one found in the mature EGF sequence (Bell *et al.* 1986; Scott *et al.* 1983; Scott *et al.* 1985).

In humans and mice, prepro-EGFs are 130 kDa glycoproteins containing 1217 and 1207 amino acid respectively (Bell *et al.* 1986; Scott *et al.* 1985). In the submaxillary gland of the mouse and the salivary gland of humans prepro-EGFs are rapidly processed to release the mature 53 amino acid EGF (Scott *et al.* 1985; Bell *et al.* 1986; Poulsen *et al.* 1986). The mature EGF is stored in both glands in association with a 30 kDa binding protein found to be an arginine esterase (Taylor *et al.* 1974). However, in other organs such as the mammary gland and kidney, large amounts of precursor EGF is stored as membrane-bound protein and not rapidly processed (Hirata and Orth 1979; Poulsen *et al.* 1986; Scott *et al.* 1985; Breyer and Cohen 1990). Interestingly, it has been proposed that membrane bound EGF precursor is biologically active because it binds the EGF receptor and participates in cell-to-cell signalling (Raaberg *et al.* 1990; Nreczkowski *et al.* 1989; Breyer and Cohen 1990). After the mature
EGF peptide is released from prepro-EGF in the kidney and mammary gland, it is rapidly excreted and not stored in association with binding proteins (Rall *et al.* 1985). Moreover, the release of mature peptide from prepro-EGF is facilitated by the action of species and organ-specific kallikrein-like enzymes. The action of these enzymes may account for the presence of diverse molecular weight forms of EGF (Kurobe *et al.* 1986; Tsukomo *et al.* 1987; Pesonen *et al.* 1987; Mroczkowski *et al.* 1989; Parries *et al.* 1995). Indeed, various species of prepro-EGF ranging in size from 20-165 kDa are found in body secretions, the mammary gland and kidney (Rall *et al.* 1985; Brown *et al.* 1989; Mroczkowski and Reich 1993).

TGF- $\alpha$  was isolated from sarcoma preparations and categorised as a member of the EGF family of peptide. This was based on its ability to bind the EGF receptor and mediate EGF-like responses (Todaro and De Larco 1976; Azano et al. 1983). Mature TGF- $\alpha$  has a molecular weight of 6000 Da and has been found in the human, rat and cow (Marquardt et al. 1984; Marquardt et al. 1983; Kobrin et al. 1986). This molecule is initially synthesised (like EGF) as a membrane bound precursor (Derynck et al. 1984). The TGF- $\alpha$  precursor molecule (prepro-TGF- $\alpha$ ) is comprised of an N-terminal hydrophobic signal sequence attached to mature TGF- $\alpha$  and a hydrophobic transmembrane domain connected to a C-terminal cytoplasmic domain (Derynck et al. 1984; Lee et al. 1985; Teixedo and Massague 1988). It is much smaller than the EGF precursor and only the mature molecule contains the EGF-motif (Marquardt et al. 1983; Derynck et al. 1984; Marquardt et al. 1984). The 6 kDa mature TGF-a is released from the extracellular domain of prepro-TGF- $\alpha$  through proteolytic cleavage. Various sized TGF- $\alpha$  species have been found, which can be explained by differential cleavage of the precursor and glycosylation of the molecule (Ignotz et al. 1986; Teixedo and Massague 1988). Like EGF, precursor TGF-a molecules can bind EGF receptors and are

considered active factors (Teixedo and Massague 1988; Brachman et al. 1989; Wong et al. 1989).

The cellular responses to EGF or TGF- $\alpha$  are transmitted by a cascade of events which start with receptor binding. EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  bind to a tyrosine kinase receptor called the EGF-Receptor (EGFR or ErbB-1) that is expressed in most cell types (with the exception of haematopoietic cells; Carpenter and Wahl 1990). This is a 170 kDa glycoprotein consisting of a membrane bound hydrophobic transmembrane sequence, an N-terminal extracellular domain that forms the ligand binding pocket, and an intracellular tyrosine kinase domain that is regulated by ligand binding (Ullrich et al. 1984). The EGFR or ErbB-1 is a member of the larger family of receptors consisting the ErbB-2/HER-2, the ErbB-3/HER-3 and ErbB-4/HER-4 tyrosine kinase receptors. These were all named for their homology to the protein encoded by the avian erythroblastosis virus gene (v- $erb\beta$ ) and similarity to the Human EGF Receptor (HER) (Downward et al. 1984; Coussens et al. 1985; Plowman et al. 1990; Plowman et al. 1993). The biologic effects of EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  are transmitted by the EGFR/ErbB-1. whereas oncogenic proteins such as amphiregulin, heregulin and neuregulins bind other HERs/ErbBs (Shoyab et al. 1989; Marchionni et al. 1993; Toyoda et al. 1995; Higashiyama et al. 1997; Chang et al. 1997). Other members of the EGF family of proteins such as heparin-binding EGF (HB-EGF) and betacellulin can bind both EGFR and other HERs/ErbBs (Higashiyama et al. 1991; Shing et al. 1993; Wattanbe et al. 1994; Riese et al. 1996).

The work of Weber *et al.* (1984) and Massague *et al.* (1983b), showed that each EGF receptor binds a single EGF or TGF- $\alpha$  molecule. Binding of ligand to the EGFR causes a conformational change in the extracellular domain. This then enables two occupied receptors to dimmerise (Yarden and Schlessinger 1987; Zhou *et al.* 1993). Receptor

binding studies have revealed that in such dimers, EGF molecules occupy EGFRs for over 5 minutes and that this is energetically favourable (King and Cuatrecasas 1982; Yarden and Schlessinger 1987; Zhou et al. 1993). Receptor dimerisation also results in stimulation of intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity of the EGFRs (reviewed in Schlessinger The occupation of EGFRs by EGF or TGF- $\alpha$  over 6-10 hours stimulates 1988). tyrosine, serine and theonine phosphorylations. This leads to DNA synthesis, cell replication and differentiation (Carpenter and Cohen 1979; Schlessinger and Ullrich 1992). Interestingly, PDGF increases the mitogenic activity of EGF and reduces the number of high affinity EGFRs. Fibroblasts made competent by PDGF are more responsive to EGF and treatment with PDGF decreases the number of high-affinity EGFRs at physiological temperatures (Wharton et al. 1983; Bowen-Pope et al. 1983). The increase in cell growth stimulation produced by EGF with PDGF treatment has been shown to be the result of PDGF activating non-receptor kinases and reducing receptor internalisation (Bowen-Pope et al. 1983; Collins et al. 1983; Olashaw et al. 1986; Walker and Burgess 1991). This process may involve an increase in the time that EGFR kinases are active and result in an increased growth response to EGF. However, there is no evidence this occurs *in-vivo* or in all cell types, or that TGF- $\alpha$  can replace EGF in this process.

EGF has not been identified in the cow, and it's role as a milk growth factor can only be speculated from studies of EGF in other mammals and their milks. High levels of EGF are found in rat, mouse, and human mammary secretions (Jansson *et al.* 1985; Beardmore and Richards 1983; Raaberg *et al.* 1990; Connolly and Rose 1988; Read *et al.* 1985). High concentrations are also found in urine, prostatic and seminal fluids and saliva (Hirata and Orth 1979; Gregory *et al.* 1977; Gregory *et al.* 1986; Hirata *et al.* 1987). In contrast, EGF levels in blood are relatively low and EGF is present in platelet

granules, illustrating that EGF does not function as a classical hormone (Oka and Orth 1983; Savage *et al.* 1986). Importantly, the EGFs share very little sequence homology across mammals. For example, horse EGF has 55 % sequence homology to EGF from guinea-pig, and only 50% of human EGFs amino acid sequence is conserved across species (Carpenter and Wahl 1990; Stewart *et al.* 1994). This has made it difficult to isolate bovine EGF and detect its presence by using other mammalian EGF antisera in bioassays.

TGF- $\alpha$  was first discovered in culture media of retrovirus-transformed fibroblasts and in a variety of tumours and in embryonic tissues (DeLarco and Todaro 1978; Todaro *et al.* 1980; Twardzik 1985). It was also detected in many types of human cells. This includes pituitary, brain, and intestinal tissue in addition to skin keratinocytes and macrophages (Kobrin *et al.* 1987; Wilcox and Derynck 1988; Coffey *et al.* 1987; Barnard *et al.* 1991; Madtes *et al.* 1988). Importantly, messenger RNA for TGF- $\alpha$  has been detected in a number of bovine tissues, including the pituitary, kidney and mammary gland (Kobrin *et al.* 1987; Zurfluh *et al.* 1990). Unlike EGF, the similarity between the TGF- $\alpha$  sequences of various species is high. This has facilitated the detection of TGF- $\alpha$  and TGF- $\alpha$  mRNA in many tissues. Indeed, the predicted amino acid sequence of bovine TGF- $\alpha$  is 96% homologous to the human sequence (Zurfluh *et al.* 1990). However, the level of conservation between EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  within any one species is low: human 42%, and rat 36%. (Gregory 1975; Marquardt *et al.* 1983; Savage 1972; Marquardt *et al.* 1984).

One of the first biological activities established for EGF was that it is able to induce precocious eyelid opening in new born mice (Cohen 1962). Subsequently, comparison of human TGF- $\alpha$  with human or murine EGF indicated that application of either factor induced this response (Anzano *et al.* 1983; Marquardt *et al.* 1983). Both EGF and TGF-

 $\alpha$  induce other changes in somatic development including accelerated tooth eruption, maturation of the gastrointestinal tract and liver and inhibition of gastric acid secretion (Carpenter and Wahl 1990 for review). EGF also up regulates the production of pituitary hormones and stimulates placental lactogen secretion from placental tissue; it is also implicated in wound healing (Fisher and Lakshmann 1990 for review). Importantly, both EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  induce cell division and differentiation in fibroblastic, myoblastic and epithelial type cells (Carpenter and Cohen 1979; Marquardt *et al.* 1984; Schreiber *et al.* 1986; Derynck 1988). However, in some *in-vivo* assays and in organ cultures, TGF- $\alpha$  is more potent than EGF. For example, low concentrations of TGF- $\alpha$  induces neo-vascularisation while EGF does not and TGF- $\alpha$  is a more potent stimulator of Ca<sup>2+</sup> release in bone organ cultures (Schreiber *et al.* 1986; Ibbotson *et al.* 1986). It has also been found that subdomain II of the EGFR selectively regulates binding of TGF- $\alpha$  and is therefore implicated in the observed differences in *in-vivo* potencies (Harte *et al.* 1995).

Research on EGF in mammary glands of mice and rats has found that it influences the growth of mammary tissue during pregnancy and lactation. In whole organ culture *in-vitro*, EGF has been shown to stimulate lubulo-alveolar development and epithelial cell proliferation (Vonderhaar 1987; Toneli and Sorof 1980). Immuno-histochemical experiments have revealed that EGF is predominantly associated with the proliferation of luminal cells of ductal epithelium in mouse mammary glands (Snedker *et al.* 1991). As previously mentioned, membrane-bound precursor EGF appears to be the major source of EGF found in the mammary gland and this has also been localised to the luminal border of alveolar cells (Hirata and Orth 1979b; Brown *et al.* 1989; Poulsen *et al.* 1986). The EGF receptors (EGFRs) have also been found to be localised to surrounding fibroblasts, as well as ductal epithelium (Edery *et al.* 1985). Research has

also revealed that EGF and EGFRs (in addition to estrogen and progesterone) are key regulators of ductal growth during the prepartum period (Vonderhaar 1987; Coleman *et al.* 1988). However, the effect of EGF on mammary growth gradually decreases from the onset of lactation. EGF binding to EGFR in mice mammary glands declines from high levels in gestation, to less than virgin levels during lactation (Edery *et al.* 1985). Moreover, It has been postulated that as gestation proceeds, increasing amounts of mammary gland EGF down regulate binding to EGFR to barely detectable levels during lactation (Edery *et al.* 1985; Plaut 1993).

EGF has also been suggested to be a local mediator of hormonal action in mammary milk production and to influence milk protein synthesis. The lactogenic hormones cortisol and prolactin modulate expression of mRNA transcripts of EGF in rodent mammary tissue (Vonderhaar and Nakhasi 1986; Fenton and Shefield 1991). Also, EGF concentration in mouse milk peaks during mid-lactation, at a time when prolactin receptor levels are at the highest (Beardmore and Richards 1983; Edery *et al.* 1985). Vonderhaar and Nakhasi (1986), showed that the concentration of EGF influences milk protein synthesis. They also showed that high concentration of EGF decreases the synthesis of milk protein.

Research on EGF concentration in mammary secretions during human lactation has revealed that it peaks in the pre-partum/colostral phase and then declines in parallel with milk protein production. By way of illustration, EGF content in human pre-partum secretions has been recorded at 200 ng/ml, colostrum 25-200 ng/ml and mature milk 5-50 ng/ml (Read *et al.* 1984; Read *et al.* 1985; Jansson *et al.* 1985). It is noteworthy that these changes in EGF concentration over a lactation are not conserved across species. For example, EGF concentration in colostral milk of mouse (55 ng/ml) is lower than that found in mid lactation (130-427 ng/ml; Beardmore and Richards 1983). Also some

mammals have much higher concentrations of milk EGF than others. The concentration of EGF in mature milk of mice (130-427 ng/ml) is higher than that of humans (5-50 ng/ml), whereas levels in rats are lower (3-12 ng/ml) (Beardmore and Richards 1983; Jansson *et al.* 1985; Read *et al.* 1985; Raaberg *et al.* 1990). However, it is important to note that the above authors used various assay systems that may not be directly comparable. This may also account for the range in concentration reported for each species.

Milk EGF may be derived from maternal circulation or locally produced in the mammary gland; but current evidence would seem to preclude maternal origin. The 30-1000 fold milk: plasma EGF concentration ratio coupled with low circulating levels of EGF (< 0.01 ng/ml in humans, 0.3 ng/ml in mice) indicates that mammary uptake from plasma requires an active transport mechanism. Brown et al. (1986), showed that the lactating goat mammary gland took up to 83% of an infused <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF. However, only 3% of the dose appeared in milk, which indicates that serum is not the primary source of milk EGF. Importantly, when the submaxillary or salivary glands are removed from lactating mice and rats, their is little change in milk EGF levels (Grueters et al. 1985). Furthermore, milk contains various molecular weight forms of active EGF. Since EGF is not a circulating hormone, but is present within platelet granules in various molecular weight forms, it is difficult to believe that it can be actively transported into the mammary gland. Rather, the high molecular weight forms of active EGF in milk and the prepro-EGF mRNA in lactating mammary tissue suggests local origin from membrane bound precursor (Rall et al. 1985; Raaberg et al. 1990; Schaudies et al. 1990; Mroczkowski and Reich 1993; Brown et al. 1989).

TGF- $\alpha$  is a potent effector of normal mammary development and lactation. Research has shown that TGF- $\alpha$  controls early development of the mammary gland. TGF- $\alpha$  is

associated with the proliferating cap cell layer in the mammary glands of 5 week old mice (Snedker *et al.* 1991). It also controls lubulo-alveolar development of adult mouse mammary glands. Vonderhaar (1987) showed that locally implanted TGF- $\alpha$  but not EGF, can replace the need for estrogen and progesterone in lobulo-alveolar development in mouse whole organ culture. Interestingly, TGF- $\alpha$  levels in human milk are much lower than EGF and remain constant over a lactation (Okada *et al.* 1991). Indeed, human milk TGF- $\alpha$  concentration is high in prepartum secretions (0-50 ng/ml) and then declines in colostrum to a level which does not change with the progression of lactation (2-7 ng/ml) (Connolly and Rose 1988; Okada *et al.* 1991).

There is little literature on how TGF- $\alpha$  is transported into milk. However, mRNA for TGF- $\alpha$  has been detected in ductal and alveolar cells in pregnant and lactating rats (Liscia *et al.* 1990). Also, Lui (*et al.* 1987), showed that ovariectomy causes a rapid decline in TGF- $\alpha$  mRNA expression in rat mammary glands and that estrogen induces both TGF- $\alpha$  mRNA and immunoreactive TGF- $\alpha$  in rat mammary tumour cells *in-vitro*. These results suggest local synthesis, as does the appearance of multiple molecular weight TGF- $\alpha$ 's in human milk that have a similar size to those cleaved from membrane-spanning TGF- $\alpha$  precursors (Okada *et al.* 1991; Teixido and Massague. 1988).

Although the model of EGF and TGF- $\alpha$ 's role in the mammary gland is based on rodents and humans, similar changes may occur in cows. Like mice, binding of human EGF to bovine EGFRs *in-vitro*, is high in virgin cows, increases during early pregnancy and declines during the remainder of gestation and lactation (Spitzer and Grosse 1987). This data also suggested the possibility of a bovine EGF equivalent that can bind EGFRs may exist in the cow. However, to date, EGF has not been isolated from cows, but, mRNA for TGF- $\alpha$  has been found in the bovine mammary gland (Zurfluh *et al.*  1990). Moreover, both human EGF and bovine TGF- $\alpha$  are mitogenic for mammary epithelial cells isolated from pregnant heifers (Collier *et al.* 1993). Further research is needed to establish if EGF or other members of the EGF family are present in bovine mammary glands and milk.

Previous research on the amount and characteristics of EGF in bovine milk has been inconclusive and produced variable results depending on the method used. As already mentioned, the low sequence homology of EGFs across mammals has made it difficult to isolate bovine EGF and produce its antisera. This precludes the use of anti-bovine EGF in radio-immunoassays and no other species antisera cross-reacts with bovine EGF. Shing and Klagsbrun (1984) used the cell growth response of BALB/c 3T3 cells to detect EGF in fractions of bovine colostrum. They separated growth factor activity from bovine colostrum and determined the size and charge of the peaks of fractions that induced BALB/c 3T3 cell-growth. On this basis, Shing and Klagsbrun (1984) concluded that bovine colostrum contained a spectrum of mitogens that did not include EGF. Conversely, both Read et al. (1985) and Yagi et al. (1986) measured detectable levels of EGF (2.5 and 320 ng/ml respectively) in bovine milk using radioreceptor assays. Read et al. (1985), used intact human lung fibroblasts (AG2804s) in their radioreceptor assays, whereas Yagi et al. (1986), utilised human placental membranes as a source of receptors for their assay.

Iacopetta *et al.* (1992), revisited both Read *et al.* (1985) and Yagi *et al.* (1986)'s methods to measure EGF in cow milk. Similar levels of EGF were found in bovine milk to those measured by Read *et al.* (1985), when radioreceptor assays were used with intact A431 human epidermoid carcinoma cells in place of AG2804 cells. However, using Yagi *et al.* (1986)'s methods, Iacopetta *et al.* (1992) found non-specific effects of high molecular weight milk proteins interfered with EGF receptors on human placental

membranes producing erroneous results. Further, because the amount of EGF in bovine mammary secretions measured by intact A431 radioreceptor assays was at the lower range of detection, Iacopetta *et al.* (1992), concluded that there may be even less EGF-like activity than measured.

The lack of bovine EGF antisera means that radioreceptor assays are (to date) the only method available to detect EGF in bovine milk. However, this method used by Iacopetta et al. (1992) and Read et al. (1985) can not distinguish between members of the EGF family that bind EGFRs. Both EGF and TGF-a bind the EGFR/ErbB-1, and bovine TGF- $\alpha$  binds with the same potency and to the same extent as human or rodent EGF in A431 radioreceptor assays (Massague 1983b; Zurfluh et al. 1990; Samsoondar et al. 1986). Also, TGF- $\alpha$  isolated from human milk has similar potency to EGF in such assays (Zweibel et al. 1986; Connolly and Rose 1988; Okada et al. 1991). Research has shown that in addition to TGF- $\alpha$  and EGF, other EGF-like peptides such as heparinbinding growth factor and betacellulin can bind the EGFR/ErbB-1 (Higashiyama et al. 1991; Shing et al. 1993; Wattanbe et al. 1994). However, the dose response curves of these proteins are different than EGF or TGF- $\alpha$  in radioreceptor assays because they bind both ErbB-1 and other ErbBs (Higashiyama et al. 1991; Shing et al. 1993; Wattanbe et al. 1994). This effect may not be as evident in cell lines such as A431 and AG2804 cells that over express ErbB-1 and not other ErbBs (Massague 1983b; Higashiyama et al. 1991; Shing et al. 1993; Wattanbe et al. 1994). Importantly, the A431 and AG2804 radioreceptor assays can only detect EGF-like molecules and can not distinguish between EGF, TGF-a, HB-EGF and betacellulin. However, heparin-affinity chromatography could be used to differentiate between some of these factors. EGF and TGF-a do not bind heparin-Sepharose (Besner et al. 1990; Thompson et al. 1994). Heparin-binding EGF (HB-EGF), amphiregulin and betacellulin all bind heparinSepharose and require differing concentrations of NaCl to elute from heparin-binding columns (Higashiyama *et al.* 1991; Shing *et al.* 1993; Thompson *et al.* 1994; Wattanbe *et al.* 1994).

All the growth factors previously identified in bovine milk, including PDGF, the IGFs and TGF- $\beta$  have fairly basic isoelectric points (pI) of 10, 7-9 and 8.2 respectively (Shing and Klagsbrun 1987; Collier et al. 1991; Francis et al. 1986; Vega et al. 1991). In the current study, it would be expected that only those growth factors with near to basic isoelectric points would be recovered from whey by cation-exchange chromatography. Indeed, growth factors that were investigated in the previous four chapters are known to have fairly basic isoelectric points. These include FGF-1, pI 5.6 (Thomas et al. 1984); FGF-2, pI 9.6 (Gospodarowicz 1975); PDGF, pI 10 (Deuel et al. 1981) and TGF-B, pI 8.2 (Assoian et al. 1983; Frolik et al. 1983). Since EGFs recovered from mammals have fairly acidic isoelectric points near 4.6, the recovery of bovine EGF from cation-exchange chromatography of whey may be low (Taylor et al. 1972; Shing and Klagsbrun 1984). Nevertheless, other EGF-like proteins have more basic isoelectric points and may be recovered by this process. Accordingly, TGF-a has an isoelectric point of 6.8 (Frolik and DeLarco 1987) and HB-EGF 7.8 (Higashiyama et al. 1992). The isoelectric point of betacellulin is not recorded but, the cation-exchange process that Shing et al. (1993) and Wattanbe et al. (1994) used to purify this factor suggests it is fairly basic, as does it's homology with TGF- $\alpha$  and HB-EGF.

The aim of the current study is to determine if the fraction of whey extract that induces BALB/c 3T3 cell growth contains EGF-like molecules. In the previous four chapters, the results show acid-gel filtration of whey extract produced a peak of bioactive fractions that could not be solely explained by the presence of IGF, FGF, PDGF and TGF- $\beta$ . In this chapter, the EGF-like activity in fractions of whey extract

will be investigated using a radioreceptor assay with intact AG2804 lung fibroblasts. BALB/c 3T3 cell growth assays will then be used to determine if the EGF-like activity of whey extract enhances BALB/c 3T3 growth. Heparin-affinity chromatography will be utilised to determine if the EGF-like activity in whey extract is a heparin-binding EGF-like factor. The bovine EGF-like molecule will then be partially purified.

# 7.2 Materials and Methods

The production of whey extract was carried out as previously described in section **2.2.1**. Cell culture conditions and growth assays were as described in sections **2.2.2** and **2.2.3**. Whey extract and ultrafiltration fractions of whey extract were subject to acid gel-filtration as shown in **2.2.4**. This was achieved using the Pharmacia Superdex 75 HR 35/600 size exclusion column coupled to a FPLC system (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia). The protein concentrations of samples were determined as shown in **2.2.5**.

### 7.2.1 EGF radioreceptor assays

Radioreceptor assays (RRA) to detect EGF were performed as described by Read (1984), with some modifications. <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF (specific activity 100  $\mu$ Ci/ $\mu$ g) was prepared using the chloramine-T method (Van Obberghen-Schilling and Pouyssegur 1983) and separated from free <sup>125</sup>I by gel-filtration. Binding of EGF was determined using the epidermoid carcinoma cell line, A431 and/or the SV40-transformed human lung fibroblast line, AG2804. Cells were subcultured in Costar 24-well plates (Costar, Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA) and grown to confluence in DMEM containing 10%

(v/v) FBS. The monolayers of cells were then washed twice in HEPES-buffered saline (0.1 M HEPES, 0.12 M NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 1.2 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, and 8 mM glucose, pH 7.6) containing 0.5% (wt/v) bovine serum albumin (BSA), and incubated at 4°C for 4 h. Samples of dried whey fractions were made up in HEPES without saline pH 7.6, that contained 0.5% (wt/v) of BSA. Human EGF was diluted in HEPES-buffered saline containing 0.5% BSA (wt/v). The cells were then incubated for 18 h at 4°C in HEPESbuffered saline containing <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF (1.5 x  $10^4$  cpm) and either the dissolved samples of whey or h-EGF or HEPES-buffered saline, all in a final volume of 0.5 ml. The cells were then washed three times with Hanks' balanced salts solutions (HBSS; 1.26 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 5.36 mM KCl, 0.44 mM KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 0.82 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 136.9 mM NaCl, 0.033 mM Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, 5.55 mM glucose, 0.01 g/l phenol-red, pH 7.3) at 4°C to remove un-bound material from receptors. The monolayers were dissolved in 1 ml of 0.5 M NaOH containing 0.1% (v/v) Triton X-100. Radioactivity was counted in a gamma counter. and the ability of fractions or h-EGF to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from receptors expressed as a percentage of binding in HEPES-buffered saline. Total and non-specific binding were determined by using in place of test samples binding buffer and excess unlabelled EGF respectively. Data from dilution series of test samples were compared to hEGF standard curves to estimate EGF concentration using four parameter logistic dose response equations (Tablecurve; Jandel Scientific, San Rafael, California, USA).

### 7.2.2 Ultrafiltration of whey extract

Ultrafiltration was evaluated as method for concentrating EGF-like activity derived from the cation-exchange fraction of bovine cheese whey. Whey extract was made from cation-exchange chromatography of cheese whey as per **2.2.1** and **Figure 2.1**, except the end product was not freeze-dried (liquid whey extract). One hundred and fifteen liters

of 'liquid whey extract' derived from 2300 litres of whey was acidified to pH 2.5 with HCl and incubated at 4°C overnight. It was then concentrated to 5 liters against a 100 kDa polysulphonate membrane filter (Sartorius, Gottingen, Niedersachsen, Germany) in an Amicon DC-250 ultrafiltration unit (Amicon, Danvers, Massachusetts, USA). The concentrated whey extract was diafiltered against 20 liters of 150 mM NaCl-HCl, pH 2.5 in the same device and is subsequently referred to as 'high molecular weight fraction of whey extract' or 'retentate'. The material that had passed through the 100 kDa membrane was adjusted to pH 7.0 with NaOH and is herein after referred to as 'low molecular weight fraction of whey extract' or 'permeate'. Both the retentate and permeate were then concentrated and diafiltered against 150 mM NH<sub>4</sub>HCO<sub>3</sub> using a 3 kDa excluding membrane (Sartorius, Gottingen, Niedersachsen, Germany) in an Amicon DC-10 ultrafiltration unit (Amicon, Danvers, Massachusetts, USA) and freeze-dried. There were 66.3 and 5.2 mg of protein recovered per litre of whey in the retentate and permeate, respectively.

### 7.2.3 Heparin-Sepharose chromatography of permeate

Heparin-affinity chromatography was used to determine if the EGF-like activity in the low molecular weight fraction of whey extract was a heparin-binding factor. A portion (1 ml) of EGF-like activity recovered from acid gel-filtration of low molecular weight permeate was freeze dried and made up in 1 ml of 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.0. This was then applied to a 0.9 cm diameter column (Amicon, Danvers, Massachusetts, USA). This was filled with 1.1 ml of heparin-Sepharose CL6B and coupled to an FPLC system (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech) and pre-equilibrated in 0.2 M NaCl, 10 mM Tris-HCl pH 7. After washing the column in 28 column volumes of equilibration buffer, bound protein was eluted with a 26 minute gradient of 0.2 to 1.5 M NaCl in 10

mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.0 at 14 cm/h (0.15 ml/min). Fractions of 0.45 ml were collected and portions (0.2 ml) assayed for displacement of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF in the AG2804 RRA (7.2.1). The delay to the start of the salt gradient was determined by detecting the absorbance of 0.1% (v/v) benzyl alcohol or 2% (wt/v) phenyl red delivered by pump B of the FPLC.

### 7.2.4 Partial purification of EGF-like activity from whey extract

The protocol used for purification is outlined in **Figure 7.1**, with each stage followed by testing fractions for their ability to displace <sup>12</sup>5I-h-EGF in the AG2804 radioreceptor assay (RRA; **7.2.1**).

A Low molecular weight permeate was produced from liquid whey extract, as indicated in 7.2.2.

**B** Five hundred and eighty two-mg of permeate was subject to acid gel-filtration at 15.6 cm/h in a buffer containing 150 mM NaCl, 1 M acetic acid and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile, pH 2.0, as described in **2.2.4**. 36 fractions of 17.5 ml were collected.

C The group of fractions from **B** containing EGF-like activity were pooled, and half applied to a Waters Deltapak reversed phase C<sub>4</sub> (25 x100 mm) HPLC column (Waters-Millipore, Rydalmere, New South Wales, Australia). This had been pre-equilibrated in 0.1% (v/v) trifluroroacetic acid (TFA), pH 2.0. The column was then washed in 10 column volumes of 0.1% (v/v) TFA and bound protein eluted. This was done at 5 ml/min using a gradient of 0 to 80% (v/v) acetonitrile in 0.08% (v/v) TFA over 80 minutes and 10 ml fractions collected. Protein was detected by monitoring at 214 nm and the same procedure repeated with the other half of the pooled EGF-like activity of low molecular weight permeate. Portions of the 10 ml C<sub>4</sub> fractions (50 µl) were freezedried, made up in 2.25 ml of HEPES-buffered saline and tested for EGF activity by the AG2804 RRA.

**D** Active fractions from **C** were pooled and diluted 25 times with 0.1% (v/v) TFA, and re-applied to the C<sub>4</sub> column that had been equilibrated in 0.1% (v/v) TFA. After washing the column in 10 column volumes of 0.1% (v/v) TFA, protein was eluted at 5 ml/min with a gradient of 20 to 40% (v/v) acetonitrile in 0.08% TFA (v/v) over 200 minutes and 10 ml fractions collected. Portions of fractions (100  $\mu$ l) were freeze-dried, made up in 900  $\mu$ l of HEPES-buffered saline and tested for displacement of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF by the AG2804 RRA.

*E* Biologically active fractions were then diluted 25 times in 0.13% (v/v) heptafluorobutyric acid (HFBA) and applied to a Nova-Pack Waters  $C_{18}$  (8 mm x 100 mm) column (Waters-Millipore). This had been pre-equilibrated in 0.13% (v/v) HFBA. Protein was detected at 280 nm and eluted at 1 ml/min by a gradient of 0 to 80% (v/v) propan-1-ol in 0.13% (v/v) HFBA over 160 minutes and 2 ml fractions collected. A part of each fraction (50 µl) was freeze-dried, dissolved in 900 µl of HEPES-buffered saline and tested for EGF activity by the RRA.

F Active fractions were pooled, diluted twelve times in 0.13% (v/v) HFBA and reapplied to the C<sub>18</sub> column. Protein was eluted at 1 ml/min by a gradient of 25 to 45% (v/v) propan-1-ol in 0.13% (v/v) HFBA over 200 min and two min fractions collected. Portions of fractions (25 µl) were freeze-dried, made up in 900 µl of HEPES-buffered saline and tested for EGF activity by the RRA.

# Figure 7.1: Partial purification of bovine EGF from whey extract



The EGF-activity of whey extract was subject to reducing SDS-polyacrylamide gelelectrophoresis (SDS-PAGE). The peak of EGF-activity recovered from the last purification step (**Figure 7.1** (*F*)) was pooled and a 2 ml sample freeze dried and made up in 5  $\mu$ l of reducing SDS-PAGE buffer. In addition, 1 $\mu$ g of freeze-dried h-EGF (Chiron Mimotopes Peptide Systems, Rosebank, Victoria, Australia) and a 3  $\mu$ g portion of Phast-gel molecular weight markers (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech) were each dissolved in 5  $\mu$ l of reducing SDS-PAGE buffers. The sample buffer contained 5% (wt/v) SDS, 100 mM Tris, and 5% (wt/v) bromophenol blue, pH 8.0 and reducing conditions were achieved by adding 1.5% (wt/v) dithiothreitol. The samples were heated at at 95°C for 5 minutes, and 0.5  $\mu$ l of each sample and Phast-gel molecular weight markers was loaded on to a 8-25% polyacrylamide preformed slab gel. The gel was then subject to SDS-PAGE on the Phast gel system according to the manufacturers instructions (AMRAD Pharmacia Biotech, North Ryde, New South Wales, Australia), and then silver stained (Merril *et al.* 1984).

# 7.3 Results

#### 7.3.1 EGF-like activity recovered from whey extract

In the present study, bioactivity recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract was screened for EGF activity by radioreceptor assays. Initially, both the epidermoid carcinoma cell line, A431 and the SV40-transformed human lung fibroblast line, AG2804 were used as the source of receptors in the RRA. **Figure 7.2** shows that the concentration of EGF that displaces half the total bound <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from A431 monolayers was around 300 ng/ml and this assay could not detect EGF activity below 30 ng/ml. In comparison, the concentration of EGF required to displace half the total bound radioactivity from AG2804 cells was 3 ng/ml and the detection limit was 0.3 ng/ml. Non-specific binding in HEPES-buffered saline containing 1500 ng/ml of h-EGF was 2-4% in the A431 assay and 4% in the AG2804 assay. For each plate, the total amount of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF bound to A431 and AG2804 monolayers in HEPES-buffered saline were consistently 55% and 25% respectively of the 1.5 x  $10^4$  cpm added.

A sample of whey extract (375 mg) was subject to Superdex 35/600 chromatography under acid conditions at 22 cm/h (2.2.4). The recovered fractions were tested for their ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from both A431 and AG2804 monolayers. Monolayers of A431 and AG2804 cells were prepared in 24-well plates and washed as described in 7.2.1. Portions (1 ml) of the recovered gel-filtration fractions were freeze dried and made up in 1.2 ml of HEPES without saline, pH 7.6 that contained 0.5% (wt/v) of BSA. A sample (450µl) of each dissolved fraction was added to individual wells that contained 50 µl of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF (1.5 x 10<sup>4</sup> cpm). Standard curves of hEGF were included on all plates. The cells were incubated for 12 h, washed, lysed and radioactivity counted and expressed as a percentage of binding in HEPES-buffered saline alone (7.2.1). A sample (100 µl) of each of the fractions of whey extract was also freeze dried and tested for their ability to induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth by the 96-well plate dye binding assay described in 2.2.3. Figure 7.3 shows that a single peak of fractions displaced <sup>125</sup>Ih-EGF from AG2804 monolayers and chromatographed between the 29 and 12.4 kDa standards. Importantly, the major peak of fractions that induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth co-eluted with EGF activity detected by the AG2804 and A431 radioreceptor



**Figure 7.2** Standard curves for EGF radioreceptor assays. Human EGF was diluted in HEPES-buffered saline that contained 0.5% (wt/v) bovine serum albumin, and its ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from A431 (O) and AG2804 ( $\bullet$ ) monolyers measured. Results (mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of three measurements) are expressed as a percentage of total radioactivity bound to cells incubated in HEPES-buffered saline alone (7.2.1). The total amount of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF bound to A431 and AG2804 cells incubated in HEPES-buffered saline was 55% and 25% respectively of the 1.5 x 10<sup>4</sup> counts per minute added. Non-specific binding in the presence of 1500 ng/ml of unlabelled h-EGF was 4% of bound counts for the A431 assay and 2% for 800 ng/ml of h-EGF in the AG2804 assay.



**Figure 7.3** EGF-like activity and BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity recovered from acid gelfiltration of whey extract. A 375 mg sample of whey extract was dissolved at 25 mg/ml and chromatographed at 22 cm/h on a Superdex 75-35/600 column (2.2.4), using a running buffer of 150 mM NaCl, 1 M acetic acid and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile, pH 2.0. Five minute fractions (17.5 ml) were collected, and 1 ml portions tested for EGF activity in the A431 ( $\Box$ ) and AG2804 ( $\bullet$ ) radioreceptor assays (7.2.1). Results (mean ± s.e.m of three measurements) are expressed as a percentage of radioactivity bound to cells incubated in HEPES-buffered saline. A sample (100 µl) of each acid gel-filtration fraction was also tested for BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity (O) in the 96-well plate dye binding assay (2.2.3). Cell growth (mean ± S.E.M of triplicate determinations) is shown as a % of the response to a 10% FBS standard incorporated onto each plate and the response to DMEM alone has been subtracted. The column was standardised under neutral conditions with IgG1 (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa).

assay. Notably, there was much less displacement of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from A431 than AG2804 monolayers by the acid gel-filtration fractions. This result is expected as the A431 RRA can not detect below 30 ng/ml of EGF-like activity (**Figure 7.2**). Subsequently, displacement of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from AG2804 monolayers is the only assay used to detect EGF-activity in whey extract fractions.

EGF-like activity recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract, was pooled and measured by RRA. Portions (3 ml) of the four fractions from acid gel-filtration of whey extract that eluted between 305 and 375 ml (Figure 7.3) were pooled, freeze-dried and the pooled protein measured (2.2.5). This material was then made up and diluted in HEPES without saline, pH 7.6 that contained 0.5% (wt/v) of BSA. The diluted samples and a range of h-EGF concentrations were then tested in the AG2804 RRA. Figure 7.4 shows that the slope of the dose response curve of pooled EGF-like activity of whey extract was identical to h-EGF. To demonstrate the specificity of the assay 200 ng/ml of both PDGF-AA and PDGF-BB were tested in the same AG2804 RRA. As shown in Figure 7.4, neither PDGF-AA nor PDGF-BB displaced <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from AG2804 cell monolayers. Half maximal displacement of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from AG2804 cell monolayers occurred at 230 µg/ml of pooled whey derived EGF-like activity and 2 ng/ml of h-EGF. A total of 296 ng of EGF equivalents and 26 mg were recovered (11 ng/mg) from loading 375 mg of whey extract onto the gel-filtration column. These results and a series of two similar experiments showed  $0.8 \pm 0.1$  ng of EGF-like molecules were present per mg of the 375 mg of whey extract loaded onto the Superdex column (mean ± S.E.M, n=3).



**Figure 7.4** EGF activity in pooled acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract. EGFlike activity of whey extract eluting between 305 and 375 ml (**Figure 7.2**) was pooled, serially diluted and tested for ability to displace <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from AG2804 cell monolayers (O). The amount of EGF was estimated in the pooled fraction by reference to a standard curve of h-EGF ( $\bullet$ ) included in the same assay (7.2.1). Results (mean ± S.E.M of three measurements) are expressed as a percentage of radioactivity bound to AG2804 cells incubated in HEPES-buffered saline alone. Protein in the pooled fractions was estimated by a bicinchoninic acid-binding assay kit with reference to bovine serum albumin (Pierce, Rockford, Illinois, USA). To demonstrate the specificity of the assay 200 ng platelet-derived growth factors (PDGF) -AA ( $\Box$ ) and -BB ( $\blacksquare$ ) were included in the AG2804 RRA.

#### 7.3.2 Concentration of whey EGF-like activity by ultrafiltration

To aid characterisation and purification of bovine milk derived EGF, a low molecular weight fraction of whey extract was produced by acid ultrafiltration. High molecular weight proteins of acidified whey extract were partitioned from low molecular weight proteins using a 100 kDa membrane and both fractions were neutralised, concentrated and freeze-dried. Initially, 115 1 of liquid whey extract recovered from the cation exchange chromatography of 2300 1 of cheese whey was subject to 100 kDa ultrafiltration (7.2.2) 11.96 g of the total protein in 115 1 of liquid whey extract was recovered in the low molecular weight permeate and the rest (152.5 g) was in the high molecular weight retentate.

Portions (582.5 mg) of the permeate and retentate were then subject to acid gelfiltration (2.2.4). The recovered fractions were then tested in the AG2804 EGF RRA and BALB/c 3T3 cell assay. Figures 7.5 and 7.6 show there was greater displacement of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF by fractions of low molecular weight permeate compared to the corresponding fractions of high molecular weight retentate. Indeed, there were six fractions recovered from acid gel-filtration of permeate that displaced greater than 50% of bound radioactivity. Notably, the permeate fractions with the most EGF-like activity contained the greatest BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity and eluted between the 29 and 12.4 kDa standards (Figure 7.5). These results are comparable to that observed for acid gelfiltration fractions of whey extract (Figure 7.3). The fractions that eluted from acid gelfiltration of high molecular weight retentate did not displace more than 10% of <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF tracer from AG2804 cell monolayers (Figure 7.6). However, some of the retentate



**Figure 7.5** EGF-like activity and BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity recovered from acid gelfiltration of a low molecular weight fraction of whey extract. A sample of low molecular weight (>100 kDA) permeate (582 mg) was dissolved at 25 mg/ml in a buffer of 150 mM NaCl, 1 M acetic acid and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile pH 2.0, and chromatographed on a Superdex 75-35/600 column at 15.6 cm/h (2.2.4), using the same buffer. Fractions of 17.5 ml were collected and 1 ml of each fraction freeze dried and tested for EGF activity in the AG2804 RRA (O) (7.2.1). Results (mean ± S.E.M of three measurements) are shown as a percentage of radioactivity bound to cells incubated in HEPES-buffered saline alone. A portion (40 µl) of each acid gel-filtration fraction was also tested for BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity (•) as described in 2.2.3. Cell growth is shown as a % of the response to a 10% FBS standard incorporated onto each plate with the response to DMEM alone subtracted The column was standardised under neutral conditions with IgG1 (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa).



**Figure 7.6** EGF-like activity and BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity recovered from acid gelfiltration of a high molecular weight fraction of whey extract. A sample of high molecular weight (<100 kDa) retentate (572 mg) was dissolved at 25 mg/ml in a buffer of 150 mM NaCl, 1 M acetic acid and 10% (v/v) acetonitrile pH 2.0, and chromatographed at 15.6 cm/h on a Superdex 75-35/600 column at 22 cm/h (**2.2.4**), using the same buffer. fractions of 17.5 ml were collected and 1 ml portions tested for EGF activity by the AG2804 RRA **7.2.1** ( $\Box$ ). Results (mean ± S.E.M of three measurements) are expressed as a percentage of radioactivity bound to AG2804 cells incubated in HEPES-buffered saline alone. A 40 µl sample of each fraction was also tested for BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity ( $\blacksquare$ ) as described in **2.2.3**, and cell growth shown as a % of the response to a 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) standard subtracting the DMEM response. The column was standardised under neutral conditions with IgG1 (1; 150 kDa), BSA (2; 67 kDa), ovalbumin (3; 45 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (4; 29 kDa), cytochrome C (5; 12.4 kDa) and insulin (6; 7 kDa).

fractions induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth in two small peaks that eluted between the 29 and 12.4 kDa standards (Figure 7.6).

The concentration of EGF-like activity recovered from acid gel-filtration of low molecular weight permeate was then measured. Portions (1 ml) of the permeate fractions that eluted between 326 and 396 ml (**Figure 7.5**) from the acid gel-filtration column were pooled, freeze dried and the pooled protein measured (**2.2.5**). The displacement of a dilution series of pooled material from <sup>125</sup>I-h-EGF from AG2804 monolayers was then compared to dilutions of h-EGF. The dose response curves for the diluted fractions and h-EGF had similar slopes (results not shown). There was 4950 ng of EGF-like activity and 128 g protein recovered from loading 583 mg of permeate onto the gel-filtration column, giving a specific activity of 39 ng/mg recovered protein. This represents a 3-fold increase from the 11 ng/mg recovered from gel-filtration of whey extract. Since 11.96 g of permeate was produced from 165 g of whey extract, this gives a possible recovery of 102  $\mu$ g of EGF-like activity from the permeate.

### 7.3.3 Heparin-affinity of whey EGF-like activity

The EGF-like activity recovered from acid gel-filtration of the permeate was further characterised by determining the strength it binds Heparin-Sepharose. EGF-like activity that eluted between 326 and 396 ml (**Figure 7.5**) was pooled and a portion (1 ml) freeze-dried. This was then made up in 1 ml of 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.0 and loaded onto a Heparin-Sepharose column equilibrated in 0.2 M NaCl, 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.0. After washing the column in the same buffer, bound protein was eluted at 14 cm/h using a 0.2 to 1.5 M gradient of NaCl. Portions (0.2 ml) of the recovered fractions were then measured for EGF-like activity by the AG2804 RRA (**7.2.1**). **Figure 7.7** shows that all

the permeate loaded on to the column bound to the heparin-Sepharose and did not elute before the salt gradient started. AG2804 radioreceptor assays indicated that EGF-like activity was recovered between 0.4 and 0.6 M NaCl and eluted with the major peak of protein.

# 7.3.4 Partial purification of EGF-like activity of whey extract

In an attempt to purify the EGF-like activity of whey extract, a five step procedure was used as outlined in **Figure 7.1** (*A-F*). A 582.5 mg sample of low molecular weight permeate produced from 8036 mg whey extract was subjected to acid gel-filtration followed by  $C_4$  and  $C_{18}$  reversed phase chromatographic steps.

Low molecular weight peremeate was subject to acid-gel filtration and EGF-like activity collected from fractions that eluted between 326 and 396 ml (see Figure 7.5; Figure 7.1(B)). This gel-filtration step eliminated over 75% of contaminating protein present in the low molecular weight permeate.

The recovered EGF-like activity was then subjected to C<sub>4</sub> reversed phase HPLC with a 0-80 % (v/v) acetonitrile gradient (**Figure 7.1** (*C*)). EGF-like activity was eluted at 35% (v/v) acetonitrile with a large peak of protein detected at 214 nm (**Figure 7.8 A**). This step resulted in the elimination of 60% of protein found in the pooled fractions collected from *Step B* and a 2 fold increase in specific activity (**Table 7.1**). The EGFlike activity was then reloaded onto the C<sub>4</sub> column and a gradient of 20 to 40% (v/v) acetonitrile used over 200 minutes (**Figure 7.1** (*D*)). A peak of EGF-like activity was eluted from the column at 23.1-24.3% (v/v) acetonitrile (**Figure 7.8 B**) This procedure eliminated approximately 99% of the protein present in *Step C* and increased the specific activity 80 fold from (**Table 7.1** (*C*)).



**Figure 7.7** Heparin-affinity analysis of EGF-like activity of low molecular weight whey extract. EGF-like activity of low molecular weight permeate that eluted from acid gelfiltration between 326 and 396 ml (**Figure 7.5**) was pooled, and a portion (1 ml) freezedried. This was then dissolved in 1 ml of 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.0 and then loaded onto a 0.9 cm diameter column filled with 1.1 ml of Heparin-Sepharose equilibrated in 0.2 M NaCl, 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.0. After washing the column in the same buffer, bound protein was eluted at 0.15 ml/min (14 cm/h) using a 0.2 to 1.5 M NaCl (--) gradient over 26 minutes, and 0.45 ml fractions collected. EGF-like activity of portions (0.2 ml) of the recovered fractions were measured by the AG2804 RRA (7.2.1) (**■**). Results (mean  $\pm$  S.E.M of three measurements) are expressed as a percentage of radioactivity bound to AG2804 cells incubated in HEPES-buffered saline, and non-specific binding (1% of bound counts) has not been subtracted.



**Figure 7.8** EGF activity and initial RP-HPLC of low molecular weight permeate fraction of whey extract. Permeate was subject to acid gel-filtration (**Figure 7.1** (**B**)) and EGF-like activity pooled and loaded onto a C<sub>4</sub> (25 x100 mm) column (**A**). Bound protein was eluted at 5 ml/min with a gradient of 0-80% (v/v) acetonitrile ( $\checkmark$ ) over 80 minutes, and 2 minute fractions collected (**Figure 7.1** (**C**)). EGF-like activity was measured by RRA (7.2.1) ( $\bullet$ ) then pooled and diluted 25 times. The EGF-like activity was then reloaded onto the C<sub>4</sub> column and protein eluted at 5 ml/min (**B**) with a gradient of 20-40% (v/v) acetonitrile ( $\checkmark$ ) over 200 minutes (**Figure 7.1**(**D**)) and bioactivity measured by RRA (7.2.1) (**O**). RRA results (mean ± S.E.M of three measurements) are expressed as a percentage of radioactivity bound to AG2804 cells incubated in HEPES-buffered saline alone.

The EGF-like activity of whey extract recovered from the second C<sub>4</sub> purification (**Figure 7.8 B**) was subjected to C<sub>18</sub> reverse phase HPLC with a 0-80% linear gradient of propan-1-ol (**Figure 7.1** (*E*)). EGF-like activity was eluted at 33-37% (v/v) propan-1-ol in a fairly discrete peak that was separated from four other peaks of protein (**Figure 7.9 A**). This step resulted in purifying the EGF-like activity 3 fold from that found in *Step D*. A gradient of 25 to 45% (v/v) propan-1-ol over 200 min was then used to further purify the EGF-like activity (**Figure 7.1** (*F*)). This final step resulted in EGF-like activity that eluted with 31.65 to 33.9% (v/v) propan-1-ol (**Figure 7.9 B**). The recovery from this step produced a 12 fold purification from that in *Step E*. The whole procedure increased the EGF-like activity from 0.8 ng/mg in whey extract to 266400 ng/mg in the last C<sub>18</sub> reversed phase step (**Table 7.1**). It should be noted that the measurement of EGF-like equivalents by the AG2804 assay did not produce absolutely consistent results when the assays were repeated at each stage of the assay. Previous authors have reported variability in measuring bovine milk EGF-like activity by radioreceptor assays (Jacopetta *et al.* 1992).

The purity of the EGF-like activity was then examined by SDS 8-25% PAGE under reducing conditions. **Figure 7.10** shows a photograph of the gel. Although the EGF-like activity was less than 50% pure (by RRA), when 30 ng of EGF-like activity (100 ng protein) was loaded onto the gel, the resulting bands were stronger than that observed with 100 ng of h-EGF. **Figure 7.10** shows a very strong diffuse band appeared near the 20.1 kDa standard and appeared to smear to the base of the gel and another band appeared around 26 kDa. Around 1998 ng of the EGF-like activity was then subject to N-terminal sequence (**6.2.7**). However, three proteins of equal amount were present, so it was impossible to distinguish the sequence or primary and secondary proteins.



**Figure 7.9** Further purification of bovine EGF-like activity from whey extract. EGF-like activity of whey recovered from C<sub>4</sub> HPLC (**Figure 7.8 B**) was pooled, diluted 25 times in 0.13% heptaflurobutyric acid (HFBA) and loaded onto a C<sub>18</sub> (8 x100 mm) column (**A**). Bound protein was then eluted at 1 ml/min with a gradient of 0-80% (v/v) propan-1-ol ( $\checkmark$ ) over 160 minutes and 2 minute fractions collected (**Figure 7.1** (*E*)). EGF-like activity was measured by the RRA (7.2.1) ( $\Box$ ), pooled, diluted 12 times with 0.13% (v/v) HFBA and reloaded onto the C<sub>18</sub> column (**B**) (**Figure 7.1** (*F*)). Protein was eluted at 1 ml/min with a gradient of 25-45% (v/v) propan-1-ol ( $\checkmark$ ) over 200 minutes; 2 minute fractions were collected and bioactivity measured by RRA (7.2.1) ( $\blacksquare$ ). RRA results (mean ± S.E.M of three measurements) are expressed as a percentage of radioactivity bound to AG2804 cells incubated in HEPES-buffered saline.

Purification	Protein	Total activity	Specific activity	Recovery	Relative purification
step	mg	EGF ng eq	EGF eq/mg	%	fold
Whey Extract	8036.2	6429	0.8	100.0	1
Ultrafiltration	582.5	4950	8.5	76.9	11
Step B	127.8	4950	38.7	76.9	48
Step C	47.7	4015	84.2	62.4	105
Step D	0.57	3830	6719.3	59.6	8399
Step E	0.163	3724	22846.7	57.9	28558
Step F*	0.0091	2424	266400.3	37.7	333000

A WAAR / VA A WAARAAN VA AS OA ANNA WAARAAN IN THE TATE AND	Table 7.1	<b>Purification</b>	of EGF-like ac	tivity from	whev extract
---	-----------	---------------------	----------------	-------------	--------------

EGF was partially purified from whey extract using the chromatographic steps described in **Figure 7.1**. The fractions obtained from each step were tested for EGF-like activity by the AG2804 radioreceptor assay (7.2.1). The active fractions from each procedure were pooled and recovered h-EGF equivalents (eq) then quantified by comparing the pooled fractions EGF-like activity with that of standard h-EGF. Protein was measured by a dye binding assay with reference to bovine serum albumin (2.2.5) and the total and specific EGF activity at each step in **Figure 7.1** determined. \* protein estimated by Nterminal sequence



Figure 7.10 SDS-PAGE of EGF-like activity from whey extract. EGF-like activity was purified from whey-extract as described in 7.2.4. A sample recovered from the final purification step (Figure 7.1 (F)) of EGF-like activity from whey extract (100 ng; lane 3) was subject to SDS-PAGE under reducing conditions on a 8-25% Polyacrylamide preformed slab gel and silver stained (7.2.5). Recombinant EGF (100 ng; lane 2) and molecular weight markers (300 ng; lane 1) were also subject to SDS-PAGE. The positions (Mr in kDa) of the molecular weight markers are also shown (bovine serum albumin (67 kDa), ovalbumin (43 kDa), carbonic anhydrase (30 kDa), soybean trypsin inhibitor (20.1 kDa), and  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin (14.4 kDa)).

# 7.4 Discussion

The results presented in the current chapter indicate that whey extract contains a protein that is a member of the EGF family of growth factors. This EGF-like protein may also be a major BALB/c 3T3 mitogen of bovine whey. Members of the EGF family that are growth factors include EGF, TGF- $\alpha$ , HB-EGF, amphiregulin, heregulin, and betacellulin (Savage *et al.* 1972; Marquardt *et al.* 1983; Higashiyama *et al.* 1991; Shoyab *et al.* 1989; Holmes *et al.* 1992; Wattanabe *et al.* 1994). Of these factors, EGF with an anionic pI (of 4.6) would be unlikely to bind the cation-exchange resin used to produce whey extract (Taylor *et al.* 1972). Indeed, Shing and Klagsbrun (1984) used anion-exchange chromatography to purify EGF-like activity from human milk. In the current study, it appears that a less anionic member of the EGF family of growth factors was recovered in the cation-exchange fraction of cheese whey. Future work should include surveying EGF activity in the whey fraction that does not bind the cation-exchange resin in the production of whey extract.

Radioreceptor assays (RRA) on whey extract fractions showed that whey extract contains ligands that displace labelled EGF from receptors. The RRA used in the current study can detect proteins with EGF receptor binding capacity but is unable to discern the ligand being measured. Notably, EGF, TGF- $\alpha$ , HB-EGF and betacellulin all compete for EGF receptors used in radioreceptor assays (Massague 1983b; Higashiyama *et al.* 1991; Wattanbe *et al.* 1994). Indeed, **Figure 7.4** shows that the dilution curve of the EGF-like activity in whey extract and human EGF have similar slopes and so appear to compete for the same receptors.

There was approximately 0.8 ng of EGF-like activity recovered per mg of acidified whey extract loaded on to the gel-filtration column. However, the amount of EGF-like activity in whey extract may not have been estimated accurately by the method available. The RRA was limited in that it is unable to discern which specific ligand is being measured and therefore if there is more than one EGF-like molecule in whey extract. In addition, although EGF ligands compete for over expressed EGFR/ErbB-1 receptors on AG2804 cells, the ligands may have slightly different affinities if they also bind other less frequently expressed ErbB receptors. For example, betacellulin binds all possible dimmeric combinations of EGFR//ErbB-1, ErbB-2/HER-2, ErbB-3/HER-3 and ErbB-4/HER-4 receptors (Wattanbe et al. 1994; Alimandi et al. 1997). Also, the bovine EGF-like molecule of whey extract may be a different size than the 6 kDa h-EGF used in the RRAs and therefore not exactly equivalent on a molar basis when comparing Nevertheless, although the radioreceptor assay was not an displacement curves. optimum procedure, it was useful for surveying EGF activity through various purification steps. More accurate assays such as radio-immuno assays could be developed when antisera to the purified bovine EGF-like molecule is available.

The gel-filtration data presented in this chapter shows that the EGF-like factor of bovine whey elutes from gel-filtration columns at a similar molecular weight range as HB-EGF, amphiregulin and betacellulin. The EGF-like activity of whey extract was eluted from acid gel-filtration between the 12.4 and 29 kDa standards (**Figure 7.3**, **7.5**). Previous gel-filtration research has shown that human EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  elute at approximateley 6 kDa (Gregory 1975; Marquardt *et al.* 1984). However, HB-EGF and amphiregulin elute from gel-filtration chromatography at approximately 12-14 kDa, and betacellulin between 26 and 45 kDa (Higashiyama *et al.* 1992; Shoyab *et al.* 1989; Wattanbe *et al.* 1994).
Heparin-affinity chromatography confirmed that the EGF-like molecule found in whey extract is not EGF or TGF- $\alpha$ . Members of the EGF family can be divided into heparin-binding and non heparin-binding molecules. EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  do not bind heparin and elute in the void volume from heparin-affinity columns (Besner *et al.* 1990; Thompson *et al.* 1994). Amphiregulin, heparin-binding EGF (HB-EGF) and betacellulin all bind heparin-Sepharose with differing affinities. Amphiregulin and HB-EGF require 1.0 M NaCl to elute from heparin-sepharose columns, whereas betacellulin elutes with 0.5 M NaCl (Besner *et al.* 1990; Higashiyama *et al.* 1991; Shing *et al.* 1993; Wattanbe *et al.* 1994; Thompsom *et al.* 1994). **Figure 7.7** shows that EGF-like activity of whey extract bound heparin sepharose and was eluted with 0.4 to 0.6 M NaCl. The EGF-like activity in whey extract could therefore be a betacellulin-like molecule.

The EGF-like protein was partially purified using a six-step procedure (**Figure 7.8**, **7.9**, **Table 7.1**). The final step did not produce enough protein to produce an unambiguous N-terminal sequence. In addition, there was more than one band of protein shown in the PAGE of the recovered activity from the final purification step (**Figure 7.10**). The current purification procedure should be repeated until a distinct N-terminal sequence can be obtained. The purified molecule can then be run on PAGE and pI gels and recombinant molecule manufactured. The pure molecule could then be used to produce antibody for more accurate radioimmunoassays, western blots and immuno-neutralisation experiments.

Previous research on the growth factor component of milk has shown that EGF is a predominant growth factor in human milk but not bovine milk (Shing and Klagsbrun 1984; Carpenter 1980; Iacopetta *et al.* 1992). In the earlier chapters presented for this thesis, the results have shown whey extract contains small amounts of FGF and PDGF and a significantly large amount of acid-activatable TGF- $\beta$ . Neither PDGF nor TGF- $\beta$ 

activity isolated from acid-gel filtration fractions of whey extract eluted exactly coincident with the fractions containing the most BALB/C 3T3 bioactivity (**Figure 3.12**, **Figure 4.1**). However, the EGF-like activity of whey extract co-eluted with BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity (**Figure 7.3**). The significance of this finding is that these EGF-like molecules could be a major BALB/c 3T3 mitogen of bovine milk. However, the BALB/c 3T3 cell data does not indicate which member of the EGF family is present in whey extract because all are similarly potent BALB/c 3T3 mitogens (Schreiber *et al.* 1986; Seno *et al.* 1996; Wattanbe *et al.* 1994).

The data presented in this chapter indicates that the EGF-like activity of bovine whey may require acid treatment for it to be fully active. Throughout this thesis the results have shown that mitogens in whey extract associate with large whey proteins under neutral conditions and are then separated from such proteins by acid treatment (Figure **3.10.** 4.2, 6.3, 6.4). Figure 3.10 shows that only two neutral gel-filtration fractions of whey extract induce a small BALB/c 3T3 cell growth response and these elute between the 67 and 150 kDa standards. Conversely, 20 acid gel-filtration fractions that elute between the 150 and 67 kDa standards induce a large amount of BALB/c 3T3 cell growth. Given that the EGF-like activity co-elutes with acid gel-filtration fractions containing high BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity (Figure 7.3), then some of the EGF-like activity in whey extract may be latent. Interestingly, binding proteins that dissociate with low pH have been reported in human milk, but have not been characterised (Azuma et al. 1989). Significantly, the results presented in this chapter do not indicate that the EGF-like activity in whey extract is similar to the high molecular weight active forms of prepro-EGF found in human milk. In most reports of EGFs in human milk, size heterogeneity has been observed and attributed to differential enzymatic cleavage of precursor EGF (Read et al. 1984; Mroczkowski et al. 1989; Brown et al. 1989;

Personen 1987; Mroczkowski and Reich 1993). Indeed, gel-filtration experiments on human EGF have shown that the soluble high molecular weight precusors found in milk are biologically active and do not cleave under acid conditions to release low molecular weight EGF (Read *et al.* 1984; Mroczkowski *et al.* 1989; Personen 1987; Mroczkowski and Reich 1993). More comprehensive work should be done to determine the form and size of the EGF-like molecule in bovine whey extract and if it is latent. This could include acid and neutral Superose 6 and 12 gel-filtration chromatography.

The data presented in this chapter indicates that the putative EGF-like molecules in whey extract may be a major BALB/c 3T3 mitogen of whey extract. It can not be implied from the current data that this molecule is at the same concentration in neutral whey extract as in acid-treated whey extract. Also, such data can not be translated to whole milk and whey. All the measurements and isolation of the EGF-like molecule were taken after the whey extract was acidified. To study the contribution of growth factors such as the EGF-like protein to the overall mitogenic effect of milk, whey and whey extract the actual concentration in neutral and acid-treated milk fractions must be known. This could be achieved when anti-sera and immuno-assays are available that can detect the factor in milk, whey and whey extract samples before and after they are acidified.

The significance of the EGF-like molecule is not known. Previous work has shown that members of the EGF family of mitogens have roles in mammary development and function, in addition to gut development in the suckling young (Vonderhaar 1987; Coleman 1988; Falconer 1987; Berseth 1987; Gale *et al.* 1989; Shen and Xu 1996). Speculation at to the role of the EGF-like molecule in such processes are premature and should be examined after the molecule is completely characterised.

**CHAPTER Eight:** 

Conclusion

# 8.1 Summary of Thesis and Future Work

# 8.1.1 Growth factor concentrations in whey extract

**Table 8.1** shows the concentrations of growth factors in bovine whey extract and whey determined in the results presented for this thesis. The concentration of growth factors recorded for whey is from acid-treated whey for TGF- $\beta$ ; for the other factors the levels were determined from acidified whey extract, using the recovery of 30-60 mg of whey extract/litre of whey. Further work needs to be done to determine the concentration of PDGF-BB, PDGF-AA, and EGF-like molecule in neutral whey extract and confirm the concentration of these factors in neutral and acified whey. The concentration of FGF-1 in acid-treated whey extract could also be determined.

Table 8.1 Concentration of growth factors in bovine whey extract andwhey

Factor	Neutral Whey Extract	Acidifed Whey Extract	Acidified Whey Equivalents
	ng/mg	ng/mg	ng/ml
PDGF-BB	NR	$4.8 \pm 0.4 (n=3)$	0.14
PDGF-AA	NR	$1.1 \pm 0.1 (n=3)$	0.033
FGF-1	0.19 (n=2)	NR	0.006
FGF-2	0.66 (n=2)	*	0.018
TGF-β	$0.8 \pm 0.1$ (n=9)	42.2 ± 6.8 (n=9)	3.7 ± 0.7 (n=9) **
EGF-like	NR	$0.8 \pm (n=3)$	0.05
molecule			

NR: not Recorded; \*= unstable in acid. \*\* measured in acid-treated whey

## 8.1.2 Cell growth studies with whey extract

Whey extract is a cation-exchange fraction produced from bovine cheese whey. Most of the non-mitogenic whey proteins and fluids are removed in the production of whey extract, but almost all the mitogenic activity is retained. Previous studies found whey extract more potent than cheese whey in stimulating growth of L6 rat myoblasts, BALB/c 3T3 cells and human skin fibroblasts (Francis *et al.* 1995). In **Chapter 3**, the ability of whey extract to induce cell growth was examined further and the size of the mitogenic proteins were determined by gel-filtration. Whey extract was shown to induce mesenchymal-derived cell growth greater than that achieved with 10% FBS. It also induced L6 Myoblast, BALB/c 3T3 cell and human skin fibroblast growth more than any single recombinant growth factor, including PDGF, TGF- $\beta$ , EGF, FGF and IGF.

Although a source of growth factor activity for mesenchymal-derived cells, whey extract essentially inhibited epithelial cell growth. However, epithelial cell growth was increased at very low concentrations of neutral whey extract. In addition, fractions recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract were strongly inhibitory for epithelial cells. This suggested the presence of TGF- $\beta$  and that it is mostly inactive before acid treatment. Other research has revealed that TGF- $\beta$  is present in bovine milk, but its concentration and the proportion of active and latent TGF- $\beta$  was not investigated (Cox and Burk 1991; Jin *et al.* 1991). The strong inhibitory action observed with whey extract on attached epithelial cells does not support earlier research that found such cells were induced to grow by colostrum and to a lesser extent mature milk (Steimer *et al.* 

1981; Corps and Brown 1987). However, the cation-exchange process used to isolate whey extract may have enriched the epithelial cell growth inhibitors more than growth promoters.

Gel-filtration experiments showed that whey extract contains low molecular weight mesenchymal-derived cell growth promoting activity that can be separated from their associations with larger whey proteins by acid treatment. In contrast to neutral gel-filtration where two high molecular weight fractions induced cell growth, nearly 20 lower molecular weight acid gel-filtration fractions induced significant mesenchymal-derived cell growth. Under acid conditions, whey extract proteins with high absorbance at 280 nm chromatographed between the 67 and 150 kDa standards and did not induce cell growth. Rather, it was those fractions that eluted between the 6-29 kDa standards that contained mitogenic activity, where the absorbance at 280 nm detected minimal protein. This data suggests that most of the growth factor activity in whey extract is attached to larger whey proteins and such associations are broken under acid conditions. This agrees with previous findings that all growth factors known to be in milk can be found in associations with high molecular weight binding proteins, soluble receptors or transport proteins (Grosvenor *et al.* 1992).

The acid gel-filtration experiments on whey extract also indicated that there were groups of fractions which induced L6 and skin fibroblast growth and others that induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth. There were two peaks of fractions recovered from acid gel-filtration of whey extract that induced both L6 myoblast and human skin fibroblast cell growth. One peak was between the 45 and 12.4 kDa standard, the other near the 7 kDa standard. The response of L6 myoblasts to whey extract fractions suggests the presence of IGF and IGF-BPs, which are known to be in bovine whey (Ronge and Blum 1988; Vega *et al.* 1991; McGrath *et al.* 1991; Skaar *et al.* 1991). The group of acid gel-

filtration fractions of whey extract that induced BALB/c 3T3 cell growth were different than those inducing L6 myoblast and skin fibroblast growth. A large group of fractions eluting near the 29 kDa standard and a smaller peak of fractions below the 12.4 kDa standard were mitogenic for BALB/c 3T3 cells. Growth factors such as PDGF, FGF, TGF- $\beta$  and EGF may contribute to the peaks of mitogenic acid gel-filtration fractions and will be investigated in this thesis.

Future work could include determining the mixture of growth factors that most approximates the mesenchymal-derived cell growth factor activity of whey extract. This may include cell growth studies using quiescent cells to study the contribution of competence and progression factors to the bioactivity of whey extract. Other experiments could be undertaken to discern whether an additive or synergistic effect of pure recombinant growth factors found in whey extract can approximate the cell growth bioactivity of whey extract.

# 8.1.3 Platelet-derived growth factor

The results in **Chapter 3** show that BALB/c 3T3 cells were potently stimulated by acid gel-filtration fractions of bovine whey extract that eluted at the molecular weight region consistent with the presence of platelet derived growth factor (PDGF). In addition, the most potent recombinant factor for BALB/c 3T3 cells was found to be PDGF. In **Chapter 4**, the results indicate that PDGF-like activity was recovered from acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract as shown by radioreceptor assays and immunoblotting. PDGF-BB and not PDGF-AA like molecules seemed to be the predominant isoform in whey extract. Previous work has found PDGF-BB was the predominant form in bovine platelets and many bovine cell types (Seifert *et al.* 1984;

Shimokado *et al.* 1984; Kartha *et al.* 1988; Campochiaro *et al.* 1989; Bowen-Pope *et al.* 1989).

The PDGF-like activity in acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract was pooled and measured by radioreceptor assay. There was 4.8 ng of PDGF-BB equivalents per mg of acid-treated whey extract loaded onto the gel-filtration column. This translates to 0.14 ng of PDGF-BB per ml of acidified cheese whey. The acid gel-filtration experiments also showed that the PDGF activity of whey extract eluted earlier than the major peak of BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity. The PDGF-like activity of whey extract eluted between the 45 and 29 kDA standards, whereas the major peak of BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity eluted near the 29 kDa standard.

Previous research has shown that PDGF can associate with binding proteins like plasma derived  $\alpha_2$ -M and extracellular proteins such as SPARC and dissociate with low pH (Raines and Ross 1992; Raines *et al.* 1992). However, no bovine milk derived PDGF binding proteins have been reported, although  $\alpha_2$ -M has been detected in bovine whey (Perez *et al.* 1989; Rantamaki and Muller 1992). In addition, the 725 kDa  $\alpha_2$ -M would elute in the void volume from the column used for acid gel-filtration of whey extract, as will its 440 kDa subunit produced when  $\alpha_2$ -M is subject to low pH (Raines *et al.* 1984; Bonner *et al.* 1992). Importantly, the current results show that PDGF-like activity may be inactivated by high molecular weight proteins present in whey extract and activated by low pH.

An antibody that neutralised the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth promoting activity of PDGF, had a small effect on the BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity of acid-treated whey extract but none on neutral whey extract. Although there is only a small amount of PDGF in milk whey (0.14 ng/ml) compared to colostral whey (200 ng/ml; Shing and Klagsbrun 1987), the antibody study show that the PDGF activity in whey extract is only bioactive

for BALB/c 3T3 cells after the extract is acidified. These results also agree with the acid gel-filtration data showing that PDGF-like activity in whey extract is inactivated by associations with high molecular weight whey proteins and activated after it is acidified.

The work on PDGF in whey extract differs from Shing and Klagsbruns (1984) observation that PDGF is not found in mature bovine milk. However, the low amounts of PDGF in bovine whey extract suggest that unlike colostrum it is not a major mature milk growth factor. Future research could include purifying the PDGF-like molecule and its binding proteins to homogeneity. In addition, an assay such as a radio-immunoassay could be developed that can measure PDGF accurately in neutral whey extract, mature milk and colostrum. PDGF could then be measured in both neutral and acid gel-filtration fractions of whey extract to determine the form of PDGF in milk and the size of the binding proteins. Assays for  $\alpha_2$ -M could be used to indicate if this factor is a major binding protein for PDGF in bovine milk.

#### 8.1.4 Fibroblast growth factor

Fibroblast growth factors (FGFs) are found in several different mammalian tissues but are not usually soluble factors and have not been identified in milk or colostrum (Gospodarowicz *et al.* 1987; Klagsbrun 1989; Klagsbrun 1992). In **Chapter 5**, heparin-Sepharose chromatography was used to identify acidic FGF/FGF-1 and basic FGF/FGF-2 in bovine whey extract. A classical three step procedure was used whereby whey extract was loaded on to a heparin-affinity column in a 0.6 M salt buffer, washed with same buffer and then eluted step-wise with 0.8, 1.2 and 2.0 M salt (Lobb *et al.* 1986). FGF was then identified by BHK-21 radioreceptor assays and confirmed by immunoblotting. FGF-1 was identified in the 1.2 M fraction and FGF-2 in the 2.0 M fraction. However, only a small amount of FGF was found in whey extract and this was

fairly impure. There was 0.19 ng of FGF-1 and 0.6 ng of FGF-2/mg whey extract that translated into 5.8 pg of FGF-1 and 18 pg of FGF-2 per ml of whey respectively. As FGF-2 is unstable in the acid conditions used to separate whey from solids, this may account for its observed low frequency (Gospodarowicz 1975; Thomas *et al.* 1980). Importantly, removal of heparin-binding factors from whey extract made little difference to its bioactivity on BALB/c 3T3 cells. Although heparin-affinity chromatography is specific, whey derived FGF was fairly impure and may reflect the diversity of whey proteins and their physical characteristics on chromatography media (Gospodarowicz *et al.* 1987; Klagsbrun 1989; Baird and Bohlen 1990).

The current work on FGF is the first description of FGF-1 and FGF-2 in bovine whey and is consistent with a previous report describing heparin-binding growth factors in bovine prepartum secretions (Sandowski *et al.* 1993). If the concentration of FGF-2 is similar in whole bovine milk (19.8  $\rho g/ml$ ) it is within physiological active range (Gospodarowicz *et al.* 1987). However, the source and significance of soluble FGF in milk is unknown but may be derived from lysis of the cellular component of milk during cheesemaking (Lee *et al.* 1980; Brooker *et al.* 1983; Saad and Ostensson 1990; Klagsbrun 1992).

Future work should include purifying bovine milk FGF-1 and FGF-2 to homogeneity and developing an assay such as a radioimmuno asssay that can be used to quantify FGF in all milk fractions. The FGF binding proteins could also be investigated by producing sufficient 1.2 and 2.0 M elution protein from heparin-affinity chromatography of whey extract for gel-filtration experiments.

## 8.1.5 Transforming growth factor-betas

The cell growth experiments described in **Chapter 3** showed that whey extract contains a large amount of epithelial cell growth inhibitory activity suggesting the presence of transforming growth factor beta (TGF- $\beta$ ). The cell growth studies also indicated that a large proportion of TGF- $\beta$  in whey extract requires acid treatment before it is active and that this TGF- $\beta$ -like activity may be an important mitogen for BALB/c 3T3 cells. Previous research has identified TGF- $\beta$  in bovine milk but its concentration in milk was not known nor the molecular form it takes, or its contribution to the growth factor activity of milk (Tokyuyama and Tokuyama 1989; Cox and Burk 1991). In **Chapter 6**, the research undertaken aimed to quantify and describe the active and latent TGF- $\beta$  activity in bovine milk and investigate the significance of TGF- $\beta$  to the mitogenic activity of milk.

A 96-well plate Mv1Lu cell growth inhibitory assay was developed to measure TGF- $\beta$  activity in milk and whey fractions. The total amount of acid-activatable TGF- $\beta$  in milk was 4.3 ± 0.8 ng/ml and similar concentrations were found in commercial cheese whey (3.7 ± 0.7 ng/ml). The amount of TGF- $\beta$  recovered in whey extract and measured throughout its production was greater than 98% (2.5 ± 0.2 ng/ml) of that present in the original material. There was also a 60-fold increase in specific TGF- $\beta$  activity (from 0.7 ± 0.04 in whey to 42.2 ± 6.8 ng/mg in whey extract). This suggests little loss during the cheese making process and in the cation-exchange process used to make whey extract; further characterisation of bovine milk-derived TGF- $\beta$  was therefore undertaken using whey extract. Chemical and physical treatments, including exposure to acid, alkali, urea and heat all increased TGF- $\beta$  bioactivity of the whey extract.

The bulk (90%) of TGF- $\beta$  activity recovered from bovine whey was identified as TGF- $\beta$ 2 by purification to homogeneity and sequencing. A second, smaller peak of TGF- $\beta$  activity was recovered from the last stage of purification. The two peaks of TGF- $\beta$  obtained from cheese whey are similar to those obtained by Cox and Burk (1991) and Jin *et al.* (1991) from bovine milk and indicate the second peak of TGF- $\beta$  activity is probably TGF- $\beta$ 1. Importantly, active TGF- $\beta$  detected in both milk and whey and throughout the purification procedure was neutralised by a monoclonal antibody that recognised all mammalian isoforms of TGF- $\beta$ .

Gel-filtration chromatography of the whey extract resolved two peaks of latent TGF- $\beta$  activity. Previous work has revealed there are there are two types of latent TGF- $\beta$ complexes. The first is comprised of active TGF- $\beta$  and its latency associated peptide (LAP) called 'the small latent complex' and is sufficient to confer latency to mature TGF-B (Pircher et al. 1986; Gentry et al. 1987, opcit 1988; Wakefield et al. 1989; Miyazono and Heldin 1991). The second is the latent TGF-β binding protein (LTBP) covalently bound to the LAP termed the 'large latent complex', with the LTBP not required for latency (Wakefield et al. 1988; Miyazano et al. 1988; Kanzaki et al. 1990). In the current experiments, acidification followed by chromatography under neutral conditions, or chromatography under acidic conditions, released active TGF-B from both high molecular weight latent peaks. The major peak of activity corresponded to a molecular weight of 80 kDa, suggesting that milk-derived TGF- $\beta$  exists predominantly as TGF- $\beta$  connected to its LAP (small latent complex) and lacks the latent LTBP associated with the large latent complex. Small latent complexes have been detected from *in-vitro* sources and are the primary forms secreted by CHO or COS cells transfected with TGF- $\beta$ 1 or TGF- $\beta$ 2 precursor cDNA and constitute 20-40% of platelet TGF-β1 (Dallas et al. 1994; Bonewald et al. 1991; Wakefield et al. 1988; Lioubin et al.

1991; Olofsson *et al.* 1992; Moren *et al.* 1994; Gentry *et al.* 1987; Madisen *et al.* 1990; Grainger *et al.* 1995). In contrast, the majority of TGF- $\beta$  isolated from rat and human platelets chromatographs from gel-filtration columns at an apparent molecular weight of 400-670 kDa and has been identified as the large latent complex (Miyazono *et al.* 1988; Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Okada *et al.* 1989). Some authors have further suggested that latent forms of TGF- $\beta$  lacking the LTBP are characteristic of secreted or soluble forms of TGF- $\beta$  (Dallas *et al.* 1994; Bonewald *et al.* 1991). Whilst the data in **Chapter 6** would support this contention, the *in-vivo* mechanism of activation, and physiological role of small latent complexes remain to be elucidated. The current report is the first description of a small latent-like complex in a biological fluid.

A smaller peak of latent bovine whey-derived TGF- $\beta$  activity was found at an elution volume corresponding to 600 kDa. Previous research has shown that  $\alpha 2$ macroglobulin-bound TGF- $\beta$  found in human serum and the large latent complex elute from Superose 6 columns in the 500-700 kDa region (O'Connor-McCourt and Wakefield 1987; Bonewald et al. 1991; Wakefield et al. 1988; Miyazono et al. 1988). Indeed,  $\alpha$ 2-macroglobulin has been detected in bovine milk (Rantamaki and Muller 1992). In addition, Wakefield et al. (1987) and Wakefield et al. (1988) showed that active TGF- $\beta$  can associate with  $\alpha$ 2-M and be released from the complex under strong acid, but, acid denatured the  $\alpha$ 2-M tetramer to prevent any reforming of the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex, or any further activity of  $\alpha$ 2-M. In contrast to the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex, the large latent complex consists of the LTBP covalently bonded to the LAP, not TGF-B (Wakefield et al. 1988; Miyazono et al. 1988; Kanzaki et al. 1990). Transient acid treatment of this large latent complex results in some TGF-B reassociating with the LAP under equilibrium conditions (Wakefield et al. 1988; Miyazono et al. 1988). The current experiments shows that whey contains some acid activated TGF-B that can reassociate with a large protein and remain bioactive, suggesting that the binding protein is not  $\alpha$ 2-M. Indeed, other dissociating agents that worked for whey extract such as heat and transient alkalinity, are not known to activate the TGF- $\beta$ - $\alpha$ 2-M complex (Wakefield *et al.* 1988; Brown *et al.* 1990). Further studies will be required to fully describe the structure of the large latent TGF- $\beta$  complex found in bovine milk.

The data presented in **Chapter 6** indicates that over 92% of TGF- $\beta$  in bovine whey and 98% in whey extract was latent and could be activated by acid treatment. In addition, the contribution of TGF- $\beta$  to the ability of non-acidified whey extract to induce BALB/c 3T3 cell growth appears to be minimal. A neutralising TGF- $\beta$  antibody only had a significant effect at the maximal concentration of neutral whey extract (5 mg/ml) that can be added to BALB/c 3T3 cells in culture. Lower concentrations of neutral whey extract contained little active TGF- $\beta$  and therefore neutralising TGF- $\beta$  had minimal effect on the BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity of whey extract. Significantly, anti-TGF- $\beta$  had a much greater effect on whey extract after it was acid activated and therefore contained larger amounts of TGF- $\beta$  that can induce BALB/c 3T3 growth. The previous work in this thesis has also shown that FGF and PDGF do not notably contribute to the BALB/c 3T3 cell bioactivity in neutral whey extract. A significant component of the BALB/c 3T3 cell growth promoting activity in neutral whey extract is uncharacterised.

Future work could include purifying and fully characterising the small and large latent complexes in milk. Since the amount of TGF- $\beta$  detected in bovine milk is within the physiological range for this growth factor and latent TGF- $\beta$  could be activated in the acid stomach, further experiments to assess its role could be undertaken. Firstly, experiments should be carried out to determine the site of milk derived TGF- $\beta$  production and the method it is sequestered into milk. This could include more extensive analysis of its expression by Northern blotting and the use of radioactive

tracers to determine where it is produced. The amount of latent and active TGF- $\beta$  in neonatal stomachs after milk meals could also be measured to find out the level of activation and show its potential as a neonatal gut factor.

## 8.1.6 Epidermal growth factor

Previous work undertaken in this thesis has shown that the BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity produced by bovine whey extract can not be explained by PDGF, FGF, and TGF- $\beta$ alone. The objective of the work undertaken for **Chapter 7** was to determine if EGFlike molecules are present in bovine whey and if such molecules are major contributors to the BALB/c 3T3 bioactivity of whey extract. Previousally, EGF has not been convincingly identified in the cow, and it's low pI would make it unlikely to bind the cation-exchange resin used to produce whey extract (Iacopetta *et al.* 1992; Taylor *et al.* 1972). However, other less anionic members of the EGF family may be present in whey extract and the presence of such factors was examined in the work presented in **Chapter** 7. Other members of the EGF family of growth factors include TGF- $\alpha$ , HB-EGF, amphiregulin, heregulin, and betacellulin (Marquardt *et al.* 1993; Higashiyama *et al.* 1991; Shoyab *et al.* 1989; Holmes etal. 1992; Wattanabe *et al.* 1994).

Research has shown there is little EGF sequence homology across species or sequence conservation between the various members of the EGF family, making it impossible to produce an EGF antibody that can detect EGF-like molecules in the cow (Carpenter 1990). This has meant that antibody is not available to develop immuno assays or Western blots. However, all EGF-like molecules appear to compete for the same over expressed EGFR on cells such as A431 and AG2804 cells. Accordingly, an AG2804 radioreceptor assay was developed to scan milk fractions for EGF-like molecules. EGF-like activity was detected in acid gel-filtration fractions of whey

extract by this RRA. There was approximately 0.8 ng of EGF-like activity recovered per mg of acidified whey extract loaded on to a gel-filtration column. The EGF-like activity of whey extract was eluted from acid gel-filtration between the 12.4 and 29 kDa standards. Previous research has shown that human EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  elute near 6 kDa, whereas HB-EGF and amphiregulin elute from gel-filtration chromatography at approximately 12-14 kDa, and betacellulin between 26 and 45 kDa (Gregory 1975; Marquardt *et al.* 1984; Higashiyama *et al.* 1992; Shoyab *et al.* 1989; Wattanbe *et al.* 1994).

Heparin-affinity chromatography revealed that the EGF-like molecule found in whey extract is a heparin-binding member of the EGF family. Previous research has indicated that EGF and TGF- $\alpha$  elute in the void volume from heparin-affinity columns, whereas HB-EGF and amphiregulin require 1.0 M NaCl and betacellulin elutes with 0.5 M NaCl from heparin-affinity columns (Besner *et al.* 1990; Thompson *et al.* 1994; Higashiyama *et al.* 1991; Shing *et al.* 1993; Wattanbe *et al.* 1994). The results in **Chapter 7** showed that EGF-like activity of whey extract bound heparin-Sepharose and was eluted with 0.4 to 0.6 M NaCl. This data shows that the EGF-like activity in whey extract could be a betacellulin-like molecule. The EGF-like protein was partially purified but no clear N-terminal sequence was obtained.

Future work should include repeating the current purification procedure until a distinct N-terminal sequence can be obtained. The purified molecule can then be run on PAGE and pI gels and recombinant molecule manufactured. The pure molecule could then be used to produce antibody for more accurate radio-immunoassays, western blots and immuno-neutralisation experiments. Importantly, it can not be inferred from the data presented in **Chapter 7** that the EGF-like molecule is present at the same concentration in neutral whey extract as acid-treated whey extract. Once more accurate

assays are available, it should be determined if the EGF-like molecule is latent. This could be achieved by measuring the bovine EGF-like molecules concentration in milk and whey and whey extract before and after acid treatment. In addition, acid and neutral gel-filtration experiments could be used to show the size of the whey binding proteins that confer such latency to the EGF-like molecule. Further, it should be assessed if the EGF-like molecule is present at the same level in whole milk, whey and cheese whey and if most of it is recovered in whey extract. Also, EGF-like activity should be examined in the whey fraction that does not bind the cation-exchange resin. This will determine the recovery of the EGF-like molecule in whey extract and importantly if other more anionic members of the EGF family such as EGF are present in bovine milk.

# REFERENCES

Abboud HE, Grandaliano G, Pinzani M, Knauss T, Pierce GF, and Jaffer F (1994) Actions of platelet-derived growth factor isoforms in mesengial cells *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **158**, 140-150

Abraham JA, Mergia A, Whang JL, Tumolo A, Friedman J, Hjerrield KA, Gospodarowicz D, and Fiddes JC (1986) Nucleotide sequence of a bovine clone encoding the angiogenic protein, basic fibroblast growth factor *Science* 233, 545-548

Abraham JA, Whang JL, Tumolo A, Mergia A, Friedman J, Gospodarowicz D, and Fiddes JC (1986) Human basic fibroblast growth factor: nucleotide sequence and genomic organisation *The EMBO Journal* **5**, 2523-2528

Absher M, Baldor L, and Kelley J (1991) A rapid colorimetric bioassay for transforming growth factor  $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) using a microwell plate reader *Journal of Immunological Methods* **138**, 301-303

Alimandi M, Wang L, Bottaro D, Lee C, Kuo A, Frankel M, Fedi P, Tang C, Lippman M, and Pierce JH (1997) Epidermal growth factor and betacellulin mediate signal transduction through co-expressed ErbB2 and ErbB3 receptors *The EMBO Journal* **16**, 5608-5617

Aloe L, Calissano P, and Levi-Montalcini R (1982) Effects of oral administratiom of nerve growth factor and its antiserum on sympathetic ganglia of neonatal mice *Developmental Brain Research* 4, 31-34

Amouric M, Marvaldi J, Pichon J, Bellot F, and Figarella C (1984) Effect of lactoferrin on the growth of a human colon adenocarcinoma cell line - comparison with transferrin *In Vitro* **20**, 543-548

Andrews AT (1983) Proteinases in normal bovine milk and their action on caseins *Journal of Dairy Research* **50**, 57-66

Antila P, Paakkari I, Jarvinen A, Mattila MJ, Laukkanen M, Pihlanto-Leppala A, Manstsala P, and Hellman J (1991) Opioid peptides derived from *in-vitro* proteolysis of bovine whey proteins *International Dairy Journal* 1, 215-229

Antoniades HN (1981) Human platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF): purification of PDGF-I and PDGF-II and separation of their reduced subunits *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **78**, 7314-7317

Antoniades HN and Hunkapiller MW (1983) Human platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF): amino-terminal amino acid sequence *Science* 220, 963-965

Antoniades HN, Scher CD, and Stiles CD (1979) Purification of human platelet-derived growth factor *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **76**, 1809-1813

Anzano MA, Roberts AB, Smith MJ, Sporn MB, and DeLarco JE (1983) Sarcoma growth factor from conditioned medium of virally transformed cells is composed of both type  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  transforming growth factors *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **80**, 6264-6268

Assoian RK, Komoriya A, Meyers CA, Miller DM, and Sporn MB (1983) Transforming growth factor-beta in human platelets *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **258**, 7155-7160

Assoian RK, Fleurdelys BE, Stevenson HC, Miller PJ, Madtes DK, Raines EW, Ross R, and Sporn MB (1987) Expression and secretion of type beta transforming growth factor by activated human macrophages *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* (USA) **84**, 6020-6024

Azuma N, Hesaka E, Kaminogawa S, and Yamauchi K (1989) Occurence of high molecular weight EGF complexes in human milk *Agricultural Biological Chemistry* 53, 1043-1050

Azuma N, Mori H, Kaminogawa S, and Yamauchi K (1989b) Stimulatory effects of human lactoferrin on DNA synthesis in BALB/c 3T3 cells Agricultural Biological Chemistry 53, 31-35

Bagley CJ, May BL, Szabo L, McNamarra PJ, Ross M, Francis GL, Ballard FJ, and Wallace JC (1989) A key functional role for the insulin-like growth factor 1 N-terminal pentapeptide *Biochemical Journal* **259**, 665-671

Baird A and Bohlen P (1990) Fibroblast growth factors *IN Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 95: Peptide Growth Factors and Their Receptors I* (Sporn, MB and Roberts, AB, Eds.) Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany **Chapter 7,** 369-418

Baird A and Klagsbrun M (1991) The fibroblast growth factor family *Cancer Cells* **3**, 239-243

Baird A and Walicke PA (1989) Fibroblast growth factors *British Medical Bulletin* **45**, 438-452

Ballard FJ, Francis GL, Bagley CJ, Szabo L, and Wallace JC (1989) Effects of insulinlike growth factor on protein metabolism: why are some molecular variants more potent? *Biochemical Society Symposia* 55, 91-104

Ballard FJ, Francis GL, Ross M, Bagley CJ, May BL, and Wallace JC (1987) Natural and synthetic forms of insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) and the potent derivative, destripeptide IGF-I: biological activities and receptor binding *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* **149**, 398-404

Ballard FJ, Baxter RC, Binoux M, Clemmons DR, Drop SLS, Hall K, Hintz RL, Rechler MM, Rutanen EM, and Schwander JC (1989) On the nomenclature of the IGF binding proteins *Acta Endocrinologica* **121**, 751-752

Ballard FJ, Read LC, Francis GL, Bagley CJ, and Wallace JC (1986) Binding properties and biological potencies of insulin-like growth factors in L6 myoblasts *Biochemical Journal* 233, 223-230

Barnard JA, Beauchamp RD, Coffey RJ, and Moses HL (1989) Regulation of intestinal epithelial cell growth by transforming growth factor-beta *Proceedings of the National* Academy of Sciences (USA) **86**, 1578-1582

Barnard JA, Polk WH, Moses HL, and Coffey RJ (1991) Production of transforming growth factor-α by normal rat small intestine *American Journal of Physiology* **261**, 994-1000

Barraclough R, Fernig DG, Rudland PS, and Smith JA (1990) Synthesis of basic fibroblast growth factor upon differentiation of rat mammary epithelial to myoepithelial-like cells in culture *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **144**, 333-344

Bassette R and Acosta JS (1988) Composition of milk products *IN Fundamentals of Dairy Chemistry* (Wong, NP, Jennes, R, Keeney, M, and Marth, EH, Eds.) Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, New York, USA **Chapter 2**, 39-79

Baumrucker CR and Blum JW (1993) Secretion of insulin-like growth factors in milk and their effect on the neonate *Livestock Production Science* **35**, 49-72

Baxter RC and Martin JL (1989) Binding proteins for the insulin-like growth factor: structure, regulation and function *Progress in Growth Factor Research* 1, 49-68

Beardmore JM and Richards RC (1983) Concentrations of epidermal growth factor in mouse milk thoughout lactation *Journal of Endocrinology* **96**, 287-292

Bell GI, Fong NM, Wornstead MA, Caput DF, Ku L, Urdea MS, Rall LB, and Sanchez-Pescador R (1986) Human epidermal growth factor precursor: cDNA sequence, expression in vitro and gene organisation *Nucleic Acids Research* **14**, 8427-8446

Bellot F, Crumley G, Kaplow JM, Schlessinger J, Jaye M, and Dionne CA (1991) Ligand-induced transphosporylation between different FGF receptors *The EMBO Journal* 10, 2849-2854

Benzakour O, Merzak A, Dooghe Y, Pironin M, Lawerence D, and Virgier P (1992) Transforming growth factor beta stimulates mouse NIH3T3 fibroblasts and those cells transformed by the EJ-H-*ras* oncogene *Growth Factors* **6**, 265-275

Berk BC, Alexander RW, Brock TA, Gimbrone MAJ, and Webb RC (1986) Vasoconstriction: a new activity for platelet-derived growth factor *Science* 232, 87-90

Berseth CL (1987) Enhancement of intestinal growth in neonatal rats by epidermal growth factor in milk *American Journal of Physiology* **253**, G662-G665

Berseth CL, Michener SR, Nordyke CK, and Go VL (1990) Postpartum changes in pattern of gastrointestinal regulatory peptides in human milk *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **51**, 985-990

Besner G, Higashiyama S, and Klagsbrun M (1990) Isolation and charcaterisation of a macrophage-derived heparin-binding growth factor *Cell Regulation* 1, 811-819

Betsholtz C, Johnsson A, Heldin C, Westermark B, Lind P, Urdea MS, Eddy R, Shows TB, Philpott K, Mellor AL, Knott TJ, and Scott J (1986) cDNA sequence and chromosomal localisation of human platelet- derived growth factor A-chain and its expression in tumour cell lines *Nature* **320**, 695-699

Bidwell MC, Eitzman BA, Walmer DK, McLachlan JA, and Gray KD (1995) Analysis of messenger ribonucleic acid and protein for the ligands and receptors of the plateletderived growth factor signalling pathway in the placenta, extra-embryonic membranes, and uterus during the later half of murine gestation *Endocrinology* **136**, 5189-5201

Birgens HS (1984) The biological significance of lactoferrin in haematology Scandinavian Journal of Haematology **33**, 225-231

Birgens HS, Hansen NE, Karle H, and Kristenssen LO (1983) Receptor binding of lactoferrin by human monocytes *British Journal of Haematology* **54**, 383-391

Blachowski S, Motyl T, Orzechowski A, Grzelkowska K, and Interewicz B (1993) Comparison of metabolic effects of EGF, TGF- $\alpha$ , and TGF- $\beta$ 1 in primary culture of fetal bovine myoblasts and rat L6 myoblasts *International Journal of Biochemistry* **25**, 1571-1577

Blanc B (1981) Biochemical aspects of human milk - comparison with bovine milk *IN Human Nutrition and Diet* (Bourne, GH, Ed.) Karger, Basel, Switzerland **Chapter 1**, 1-89

Bohlen P, Baird A, Esch F, Ling N, and Gospodarowicz D (1984) Isolation and partial molecular characterization of pituitary fibroblast growth factor *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **81**, 5364-5368

Bonewald LF, Wakefield L, Oreffo ROC, Escobedo A, Twardzik DR, and Mundy GR (1991) Latent forms of transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) derived from bone cultures: identification of a naturally occurring 100-kDa complex with similarity to recombinant latent TGF- $\beta$  *Molecular Endocrinology* 5, 741-751

Bonner JC, Badgett A, Hoffman AS, and Lindroos PM (1995) Inhibition of plateletderived growth factor-BB-induced fibroblast proliferation by plasmin-activated  $\alpha_2$ macroglobulin is mediated via an  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin receptor/low density lipoprotein receptor-related protein-dependent mechanism *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **270**, 6389-6395

Bonner JC, Goodell AL, Lasky JA, and Hoffman MR (1992) Reversible binding of platelet-derived growth factor-AA, -AB and -BB isoforms to a similar site on the "slow" and "fast" conformations of  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **267**, 12837-12844

Bonner JC and Osornio-Vargas AR (1995) Differential binding and regulation of platelet-derived growth factor A and B chain isoforms by  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **270**, 16236-16242

Bonthron DT, Morton CC, Orkin SH, and Collins T (1988) Platelet-derived growth factor A chain: gene structure, chromosomal location, and basis for alternative mRNA splicing *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **85**, 1492-1496

Bouche G, Gas N, Prats H, Baldin V, Tauber JP, Tessie J, and Amalric F (1987) Basic fibroblast growth factor enters the nucleolus and stimulates the transcription of ribosomal genes in ABAE cells undergoing  $G_0$  to  $G_1$  transition *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **84**, 6770-6774

Bowen-Pope DF, Dicorleto PE, and Ross R (1983) Interactions between the receptors for platelet-derived growth factor and epidermal growth factor *Journal of Cell Biology* **96**, 679-683

Bowen-Pope DF, Hart CE, and Seifert RA (1989) Sera and conditined media contain different isoforms of platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) which bind to different classes of PDGF receptor *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **264**, 2502-2508

Bowen-Pope DF, Malpass TW, Foster DM, and Ross R (1984) Platelet-derived growth factor *in vivo*: levels, activity and rate of clearance *Blood* **64**, 458-469

Bowen-Pope DF and Ross R (1982) Platelet-derived growth factor. II. specific binding to cultured cells *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 257, 5161-5171

Brachmann R, Lindquist PB, Nagashima M, Kohr W, Lipari T, Napier M, and Derynck R (1989) Transmembrane TGF- $\alpha$  precursors activate EGF/TGF- $\alpha$  receptors *Cell* 56, 691-700

Bradshaw GL, Sato GH, McCLure DB, and Dubes GR (1983) The growth requirements of BHK-21 cells in serum-free culture *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **114**, 215-221

Bradshaw RA and Cavanaugh KP (1990) Isolation and characterization of growth factors *IN Peptide Growth Factors and Their Receptors I* (Sporn, MB and Roberts, AB, Eds.) Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany Chapter 2, 17-36

Brantl V, Teschemacher H, Henschen A, and Lottpeich F (1979) Novel opioid peptides derived from casein ( $\beta$ -casomorphins) 1 Isolation from bovine casein peptone *Hoppe-Seylers Z. Physiological Chemistry* **360**, 1211-1216

Braulke T, Gartung C, Hasilik A, and Von Figura K (1987) Is movement of mannose 6phosphate-specific receptor triggered by binding of lysosomal enzymes *Journal of Cell Biology* **104**, 1735-1742

Brem G, Hartl P, Besenfelder U, Wolf E, Zinoviera N, and Pfaller R (1994) Expression of synthetic cDNA sequences encoding human insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) in the mammary gland of transgenic rabbits *Gene* **149**, 351-355

Breyer JA and Cohen S (1990) The epidermal growth factor precursor isolated from murine kidney membranes *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **265**, 16564-16570

Brigstock D, Klagsbrun M, Sasse J, Farber PA, and Iberg N (1990) Species-specific high molecular weight forms of basic fibroblast growth factor *Growth Factors* 4, 45-52

Brooker BE (1980) The epithelial cells and cell fragments in human milk *Cell and Tissue Research* **210**, 321-332

Brooker BE (1983) Pseudopod formation and phagocytosis of milk components by epithelial cells of the bovine mammary gland *Cell and Tissue Research* **229**, 639-650

Brown AL, Graham DE, Nissley SP, Hill DJ, Strain AJ, and Rechler MM (1986) Developmental regulation of insulin-like growth factor II mRNa in different rat tissues *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **261**, 13144-13150

Brown CF, Teng CT, Pentecost BT, and DiAugustine RP (1989) Epidernal growth factor presursor in mouse lactating mammary gland alveolar cells *Molecular Endocrinology* **3**, 1077-1083

Brown KD and Blakeley DM (1983) Cell-growth promoting activity in mammary secretions of the goat, cow, and sheep *British Veterinary Journal* **139**, 68-78

Brown KD and Blakeley DM (1984) Partial purification and characterization of a goat factor present in goat's colostrum *Biochemical Journal* **219**, 609-617

Brown KD, Blakeley DM, Fleet IR, Hamon M, and Heap RB (1986) Kinetics of transfer of <sup>125</sup>I-labelled epidermal growth factor from blood into mammary secretions of goats *Journal of Endocrinology* **109**, 325-332

Brown PD, Wakefield LM, Levinson AD, and Sporn MB (1990) Physiological activation of recombinant latent transforming growth factor-beta's 1, 2, and 3 *Growth Factors* **3**, 35-43

Bullen JJ, Rogers JJ, and Leigh L (1972) Iron-binding proteins in milk and resistance to *Escherichia coli* infection in infants *British Medical Bulletin* 1, 69-75

Busch C, Wasteson A, and Westermark B (1976) Release of a cell growth promoting factor from human platelets *Thrombosis Research* **8**, 493-500

Byatt JC, Eppard PJ, Veenhuizen JJ, Sorbet RH, Buonomo FC, Curran DF, and Collier RJ (1992) Serum half-life and in vivo actions of recombinant bovine placental lactogen in the dairy cow *Journal of Endocrinology* **132**, 185-193

Byatt JC, Schmuke JJ, Comens PG, Johnson DA, and Collier RJ (1990) The effect of bovine lactoferrin on muscle growth *in vivo* and *in vitro Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* 173, 548-553

Byers BR and Aeveneaux JEL (1971) Microbial transport and utilization of iron *IN Microorganisms and Minerals* (Weinberg, ED, Ed.) Marcel Dekker, New York, USA **Chapter 6**, 215-249

Campbell PG and Baumrucker CR (1989) Insulin-like growth factor-I and its association with binding proteins in bovine milk *Journal of Endocrinology* **120**, 21-29

Campsi J and Pardee AB (1984) Post-transcriptional control of the onset of DNA synthesis by an insulin-like growth factor *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 4, 1807-1814

Capiaumont J, Legrand C, Dousset B, Parmentelot I, Linden G, Belleville F, and Nabet P (1994) Whey and beta-lactoglobulin 2. Milk by-products which can replace fetal calf serum in mouse hybridoma cell culture *Lait* **74**, 127-137

Carlsson-Skwirut C, Lake M, Hartmanis M, Hall K, and Sara VR (1989) A comparison of the biological activity of the recombinant intact and truncated insulin-like growth factor I (IGF-I) *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* **1101**, 192-197

Carpenter G (1980) Epidermal growth factor is a major growth-promoting agent in human milk *Science* 210, 198-199

Carpenter G and Cohen S (1979) Epidermal growth factor Annual Review of Biochemistry 48, 193-216

Carpenter G and Cohen S (1990) Epidermal growth factor Journal of Biological Chemistry 266, 7709-7712

Carpenter G and Wahl MI (1990) The epidermal growth factor family *IN Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 95: Peptide Growth Factors and Their Receptors I* (Sporn, MB and Roberts, AB, Eds.) Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany **Chapter 4**, 69-171

Cate RL, Mattaliano RJ, Hession C, Tizzard R, Farber NM, Cheung A, Ninfa EG, Frey AZ, Gash DJ, Chow EP, Fisher RA, Bertonis JM, Torres G, Wallner BP, Ramachandaran KL, Ragin RC, Mangararo TF, MacLaughlin DT, and Donahoe PK (1986) Isolation of the bovine and human genes for Mullerian inhibiting substance and expression of the human gene in animal cells *Cell* **45**, 685-698

Causin C, Waheed A, Braulke T, Junghans U, Maly P, Humbel RE, and Von Figura K (1988) Mannose 6-phosphate/insulin-like growth factor II-binding proteins in human sera and urine *Biochemical Journal* **252**, 795-799

Chang H, Riese II DJ, Gilbert W, Stern DF, and McMahon UJ (1997) Ligands for ErbB-family receptors encoded by a neuregulin-like gene *Nature* **387**, 509-512

Chao MV (1990) Nerve growth factor *IN Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology* 95: Peptide Growth Factors and Their Receptors II (Sporn, MB and Roberts, AB, Eds.) Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany **Chapter 23**, 135-165

Cheifetz S, Bassols A, Stanley K, Ohta M, Greenberger J, and Massague J (1988) Heterodimeric transforming growth factor beta *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **263**, 10783-10789

Cheifetz S, Hernandez H, Laiho M, ten Dijke P, Iwata K, and Massague J (1990) Distinct transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) receptor subsets as determinants of cellular responsiveness to three TGF- $\beta$  isoforms Journal of Biological Chemistry 265, 20533-20538

Cheifetz S, Weatherbee JA, Tsang ML, Anderson JK, Mole JE, Lucas R, and Massague J (1987) The transforming growth factor- $\beta$  system, a complex pattern of cross-reactive ligands and receptors *Cell* **48**, 409-415

Chen S and Li Q (1990) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 (TGF- $\beta$ 1) is a bifunctional immune regulator for mucosal IgA responses *Cellular Immunology* **128**, 353-361

Chen Y and Rabinovitch PS (1989) Platelet-derived growth factor, epidermal growth factor, and insulin-like growth factor I regulate specific cell-cycle parameters of human diploid fibroblasts in serum-free culture *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **140**, 59-67

Claesson-Welsh L, Eriksson A, Westermark B, and Heldin C (1989) cDNA cloning and expression of the human A-type platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) receptor establishes structural similarity to the B-type receptor *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* 86, 4917-4921

Clemmons DR and Van Wyk JJ (1985) Evidence for a functional role of endogenously produced somatomedin-like peptides in the regulation of DNA synthesis in cultured human fibroblasts and porcine smooth muscle cells *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **75**, 1914-1918

Coffey RJ, Derynck R, Wilcox JN, Bringman TS, Goustin AS, Moses HL, and Pittelkow MR (1987) Production and auto-induction of TGF- $\alpha$  in human keratinocytes *Nature* **328**, 817-820

Cohen S (1962) Isolation of a mouse submaxillary gland protein accelerating incisor eruption and eyelid opening in the new-born animal *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **237**, 1555-1562

Coleman S, Silberstein GB, and Daniel CW (1988) Ductal morphogenesis in the mouse mammary gland: evidence supporting a role for epidermal growth factor *Developmental Biology* **127**, 304-315

Collier RJ, McGrath MF, Byatt JC, and Zurfluh LL (1993) Regulation of bovine mammary growth by peptide hormones: involvement of receptors, growth factors and binding proteins *Livestock Production Science* **35**, 21-33

Collier RJ, Miller MA, Hilderbrandt JR, Torkelson AR, White TC, Madsen KS, Vicini JL, Eppard PJ, and Lanza GM (1991) Factors affecting insulin-like growth factor-I concentration in bovine milk *Journal of Dairy Science* **74**, 2905-2911

Collins MKL, Sinnett-Smith JW, and Rozengurt E (1983) Platelet-derived growth factor treatment decreases the affinity of the epidermal growth factor receptors of swiss 3T3 cells *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **258**, 11689-11693

Coltrera MD, Wang J, Porter PL, and Gown AM (1995) Expression of platelet-derived growth factor B-chain and the platelet-derived growth factor receptor  $\beta$  subunit in human breast tissue and breast carcinoma *Cancer Research* **55**, 2703-2708

Connolly JM and Rose DP (1988) Epidermal growth factor-like protein in breast fluid and human milk *Life Sciences* 42, 1751-1756

Connover CA, Mistra P, Hintz RL, and Rosenfeld RG (1986) Effect of an anti-insulinlike growth factor I receptor antibody on insulin-like growth factor II stimulation of DNA stimulation in human skin fibroblasts *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* 139, 501-508

Corps AN, Blakeley DM, Carr J, Rees LH, and Brown KD (1987) Synergistic stimulation of swiss mouse 3T3 fibroblasts by epidermal growth factor and other factors in human mammary secretions *Journal of Endocrinology* **112**, 151-159

Corps AN and Brown KD (1987) Stimulation of intestinal epithelial cell proliferation in culture by growth factors in human and ruminant mammary secretions *Journal of Endocrinology* **113**, 285-290

Coussens L, Yang-Feng TL, Liao Y, Chen E, Gray A, McGrath J, Seeburg PH, Libermann TA, Schlessinger J, Francke U, Levinson A, and Ullrich A (1985) Tyrosine kinase receptor with extensive homology to EGF receptor shares chromosomal location with neu oncogene *Science* 230, 1132-1139

Cox DA and Burk RR (1991) Isolation and characterisation of milk growth factor, a transforming-growth-factor- $\beta$ 2-related polypeptide, from bovine milk *European* Journal of Biochemistry **197**, 359-365

Cox TM, Mazurier J, Spik G, Montreuil J, and Peters TJ (1979) Iron binding proteins and influx of iron across the duodenal brush border. Evidence for specific lactotransferrin receptors in the human intestine *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 588, 120-128

Crouch SP, Slater KJ, and Fletcher J (1992) Regulation of cytokine release from mononuclear cells by the iron binding protein lactoferrin *Blood* **80**, 235-240

Czech MP (1989) Signal transmission by the insulin-like growth factors Cell 59, 235-238

Dallas SL, Park-Snyder S, Miyazono K, Twardzik D, Mundy GR, and Bonewald LF (1994) Characterisation and autoregulation of latent transforming growth factor  $\beta$  (TGF $\beta$ ) complexes in osteoblast-like cell lines: production of a latent complex lacking the latent TGF $\beta$ -binding protein *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **269**, 6815-6822

Damerdji O, Derouiche F, Legrand C, Capiaumont J, Bour JM, Maugras M, Belleville F, Nabet P, Paquet D, and Linden G (1988) Utilization of whey fractions as a substitute for fetal calf serum in culture media *Biotechnology Techniques* **2**, 253-258

Danielpour D, Dart LL, Flanders KC, Roberts AB, and Sporn MB (1989) Immunodetection and quantification of the two forms of transforming growth factorbeta (TGF- $\beta$ 1 and TGF- $\beta$ 2) secreted by cells in culture *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **138**, 79-86 Danielpour D and Sporn MB (1990) Differential inhibition of transforming growth factor  $\beta$ 1 and  $\beta$ 2 activity by  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **265**, 6973-6977

Dasch JR, Page DR, Waegell W, Inenaga D, and Ellingsworth L (1989) Monoclonal antibodies recognising transforming growth factor  $\beta$ 2: bioactivity neutralization and transforming growth factor  $\beta$ 2 affinity purification *Journal of Immunology* **142**, 1536-1541

Davidson LA, Kastenmayer P, Yeun M, Lonnerdal B, and Hurrell RF (1994) Influence of lactoferrin on iron absorption from human milk in infants *Pediatric Research* 35, 117-124

Davidson LA and Lonnerdal B (1987) Persistance of human milk proteins in the breastfed infant Acta Paediatrica Scandinavia 76, 733-740

Davidson LA and Lonnerdal B (1988) Specific binding of lactoferrin to brush border membranes: ontogeny and effect of glycan chain *American Journal of Physiology* 254, G580-G585

Dehoff MH, Elgin RG, Collier RJ, and Clemmons DR (1988) Both type I and II insulin-like growth factor receptor binding increase during lactogenesis in bovine mammary tissue *Endocrinology* **122**, 2412-2417

DeLarco JE and Todaro GJ (1978) Growth factors from murine sarcoma virustransformed cells *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* 75, 4001-4005

Derouiche AF, Legrand C, Bour JM, Capiaumont J, Gelot MA, Belleville F, Nabet P, and Linden G (1990) Biochemical aspects of a whey fraction capable of promoting hybridoma proliferation. Comparison with fetal calf serum *Lait* **70**, 313-324

Derouiche F, Bour JM, Legrand C, Capiaumont J, Belleville F, Linden G, and Nabet P (1989) Improved long-term storage of hybridomas at -80° C using a bovine milk derivative *Journal of Immunological Methods* **125**, 13-18

Derynck R (1988) Transforming growth factor a Cell 54, 593-595

Derynck R, Jarrett JA, Chen EY, Eaton DH, Bell JR, Assoian RK, Roberts AB, Sporn MB, and Goeddel DV (1985) Human transforming growth factor-beta cDNA sequence and expression in tumour cell lines *Nature* **316**, 701-705

Derynck R, Jarrett JA, Chen EY, and Goeddel DV (1986) The murine transforming growth factor-beta precursor *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **261**, 4377-4379

Derynck R, Lindquist PB, Lee A, Wen D, Tamm J, Graycar JL, Rhee L, Mason AJ, Miller DA, Coffey RJ, Moses HL, and Chen EY (1988) A new type of transforming growth factor- $\beta$ , TGF- $\beta$ 3 *The EMBO Journal* **7**, 3737-3743

Derynck R and Rhee L (1987) Sequence of the porcine transforming growth factor-beta precursor *Nucleic Acids Research* **15**, 3187-3187

Derynck R, Roberts AB, Winkler ME, Chen EY, and Goeddel DV (1984) Human transforming growth factor- $\alpha$ : precursor structure and expression in *e.coli* Cell **38**, 287-297

Deuel TF, Senoir RM, Huang JS, and Griffin GL (1982) Chemotaxis of monocytes and neutrophils to platelet-derived growth factor *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **69**, 1046-1052

Deuel TF, Huang JS, Proffitt RT, Baenziger JU, Chang D, and Kennedy BB (1981) Human platelet-derived growth factor: purification and resolution into two active protein fractions *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **256**, 8896-8899

Dionne CA, Crumley G, Bellot F, Kaplow JM, Searfoss G, Ruta M, Burgess WH, Jaye M, and Schlessinger J (1990) Cloning and expression of two distinct high-affinity receptors cross-reacting with acidic and basic fibroblast growth factor *The EMBO Journal* **9**, 2685-2692

Donnelly WJ and Mehra RK (1990) Fractionation of milk proteins *Biochemical* Society Transactions 18, 238-240

Donnet-Hughes A, Schiffrin EJ, and Huggett AC (1995) Expression of MHC antigens by intestinal epithelial cells. Effect of transforming growth factor-beta 2 (TGF- $\beta$ 2) *Clinical and Experimental Immunology* **99**, 240-244

Downward J, Yarden Y, Mayes E, Scrace G, Totty N, Stockwell P, Ullrich A, Schlessinger J, and Waterfield MD (1984) Close similarity of the epidermal growth factor receptor and v-*erb*- $\beta$  oncogenic protein sequences *Nature* **311**, 483-485

Ebner R, Chen R, Shum L, Lawler S, Zioncheck TF, Lee A, Lopez AR, and Derynck R (1993) Cloning of a type I TGF- $\beta$  receptor and its effect on TGF- $\beta$  binding to the type II receptor *Science* **260**, 1344-1348

Edery M, Pang K, Larson L, Colosi T, and Nandi S (1985) Epidermal growth factor receptor levels in mouse mammary glands in various physiological states *Endocrinology* **117**, 405-411

Eigel WN, Butler JE, Ernstrom CA, Farrell HM, Harwalker VR, Jennes R, and Whitney RM (1984) Nomenclature of proteins of cow's milk: fifth revision *Journal of Dairy Science* 67, 1599-1631

Einspanier R and Schams D (1991) Changes in concentration of insulin-like growth factor 1, insulin and growth hormone in bovine mammary gland secretion ante and post partum *Journal of Dairy Research* 58, 171-178

Either SP and Van De Velde RM (1990) Secretion of TGF- $\beta$ -like growth inhibitor by normal rat mammary epithelial cells in vitro *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **142**, 15-20

Eriksson AA, Seigbahn A, Westermark B, and Heldin C (1992) PDGF  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  receptors activate unique and common signal transduction pathways *The EMBO Journal* **11**, 543-500

Esch F, Baird A, Ling N, Ueno N, Hill F, Denoroy L, Klepper R, Gospodarowicz D, Bohlen P, and Guillemin R (1985) Primary structure of bovine pituitary basic fibroblast growth factor (FGF) and comparison with the amino-terminal sequence of bovine acidic FGF *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **82**, 6507-6511

Espevik T, Figari IS, Shalaby MR, Lackides GA, Lewis GD, Shepard HM, and Palladino MA (1987) Inhibition of cytotokine production by cyclosporin A and transforming growth factor  $\beta$  Journal of Experimental Medicine **166**, 571-576

Falconer J (1987) Oral epidermal growth factor is trophic for the stomach in neonatal rat *Biology of the Neonate* **52**, 347-350

Fenton SE and Sheffield LG (1991) Lactogenic hormones increase epidermal growth factor messenger RNA content of mouse mammary glands *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* 181, 1063-1069

Ferrara N and Henzel WJ (1989) Pituitary follicular cells secrete a novel heparinbinding growth factor specific for endothelial cells *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* 161, 851-858

Fisher DA and Lakshmanan J (1990) Metabolism and effects of epidermal growth factor and related growth factors in mammals *Endocrine Reviews* 11, 418-442

Flanders KC, Thompson NL, Cissel DS, Van Obberghen-Schilling E, Baker CC, Kass ME, Ellingsworth LR, Roberts AB, and Sporn MB (1989) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1: histochemical localization with antibodies to different epitopes *Journal of Cell Biology* **108**, 653-660

Flaumenhaft R, Kojima S, Abe M, and Rifkin DB (1993) Activation of latent transforming growth factor  $\beta$  *IN Advances in Pharmacology* (August, JT, Anders, MW, and Murad, F, Eds.) Academic Press Inc. New York, USA **Chapter 3**, 51-76

Flaumenhaft RF, Abe M, Sato Y, Miyazono K, Harpel J, Heldin C, and Rifkin DB (1993b) Role of the latent TGF- $\beta$  binding protein in the activation of latent TGF- $\beta$  by co-cultures of endothelial and smooth muscle cells *Journal of Cell Biology* **120**, 995-1002

Flier JS, Usher P, and Moses AC (1986) Monoclonal antibody to the type I insulin-like growth factor receptor blocks IGF-I receptor -mediated DNA synthesis: clarification of the mitogenic mechanisms of IGF-I and insulin in human skin fibrobalsts *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences (USA) **83**, 664-668

Fontana A, Costam DB, Frei K, Malipiero U, and Pfister HW (1992) Modulation of the immune response by transforming growth factor beta *Internal Archives of Allergy and Applied Immunology* **99**, 1-7

Forsyth IA (1986) Variations among species in the endocrine control of mammary growth and function: The roles of prolactin, growth hormone and placental lactogen *Journal of Dairy Science* **69**, 886-903

Francis GL, Read LC, Ballard FJ, Bagley CJ, Upton FM, Gravestock PM, and Wallace JC (1986) Purification and partial sequence analysis of insulin-like growth factor-I from bovine colostrum *Biochemical Journal* **233**, 207-213

Francis GL, Regester GO, Webb HA, and Ballard FJ (1995) Extraction from cheese whey by cation-exchange chromatography of factors that stimulate the growth of mammalian cells *Journal of Dairy Science* **78**, 1209-1218

Francis GL, Upton FM, Ballard FJ, McNeil KA, and Wallace JC (1988) Insulin-like growth factor 1 and 2 in bovine colostrum: sequences and biological activities compared to a potent truncated form *Biochemical Journal* **251**, 95-103

Fransson G, Keen CL, and Lonnerdal B (1983) Supplementation of milk with iron bound to lactoferrin using weaning mice. 1 effects on haematology and tissue iron *Journal of Paediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition* **2**, 693-700

Fransson G, Thoren-Tolling K, Jones B, Hambraeus L, and Lonnerdal B (1983b) Absorption of lactoferrin in suckling pigs *Nutritional Research* **3**, 373-384

Franzen P, ten Dijke P, Ichijo H, Yamahita H, Schulz P, Heldin C, and Miyazono K (1993) Cloning of TGF- $\beta$  type I receptor that forms a heteromeric complex with the type II TGF- $\beta$  receptor *Cell* **75**, 681-692

Frolik CA, Dart LL, Meyers CA, Smith DM, and Sporn MB (1983) Purification and initial characterisation of a type beta transforming growth factor from human placenta *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **80**, 3676-3680

Frolik CA and DeLarco JE (1987) Radioreceptor assays for transforming growth factors *Methods in Enzymology* **146**, 95-102

Frolik CA, Wakefield LM, Smith DM, and Sporn MB (1984) Characterisation of a membrane receptor for transforming growth factor-beta in normal rat kidney fibroblasts *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **259**, 10995-11000

Fukushima D, Butzow R, Hilderbrandt A, and Ruoslahti E (1993) Localisation of transforming growth factor  $\beta$  binding site in betaglycan: comparison with small extracellular matrix proteoglycans *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **268**, 22710-22715

Gale SM, Read LC, George-Nascimento C, Wallace JC, and Ballard FJ (1989) Is dietary epidermal growth factoe absorbed by premature infants? *Biology of the Neonate* 55, 104-110

Gargosky SE, Walton PE, Owens PC, Wallace JC, and Ballard FJ (1990) Insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) and IGF-binding proteins both decline in the rat during late pregnancy *Journal of Endocrinology* **127**, 383-390

Gauthier T, Mafthouh M, and Picard C (1987) Rapid enzymatic degradation of  $(^{125}I)[TYr^{10}]$  FGF(1-10) by serum *in vitro* and involvement in the determination of circulating FGF by RIA *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* **145**, 775-781

Gelato MC, Kiess W, Lee L, Malozowski S, Rechler MM, and Nissley SP (1988) The insulin-like growth factor II/mannose 6-phosphate receptor is present in monkey serum *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* **67**, 669-675

Gentry LE, Lioubin MN, Purchio AF, and Marquardt H (1988) Molecular events in the processing of recombinant type 1 pre-pro-transforming growth factor beta to the mature polypeptide *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **8**, 4162-4168

Gentry LE, Webb NR, Lim GJ, Brunner AM, Ranchalis JE, Twardzik DR, Lioubin MN, Marquardt H, and Purchio AF (1987) Type 1 transforming growth factor beta: amplified expression and secretion of mature and precursor polypeptides in chinese hamster ovary cells *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **7**, 3418-3427

Gillespie C, Read LC, Bagley CJ, and Ballard FJ (1990) Enhanced potency of truncated insulin-like growth factor-I (des(1-3) IGF-I) relative to IGF-I in lit/lit mice *Endocrinology* **127**, 401-405

Gilmore WS, McKelvey-Martin VJ, Rutherford S, Strain JJ, Loane P, Kell M, and Millar S (1994) Human milk contains granulocyte colony stimulating factor *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **48**, 222-224

Gimenez-Gallego G, Conn G, Hatcher VB, and Thomas KA (1986) The complete amino acid sequence of human brain derived acidic fibroblast growth factor *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* **138**, 611-617

Gimenez-Gallego G, Rodkey K, Bennett C, Rios-Candelore M, DiSalvo J, and Thomas KA (1985) Brain-derived acidic fibroblast growth factor: complete amino acid sequence and homologies *Science* 230, 1385-1388

Givol D and Yayon A (1992) Complexity of FGF receptors: genetic basis for structural diversity and functional specificity *FASEB Journal* **6**, 3362-3369

Glimm DR, Baracos VE, and Kennelly JJ (1988) Effect of bovine somatotrophin on the distribution of immunoreactive insulin-like growth factor-I in lactating bovine mammary tissue *Journal of Dairy Science* 74, 187-200

Gospodarowicz D (1974) Localisation of a fibroblast growth factor and its effects alone and with hydrocortisone on 3T3 cell growth *Nature* **249**, 123-127

Gospodarowicz D (1975) Purification of a fibroblast growth factor from bovine pituitary Journal of Biological Chemistry 250, 2515-2520

Gospodarowicz D (1990) Fibroblast growth factor: chemical structure and biologic function *Clinical Orthopaedics and Related Research* **257**, 231-248

Gospodarowicz D (1990b) Fibroblast growth factor and its involvement in developmental processes Current Topics in Developmental Biology 24, 57-93

Gospodarowicz D, Ferrara N, Schweigerer L, and Neufeld G (1987) Structural characterization and biological functions of fibroblast growth factor *Endocrine Reviews* **8**, 95-114

Gospodarowicz D, Moran J, Braun D, and Birdwell C (1976) Clonal growth of bovine vascular endothelial cells: fibroblast growth factor as a survival agent *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* 73, 4120-4124

Goustin AS, Betsholtz C, Pfeifer-Ohlsson S, Persson H, Rydnert J, Bywater M, Holmgren L, Heldin C, Westermark B, and Ohlsson R (1985) Coexpression of *sis* and *myc* proto-oncogenes suggests autocrine control of trophoblast growth *Cell* **41**, 301-312

Grainger DJ, Mosedale DE, Metcalfe JC, Weissberg PL, and Kemp PR (1995) Active and acid-activatable TGF- $\beta$  in human sera, platelets and plasma *Clinica Chimica Acta* **235**, 11-31

Grainger DJ, Wakefield L, Bethell HW, Farndale RW, and Metcalfe JC (1995b) Release and activation of platelet latent TGF- $\beta$  in blood clots during dissolution with plasmin *Nature Medicine* 1, 932-937

Gray AM and Mason AJ (1990) Requiment for activin A and transforming growth factor- $\beta$  pro-region in homo-dimer assembly *Science* 247, 1328-1330

Graycar JL, Miller DA, Arrick BA, Lyons RM, Moses HL, and Derynck R (1989) Human transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 3: recombinant expression, purification and biological activities in comparison with transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 and  $\beta$ 2 *Molecular Endocrinology* **3**, 1977-1986

Greene LA and Shooter EM (1980) The nerve growth factor: biochemistry, synthesis and mechanism of action *Annual Review of Neuroscience* 3, 353-402

Gregory H (1975) Isolation and structure of urogastrone and its relationship to epidermal growth factor *Nature* 257, 325-327

Gregory H, Holmes JE, and Wilshire IR (1977) Urogastone levels in the urine of normal adult humans Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 45, 668-672

Gregory H, Wilshire IR, Kavanagh JP, Blacklook NJ, Chowdury S, and Richards RC (1986) Urogastone-epidermal growth factor concentrations in prostatic fluids of normal individuals and patients with benign prostate cancer *Clinical Science* **70**, 359-363

Grosvenor CE, Picciano MF, and Baumrucker CR (1993) Hormones and Growth Factors in Milk *Endocrine Reviews* 14, 710-728

Grotendorst GR, Igarashi A, Larson R, Soma Y, and Charette M (1991) Differential binding, biological and biochemical actions of recombinant PDGF AA, AB, and BB molecules on connective tissue cells *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 235-243

Grotendorst GR, Seppa GR, Kleinman HK, and Martin GR (1981) Attachment of smooth muscle cells to collagen and their migration toward platelet-derived growth factor *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **78**, 3669-3672

Groves ML (1960) The isolation of a red protein from milk American Chemical Society 822, 3345-3350

Grueters A, Alm J, Lakshmanan J, and Fisher DA (1985) Epidermal growth factor in mouse milk: lack of dependency on submandibular glands *Pediatric Research* 853-856

Gullberg D, Tingstrom A, Thuresson AC, Olsson L, Terracio L, Borg TK, and Rubin K (1990)  $\beta$ 1 intergrin-mediated collagen gel contraction is simulated by PDGF *Experimental Cell Research* **186**, 264-272

Hadsell DL, Baumrucker CR, and Kensinger RS (1993) Effects of elevated blood insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) concentration upon IGF-I in bovine mammary secretions during the colostrum phase *Journal of Endocrinology* **137**, 223-230

Hadsell DL, Campbell PG, and Baumrucker CR (1990) Characterization of the change in type I and II insulin-like growth factor receptors of bovine mammary tissue during the pre- and post-partum periods *Endocrinology* **126**, 637-643

Hadsell DL, Greenberg NM, Fligger JM, Baumrucker CR, and Rosen JM (1996) Targeted expression of des(1-3) human insulin-like growth factor I in transgenic mice influences mammary growth development and IGF-binding protein expression *Endocrinology* 137, 321-330

Hammacher A, Hellman U, Johnson A, Ostnan A, Gunnarson E, Westermark B, Wasteson A, and Heldin C (1988) A major part of platelet-derived growth factor purified from human platelets is a heterodimer of one A and one B chain *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **263**, 16493-16498

Hammacher A, Mellstrom K, Heldin C, and Westermark B (1989) Isoform-specific induction of actin reorganisation by platelet-derived growth factor suggests that the functionally active receptor is a dimer *The EMBO Journal* **8**, 2489-2495

Hanneken A, Ying W, Ling N, and Baird A (1994) Identification of soluble forms of the fibroblast growth factor receptor in blood *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **91**, 9170-9174

Harmon RJ, Schanbacher FL, and Ferguson LC (1976) Changes in lactoferrin, immunoglobulin G, bovine serum albumin and  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin during acute experimental and natural coliform mastitis in cows *Infectious Immunology* **13**, 533-542

Hart CE, Bailey M, Curtis DA, Osborn S, Raines EW, Ross R, and Forstrum JW (1990) Purification of PDGF-AB and PDGF-BB from human platelet extracts and identification of all three PDGF dimers in human platelets *Biochemistry* **29**, 166-172

Hart CE, Forstrum JW, Kelly JD, Seifert RA, Smith RA, Ross R, Murray MJ, and Bowen-Pope DF (1988) Two classes of PDGF receptor recognise different isoforms of PDGF *Science* **240**, 1529-1531

Harte MT and Gentry LE (1995) Mutations within subdomain II of the extracellular region of epidermal growth factor receptor selectively alter TGF- $\alpha$  binding *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics* 322, 378-389

Hashizume S, Kuroda K, and Murakami H (1983) Identification of lactoferrin as an essential growth factor for human lymphocytic cell line in serum-free medium *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* **763**, 377-382

Hauser SD, McGrath MF, Collier RJ, and Krivi GG (1990) Cloning and *in-vivo* expression of bovine growth hormone receptor mRNA *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* **72**, 187-200

Hayashi I and Sato GH (1976) Replacement of serum by hormones permits growth of cells in a defined medium *Nature* **259**, 132-134

Hayman EG, Pierschbacher MD, Suzuki S, and Ruoslahti E (1985) Vibronectin- a major cell attachment-promoting protein in fetal bovine serum *Experimental Cell* Research 160, 245-258

Heidaran MA, Beeler JF, Yu J, Ishibashi T, LaRochelle WJ, Pierce JH, and Aaronson SA (1993) Difference in substrate specificities of  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) receptors *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **268**, 9287-9295

Heine UI, Munoz EF, Flanders KC, Ellingsworth LR, Peter Lam H, Thompson NL, Roberts AB, and Sporn MB (1987) Role of transforming growth factor- $\beta$  in the development of the mouse embryo *Journal of Cell Biology* **105**, 2861-2876

Heldin C, Backstrom G, Ostman A, Hammacher A, Rohnnstrand L, Rubin K, Nister M, and Westermark B (1988) Binding of different dimeric forms of PDGF to human fibroblasts: evidence for two separate receptor types *The EMBO Journal* **7**, 1387-1393

Heldin C, Ernlund A, Rorsman C, and Ronnstrand L (1989) Dimerization of B-type platelet-derived growth factor receptors occurs after ligand binding and is closely associated with receptor kinase activation *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **264**, 8905-8912

Heldin C, Johnson A, Wennergren S, Wernstedt V, Betsholtz C, and Westermark B (1986) A human osteosarcoma cell line secretes a growth factor structurally related to a homodimer of PDGF A-chains *Nature* **319**, 511-514

Heldin C, Westermark B, and Wasteson A (1979) Platelet-derived growth factor: purification and partial characterization *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **76**, 3722-3726

Hey AW, Brown CA, and Thorburn GD (1987) Fetal sheep serum contains a high molecular weight insulin-like growth factor (IGF) binding protein that is acid stable and specific for IGF-II *Endocrinology* **121**, 1975-1984

Higashiyama S, Abraham JA, Miller J, Fiddes JC, and Klagsbrun M (1991) A heparinbinding growth factor secreted by macrophage-like cells that is related to EGF *Science* **251**, 936-939

Higashiyama S, Horikawa K, Ichino N, Nakano T, Nakagawa T, Miyagawa J, Matushitam N, Nagatsu T, Taniguchi N, and Ishiguro H (1997) A novel brain-derived

member of the epidermal growth factor family that interacts with ErbB3 and ErbB4 Journal of Biochemistry 122, 675-680

Higashiyama S, Lau K, Besner GE, Abraham JA, and Klagsbrun M (1992) Structure of heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor; multiple forms, primary structure, and glycosylation of the mature protein *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **267**, 6205-6212

Hill DJ, Tevaarwerk GJM, Arany E, Kilkenny D, Gregory M, Langford KS, and Miell J (1994) Fibroblast growth factor-2 (FGF-2) is present in maternal and cord serum, and in the mother is associated with a binding protein immunologically related to the FGF receptor-1 *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* **80**, 1822-1831

Hirata Y and Orth DN (1979) Concentrations of epidermal growth factor, nerve growth factor and submandibular gland renin in male and female mouse tissue and fluids *Endocrinology* **105**, 1382-1387

Hirata Y and Orth DN (1979b) Epidermal growth factor-urogastrone in human fluids: size heterogeneity Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 48, 673-679

Hirata Y, Uchihashi M, Hazama M, and Fijita T (1987) Epidermal growth factor in human seminal plasma Hormone and Metabolic Research 19, 35-37

Holmes WE, Sliwakowski MX, Akita RW, Henzel WJ, Lee J, Park JW, Yansura D, Abadi N, Raab H, Lewis GD, Shepard HM, Kuang WJ, Wood WI, Goeddel DV, and Vandlen RL (1992) Identification of heregulin, a specific activator of p185 erbB2 *Science* **256**, 1205-1210

Honegger A and Humbel RE (1986) Insulin-like growth factors I and II in fetal and adult bovine serum Journal of Biological Chemistry 261, 569-575

Hoshino S, Wakita M, Kobayashi Y, Sakauchi R, Nishiguchi Y, Ozawa A, Hodate K, Hamaguchi I, and Yotani Y (1991) Variations in serum levels of insulin-like growth factor-1, growth hormone and thyroid hormones during lactation in dairy cows *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology* **99A**, 61-64

Hovi T, Mosher DF, and Vaheri A (1977) Cultured human monocytes synthesise and secrete  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin Journal of Experimental Medicine 145, 1580-1589

Huang JS, Huang SS, and Deuel TF (1983) Human platelet-derived growth factor: radioimmunoassay and discovery of a specific plasma-binding protein *Journal of Cell Biology* **97**, 383-388

Huang JS, Huang SS, and Deuel TF (1984) Specific covalent binding of plateletderived growth factor to human plasma  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **81**, 342-346

Huang SS and Huang JS (1988) Rapid turnover of the platelet-derived growth factor receptor in transformed cells and reversal by suramin *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **263**, 12608-12618
Huang SS, O'Grady P, and Huang JS (1988) Human transforming growth factor- $\beta \alpha_2$ macroglobulin complex is a latent form of transforming growth factor  $\beta$  Journal of Biological Chemistry 263, 1535-1541

Hulea SA, Mogos S, and Mater L (1989) Interaction of lactoperoxidase with enzymes and immunoglobulins in bovine milk *Biochemistry International* 19, 1173-1181

Hunkapiller MW, Herwick RM, Dreyer WJ, and Hood LE (1983) High-sensitivity sequencing with a gas phase sequencer *Methods in Enzymology* **91**, 399-413

Iacopetta BJ, Grieu F, Horisberger M, and Sunahara GI (1992) Epidermal growth factor in human and bovine milk *Acta Paediatrica* **81**, 287-291

Ibbotsen KJ, Harrod J, Gowen M, D'Souza S, Smith DD, Winkler ME, Derynck R, and Mundy GR (1986) Human recombinant transforming growth factor α stimulates bone resorption and inhibits formation *in vitro* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA) **83**, 2228-2232

Ignotz RA, Kelly B, Davis RJ, and Massague J (1986) Biologically active precursor for transforming growth factor type  $\alpha$  released by retrovirally transformed cells *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **83**, 6307-6311

Ishizaka S, Kimoto M, Tsujii T, and Saito S (1994) Antibody production system modulated by oral administration of human milk and TGF- $\beta$  Cellular Immunology **159**, 77-84

Jaeger MA, Lamar CH, Bottoms GD, and Cline TR (1987) Growth stimulating substances in porcine milk American Journal of Veterinary Research 48, 1531-1533

Jahnke GD and Lazarus LH (1984) A bombesin immunoreactive peptide in milk Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA) 81, 578-582

Jannson L, Karlson FA, and Westermark B (1985) Mitogenic activity and epidermal growth factor content in human milk *Acta Paediatrica Scandinavia* 74, 250-253

Jennes R (1988) Composition of milk *IN Fundamentals of Dairy Chemistry* (Wong, NP, Jennes, R, Keeney, M, and Marth, EH, Eds.) Van Nostrand Reinhold, Melbourne, Australia **Chapter 1**, 1-38

Jiang Q, Koldovsky O, Bedrick A, and Porreca F (1989) Oral bombesin inhibits gastric emptying in suckling, but not weaning rats *Gastroentorology* **96**, -A240

Jin Y, Cox DA, Knecht R, Raschdorf F, and Cerletti N (1991) Separation, purification, and sequence identification of TGF- $\beta$ 1 and TGF- $\beta$ 2 from bovine milk *Journal of Protein Chemistry* **10**, 565-575

Johnsson A, Heldin C, Westermark B, and Wasteson A (1982) Platelet-derived growth factor; identification of the constituent polypeptide chains *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* **104**, 66-74

Joyce ME, Roberts AB, Sporn MB, and Bolander ME (1990) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$  and the initiation of chondrogenesis and osteogenesis in rat femur *Journal of Cell Biology* **110**, 2195-2207

Kan M, Wang F, Xu F, Crabb WC, Hou J, and McKeehan WL (1993) An essential heparin-binding domain in the fibroblast growth factor receptor kinase *Science* 259, 1918-1921

Kanzaki T, Olofsson A, Moren A, Wernstedt C, Hellman U, Miyazono K, Claesson-Welsh L, and Heldin C (1990) TGF- $\beta$ 1 binding protein: a component of the large latent complex of TGF- $\beta$ 1 with multiple repeat sequences *Cell* **61**, 1051-1061

Karey KP, Marquardt H, and Sirbasku DA (1989) Human platelet-derived mitogens. I. Identification of insulin-like growth factors I and II by purification and N amino acid sequence analysis *Blood* 74, 1084-1092

Kartha S, Bradham DM, Grotendorst GR, and Toback FG (1988) Kidney epithelial cells express c-sis proto-oncogene and secrete PDGF-like activity American Journal of *Physiology* **255**, F800-F806

Ke Y, Fernig DG, Wilkinson MC, Winstanley JHR, Smith JA, Rudland PS, and Barraclough R (1993) The expression of basic fibroblast growth factor and its receptor in cell lines derived from normal human mammary gland and a benign mammary lesion *Journal of Cell Science* **106**, 135-143

Keegan K, Johnson DE, Williams LT, and Hayman MJ (1991) Isolation of an additional member of the fibroblast growth factor receptor family, FGFR3 *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences (USA) **88**, 1095-1099

Kehrl JH, Roberts AB, Wakefield LM, Jakowlew S, Sporn MB, and Fauci AS (1986) Transforming growth factor  $\beta$  is an important immunoregulatory protein for human B lymphocytes *Journal of Immunology* **137**, 3855-3860

Keifer MC, Stephans JC, Crawford K, Onico K, and Barr PJ (1990) Ligand-affinity cloning and structure of a cell surface heparan sulphate proteoglycan that binds basic fibroblast growth factor *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* 87, 6985-6989

Kiess W, Blickenstaff GD, Sklar MM, Thomas CL, Nissley SP, and Sahagian GG (1988) Biochemical evidence that the type II insulin-like growth factor receptor is identical to the cation-independent mannose-6-phosphate receptor *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **263**, 9339-9344

Kimura H, Fischer WH, and Schubert D (1990) Structure, expression and function of a schwannoma-derived growth factor *Nature* **348**, 257-260

King N (1955) The milk fat globule membrane and some associated phenomena Commonwealth Bureau of Dairy Science, Technical Communication No. 2 Commonwealth Agricultural Bureau, Farnham Royal Buckingshire, England King R, Wells KRE, Krieg P, Snoswell M, Brazier J, Bagley CJ, Wallace JC, Ballard FJ, Ross M, and Francis GL (1992) Production and characterization of recombinant insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) and potent analogues of IGF-I, with Gly or Arg substituted for Glu<sup>3</sup>, following expression in *Escherichia coli* as fusion proteins *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology* **8**, 29-41

Klagsbrun M (1978) Human milk stimulates DNA synthesis and cellular proliferation in cultured fibroblasts *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **75**, 5057-5061

Klagsbrun M (1980) Bovine colostrum supports the serum-free proliferation of epithelial cells but not of fibroblasts in long-term culture *Journal of Cell Biology* **84**, 808-814

Klagsbrun M (1989) The fibroblast growth factor family: structural and biological properties *Progress in Growth Factor Research* 1, 207-235

Klagsbrun M (1992) Mediators of angiogenesis: the biological significance of basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF)-heparin sulfate interactions *Cancer Biology* **3**, 81-87

Klagsbrun M, Langer M, Levenson R, Smith S, and Lillehei C (1977) The stimulation of DNA synthesis and cell division in chondrocytes and 3T3 cells by a growth factor isolated from cartilage *Experimental Cell Research* **105**, 99-108

Klagsbrun M and Neuman J (1979) The serum-free growth of BALB/c 3T3 cells in medium supplemented with bovine colostrum *Journal of Supramolecular Structure* 11, 349-359

Kobrin MS, Asa SL, Samsoondar J, and Kudlow JE (1987)  $\alpha$ -Transforming growth factor in the bovine anterior pituitary gland: secretion by dispersed cells and immunohistochemical localization *Endocrinology* **121**, 1412-1416

Kobrin MS, Samsoondar J, and Kudlow JE (1986) α-Transforming growth factor secreted by untransformed bovine anterior pituitary cells in culture *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **261**, 14414-14419

Kohler N and Lipton A (1974) Platelets as a source of fibroblast growth-promoting activity Experimental Cell Research 87, 297-301

Koyama S and Podolsky DK (1989) Differential expression of transforming growth factor  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  in rat intestinal epithelial cells *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **83**, 1768-1773

Kurobe M, Furukawa S, and Hayashi K (1986) Molecular nature of human epidermal growth factor (hEGF)-like immunoreactivity in human plasma *Biochemistry International* **12**, 677-683

Kurokowa M, Lynch K, and Podolsky DK (1987) Effects of growth factors on an intestinal epithelial cell line: TGF- $\beta$  inhibits proliferation and stimulates differentiation *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* **142**, 775-782

Laemmli UK (1970) Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage  $T_4$  Nature 227, 680-685

Lamarre J, Hayes MA, Wollenberg GK, Hussaini I, Hall SW, and Gonias SL (1991) An  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin receptor-dependent mechanism for the plasma clearance of transforming growth factor- $\beta_1$  in mice *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **87**, 39-44

Lamarre J, Vasudevan J, and Gonias SL (1994) Plasmin cleaves betaglycan and releases a 60 kDa transforming growth factor- $\beta$  complex from the cell surface *Biochemical Journal* **302**, 199-205

Lampreave F, Pineiro A, Brock JH, Castillo H, Sanchez L, and Calvo M (1990) Interaction of bovine lactoferrin with other proteins of milk whey *International Journal* of Biological Macromolecules **12**, 2-5

Langford KS and Miell JP (1993) The insulin-like growth factor-I/binding protein axis: physiology, pathophysiology and therapeutic manipulation *European Journal of Clinical Investigation* 23, 503-516

Lawrence DA (1991) Identification and acivation of latent transforming growth factor  $\beta$ Methods in Enzymology **198**, 327-336

Lawrence DA, Pircher R, and Jullien P (1985) Conversion of high molecular weight latent  $\beta$ -TGF from chicken embryo fibroblasts into a low molecular weight active  $\beta$ -TGF under acidic conditions *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* 133, 1026-1034

Lebman D, Lee F, and Coffman R (1989) TGF- $\beta$  and IL-2 act synergistically to enhance IgA secretion in LPS-stimulated B cell cultures *FASEB Journal* **3**, -A1268

Lee CS, Wooding FBP, and Kemp P (1980) Identification, properties and differential counts of cell populations using electron microscopy of dry cows secretions, colostrum and milk from normal cows *Journal of Dairy Research* 47, 39-50

Lee DC, Rose TM, Webb NR, and Todaro GJ (1985) Cloning and sequnce analysis of a cDNA for rat transforming growth factor- $\alpha$  Nature 313, 489-491

Lee PL, Johnson DE, Cousens LS, Fried VA, and Williams LT (1989) Purification and complementary DNA cloning of a receptor for basic fibroblast growth factor *Science* **245**, 57-60

Legrand C, Capiaumont J, Belleville F, and Nabet P (1993) Comparison of metabolism of hybridoma cellls cultured in media supplemented with whey or fetal calf serum *Biotechnology Progress* 9, 573-579

Leof EB, Van Wyk JJ, O'Keefe EJ, and Pledger WJ (1983) Epidermal growth factor (EGF) is required only during the traverse of early  $G_1$  in PDGF stimulated densityarrested BALB/c 3T3 cells *Experimental Cell Research* 147, 202-208 đ.

Leof EB, Wharton W, Van Wyk JJ, and Pledger WJ (1982) Epidermal growth factor (EGF) and somatomedin c regulate  $G_1$  progression in competent BALB/c 3T3 cells *Experimental Cell Research* 141, 107-115

Letterio JJ, Geiser AG, Kulkarni AB, Roche NS, Sporn MB, and Roberts AB (1994) Maternal rescue of transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 null mice *Science* **264**, 1936-1938

Leveen P, Pekny M, Gebre-Medhin S, Swolin B, Larsson E, and Betsholtz C (1994) Mice deficient for PDGF B show renal, cardiovascular, and hematological abnormalities *Genes & Development* **8**, 1875-1887

Lin HY, Wang X, Ng-Eaton E, Weinberg RA, and Lodish HF (1992) Expression cloning of the TGF- $\beta$  type II receptor, a functional transmembrane serine/threonine kinase *Cell* **68**, 775-785

Lindberg T (1979) Protease inhibitors in human milk Pediatric Research 13, 969-975

Ling N, Ying SY, Ueno N, Shimasaki S, Esch F, Hotta M, and Guillemin R (1986) Pituitary FSH is released by a heterofimer of the  $\beta$ -subunits from the two forms of inhibins *Nature* **321**, 779-782

Linkhart TA, Clegg CH, and Hauschka SD (1980) Control of mouse myoblast conmittment to terminal differentiation by mitogens Journal of Supramolecular Structure 14, 483-498

Lioubin MN, Madisen L, Roth RA, and Purchio AF (1991) Characterization of latent transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 2 from monkey kidney cells *Endocrinology* **128**, 2291-2296

Liscia DS, Merlo G, Ciardiello N, Kim GH, Smith R, Callahan R, and Salomon DS (1990) Transforming growth factor- $\alpha$  messenger RNA localisation in the developing adult rat and human mammary gland by *in situ* hybridization *Developmental Biology* **140**, 123-126

Liu S, Sanfilippo I, Perroteau R, Derynck R, Salomon DS, and Kidwell WR (1987) Expression of transforming growth factor alpha (TGF- $\alpha$ ) in differentiated rat mammary tumors: estrogen induction of TGF- $\alpha$  production *Molecular Endocrinology* 1, 683-686

Lobb RR, Harper JW, and Fett JW (1986) Purification of heparin-binding growth factors Analytical Biochemistry 154, 1-14

Lopez-Casillas F, Cheifetz S, Doody J, Andres JL, Lane WS, and Massague J (1991) Structure and expression of the membrane proteoglycan betaglycan, a component of the TGF- $\beta$  receptor system *Cell* **67**, 785-795

Lopez-Casillas F, Wrana JL, and Massague J (1993) Betaglycan presents ligand to the TGF- $\beta$  signalling receptor *Cell* **73**, 1435-1444

Lowry OH, Rosebrough AL, Farr AL, and Randall RH (1951) Protein measurements with the folin phenol reagent *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **193**, 265-275

Lyons RM, Gentry LE, Purchio AF, and Moses HL (1990) Mechanism of activation of latent recombinant transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 by plasmin *Journal of Cell Biology* **110**, 1361-1367

Lyons RM, Keski-Oja J, and Moses HL (1988) Proteolytic activation of latent transforming growth factor- $\beta$  from fibroblast-conditioned medium *Journal of Cell Biology* **106**, 1659-1665

MacDonald RG, Pfeffer SR, Coussens L, Tepper MA, Brocklebank CM, Mole JE, Anderson JK, Chen E, Czech MP, and Ullrich A (1988) A single receptor binds both insulin-like growth factor II and mannose 6-phosphate *Science* **239**, 1134-1137

Madisen L, Lioubin MN, Marquardt H, and Purchio AF (1990) High-level expression of TGF- $\beta$ 2 and the TGF- $\beta$ 2(414) precursor in chinese hamster ovary cells *Growth* Factors **3**, 129-138

Madtes DK, Raines EW, Sakariassen KS, Assoian RK, Sporn MB, Bell GI, and Ross R (1988) Induction of transforming growth factor-alpha in activated human alveolar macrophages *Cell* **53**, 285-293

Maher PA (1993) Modulation of the epidermal growth factor receptor by basic fibroblast growth factor Journal of Cellular Physiology 154, 350-358

Maier R, Schmid P, Cox D, Bilbe G, and McMaster GK (1991) Localisation of transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1, - $\beta$ 2 and - $\beta$ 3 gene expression in bovine mammary gland *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* **82**, 191-198

Majack RA, Cook SC, and Borstein P (1985) Platelet-derived growth factor and heparin-like gycosyslaminoglycans regulate thrombospondin synthesis and deposition in the matrix by smooth muscle cells *Journal of Cell Biology* **101**, 1059-1070

Malo C and Menard D (1982) Influence of epidermal growth factor on the development of suckling mouse intestinal mucosa *Gastroentorology* **83**, 28-35

Malvern PV, Head HH, Collier RJ, and Buonomo FC (1987) Periparturient changes in secretion and mammary uptake of insulin and in concentrations of insulin and insulinlike growth factors in new borne calves and milk *Journal of Dairy Research* **20**, 2254-2265

Marchionni MA, Goodearl AD, Chen MS, Bermingham-McDonough O, Kirk C, Hendricks M, Danehy F, Misumi D, Sudhalter J, and Kobayashi K (1993) Glial growth factors are alternativeley spliced erbB ligands expressed in the nervous system *Nature* **362**, 312-318

Marquardt H, Hunkapiller MW, Hood LE, and Todaro GJ (1984) Rat transforming growth factor type 1: structure and relation to epidermal growth factor *Science* 233, 1079-1082

Marquardt H, Hunkapiller MW, Hood LE, Twardzik DR, DeLarco JE, Stephenson JR, and Todaro GJ (1983) Transforming growth factors produced by retrovirus-transformed rodent fibroblasts and human melanoma cells: amino acid sequence homology with

epidermal growth factor Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA) 80, 4684-4688

Marquardt H, Lioubin N, and Ikeda T (1987) Complete amino acid sequence of human transforming growth factor  $\beta 2$  Journal of Biological Chemistry **262**, 12127-12131

Mason AJ, Hayflick JS, Ling N, Esch F, Ueno N, Ying S, Guillemin R, Niall H, and Seeburg PH (1985) Complementary DNA sequences of ovarian follicular fluid inhibin show precursor structure and homology with transforming growth factor- $\beta$  *Nature* **318**, 659-663

Massague J (1983) Epidermal growth factor-like transforming growth factor: I. isolation, chemical characterization, and potentiation by other transforming factors from feline sarcoma virus-transformed rat cells *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **258**, 13606-13613

Massague J (1983b) Epidermal growth factor-like transforming growth factor: II. interaction with epidermal growth factor receptors in human placenta membranes and A431 cells *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **258**, 13614-13620

Massague J (1987) Purification of type- $\alpha$  transforming growth factor from transformed cells *Methods in Enzymology* **146**, 103-112

Massague J (1992) Receptors for the TGF- $\beta$  family *Cell* **69**, 1067-1070

Masson PL and Heremans JF (1971) Lactoferrin in milk from different species Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology **39B**, 119-129

Masson PL, Heremans JF, and Dive C (1966) An iron-binding protein common to many external secretions *Clinica Chimica Acta* 14, 735-739

Mathews LS, Hammer RE, Behringer RR, D'Ercole AJ, Bell GI, Brinster RL, and Palmiter RD (1988) Growth enhancement of transgenic mice expressing human insulinlike growth factor I *Endocrinology* **123**, 2827-2833

Mati A, Moulti-Mati F, Girardet J, Fokou E, Belleville-Nabet F, Nabet P, and Linden G (1993) Mitogenic activity of hydrophobic fractions of proteose peptone from cows', ewes' and goats' milk measured with MARK 3 hybridoma culture *Journal of Dairy Research* **60**, 443-448

Matsui T, Heidaran M, Miki T, Popescu N, La Rochelle W, Kraus M, Pierce J, and Aaronson S (1989) Isolation of a novel receptor cDNA establishes the existence of two PDGF receptor genes *Science* **243**, 800-803

Matsui T, Pierce J, Fleming TP, Greenberger JS, LaRochelle WJ, Ruggiero M, and Aaronson SA (1989) Independent expression of human  $\alpha$  or  $\beta$  platelet-derived growth factor receptor cDNAs in a native hematopoietic cell leads to functional coupling with mitogenic and chemotactic signalling pathways *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences (USA) **86**, 8314-8318 Mazurier J, Legrand C, Hu WL, Montreuil J, and Spik G (1989) Expression of human lactotransferrin receptors in phytohemagglutinin-stimulated human peripheral blood lymphocytes: isolation of the receptors by antiligand-affinity chromatography *European Journal of Biochemistry* **179**, 481-487

McCabe RP, Secrist H, Botney M, Egan M, and Peters MG (1993) Cytokine mRNA expression in intestine from normal and inflamatory bowel disease patients *Clinical Immunology and Immunopathology* **66**, 52-58

McCaffrey TA, Falcone DJ, Brayton CF, Agarwal LA, Welt FGP, and Weksleri BB (1989) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$  activity is potentiated by heparin via dissociation of the transforming growth factor- $\beta/\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin inactive complex *Journal of Cell Biology* **109**, 441-448

McCaffrey TA, Falcone DJ, and Du B (1992) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 is a heparin-binding protein: identification of putative heparin-binding regions and isolation of heparins with varying affinity for TGF- $\beta$  Journal of Cellular Physiology 152, 430-440

McCaffrey TA, Falcone DJ, Vicente D, Du B, Consigli S, and Borth W (1994) Protection of transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 activity by heparin and fucoidan *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **159**, 51-59

McGrath MF, Collier RJ, Clemmons DR, Busby WH, Sweeny CA, and Krivi GG (1991) The direct *in-vitro* effect of insulin-like growth factors(IGFs) on normal bovine mammary cell proliferation and production of IGF binding proteins *Endocrinology* 671-678

Meier R, Becker-Andre M, Gotz R, Heumann R, Shaw A, and Thoenen H (1986) Molecular cloning of bovine and chick nerve growth factor (NGF): delinietion of conserved and unconserved domains and their relationship to the biological activity and antigenicity of NGF *The EMBO Journal* **5**, 1489-1493

Mercola M, Melton DA, and Stiles CD (1988) Platelet-derived growth factor A chain is maternally encoded in *Xenopus* embryos *Science* **241**, 1223-1225

Mercola M, Wang C, Kelly J, Brownlee C, Jackson-Grusby L, Stiles C, and Bowen-Pope DF (1990) Selective expression of PDGF A and its receptor during early mouse embryogenesis *Developmental Biology* **138**, 114-122

Merril CR, Goldman D, and Van Keuran ML (1984) Gel protein stains: silver stains Methods in Enzymology 104, 444-447

Miettinen HM (1993) Transforming growth factor- $\alpha$  and epidermal growth factor expression in human fetal gastrointestinal tract *Pediatric Research* 33, 481-486

Miller I, Freund JE, and Johnson RA (1990) Probability and Statistics for Engineers Prentice Hall, New York, USA

Miyazono K and Heldin C (1991) Latent forms of TGF- $\beta$ : molecular structure and mechanisms of activation *IN Ciba Foundation Symposium 157 on Clinical Applications* 

of TGF- $\beta$ , (Bock, G and Marsh, J, Eds.) John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Chichester, England **Chapter 6**, 81-92

Miyazono K, Hellman U, Wernstedt C, and Heldin C (1988) Latent high molecular weight complex of transforming growth factor  $\beta$ 1: purification from human platelets and structural characterisation *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **263**, 6407-6415

Miyazono K, Ichijo H, and Heldin C (1993) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$ : latent forms, binding proteins and receptors *Growth Factors* **8**, 11-22

Miyazono K, Okabe T, Urabe A, Takaku F, and Heldin C (1987) Purification and properties of an endothelial cell growth factor from human platelets *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **262**, 4098-4103

Miyazono K, Olofsson A, Colosetti P, and Heldin C (1991) A role of the latent TGF- $\beta$ 1-binding protein in the assembly and secretiom of TGF- $\beta$ 1 *The EMBO Journal* **10**, 1091-1101

Mizoi T, Ohtani H, Miyazono K, Miyazawa M, Matsuno S, and Nagura H (1993) Immunodetection and localisation of transforming growth factor  $\beta$ 1 and latent transforming growth factor  $\beta$ 1 binding protein in human gastrointestinal carcinomas: qualitative difference between cancer cells and stromal cells *Cancer Research* 53, 183-190

Moren A, Olofsson A, Stenman G, Sahlin P, Kanzaki T, Claesson-Welsh L, ten Dijke P, Miyazono K, and Heldin C (1994) Identification and chracterisation of LTBP-2, a novel latent transforming growth factor- $\beta$ -binding protein *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **269**, 32469-32478

Mornex J, Martinet Y, Yamauchi K, Bitterman BD, Grotendorst GR, Chytil-Weir Z, Martin GR, and Crystal RG (1986) Spontaneous expression of platelet-derived growth factor like molecule by human alveolar macrophages *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **78**, 61-66

Moscatelli D (1987) High and low affinity binding sites for basic fibroblast growth factor on cultured cells: absence of a role for low affinity binding in the stimulation of plasminogen activator production by bovine capillary endothelial cells *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 131, 123-130

Moscatelli D, Joseph-Silverstein J, Manejias R, and Rifkin DB (1987) Mr 25,000 heparin-binding protein from guinea pig brain is a high molecular weight form of basic fibroblast growth factor *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **84**, 5778-5782

Moses AC, Nissley SP, Cohen KL, and Rechler MM (1976) Specific binding of somatomedin-like polypeptide in rat serum depends on growth hormone *Nature* 263, 137-140

Mosher DF, Saksela O, and Vaheri A (1977) Synthesis and secretion of  $\alpha_2$ macroglobulin by cultured adherent lung cells-comparison with cell strains derived from other tissues *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **60**, 1036-1045 Mroczkowski B and Reich M (1993) Identification of biologically active epidermal growth factor precursor in human fluids and secretions *Endocrinology* **132**, 417-425

Mroczkowski B, Reich M, Chen K, Bell GI, and Cohen S (1989) Recombinant human epidermal growth factor presursor is a glycosylated membrane protein with biological activity *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **9**, 2771-2778

Mulder KM and Childress-Fields KE (1990) Characterization of a serum-free culture system comparing growth factor requirements of transformed and untransformed cells *Experimental Cell Research* **188**, 254-261

Munoz C, Endres S, Van Der Meer J, Schlesinger L, Arevalo M, and Dinarello C (1990) Interleukin-1 $\beta$  in human colostrum *Research in Immunology* **141**, 501-513

Murphy RA, Saide JD, Blanchard MH, and Young M (1977) Nerve growth factor in mouse serum and saliva: role of the submandibular gland *Proceedings of the National* Academy of Sciences (USA) 74, 2330-2333

Mushtaha AA, Schmalstieg FC, Hughes Jr TK, Rajaraman S, Rudloff HE, and Goldman AS (1989) Chemokinetic agents for monocytes in human milk: possible role of tumor necrosis factor-alpha *Pediatric Research* **25**, 629-633

Nagaune S, Azuma N, Ishino Y, Mori H, Kaminogawa S, and Yamauchi K (1989) DNA-synthesis stimulating peptide from bovine  $\beta$ -casein Agricultural Biological Chemistry 53, 3275-3278

Narczewska B, Czyrski JA, and Inglot AD (1985) Properties of purified bovine plateletderived growth factor stimulating proliferation of human and mouse fibroblasts *Canadian Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology* **63**, 187-194

Neufeld G and Gospodarowicz D (1985) The identification and partial characterization of the fibroblast growth factor receptor of baby hamster kidney cells *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **260**, 13860-13868

Neufeld G and Gospodarowicz D (1986) Basic and acidic fibroblast growth factors interact with the same cell surface receptors *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **261**, 5631-5637

Nexo E, Jorgensen PE, Thim L, and Roepsrorffy P (1990) Purification and characterisation of a low and high molecular weight form of epidermal growth factor from rat milk *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1037, 388-393

Nichols BL, McKee KS, Henry JF, and Putman M (1987) Human lactoferrin stimulates thymidine incorporation into DNA of rat crypt cells *Pediatric Research* **21**, 563-567

Nister M, Hammacher A, Mellstrom K, Seigbahn A, Ronnstrand L, Westermark B, and Heldin C (1988) A glioma-derived PDGF A chain homodimer has different functional activities from a PDGF AB heterodimer purified from human platelets *Cell* **52**, 791-799

Noble M, Murray K, Stroobant P, Waterfield MD, and Riddle P (1988) Platelet-derived growth factor promotes division and motility and inhibits premature differentiation of the oligodendrocyte/type-2 astrocyte progenitor cell *Nature* **333**, 560-565

Nugent MA and Edelman ER (1992) Transforming growth factor  $\beta$ 1 stimulates the production of basic fibroblast growth factor binding proteoglycans in BALB/C 3T3 cells *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **267**, 21256-21264

Nunes I, Shapiro RL, and Rifkin DB (1995) Characterization of latent TGF- $\beta$  activation by murine peritoneal macrophages *Journal of Immunology* **155**, 1450-1459

O'Callaghan DM, Donnelly WJ, Slattery HM, and Mulvihill DM (1995) Non-size exclusion effects during gel permeation chromatography of milk protein hydrolysates on an FPLC superose 12 column *Journal of Liquid Chromatography* **18**, 1543-1562

O'Connor-McCourt MD and Wakefield LM (1987) Latent transforming growth factor- $\beta$  in serum: a specific complex with  $\alpha_2$ macroglobulin *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **262**, 14090-14099

Oda S, Satoh H, Sugawara t, Matsunaga N, Kuhara T, Katoh K, Shoji Y, Nihel A, Ohta M, and Sasaki Y (1989) Insulin-like growth factor-I, GH, insulin and glucagon concentrations in bovine colostrum and in plasma of dairy cows and neonatal calves around parturition *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology* **94A**, 805-808

Ogasawara M, Karey KP, Marquardt H, and Sirbasku DA (1989) Identification and purification of truncated insulin-like growth factor 1 from porcine uterus: evidence for high biological potency *Biochemistry* **28**, 2710-2721

Ogawa Y, Schmidt DK, Dasch JR, Chang RJ, and Glaser CB (1992) Purification and characterization of transforming growth factor-beta 2.3 and -beta 1.2 heterodimers from bovine bone *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **267**, 2325-2328

Oka Y and Orth DN (1983) Human plasma epidermal growth factor/ $\beta$ -urogastrone is associated with blood platelets *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 72, 249-259

Oka Y, Rozek LM, and Czech MP (1985) Direct demonstration of rapid insulin-like growth factor II receptor internalization and recycling in rat adipocytes *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **260**, 9435-9442

Okada F, Yamaguchi K, Ichihara A, and Nakamura T (1989) Purification and structural analysis of a latent form of transforming growth factor- $\beta$  from rat platelets *Journal of Biochemistry* **106**, 304-310

Okada M, Ohmura E, Kamiya Y, Murakami H, Onoda N, Iwashita M, Wakai K, Tsushima T, and Shizume K (1991) Transforming growth factor (TGF)- $\alpha$  in human milk *Life Sciences* **48**, 1151-1156

Olashaw NE, O'Keefe EJ, and Pledger WJ (1986) Platelet-derived growth factor modulates epidermal growth factor receptors by a mechanism distinct from that of phorbol esters *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **88**, 3834-3838

Oliver MH, Harrison NK, Bishop JE, Cole PJ, and Laurent GJ (1989) A rapid and convenient assay for counting cells cultured in microwell plates: application for assessment of growth factors *Journal of Cell Science* **92**, 513-518

Olofsson A, Miyazono K, Kanzaki T, Colosetti P, Engstrom U, and Heldin C (1992) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1, - $\beta$ 2, and - $\beta$ 3 secreted by a human glioblastoma cell line: identification of small and different forms of large latent complexes *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **267**, 19482-19488

Oram JD and Reiter B (1968) Inhibition of bacteria by lactoferrin and other ironchelating agents *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 170, 351-356

Oria R, Alvarez-Hernandez X, Liceaga J, and Brock H (1988) Uptake and handling of iron from transferrin, lactoferrin and imune complexes by a macrophage cell line *Biochemical Journal* 252, 221-225

Oria R, Ismail M, Sanchez L, Calvo M, and Brock JH (1993) Effect of heat treatment and other milk proteins on the interaction of lactoferrin with monocytes *Journal of Dairy Research* **60**, 363-369

Ornitz DM and Leder P (1992) Ligand specificty and heparin dependence of fibroblast growth factor receptors 1 and 3 *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **267**, 16305-16311

Ornitz DM, Yayon A, Flanagan JG, Svahn CM, Levi E, and Leder P (1992) Heparin is required for cell-free binding of basic fibroblast growth factor to a soluble receptor and for mitogenesis in whole cells *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **12**, 240-247

Oursler MJ (1994) Osteoclast synthesis and secretion and activation of latent transforming growth factor  $\beta$  Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 9, 443-451

Owen AJ, Geyer RP, and Antoniades HN (1982) Human platelet-derived growth factor stimulates amino acid transport and protein synthesis by human diploid fibroblasts in plasma-free medium *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **79**, 3203-3207

Owen AJ, Pantazis P, and Antoniades HN (1984) Simian sarcoma virus-transformed cells secrete a mitogen identical to platelet-derived growth factor *Science* 225, 54-56

Pakkanen R (1994) Bovine colostrum ultrafiltrate supplemented with adult bovine serum and transferrin: an effective FBS substitute for cultivation of Vero and CHO-K1 cells *In Vitro Cellular and Developmental Biology* **30**, 295-299

Pakkanen R, Kanttinen A, and Satama L (1992) Bovine colostrum fraction as a serum substitute for the cultivation of mouse hybridomas *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 37, 451-456

Palkowetz KH, Royer CL, Garofalo R, Rudloff HE, Schmalstieg FCJ, and Goldman AS (1994) Production of interleukin-6 and interleukin-8 by human mammary gland epithelial cells *Journal of Reproductive Immunology* **26**, 57-64

Palladino MA, Morris RE, Starnes HF, and Levinson AD (1990) The transforming growth factor-betas a new family of immunoregulatory molecules *Annals of New York* Academy of Sciences **593**, 181-187

Parries G, Chen K, Misono KS, and Cohen S (1995) Human urinary epidermal growth factor (EGF) precursor: isolation of a biologically active 160-kilodalton heparin-binding pro-EGF with a truncated carboxyl terminus *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **270**, 27954-27960

Partanen J, Makela TP, Eerola R, Korhonen J, Hirvonen H, Claesson-Welsh L, and Alitalo K (1991) FGFR-4, a novel acidic fibroblast growth factor receptor with a distinct expression pattern *The EMBO Journal* **10**, 1347-1354

Paulsson Y, Hammacher A, Heldin C, and Westermark B (1987) Induction of transient expression of PDGF-A chain mRNA and protein by growth factors suggest a positive autocrine feedback mechanism in the prereplicative phase of human fibroblasts *Nature* **328**, 715-717

Perez MD, Sanchez L, Aranda P, Sala FJ, and Calvo M (1989) Time-course levels of  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin and albumin in cow colostrum and milk and  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin levels in mastitic cow milk *Ann Rech. Vet.* **20**, 251-258

Personen K, Viinikka L, Koskimies A, Banks AR, Nicholsen M, and Perheentipa J (1987) Size heterogeneity of epidermal growth factor in human body fluids *Life Sciences* **40**, 2489-2494

Pfeffer SR (1988) Mannose 6-phosphate receptors and their role in targeting proteins to lysosomes *Journal of Membrane Biology* **103**, 7-16

Phillips PD and Cristofalo VJ (1988) Classification system based on the functional equivalency of mitogens that regulate WI-38 cell proliferation *Experimental Cell Research* 175, 396-403

Pierce DF, Johnson MD, Matsui Y, Robinson SD, Gold LI, Purchio AF, Daniel CW, Hogan BLM, and Moses HL (1993) Inhibition of mammary duct development but not alveolar outgrowth during pregnancy in transgenic mice expressing active TGF- $\beta$ 1 Genes & Development 7, 2308-2317

Pierce GF, Mustoe TA, Altrock BA, Deuel TF, and Thomason A (1991) The role of platelet-derived growth factor in wound healing *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry* **45**, 319-326

Pierce GF, Vandenberg J, Rudolf R, Tarpley J, and Mustoe TA (1991) Platelet-derived growth factor-BB and transforming growth factor beta 1 selectiveley modulate glycosaminoglycans, collagen, and myofibroblasts in excisional wounds *American Journal of Pathology* **138**, 629-646

Pircher R, Jullien P, and Lawrence DA (1986)  $\beta$ -transforming growth factor is stored in human platelets as a latent high molecular weight complex *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* 136, 30-37

Pircher R, Lawrence DA, and Jullien P (1984) Latent  $\beta$ -transforming growth factor in non-transformed and kirsten sarcoma virus-transformed normal rat kidney cells *Cancer* Research 44, 5538-5543

Plaut K (1993) Role of epidermal growth factor and transforming growth factors in mammary development and lactation *Journal of Dairy Science* **76**, 1526-1538

Pledger WJ, Stiles CD, Antoniades HN, and Scher CD (1977) Induction of DNA synthesis in BALB/c 3T3 cells by serum components: reavaluation of the commitment process *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **74**, 4481-4485

Plowman GD, Colouscou JM, Whitney GS, Green JM, Carlton GW, Foy L, Neubauer MG, and Shoyab M (1993) Ligand specific activation of HER4/p180<sup>erbB4</sup>, a fourth member of the epidermal growth factor receptor family *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **90**, 1746-1750

Plowman GD, Whitney GS, Meubauer MG, Green JM, McDonald VL, Todaro GJ, and Shoyab M (1990) Molecular cloning and expression of an additional epidermal growth factor receptor-related gene *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **87**, 4905-4909

Poulsen SS, Nexo E, Olsen PS, Hess J, and Kirkegaard P (1986) Immunohistochemical localisation of epidermal growth factor in rat and man *Histochemistry* **85**, 389-394

Prentice A, MacCarthy A, Stirling DM, Vasquez-Velasquez L, and Ceesay SM (1989) Breast milk IgA and lactoferrin survival in the gastrointestinal tract: a study in rural Gambian children *Acta Paediatrica Scandinavia* **78**, 505-512

Prosser CG, Baucells MD, and Fleet IR (1992) Transfer of insulin-like growth factors I and II from plasma to lymph in young goats *Experimental Physiology* **77**, 575-585

Prosser CG and Fleet IR (1992) Secretion of insulin-like growth factor II into milk Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication 183, 1230-1237

Prosser CG, Fleet IR, and Corps AN (1989) Increased secretion of insulin-like growth factor-I into milk of cows treated with recombinantly derived bovine growth hormone *Journal of Dairy Research* 56, 17-26

Prosser CG, Fleet IR, Corps AN, Froesch ER, and Heap RB (1990) Increase in milk secretion and mammary blood flow by intra-arterial infusion of insulin-like growth factor I into the mammary gland of the goat *Journal of Endocrinology* **126**, 437-443

Prosser CG, Fleet IR, Davis AJ, and Heap RB (1991) Mechanism of secretion of plasma insulin-like growth factor-I into milk of lactating goats *Journal of Endocrinology* 131, 459-466

Puccio F and Lehy T (1989) Bombesin ingestion stimulates epithelial digestive cell proliferation in suckling rats *American Journal of Physiology* **256**, G328-G334

Puolakkainen PA, Ranchalis JE, Gombotz WR, Hoffman AS, Mumper RJ, and Twardzik DR (1994) Novel delivery system for inducing quiescence in intestinal stem cells in rats by transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 Gastroentorology **107**, 1319-1326

Raaberg L, Nexo E, Tollund L, Poulsen SS, Christensen SB, and Christensen MS (1990) Epidermal growth factor activity in rat milk *Regulatory Peptides* **30**, 149-157

Raff MC (1989) Glial cell diversification in the rat optic nerve Science 234, 1450-1455

Rainard P (1986) Bacteriostatic activity of bovine milk lactoferrin against mastitis milk *Veterinary Microbiology* **11**, 387-392

Raines EW, Bowen-Pope DF, and Ross R (1984) Plasma binding proteins for plateletderived growth factor that inhibits its binding to cell-surface receptors *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **81**, 3424-3428

Raines EW, Bowen-Pope DF, and Ross R (1990) Platelet-derived growth factor *IN* Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 95: Peptide Growth Factors and Their Receptors Part 1 (Sporn, MB and Roberts, AB, Eds.) Spinger-Verlag, Berlin, Germany **Chapter 5**, 173-262

Raines EW, Lane TF, Iruela-Arispe ML, and Ross R (1992) The extracellular glycoprotein SPARC interacts with platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF)-AB and -BB and inhibits the binding of PDGF to its receptors *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **89**, 1281-1285

Raines EW and Ross R (1982) Platelet-derived growth factor I: High yeild purification and evidence for multiple forms *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 257, 5154-5160

Raines EW and Ross R (1985) Purification of human platelet-derived growth factor *Methods in Enzymology* **109**, 749-773

Raines EW and Ross R (1992) Compartmentalization of PDGF on extracellular binding sites dependent on exon-6-encoded sequences *Journal of Cell Biology* **116**, 533-543

Rall LB, Scott J, Bell GI, Crawford RJ, Penschow JD, Niall HD, and Coghlan JP (1985) Mouse prepro-epidermal growth factor synthesis by the kidney and other tissues *Nature* **313**, 228-231

Ramirez OT, Sureshkumar GK, and Mutharasan R (1990) Bovine colostrum or milk as a serum substitute for the cultivation of a mouse hybridoma *Biotechnology and Bioengineering* 35, 882-889

Ranges GE, Figari IS, Espevik T, and Palladino MA (1987) Inhibition of cytotoxic Tcell development by transforming growth factor- $\beta$  and reversal by recombinant tumor necrosis factor- *Journal of Experimental Medicine* **166**, 991-998

Rantamaki LK and Muller H (1992) Isolation and characterisation of  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin from mastitis milk *Journal of Dairy Research* **59**, 273-285

Rapraeger AC, Krufka A, and Olwin BB (1991) Requirement of heparan sulfate for bFGF-mediated fibroblast growth and myoblast differentiation *Science* **252**, 1705-1708

Read LC, Francis GL, Wallace JC, and Ballard FJ (1985) Growth factor concentrations and growth-promoting activity in human milk following premature birth *Journal of Developmental Physiology* 7, 135-145

Read LC, Upton FM, Francis GL, Wallace JC, Dahlenberg GW, and Ballard FJ (1984) Changes in the growth-promoting activity of human milk during lactation *Pediatric Research* 18, 133-139

Rechler MM and Nissley SP (1990) Insulin-like growth factors IN Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 95: Peptide Growth Factors and Their Receptors Part 1 (Sporn, MB and Roberts, AB, Eds.) Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany Chapter 6, 263-368

Reiter B (1983) The biological significance of lactoferrin International Journal of Tissue Research 5, 87-92

Reiter B (1985) Protective proteins in milk - biological significance and exploitation International Dairy Federation Bulletin 191, 1-35

Rejman JJ, Oliver SP, and Turner JD (1992) Characterization of specific lactoferrin binding to the MAC-T bovine epithelial cell line using a biotin-avidin technique Journal of Dairy Science 75, Supp. 1 P243, 226-226

Rejman JJ, Oliver SP, and Turner JD (1992b) Proliferation of the MAC-T bovine mammary epithelial cell line in the presence of lactoferrin and transferrin *Journal of Dairy Science* **75**, **Supp. 1 P244**, 226-226

Riberio SMF, Schultz-Cherry S, and Murphy-Ullrich JE (1995) Heparin-binding vibronectin up-regulates latent TGF- $\beta$  production by bovine endothelial cells *Journal of Cell Science* **108**, 1553-1561

Richman RA, Weiss JP, Roberts SB, and Florini JR (1980) The effect of serum and multiplication activity on L6 myoblast growth: the lack of correlation with cyclic nucleotide changes *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **103**, 63-69

Riese II DJ, Bermingham Y, Van Raiij TM, Buckley S, Plowman GD, and Stern D (1996) Betacellulin activates the epidermal growth factor and erbB-4, and induces cellular response patterns distinct from those stimulated by epidermal growth factor or neuregulin-beta *Oncogene* **12**, 345-353

Roberts AB, Anzano MA, Lamb LC, Smith JM, and Sporn MB (1981) New class of transforming growth factors potentiated by epidermal growth factor *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **78**, 5339-5343

Roberts AB, Anzano MA, Wakefield LM, Roche NS, Stern DF, and Sporn MB (1985) Type  $\beta$  transforming growth factor: a bifunctional regulator of cellular growth *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* 82, 119-123 Roberts AB and Sporn MB (1990) The transforming growth factors-βs *IN Handbook* of Experimental Pharmacology 95: Peptide Growth Factors and Their Receptors Part 1 (Sporn, MB and Roberts, AB, Eds.) Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany **Chapter 8**, 419-472

Roberts AB and Sporn MB (1993) Physiological actions and clinical aplications of transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) Growth Factors 8, 1-9

Robinson SD, Roberts AB, and Daniel CW (1993) TGF- $\beta$  suppresees casein synthesis in mouse mammary explants and may play a role in controlling milk levels during pregnancy *Journal of Cell Biology* **120**, 245-251

Robinson SD, Silberstein GB, Roberts AB, Flanders KC, and Daniel CW (1991) Regulated expression and growth inhibitory effects of transforming growth factor- $\beta$  isoforms in mouse mammary gland development *Development* **113**, 867-878

Robson MC, Phillips LG, Robson LE, and Pierce GF (1992) Platelet-derived growth factor BB for the treatment of chronic pressure ulcers *The Lancet* 339, 23-25

Ronge H and Blum JW (1988) Somatomedin C and other hormones in dairy cows around parturition, in newborn calves and in milk *Journal of Animal Physiology and Nutrition* **60**, 168-174

Ronge H and Blum JW (1989) Insulin-like growth factor I binding proteins in dairy cows, calves and bulls Acta Paediatrica Scandinavia 121, 153-160

Ronge H, Blum JW, Clement C, Jans F, Leuenberger H, and Binder H (1988) Somatomedin c in dairy cows related to energy and protein supply and to milk production *Animal Production* 47, 165-183

Rook A, Kehrl JH, Wakefield LM, Roberts AB, Sporn MB, Burlington DB, Lane HC, and Fauci AS (1986) Effects of transforming growth factor  $\beta$  on natural killer cells: depressed cytolytic activity and blunting of interferon responsiveness *Journal of Immunology* **136**, 3916-3920

Ross M, Francis GL, Szabo L, Wallace JC, and Ballard FJ (1989) Insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-binding proteins inhibit the biological activities of IGF-I and IGF-II but not des-(1-3) IGF-I *Biochemical Journal* **258**, 267-272

Ross R, Glomset J, Kariya B, and Harker L (1974) A platelet-dependent serum factor that stimulates the proliferation of arterial smooth muscle cells *in vitro Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **71**, 1207-1210

Rozengurt E and Sinnett-Smith JW (1983) Bombesin stimulation of DNA synthesis and cell division in cultures of Swiss 3T3 cells *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **80**, 2936-2940

Ruan W, Newman CB, and Kleinberg DL (1992) Intact and amino-terminally shortened forms of insulin-like growth factor I induce mammary gland differentiation and development *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **89**, 10872-10876 Rudloff HE, Schmalstieg FCJ, Mushtaha AA, Palkowetz KH, Liu SK, and Goldman AS (1992) Tumour necrosis factor- $\alpha$  in human milk *Pediatric Research* **31**, 29-33

Russell WE, Van Wyk JJ, and Pledger WJ (1984) Inhibition of the mitogenic effects of plasma by a monoclonal antibody to somatomedin C *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **81**, 2389-2392

Rutherford RB and Ross R (1976) Platelet factors stimulate fibroblasts and smooth muscle cells quiescent in plasma serum to proliferate *Journal of Cell Biology* **69**, 196-203

Saad AM and Ostensson K (1990) Flow cytofluorometric studies on the alteration of leukocyte populations in blood and milk during endotoxin-induced mastitis in cows *American Journal of Veterinary Research* **51**, 1603-1607

Saito S, Maruyama M, Kato Y, Moriyama I, and Ichijo H (1991) Detection of IL-6 in human milk and its involvement with IgA production *Journal of Reproductive Immunology* **20**, 267-276

Saito S, Yoshida M, Ichijo M, Ishizaka S, and Tsujii T (1993) Transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- $\beta$ ) in human milk *Clinical and Experimental Immunology* **94**, 220-224

Sandowski Y, Peri I, and Gertler A (1993) Partial purification and characterization of putative paracrine/ autocrine bovine mammary epithelium growth factors *Livestock Production Science* 35, 35-48

Sara VR, Carlsson-Skwirut C, Andersson C, Hall E, Sjogren B, Holmgren A, and Jornvall H (1986) Characterization of somatomedins from human fetal brain: identification of a variant form of insulin-like growth factor I *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* 83, 4904-4907

Sato Y, Okada F, Abe M, Seguchi T, Kuwano M, Sato S, Furuya A, Hanai N, and Tamaoki T (1993) The mechanism for the activation of latent TGF- $\beta$  during co-culture of endothelial cells and smooth muscle cells: cell-type specific targeting of latent TGF- $\beta$  to smooth muscle cells *Journal of Cell Biology* **123**, 1249-1254

Savage AP, Chatterjee VK, Gregory H, and Bloom SR (1986) Epidermal growth factor in blood *Regulatory Peptides* 16, 199-206

Savage CR, Hash JH, and Cohen S (1973) Epidermal growth factor: location of disulfide bonds Journal of Biological Chemistry 248, 7669-7672

Savage CR, Inagami T, and Cohen S (1972) The primary structure of epidermal growth factor Journal of Biological Chemistry 247, 7612-7621

Savona C, Chamaz EM, and Feige JJ (1991) Proteoheparin sulfates contribute to the binding of basic FGF to its high affinity receptors on bovine adrenocortical cells *Growth Factors* 5, 273-282

Schams D and Karg H (1986) Hormones in milk Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA) 464, 75-86

Schams D, Russe I, Schallenberger E, Prokopp S, and Chan JSD (1984) The role of steriod hormones, prolactin and placental lactogen on mammary gland development in ewes and heifers *Journal of Endocrinology* **102**, 121-130

Schaudies RP, Grimes J, Wray HL, and Koldovsky O (1990) Identification and partial characterization of multiple forms of biologically active EGF in rat milk *American Journal of Physiology* **259**, G1056-G1061

Scher CD, Stone ME, and Stiles CD (1979) Platelet-derived growth factor prevents  $G_0$  growth arrest *Nature* 281, 390-392

Schlessinger J and Ullrich A (1992) Growth factor signalling by receptor tyrosine kinases Neuron 9, 383-391

Schlessinger J, Ullrich A, Honegger A, and Moolenaar WH (1988) Signal tranduction by epidermal growth ractor receptor *Cold Spring Harbour Symposia on Quantitative Biology* LIII, 515-519

Schreiber AB, Winkler ME, and Derynck R (1986) Transforming growth factor- $\alpha$ : a more potent angiogenic mediator than epidermal growth factor *Science* 232, 1250-1253

Scott J, Patterson S, Rall L, Bell GI, Crawford R, Penschow J, Niall H, and Coghlan J (1985) The structure and biosynthesis of epidermal growth factor precursor *Journal of Cell Science* **Suppl. 3**, 19-28

Scott J, Urdea M, Quiroga M, Sanchez-Pescador R, Fong N, Selby M, Rutter W, J., and Bell GI (1983) Structure of a mouse submaxillary messenger RNA encoding epidermal growth factor and seven related proteins *Science* **221**, 236-240

Segarini PR (1990) Cell type specificity of TGF- $\beta$  binding Annals of New York Academy of Sciences 593, 73-90

Seifert RA, Hart CE, Phillips PE, Forstrom JW, Ross R, Murray MJ, and Bowen-Pope DF (1989) Two different subunits associate to create isoform-specific platelet-derived growth factor receptors *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **264**, 8771-8778

Seifert RA, Schwartz SM, and Bowen-Pope DF (1984) Developmentally regulated production of platelet-derived growth factor-like molecules *Nature* **311**, 679-671

Seifert RA, Van Koppen A, and Bowen-Pope DF (1993) PDGF-AB requires PDGF receptor  $\alpha$  subunits for high affinity, but not for low affinity, binding and signal transduction *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **268**, 4473-4480

Seigbahn A, Hammacher A, Westermark B, and Heldin C (1990) Differential effects of the various isoforms of platelet-derived growth factor on chemotaxis of fibroblasts, monocytes, and granulocytes *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **85**, 916-920

Sejersen T, Betsholtz C, Sjolund M, Heldin C, Westermark B, and Thyberg J (1986) Rat skeletal myoblasts and arterial smooth muscle cells express the gene for the A-chain but not the gene for the B-chain (c-sis) of platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) and produce a PDGF-like protein *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **83**, 6844-6848

Seno M, Tada H, Kosada M, Sasada R, Igarashi K, Shing Y, Folkman J, Ueda M, and Yamada H (1996) Human betacellulin, a member of the EGF family dominantly expressed in pancreas and small intestine, is fully active in a monomeric form *Growth Factors* **13**, 181-191

Seppa H, Grotendorst GR, Seppa S, Schiffman E, and Martin GR (1982) Plateletderived growth factor is chemotoactic for fibroblasts *Journal of Cell Biology* **92**, 584-588

Sereni A and Baserga R (1981) Routine growth of cell lines in medium supplemented with milk instead of serum *Cell Biology International Reports* 5, 339-345

Seyedin S, Segarini PR, Rosen DM, Thompson AY, Bentz H, and Graycar J (1987) Cartilage-inducing factor-B is a unique protein structurally and functionally related to transforming growth factor- $\beta$  Journal of Biological Chemistry **262**, 1946-1949

Shen WH and Xu R (1996) Stability of epidermal growth factor in the gastrointestinal lumen of suckling and weaning pigs *Life Sciences* **59**, 197-208

Shi E, Kan M, Xu J, Wang F, Hou J, and McKeehan WL (1993) Control of fibroblast growth factor receptor kinasase signal transduction by heterodimerization of combinatorial splice variants *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **13**, 3907-3918

Shimamoto GT, Byatt JC, Jennings MG, Comens-Keller PG, and Collier RJ (1992) Destripeptide insulin-like growth factor-I from bovine somatotrophin-treated cows *Pediatric Research* **32**, 296-300

Shimokado K, Raines EW, Madtes DK, Barrett TB, Benditt EP, and Ross R (1985) A significant part of macrophage-derived growth factor consists of at least two forms of PDGF *Cell* 43, 277-286

Shing Y, Christofori D, Hanahan D, Ono Y, Sasada R, Igarashi K, and Folkman J (1993) Betacellulin: a mitogen from pancreatic  $\beta$  cell tumors *Science* **259**, 1604-1607

Shing Y, Davidson S, and Klagsbrun M (1987) Purification of polypeptide growth factors from milk *Methods in Enzymology* 147, 42-48

Shing Y and Klagsbrun M (1987) Purification and characterization of a bovine colostrum-derived growth factor *Molecular Endocrinology* 1, 335-338

Shing YW and Klagsbrun M (1984) Human and bovine milk contain different sets of growth factors *Endocrinology* **115**, 273-282

Shoyab M, Plowman GD, McDonald VL, Bradley JG, and Todaro GJ (1989) Structure and function of human amphiregulin: a member of the epidermal growth factor family *Science* **243**, 1074-1076

Siminoski K, Gonnella P, Bernake J, Owen L, Neutra M, and Murphy RA (1986) Uptake and transpithelial transport of nerve growth factor in suckling rat illeum Journal of Cell Biology 103, 1979-1990

Simpson RJ, Smith JC, Moritz RL, O'Hara MR, Rudland PS, Morrison JR, Llyod CJ, Grego B, Burgess AW, and Nice EC (1985) Rat epidermal growth factor: complete amino acid sequence. Homology with the corresponding murine and human proteins, isolation of a form truncated at both ends with full *in vivo* biological activity *European Journal of Biochemistry* **153**, 629-637

Singh JP (1987) A radioreceptor assay for Platelet-Derived Growth Factor Methods in Enzymology 147, 13-22

Singh JP, Chaikin MA, and Stiles CD (1982) Phylogenetic analysis of platelet-derived growth factor by radioreceptor assay *Journal of Cell Biology* **95**, 667-671

Sinha SK and Yunis AA (1983) Isolation of colony stimulating factor from human milk Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication 14, 797-803

Skaar TC and Baumrucker CR (1992) Purification of bovine insulin-like growth factor binding protein 3 (IGFBP3) Journal of Dairy Science 75, 224-224

Skaar TC, Vega JR, Pyke SN, and Baumrucker CR (1991) Changes in insulin-like growth factor-binding proteins in bovine mammary secretions associated with pregnancy and parturition *Journal of Endocrinology* **131**, 127-133

Smith JC and Stiles CD (1981) Cytoplasmic transfer of the mitogenic response to platelet-derived growth factor *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **78**, 4363-4367

Smith KL and Oliver SP (1981) Lactoferrin: a component of non-specific defence of the involuting bovine mammary gland *Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology* **137**, 535-554

Snedker SM, Brown CF, and DiAugustine RP (1991) Expression and functional properties of transforming growth factor  $\alpha$  and epidermal growth factor during mouse mammary gland ductal morphogenesis *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **88**, 276-280

Snow AD, Ksilevsky R, Stephens C, and Anastassiades T (1987) Electrophoresis of glycosaminooglycans isolated from normal human plasma: direct evidience for the presence of a heparin-like molecule *Biomedica Biochimica Acta* 7, 537-546

Soder O (1987) Isolation of interleukin-1 from human milk Internal Archives of Allergy and Applied Immunology 83, 19-23

Soma Y and Grotendorst GR (1989) TGF-beta stimulates primary fibroblast DNA synthesis via an autocrine production of PDGF-related peptides *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 140, 246-253

Sommer A, Moscatelli D, and Rifkin DB (1989) An amino-terminally extended and post-translationally modified form of a 25 kDa basic fibroblast growth factor *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* **160**, 1267-1274

Soriano P (1994) Abnormal kidney development and hematological disorders in PDGF  $\beta$ -receptor mutant mice Genes & Development **8**, 1888-1896

Spitzer E and Grosse R (1987) EGF receptors on plasma membranes purified from bovine membranes of lactating and pregnant animals *Biochemistry International* 14, 581-588

Steimer KS and Klagsbrun M (1981) Serum-free growth of normal and transformed fibroblasts in milk: differential requirements for fibronectin *Journal of Cell Biology* **88**, 294-300

Steimer KS, Packard R, Holden D, and Klagsbrun M (1981) The serum-free growth of cultured cells in bovine colostrum and in milk obtained later in the lactation period *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **109**, 223-234

Stewart F, Power CA, Lennard SN, Allen WR, Amet L, and Edwards RM (1994) Identification of the horse epidermal growth factor (EGF) coding sequence and its use in monitoring EGF gene expression in the endometrium of the pregnant mare *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology* **12**, 341-350

Stiles CD, Capone GT, Scher CD, Antoniades HN, Van Wyk JJ, and Pledger WJ (1979) Dual control of cell growth by somatomedins and platelet-derived growth factor *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **76**, 1279-1283

Stoek M, Ruegg C, Miescher S, Carrel S, Cox D, Von Fliedner V, and Alkan S (1989) Comparison of the immunosuppressive properties of milk growth factor and transforming growth factor beta 1 and beta 2 *Journal of Immunology* **143**, 3258-3265

Sudlow AW, Wilde CJ, and Burgoyne RD (1994) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 inhibits casein secretion from differentiating mammary-gland explants but not from lactating mammary cells *Biochemical Journal* **304**, 333-336

Taipale J, Miyazono K, Heldin C, and Keski-Oja J (1994) Latent transforming growth factor  $\beta 1$  associates to fibroblast extracellular matrix via latent TGF- $\beta$  binding protein *Journal of Cell Biology* **124**, 171-181

Takiuchi H, Tada T, Li X, Ogata M, Ikeda T, Fujimoto S, Fujiwara H, and Hamaoka T (1992) Particular types of tumor cells have the capacity to convert transforming growth factor  $\beta$  from a latent to an active form *Cancer Research* **52**, 5641-5646

Taylor JM, Mitchell WM, and Cohen S (1972) Epidermal growth factor: physical and chemical properties *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 247, 5928-5934

Taylor JM, Mitchell WM, and Cohen S (1974) Characterisation of the binding protein for epidermal growth factor *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **249**, 2188-2194

Teixido J and Massague J (1988) Structural properties of a soluble bioactive precursor for transforming growth factor- $\alpha$  Journal of Biological Chemistry **263**, 3924-3929

ten Dijke P, Hanson P, Iwata KK, Pieler C, and Foulkes JG (1988) Identification of a new member of the transforming growth factor- $\beta$  gene family *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **85,** 4715-4719

ten Dijke P, Iwata KK, Thorikay M, Schwedes J, Stewart A, and Pieler C (1990) Molecular characteristics of transforming growth factor type  $\beta$ 3 *Annals of New York Academy of Sciences* **593**, 26-42

Thomas KA, Riley MC, Lemmon SK, Baglan NC, and Bradshaw RA (1980) Brain fibroblast growth factor: non-identity with myelin basic protein fragment *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **255**, 5517-5520

Thomas KA, Rios-Cadelore M, and Fitzpatrick S (1984) Purification and characterization of acidic fibroblast growth factor from bovine brain *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **81**, 357-361

Thompson NL, Flanders KC, Smith JM, Ellingworth LR, Roberts AB, and Sporn MB (1989) Expression of transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 in specific cells of adult and neonatal mice *Journal of Cell Biology* **108**, 661-669

Thompson P, Desbordes SM, Girand J, Barritault D, and Courtois Y (1987) The effect of an eye-derived growth factor (EDGF) on corneal epithelial regeneration *Experimental Eye Research* 34, 191-199

Thompson SA, Higashiyama S, Wood K, Pollitt NS, Damm D, McEnroe G, Garrick B, Ashton N, Lau K, Hancock N, Klagsbrun M, and Abraham JA (1994) Characterization of sequences within heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor that mediate interaction with heparin *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **269**, 2541-2549

Tiesman J and Hart CE (1993) Identification of a soluble receptor for platelet-derived growth factor in cell-conditioned medium and human plasma *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **268**, 9621-9628

Todaro GJ and DeLarco JE (1976) Transformation by murine and feline sarcoma viruses specifically blocks binding of epidermal growth factor to cells *Nature* **264**, 26-31

Todaro GJ, Fryling C, and DeLarco JE (1980) Transforming growth factors produced by certain human tumour cells: polypeptides that interact with epidermal growth factor receptors *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* 77, 5258-5262

Tokuyama H and Tokuyama Y (1989) Bovine colostric transforming growth factor- $\beta$ like peptide that induces growth inhibition and changes in morphology of human osteogenic sarcoma cells (MG63) *Cell Biology International Reports* **13**, 251-258 Tokuyama Y and Tokuyama H (1993) Purification and identification of TGF- $\beta$ 2-related growth factor from bovine colostrum *Journal of Dairy Research* **60**, 99-109

Toneli QF and Sorof S (1980) Epidermal growth factor requirement for development of cultured mammary gland *Nature* **285**, 250-252

Toyada H, Komurasaki T, Uchida D, Takayama Y, Isobe T, Okuyama T, and Hanada K (1995) Epiregulin, a novel epidermal growth factor with mitogenic activity for rat primary hepatocytes *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **270**, 7495-7500

Tsukumo K, Nakamura H, and Sakamoto S (1987) Purification and chracterisation of high molecular weight human epidermal growth factor from human urine *Biochemical Biophysical Research Communication* 145, 126-133

Twardzik DR (1985) Differential expression of transforming growth factor- $\alpha$  during prenatal development of the mouse Cancer Research 45, 5413-5416

Ueno H, Escobedo JA, and Williams LT (1993) Dominant-negative mutations of platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) receptors *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **268**, 22814-22819

Ullrich A, Coussens L, Hayflick JS, Dull TJ, Gray A, Tam AW, Lee J, Yarden Y, Libermann TA, Schlessinger J, Downward J, Mayes ELV, Whittle N, Waterfield MD, and Seeburg PH (1984) Human epidermal growth factor receptor cDNA sequence and abherrent expression of the amplified gene in A431 epidermoid carcinoma cells *Nature* **309**, 418-425

Ullrich A, Gray A, Tan AW, Yang-Feng T, Tsubokawa M, Collins C, Henzel W, LeBon T, Kathuria S, Chen E, Jacobs S, Francke U, Ramachandran J, and Fujita-Yamaguchi Y (1986) Insulin-like growth factor I receptor primary structure: comparison with insulin receptor suggests structural determinants that define functional specificty *The EMBO Journal* **5**, 2503-2512

Van Obberghen-Schilling E, Kondaiah P, Ludwig RL, Sporn MB, and Baker CC (1987) Complementary deoxyribonucleic acid cloning of bovine transforming growth factor- $\beta$ 1 *Molecular Endocrinology* **1**, 693-698

Van Obberghen-Schilling E and Poussegur J (1983) Mitogen-potentiating action and binding characteristics of insulin and insulin-like growth factors in Chinese hamster fibroblasts *Experimental Cell Research* 147, 369-378

Vega JR, Gibson CA, Skaar TC, Hadsell DL, and Baumrucker CR (1991) Insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-I and -II and IGF binding proteins in serum and mammary secretions during the dry period and early lactation in dairy cows *Journal of Animal Science* **69**, 2538-2547

Vogel A, Raines EW, Kariya B, Rivest M, and Ross R (1978) Coordinate control of 3T3 cell proliferation by platelet-derived growth factor and plasma components *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **75**, 2810-2814

Vonderhaar BK (1987) Local effects of EGF,  $\alpha$ -TGF and EGF-like growth factors on lubuloalveolar development of the mouse mammary gland *in-vivo Journal of Cellular Physiology* **132**, 581-584

Vonderhaar BK and Nakhasi HL (1986) Bifunctional activity of epidermal growth factor on  $\alpha$ - and k-casein gene expression in rodent mammary glands in vitro Endocrinology 119, 1178-1184

Wadzinski MG, Folkman J, Sasse J, Devey.K, Ingber D, and Klagsbrun M (1987) Heparin-binding angiogenesis factors: detection by immunological methods *Clinical Physiology and Biochemistry* 5, 200-209

Wakefield LM, Smith DM, Broz S, Jackson M, Levinson AD, and Sporn MB (1989) Recombinant TGF-beta is synthesized as a two-component latent complex that shares some structural features with the native platelet latent TGF- $\beta$ 1 *Growth Factors* 1, 203-218

Wakefield LM, Smith DM, Flanders KC, and Sporn MB (1988) Latent transforming growth factor- $\beta$  from human platelets: a high molecular weight complex containing precursor sequences *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **263**, 7646-7654

Wakefield LM, Smith DM, Masui T, Harris CC, and Sporn MB (1987) Distribution and modulation of the cellular receptor for transforming growth factor-beta *Journal of Cell Biology* **105**, 965-975

Wakefield LM, Winokur TS, Hollands RS, Christopherson K, Levinson AD, and Sporn MB (1990) Recombinant latent transforming growth factor  $\beta$ 1 has a longer half-life in rats than active transforming growth factor  $\beta$ 1, and a different tissue distribution *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **86**, 1976-1984

Walker F and Burgess AW (1991) Reconstitution of the high affinity epidermal growth factor receptor on cell-free membranes after transmodulation by platetet-derived growth factor *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **266**, 2746-2752

Wang CS, Chan WY, and Kloer HV (1984) Comparitive studies on the chemical and immunochemical properties of human milk, human pancreatic juice and bovine milk lactoferrin *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology* **78B**, 575-580

Wang EA, Rosen V, Cordes P, Hewick RM, Kriz MJ, Luxenberg DP, Sibley BS, and Wozney JM (1988) Purification and characterization of other distinct bone-inducing factors *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **85**, 9484-9488

Wang J, Coltrera MD, and Gown AM (1994) Cell proliferation in human soft tissue tumours correlates with platelet-derived growth factor B chain expression: an immunohistochemical and *in situ* hybridization study *Cancer Research* 54, 560-564

Wang X, Lin HY, Ng-Eaton E, Downward J, and Lodish HF (1991) Expression cloning and characterisation of the TGF- $\beta$  type III receptor *Cell* **67**, 797-805

Waterfield MD, Scrace GT, Whittle N, Stroobant P, Johnsson A, Wasteson A, Westermark B, Heldin C, Huang JS, and Deuel TF (1983) Platelet-derived growth

factor is structurally related to the putative transforming protein P28<sup>sis</sup> of simian sarcoma virus Nature 304, 35-39

Wattanbe T, Nagura H, Watanbe K, and Brown WR (1984) The binding of human milk lactoferrin to immunoglobulins *FEBS Letters* **168**, 203-207

Wattanbe T, Shintani A, Nakata M, Shing Y, Folkman J, Igarashi K, and Sasada R (1994) Recombinant human betacellulin: molecular structure, bioological activities and receptor interaction *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **269**, 9966-9973

Webb DJ, Atkins TL, Crookston KP, Burmester JK, Qian SW, and Gonias SL (1994) Transforming growth factor  $\beta$  isoform 2-specific high affinity binding to native  $\alpha_2$ macroglobulin: chimeras identify a sequence that determines affinity for native but not activated  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **269**, 30402-30406

Webb DJ, Crookston KP, Figler NL, Lamarre J, and Gonias SL (1995) Differences in the binding of transforming growth factor  $\beta 1$  to the acute-phase reactant and constitutiveley synthesized  $\alpha$ -macroglobulin of rat *Biochemical Journal* **312**, 579-586

Weber M, Bertics PJ, and Gill GN (1984) Immunoaffinity purification of the epidermal growth factor receptor, stoichemistry of binding and kinetcis of self-phosphorylation *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **259**, 14631-14636

Werner S, Duan D, R., De Vries C, Peters KG, Johnson DE, and Williams LT (1992) Differential splicing in the extracellular region of fibroblast growth factor receptor 1 generates receptor variants with different ligand-binding specificities *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **12**, 82-88

Wershil BK (1991) Gastric function *IN Pediatric Gastrointestinal Disease* (Walker, WA, Durie, PR, Hamilton, JR, Walker-Smith, JA, and Watkins, JB, Eds.) B.C.Decker, Philadelphia, USA **Chapter 17**, 256-265

Wharton W, Leof EB, Olashaw NE, O'Keefe EJ, and Pledger WJ (1983) Mitogenic response to epidermal growth factor is modulated by platelet derived growth factor *Experimental Cell Research* 147, 443-448

White NE, Janoff A, and Godfrey HP (1980) Secretion of  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin by human alveolar macrophages *Lung* 158, 9-14

White RM, Nissley SP, Short PA, Rechler MM, and Fennoy I (1982) The developmental pattern of a serum binding protein for multiplication-stimulating activity in the rat *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **69**, 1239-1252

Whitney RM (1988) Proteins of milk *IN Fundamentals of Dairy Chemistry* (Wong, NP, Jennes, R, Keeney, M, and Marth, EH, Eds.) Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, New York, USA **Chapter 3**, 81-169

Wilcox JN and Derynck R (1988) Localisation of cells synthesizing transforming growth factor-alpha mRNA in the mouse brain *Journal of Neuroscience* **8**, 1901-1904

Wilcox JN, Schwartz SM, and Gordon D (1990) Local production of platelet-derived growth factor in the human artherosclerotic plaque *IN Growth Factors, Differentiation Factors and Cytokines* (Habenicht, A, Ed.) Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany **Chapter** 23, 305-323

Wilson WE, Lazarus LH, and Tomer KB (1989) Bradykinin and kininogens in bovine milk Journal of Biological Chemistry 264, 17777-17783

Winkler ME, Bringman T, and Marks BJ (1986) The purification of fully active recombinant transforming growth factor- $\alpha$ : produced in *e.coli Journal of Biological Chemistry* **261**, 13838-13843

Wong ST, Winchell LF, McCune BK, Earp HS, Teixido J, Massague J, Herman B, and Lee DC (1989) The TGF- $\alpha$  precursor expressed on the cell surface binds to the EGF receptor on adjacent cells, leading to signal transduction *Cell* **56**, 495-506

Wrana JL, Attisano L, Carcamo J, Zentella A, Doody J, Laiho M, Wang X, and Massague J (1992) TGF- $\beta$  signals through a heteromeric protein kinase receptor complex *Cell* **71**, 1003-1014

Wright CE and Gaull GE (1983) Nerve growth factor is present in human milk *Pediatric Research* 17, 144-144

Xu Y, Richert N, Ito S, Merlino GT, and Pastan I (1984) Characterization of epidermal growth factor receptor gene expression in malignant and normal human cell lines *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (USA)* **81**, 7308-7312

Yagi H, Suzuki S, Noji T, Nagashima K, and Kuroume T (1986) Epidermal growth factor in cow's milk and milk formulas *Acta Paediatrica Scandinavia* **75**, 233-235

Yamaguchi Y, Mann DM, and Ruoshlati E (1990) Negative regulation of transforming growth factor- $\beta$  by the proteoglycan decorin *Nature* **346**, 281-284

Yarden Y, Escobedo JA, Kuang W, Yang-Feng TL, Daniel TO, Tremble PM, Chen EY, Ando ME, Harkins RN, Francke U, Fried VA, Ullrich A, and Williams LT (1986) Structure of the receptor for platelet-derived growth factor helps define a family of closely related growth factor receptors *Nature* **323**, 226-232

Yarden Y and Schlessinger J (1987) Self-phosphorylation of epidermal growth factor receptor: evidence for a model of intermolecular allosteric activation *Biochemistry* 26, 1434-1442

Yayon A, Klagsbrun M, Esko JD, Leder P, and Ornitz DM (1991) Cell surface, heparin-like molecules are required for binding of basic fibroblast growth factor to its high affinity receptor Cell **64**, 841-848

Young SP and Garner C (1990) Delivery of iron to human cells by bovine transferrin *Biochemical Journal* **265**, 587-591

Zall RR (1992) Sources and composition of whey and permeate *IN Whey and Lactose Processing* (Zadow, JG, Ed.) Elsevier Science Publishers Ltd, London, England **Chapter 1**, 1-72

Zangger I, Zapf J, and Froesch ER (1987) Insulin-like growth factors I and II in 14 animal species and man as determined by three radioligand assays and two bioassays *Acta Endocrinologica* **114**, 107-112

Zapf J, Waldvogel M, and Froesch ER (1975) Binding of nonsuppressible insulin-like activity to human serum Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics 168, 638-642

Zhou M, Fielder S, Rubinstein M, Hurwitz DR, Ullrich A, Lax I, and Schlessinger J (1993) Real-time measurements of kinetics of EGF binding to soluble EGF receptor monomers and dimers support the dimerization model for receptor activation *Biochemistry* **32**, 8193-8198

Zucali JR, Broxmeyer HE, Levy D, and Morse C (1989) lactoferrin decreases monocyte induced fibroblast production of myeloid colony stimulating activity by suppressing monocyte release of interleukin 1 (II-1) *Blood* 74, 1531-1536

Zucali JR, Broxmeyer HE, and Ulatowski J (1979) Specificity of lactoferrin as an inhibitor of granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating activity production from fetal mouse liver cells *Blood* 54, 951-954

Zurfluh LL, Bolten SL, Byatt JC, McGrath MF, Tou JS, Zupec ME, and Krivi GG (1990) Isolation of genomic sequence encoding a biologically active bovine TGF- $\alpha$  protein *Growth Factors* **3**, 257-266

Zweibel JA, Bano M, Nexo E, Salomon DS, and Kidwell WR (1986) Partial purification of transforming growth factors from human milk *Cancer Research* 46, 933-939

# **AMENDMENTS TO THESIS**

#### Page 6, paragraph 1, line 1, sentence should read:

In raw cow milk, the average concentration of IGF-I is 4.3 ng/ml and IGF-II is 1.0 ng/ml (Collier *et al.* 1991; Vega *et al.* 1991).

### Page 7, paragraph 1, line 1, sentence should read:

Other lower molecular weight IGF-binding proteins also appear to be present in bovine milk but they have not been identified (Ronge and Blum 1989; McGrath *et al.* 1991; Skaar *et al.* 1991; Vega *et al.* 1991).

### Page 24, paragraph 3, line 25, sentence should read:

However, they did not sequence the molecule nor did they determine which PDGF chain(s) comprised the dimer.

# Page 51, paragraph 2, line 10, an additional sentence should be included:

Note that 'washing' refers only to incubation of cells in DMEM for 2h.

### Page 76, paragraph 2, line 18, sentence should read:

The growth factor-binding proteins complexes cannot bind to receptors and so are inactive.

### Page 115 paragraph 1, line 10, sentence should be omitted:

This was nearly ten times less than the 0.8 M fraction.

### Page 120 paragraph 1, line 6, sentence should read:

The 1.2 M eluate separated into at least four proteins, one of which migrated near  $\sim 15$  kDa (Figure 5.5, lane 4). In the 2.0 M elution only two protein bands were detected and these were of relatively low molecular weight (Figure 5.5, lane 6).

#### Page 199, paragraph 2, line 20, sentence should read:

Indeed, Figure 7.4 shows that the dilution curve of the EGF-like activity in whey extract and human EGF have similar slopes and so appear to compete for EGF receptors with similar affinities.

## Page 206, paragraph 1, line 2, sentence should read:

Most of the non-mitogenic whey proteins and fluids are removed in the production of whey extract, but almost all the mitogenic activity is retained (Francis *et al.* 1995).

## Page 207, paragraph 1, line 3, an additional sentence should be included:

Indeed, whey extract may not be representative of all bovine milk growth factors.